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(e) At a hearing, the Governments
and persons interested are entitled to
present, in person or by counsel, oral
and documentary evidence and argu-
ment that is relevant and material to
any matter that is within the pub-
lished purpose of the hearing.

(f) The presiding chairman may re-
quire that evidence by under oath.

(g) Witnesses may be examined and
cross-examined by the Commissioners
and by counsel for the Governments
and the Commission. With the consent
of presiding chairman, counsel for any
interested person may also examine or
cross-examine witnesses.

(h) The Commission may require fur-
ther evidence to be given and may re-
quire printed briefs to be submitted at
or subsequent to the hearing.

(i) A verbatim transcript of the pro-
ceedings at the hearing shall be pre-
pared.

§ 401.30 Proceedings under Article X.

When a question or matter of dif-
ference arising between the two Gov-
ernments involving the rights, obliga-
tions or interests of either in relation
to the other or to their respective in-
habitants has been or is to be referred
to the Commission for decision under
Article X of the Treaty, the Commis-
sion, after consultation with the said
Governments, will adopt such rules of
procedure as may be appropriate to the
question or matter referred or to be re-
ferred.
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PART 500—EMPLOYEE
RESPONSIBILITIES AND CONDUCT

CROSS-REFERENCE: The regulations govern-
ing the responsibilities and conduct of em-
ployees of the United States Information
Agency are codified as part 10 of this title,
prescribed jointly by the Department of
State, the Agency for International Develop-
ment, and the International Communciation
Agency, 31 FR 6309, Apr. 26, 1966.

PART 501—APPOINTMENT OF
FOREIGN SERVICE OFFICERS

Sec.
501.1 Policy.
501.2 Eligibility for appointment as Foreign

Service Officer.
501.3 Noncompetitive interchange between

Civil Service and Foreign Service.
501.4 Junior Level Career Candidate Pro-

gram (Class 6, 5, or 4).
501.5 Mid-Level FSO Candidate Program

(Class 3, 2, or 1).
501.6 Appointment of Overseas Specialists.
501.7 Appointment as Chief of Mission.
501.8 Reappointment of Foreign Service Of-

ficers and Career Overseas Specialists.
501.9 Interchange of FSOs between USIA

and other Foreign Affairs Agencies.

AUTHORITY: Foreign Service Act of 1980 (22
U.S.C. 3901 et seq.).

SOURCE: 50 FR 27423, July 3, 1985, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 501.1 Policy.

It is the policy of the United States
Information Agency that Foreign Serv-
ice Officers occupy positions in which
there is a need and reasonable oppor-
tunity for interchangeability of person-
nel between the Agency and posts
abroad, and which are concerned with
(a) the conduct, observation, or analy-
sis of information and cultural activi-
ties, or (b) the executive management
of, or administrative responsibility for,
the overseas operations of the Agency’s
program.

§ 501.2 Eligibility for appointment as
Foreign Service Officer.

CROSS-REFERENCE: The regulations
governing eligibility for appointment
as a Foreign Service Officer are codi-
fied in part 11 of this title.

§ 501.3 Noncompetitive interchange
between Civil Service and Foreign
Service.

(a) An agreement between the Office
of Personnel Management and the
Agency under the provisions of Execu-
tive Order 11219 (3 CFR 1964–65 Comp. p.
303) provides for the noncompetitive
appointment of present or former For-
eign Service employees as career or ca-
reer conditional Civil Service employ-
ees.

(b) Under this agreement former ca-
reer personnel of the Agency’s Foreign
Service (FSCR, FSRU, FSIO, FSS,
FSO, or FP) and such present personnel
desiring to transfer, are eligible, under
certain conditions, for noncompetitive
career or career-conditional appoint-
ment in any Federal agency that de-
sires to appoint them. The President
has authorized the Office of Personnel
Management by executive order to
waive the requirements for competitive
examination and appointment for such
Agency career Foreign Service person-
nel.

(c) A present or former Civil Service
employee may be appointed on a com-
petitive basis in any Foreign Service
class for which the employee has quali-
fied under the provisions of section 3947
of title 22, United States Code.

§ 501.4 Junior Level Career Candidate
Program (Class 6, 5, or 4).

CROSS-REFERENCE: The regulations
governing the junior level Career Can-
didate program are codified in part 11
of this title.

§ 501.5 Mid-level FSO Candidate Pro-
gram (Class 3, 2, or 1).

(a) General. The mid-level FSO Can-
didate program, under the provisions of
section 306 of the Foreign Service Act
of 1980, supplements the junior-level
Career Candidate program to meet
total requirements for Foreign Service
Officers at the mid-level in the Foreign
Service. Foreign Service limited ap-
pointments of FSO Candidates are
made to Class 3, 2, or 1 for a period not
to exceed five years. Occasionally, ap-
pointments may be offered at the Class
4 level. The FSO Commissioning Board
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will determine whether FSO Can-
didates have performed at a satisfac-
tory level and demonstrated the re-
quired level of growth potential and
competence, and will make a rec-
ommendation on commissioning as
Foreign Service Officers. FSO Can-
didates who are not recommended for
commissioning prior to the expiration
of their limited appointment will be
separated from the mid-level program.

(b) Sources of applicants. (1) The
United States Information Agency
draws a significant number of FSO
Candidates from Agency employees
who apply, and are found qualified by
the Board of Examiners for the Foreign
Service (BEX).

(2) The Agency also draws Candidates
from outside applicants who possess
skills and abilities in short supply in
the Foreign Service and who have ca-
pabilities, insights, techniques, experi-
ences, and differences of outlook which
would serve to enrich the Foreign Serv-
ice and enable them to perform effec-
tively in assignments both abroad and
in the United States. Minority appli-
cants are recruited for mid-level entry
under the COMRAT program. Appoint-
ment from sources outside the Agency
is limited and based on intake levels
established in accordance with total
USIA FSO workforce and functional re-
quirements. Such appointments are
based on successful completion of the
examination process, and existing as-
signment vacancies.

(c) Eligibility requirement. (1) USIA Em-
ployees. On the date of application, em-
ployees must have at least three years
of Federal Government service in a po-
sition of responsibility in the Agency.
A position of responsibility is defined
as service as an Overseas Specialist at
Class 4 or above or as a Domestic Spe-
cialist at GS–11 or above within the
Agency. The duties and responsibilities
of the position occupied by the appli-
cant must have been similar or closely
related to those of a Foreign Service
Officer in terms of knowledge, skills,
abilities, and overseas experience.
Agency Domestic and Overseas Spe-
cialists must be no more than 58 years
of age on the date of redesignation or
appointment as an FSO Candidate.

(2) Applicants Under Special Recruit-
ment Programs. Minority and women ap-

plicants must be no more than 58 years
of age, must have approximately nine
years of education or experience rel-
evant to work performed in USIA,
must be knowledgeable in the social,
political and cultural history of the
U.S. and be able to analyze and inter-
pret this in elation to U.S. Government
policy and American life.

(3) Outside Applicants. On the date of
appointment, applicants must be no
more than 58 years of age, with nine
years of relevant work experience and/
or education, or proficiency in a lan-
guage for which the Agency has a need,
or substantial management expertise.
Relevant work experience is defined as
public relations work, supervisory or
managerial positions in communica-
tions media, program director for a
museum or university-level teacher of
political science, history, English or
other relevant disciplines. Appoint-
ments from these sources for the lim-
ited vacancies available are made on a
competitive basis to fill specific Serv-
ice needs after ensuring that the va-
cancies cannot be filled by Foreign
Service Officers already in the Foreign
Service Officer Corps.

(d) Application Procedures. (1) Appli-
cants must complete Standard Form
171, Application for Federal Employ-
ment; Form DSP–34, Supplement to
Application for Federal Employment; a
1,000 word autobiography; a statement
affirming willingness and capacity to
serve at any post worldwide; and tran-
scripts of all graduate and undergradu-
ate course work and forward them to
the Special Recruitment Branch, Office
of Personnel (M/PDSE).

(2) The filing of an application for the
Foreign Service does not in itself enti-
tle an applicant to examination. The
decision to proceed with an oral exam-
ination is made by a Qualifications
Evaluation Panel after determining the
applicant’s eligibility for appointment
and reviewing the applicant’s qualifica-
tions including his/her performance,
and administrative files (or equiva-
lents), claimed language proficiency
and other background or factors which
may be related to the work performed
by FSOs. An oral examination is given
only in those cases where the applicant
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is found to possess superior qualifica-
tions, proven ability, and high poten-
tial for success in the Foreign Service.

(e) Examination process. (1) Written Ex-
amination. A written examination will
not normally be required of applicants
for FSO Candidate appointments. How-
ever, if the volume of applications for a
given class or classes is such as to
make it infeasible to examine appli-
cants orally within a reasonable time,
such applicants may be required to
take an appropriate written examina-
tion prescribed by the Board of Exam-
iners. Those who meet or exceed the
passing level set by the Board of Exam-
iners on the written examination will
be eligible for selection for the oral ex-
amination.

(2) Oral examination. (i) Applicants
approved by the Qualifications Evalua-
tion Panel for examination will be
given an oral examination by a panel of
Deputy Examiners approved by the
Board of Examiners. The oral examina-
tion is designed to enable the Board of
Examiners to determine whether appli-
cants are functionally qualified for
work in the Foreign Service at the
mid-level, whether they would be suit-
able representatives abroad of the
United States, whether they have the
potential to advance in the Foreign
Service, and whether they have the
background and experience to make a
contribution to the Foreign Service.
The oral examination is individually
scheduled throughout the year and is
normally given in Washington, D.C. At
the discretion of the Board of Examin-
ers, it may be given in other American
cities, or at Foreign Service posts, se-
lected by the Board.

(ii) The panel will orally examine
each applicant through questioning
and discussion. There will also be a
writing exercise and an in-basket test.
Applicants taking the oral examina-
tion will be graded according to the
standards established by the Board of
Examiners. The application of anyone
whose score is at or above the passing
level set by the Board will be contin-
ued. The application of anyone whose
score is below the passing level will be
terminated. The applicant may, how-
ever, reapply in 12 months by submit-
ting a new application.

(3) Foreign language requirement. All
applicants who pass the oral examina-
tion will be required to take a subse-
quent test to measure their fluency in
foreign languages, or their aptitude for
learning them (MLAT) for which a
score of 50 points (on a scale of zero to
eighty) is necessary to qualify for fur-
ther processing. No applicant will be
recommended for career appointment
who has not demonstrated such a pro-
ficiency or aptitude. An applicant may
be selected, appointed and assigned
without first having demonstrated re-
quired proficiency in a foreign lan-
guage, but the appointment will be
subject to the condition that the em-
ployee may not receive more than one
promotion and may not be commis-
sioned as an FSO until proficiency in
one foreign language is achieved.

(4) Medical examination. Those appli-
cants recommended by the Board of
Examiners for an FSO candidacy, and
their dependents who will reside with
them overseas, are required to pass a
physical examination at the Depart-
ment of State Medical Division.

(5) Security and suitability consider-
ations. A background investigation or
appropriate security clearance update
will be conducted on each applicant,
and no application may be continued
until a security clearance has been
granted.

(6) Class of appointment. The Board of
Examiners fixes the entry level for ap-
pointment as an FSO candidate.

(7) Certification for appointment. After
completion of all aspects of the exam-
ination, the Board of Examiners cer-
tifies to the Agency successful can-
didates for appointment as FSO Can-
didates. Determinations of duly con-
stituted panels of examiners and dep-
uty examiners are final, unless modi-
fied by specific action of the Board of
Examiners for the Foreign Service.

(8) FSO Candidate registers. (i) After
approval by the Board of Examiners,
and certification as to suitability and
security clearance by the Agency’s Di-
rector of Security, successful appli-
cants will have their names placed on a
register for the class for which they
have been found qualified. Appoint-
ments to available openings will be
made from the applicants entered on
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the register for the class of the posi-
tion to be filled. Inclusion on the reg-
ister does not guarantee eventual as-
signment and appointment as an FSO
Candidate. Applicants who have quali-
fied but have not been appointed be-
cause of lack of openings will be
dropped from the register 18 months
after the date of placement on it (or
the completion of an inside applicant’s
current overseas tour, whichever is
longer). Such applicants may reapply
for the program, but will be required to
repeat the entire application process,
including BEX testing.

(ii) Any applicant on the register who
refuses an assignment offer will be re-
moved from the Register and will not
be eligible to reapply for the program
for seven years.

(iii) The Board of Examiners may ex-
tend the eligibility period when such
extension is in its judgment justified in
the interest of the Foreign Service.

(f) Appointment as an FSO Candidate.
(1) An FSO Candidate will be given a
four-year Foreign Service limited ap-
pointment. Agency Career Overseas
Specialists will be redesignated as FSO
Candidates for a period of four years.
The appointment or redesignation may
be extended for one year, but must be
terminated at the end of the fifth year.
The purpose of the FSO Candidacy is to
permit on-the-job evaluation of an in-
dividual’s suitability and capacity for
effective service as a Foreign Service
Officer.

(2) FSO Candidates will be assigned
to Generalist positions overseas, and
will compete for promotion with other
Generalist officers under the Annual
Generalist Selection Boards. FSO Can-
didates at the Class 1 level may not
compete for promotion into the Senior
Foreign Service prior to commission-
ing as an FSO.

(3) The FSO Candidacy may be termi-
nated during the four-year period for
unsatisfactory performance (22 U.S.C.
4011) or for such other cause as will
promote the efficiency of the Service
(22 U.S.C. 4010).

(g) Commissioning as a Foreign Service
Officer. (1) Upon completion of three
years’ service (most of which will have
been overseas), the FSO Candidate will
be eligible for commissioning as a For-
eign Service Officer. The FSO Commis-

sioning Board will review all FSO Can-
didates appointed on or after March 1,
1980 and will recommend on tenure.

(2) The criterion used for deciding
whether to recommend commissioning
of FSO Candidates is the Candidate’s
demonstrated potential to perform ef-
fectively as a Foreign Service Officer
in a normal range of generalist assign-
ments up through the Class 1 level. No
quota or numerical limit is placed on
the number of affirmative decisions.

(3) If recommended for commission-
ing, and having satisfied the language
proficiency requirements, the name of
the FSO Candidate will be forwarded to
the President and the Senate and, upon
approval, the FSO Candidate will be
commissioned as an FSO.

(4) If the FSO Commissioning Board
does not recommend commissioning of
the FSO Candidate during its review, it
may recommend extension of the FSO
Candidacy to allow for a future review.
Under no circumstances will an FSO
Candidacy be extended to a total of
more than five years.

(5) Candidates not recommended for
commissioning or who have not satis-
fied the language proficiency require-
ment will be separated from the Serv-
ice at the expiration of their appoint-
ment. However, FSO Candidates who
were appointed from within the Agency
with career status as a Domestic or
Overseas Specialist may exercise re-
appointment rights to their previous
category in lieu of separation.

§ 501.6 Appointment of Overseas Spe-
cialists.

(a) General. Members of the Agency’s
Foreign Service appointed as Overseas
Specialists serve on rotational U.S.-
overseas assignments in the following
types of positions: General Administra-
tion; Publication Writers and Editors;
Exhibit Managers; Printing Special-
ists; English Teaching Specialists; Cor-
respondents; Engineers for the Voice of
America; Regional Librarian Consult-
ants; and Secretaries. Appointees serve
a trial period of service as Specialist
Candidates under Foreign Service lim-
ited appointments (or redesignation)
for a period not to exceed five years.
Appointments are made to F.S. classes
8 through 1. Specialist Candidates are
given career appointments as Overseas
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Specialists based on the recommenda-
tions of Specialist Selection Boards.
Specialist candidates not recommended
for tenuring will be separated from the
Foreign Service, or reinstated in the
Civil Service.

(b) Sources of applicants. Qualified
USIA domestic employees comprise a
significant recruitment source for
Overseas Specialist appointments.
Such employees will be given priority
consideration over outside applicants
when applying for Overseas Specialist
positions, when qualifications are oth-
erwise equal.

(c) Eligibility requirements. All appli-
cant must be citizens of the United
States, and must be at least 21 years of
age and no more than 58 years of age at
the time of appointment. The 21-year
age requirement may be waived by the
Director, Office of Personnel (M/P or
VOA/P) when she or he determines that
the applicant’s services are urgently
needed. USIA employee applicants
must also have at least three years of
Federal government experience and oc-
cupy a position at the GS–11 level (or
equivalent) or above (GS–10 for Elec-
tronic Technicians in the Voice of
America). All applicants must be avail-
able for worldwide assignment to posi-
tions in their occupational category.

(d) Application procedures. (1) Applica-
tions for all specialties except secretar-
ial should include a current SF–171, Ap-
plication for Federal Employment; a
DSP–34, Supplement to Application for
Federal Employment; university tran-
scripts; a 1,000 word autobiographical
statement which should include men-
tion of the qualifications the applicant
would bring to the job and reason for
desiring to work for the Agency; and a
statement affirming willingness and
capacity to serve at any post world-
wide.

(2) Special requirements for Foreign
Service Secretaries. Secretarial appli-
cants must submit a current SF–171,
Application for Federal Employment,
and a 250 word essay on a commonly
understood subject to demonstrate
grammatical competence. The follow-
ing specific requirements must be met
by applicants: Ability to type accu-
rately at 60 words per minute; four
years of secretarial or administrative
experience (business school or college

training may be substituted for up to
two years of required work experience);
and attainment of an acceptable score
in verbal ability and spelling tests. Ap-
plicants will subsequently be given a
written examination to measure ad-
ministrative aptitude.

(e) Examination process—(1) Applica-
tion review. All applications are to be
sent to the Special Recruitment Staff,
Office of Personnel (M/PDSE), or to the
Foreign Personnel Advisor (VOA/PF)
for Voice of America positions.

(2) Qualifications Evaluation Panel. A
Qualifications Evaluation Panel will
evaluate the applicant’s qualifications
including his/her performance and ad-
ministrative files (or equivalent),
claimed language proficiency and other
background or factors which may be
related to the work performed by an
Overseas Specialist Officer in the rel-
evant specialty.

(3) Oral examination. (i) Applicants
who are passed on by the Qualifications
Evaluation Panel to the Board of Ex-
aminers will be given an oral examina-
tion to evaluate the applicant’s total
qualifications for service as an Over-
seas Specialist in the desired func-
tional specialty.

(ii) The Board panel examining all
candidates except those of the Voice of
America will consist of one USIA Over-
seas Specialist and two BEX Deputy
Examiners. For VOA candidates, the
panel will consist of the Foreign Per-
sonnel Advisor, a BEX Deputy Exam-
iner assigned to the Voice of America,
and a Deputy Examiner assigned to the
Board of Examiners.

(iii) The panel will examine each ap-
plicant through questioning and dis-
cussion. Hypothetical problem-solving
exercises, a writing exercise and an in-
basket test may also be required. The
panel will also recommend the F.S.
entry level for appointment. If the pan-
el’s recommendation is unfavorable,
the application process will be discon-
tinued. An unsuccessful applicant may
apply again in 12 months.

(4) The same medical and security re-
quirements applicable to FSO Can-
didates pertain to Specialist Can-
didates.

(5) Overseas Specialist Candidate reg-
ister. If an applicant is successful in the
examination, and medical and security
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clearances have been successfuly com-
pleted, his/her name will be added to
the appropriate Overseas Specialist
register for a period of 18 months, or
completion of an inside candidate’s
current tour of duty overseas, which-
ever is longer, at the Foreign Service
class determined in the examination
process and based on previous experi-
ence. Inclusion on the register does not
guarantee eventual assignment and ap-
pointment as an Overseas Specialist
Candidate.

(f) Appointment as a Specialist Can-
didate. (1) When the Office of Personnel
identifies an overseas vacancy which
cannot be filled from the existing
ranks of Overseas Specialists, appli-
cants on the Overseas Specialist reg-
ister will be considered for the assign-
ment. An applicant will not be ap-
pointed unless an overseas position has
been identified and a need for the indi-
vidual in the Foreign Service has been
certified by the Director, Office of Per-
sonnel (M/P or VOA/P). Any applicant
selected from the register who refuses
an assignment offer will be dropped
from the register and precluded from
reapplying for a period of seven years.

(2) Applicants will be given a Foreign
Service limited appointment (or redes-
ignation) for a period of four years at
the Foreign Service Class determined
in the examination process. The pur-
pose of this untenured appointment is
to allow the Agency to evaluate and as-
sess the Specialist Candidate’s abilities
and future potential prior to offering
career appointment as an Overseas
Specialist. The limited appointment
may be extended for one additional
year, but must be terminated at the
end of the fifth year if the Candidate
does not obtain career tenure.

(3) The Candidate will receive the
orientation and training necessary to
serve overseas and will be assigned
overseas in a position in his or her spe-
cialty. USIA Civil Service employees
selected as Overseas Specialist Can-
didates will be appointed only if the
Agency element to which they are cur-
rently assigned is willing to affirm in
writing that a position at the appro-
priate level will be made available for
the employee should the candidacy end
unsuccessfully. USIA Civil Service ap-
plicants will be appointed as Overseas

Specialist Candidates on or about the
date of their departure for post of as-
signment or upon assumption of an as-
signment (which has been identified
and will follow a period of orientation
in Washington). The Agency may also
assign a Candidate to a U.S.-based posi-
tion for an initial assignment of up to
24 months when the Candidate will
spend the majority of his/her time
traveling overseas and will, except for
the U.S. basing, be fully functioning as
an Overseas Specialist. Specialist Can-
didates will compete for promotion by
the Annual Overseas Specialist Selec-
tion Board with other officers in the
same specialty and at the same class
level. Specialist Candidates at the
Class 1 level are ineligible for pro-
motion into the Senior Foreign Serv-
ice.

(4) The Specialist candidacy may be
terminated a any time for unsatisfac-
tory performance (22 U.S.C. 4011) or for
such cause as will promote the effi-
ciency of the Service (22 U.S.C. 4010).

(g) Career appointment as an Overseas
Specialist. In accordance with section
3946 of title 22 United States Code, the
decision to offer a Specialist Candidate
a career appointment will be based on
the recommendation made by the An-
nual Overseas Specialist Selection
Board which reviews all employees in
the Candidate’s occupational category
and class level.

(1) Eligibility. Specialist Candidates
who have performed at least two years
of overseas service will be eligible for
review for career status at the time of
the Candidate’s third Board review.
Candidates serving an initial tour in
the U.S. but spending the majority of
time working overseas will be credited
with up to one year’s overseas service,
but no more than half of the time
based in the U.S. If a Specialist Can-
didate is not recommended for career
status during the initial review, the
Candidate may be reviewed again when
the next Annual Overseas Specialist
Selection Board convenes if the initial
Board so recommends.

(2) Selection Board Review. The Selec-
tion Board(s) will review the official
performance file of the eligible Special-
ist Candidates and in accordance with
established precepts, will determine
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whether the Candidates should be rec-
ommended for career appointment as
Overseas Specialists. Recommenda-
tions by the Board will be based on the
Candidate’s demonstrated aptitude and
fitness for a career in the Foreign Serv-
ice in their occupational specialties.
No quota or numerical limit is placed
on the number of positive career status
decisions that can be made by Selec-
tion Boards. The Specialist candidacy
will be terminated if the Candidate
fails to be recommended for career sta-
tus after a second Board review for
tenuring. Candidates may be termi-
nated earlier than the expiration of
their limited appointment if so rec-
ommended by the Board and approved
by the Director, Office of Personnel (M/
P or VOA/P). Specialist Candidates rec-
ommended for career status by the Se-
lection Board will be given Foreign
Service career appointments (or redes-
ignation) as Overseas Specialist, to
take effect within one month of the
Board’s recommendation.

§ 501.7 Appointment as Chief of Mis-
sion.

(a) Appointment by President. Chiefs of
mission are appointed by the Presi-
dent, by and with the advice and con-
sent of the Senate. They may be career
members of the Foreign Service or
they may be appointed from outside
the Service.

(b) Recommendation of Foreign Service
career members. On the basis of rec-
ommendations made by the Director of
USIA, the Secretary of State from time
to time furnishes the President with
the names of Foreign Service career
members qualified for appointment as
chiefs of mission. The names of these
officers, together with pertinent infor-
mation concerning them, are given to
the President to assist him in selecting
qualified candidates for appointment
as chiefs of mission.

(c) Status of Foreign Service career
members appointed as Chiefs of Mission.
Foreign Service career members who
are appointed as chiefs of mission re-
tain their career status as Foreign
Service career members.

§ 501.8 Reappointment of Foreign
Service Officers and Career Over-
seas Specialists.

The President may, by and with the
advice and consent of the Senate, re-
appoint to the Service a former For-
eign Service Officer who is separated
from the Service. The Director (USIA)
may reappoint to the Service a former
career Overseas Specialist.

(a) Requirements for reappointment. (1)
On the date of application, each appli-
cant must be a citizen of the United
States.

(2) No applicant will be considered
who has previously been separated
from the Foreign Service pursuant to
section 608 or 610 of the Foreign Serv-
ice Act of 1980 (or predecessor section
633, 635, or 637 of the Foreign Service
Act of 1946, as amended); or who re-
signed or retired in lieu of selection
out or separation for cause.

NOTE: This requirement will not apply
where it has been determined by the Foreign
Service Grievance Board under 3 FAM 660 or
by the Director, Office of Personnel, that the
separation or the resignation or retirement
in lieu of selection out or separation for
cause was wrongful; where reappointment is
determined by the Director, Office of Person-
nel, as an appropriate means to settle a
grievance or complaint of a former Foreign
Service career member on a mutually satis-
factory basis; or where reappointment is the
indicated redress in a proceeding under 3
FAM 130 ‘‘Equal Employment Opportunity.’’

(b) Application. Apply by letter ad-
dressed to the Director, Office of Per-
sonnel. Include the standard applica-
tion forms, SF–171, Application for
Federal Employment; and DSP–34, Sup-
plement to Application for Federal
Employment; and a brief resume of
work and other experience since res-
ignation from the Foreign Service.
Whenever the Director, Office of Per-
sonnel, finds that the reappointment of
one or more former Foreign Service
Career Members may be in the best in-
terest of the Service, all application
forms, along with the available person-
nel files, will be referred as appropriate
to the Board of Examiners for the For-
eign Service which will conduct an ad-
visory evaluation of the qualifications
of each applicant.
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(c) Nature of evaluation. (1) The Board
of Examiners’ advisory qualifications
evaluation of FSO applicants (i) will be
based on a review of all pertinent infor-
mation relating to the applicant’s
record of employment in the Foreign
Service and to subsequent experience,
as well, and (ii) will take into consider-
ation among other factors, the rank of
the applicant’s contemporaries in the
Service in recommending the class in
which the applicant will be reappointed
under section 308 of the Foreign Serv-
ice Act of 1980.

(2) In consultation with the Foreign
Service Personnel Division (M/PF or
VOA/PF) and officials from the perti-
nent Agency elements, the Overseas
Specialist applicant’s total qualifica-
tions and experience will be evaluated
based on the application and an inter-
view. On the basis of this review and
the recommendations of the appro-
priate officials, the personnel office
will determine whether the application
should be continued and, if so, will rec-
ommend the appointment class.

(d) Medical examination and security
investigation. Qualified applicants and
their dependents who will accompany
them overseas will be given a physical
examination. A security investigation
will also be conducted. The reappoint-
ment action is subject to completion of
a satisfactory security investigation
and satisfactory medical examination
of the applicant and his/her depend-
ents.

(e) Selection for reappointment. The Di-
rector, Office or Personnel (M/P or
VOA/P), taking into consideration (1)
the qualifications and experience of
each applicant as outlined in the quali-
fications evaluation performed by the
Board of Examiners for the Foreign
Service or the personnel office, (2) fu-
ture placement and growth potential,
and (3) the needs of the Service for the
applicant’s skills determines which ap-
plicant, or applicants, are qualified for
reappointment and the appointment
class that is considered to be appro-
priate. An Overseas Specialist may not
be reappointed until and unless an
overseas assignment has been identi-
fied. The Director, Office of Personnel
(M/P or VOA/P) is responsible for initi-
ating appointment action. Any vol-
untary applicant who refuses an offer

of reappointment will not be consid-
ered for reappointment again.

§ 501.9 Interchange of FSOs between
USIA and other Foreign Affairs
Agencies.

Foreign Service Officers (FSOs) de-
siring transfer from one agency to an-
other may apply under the following
provisions:

(a) Applications. Applications for
interchange appointments should be
sent to the Board of Examiners for the
Foreign Service, Department of State,
Washington, DC 20520.

(b) Certification and approval. (1)
When a Foreign Service Officer of an-
other Foreign Affairs Agency wishes to
transfer to the U.S. Information Agen-
cy, a certification of need is required
from the Director, Office of Personnel,
USIA, and approval is required by the
Director of Personnel for the other
Agency for the officer’s release to
USIA.

(2) When a USIA FSO wishes to
transfer to another Foreign Affairs
Agency, a certification of need is re-
quired from the Director of Personnel
of the other Agency, and approval is re-
quired by the Director, Office of Per-
sonnel, USIA, for the officer’s release
to that Agency.

(3) A review by the Board of Examin-
ers for the Foreign Service will certify
the eligibility of candidates for ex-
change. BEX will notify the Office of
Personnel, USIA when a Foreign Serv-
ice Officer of another Agency has been
approved for transfer and USIA will
process the necessary employment pa-
pers.

(4) A new FSO appointment for offi-
cers transferring between another For-
eign Affairs Agency and USIA is not re-
quired.

PART 502—WORLD-WIDE FREE
FLOW OF AUDIO-VISUAL MATE-
RIALS

Sec.
502.1 Purpose.
502.2 Definitions.
502.3 Certification and authentication cri-

teria.
502.4 Certification procedures—Exports.
502.5 Authentication procedures—Imports.
502.6 Consultation with subject matter spe-

cialists.
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502.7 Review and appeals procedures.
502.8 Coordination with U.S. Customs Serv-

ice.
502.9 General information.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 301; 19 U.S.C. 2051, 2052;
22 U.S.C. 1431 et seq.; Public Law 101–138; E.O.
11311, 31 FR 13413, 3 CFR 1966–1900 comp.,
page 593.

SOURCE: 59 FR 18965, Apr. 21, 1994, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 502.1 Purpose.
The United States Information Agen-

cy administers the ‘‘Beirut Agreement
of 1948’’, a multinational treaty for-
mally known as the Agreement for Fa-
cilitating the International Circulation
of Visual and Auditory Material of an
Educational, Scientific and Cultural
Character. This Agreement facilitates
the free flow of educational, scientific
and cultural audio-visual materials be-
tween nations by providing favorable
import treatment through the elimi-
nation or reduction of import duties,
licenses, taxes, or restrictions. The
United States and other participating
governments facilitate this favorable
import treatment through the issuance
or authentication of a certificate that
the audio-visual material for which fa-
vorable treatment is sought conforms
with criteria set forth in the Agree-
ment.

§ 502.2 Definitions.
Agency—means the United States In-

formation Agency.
Applicant— means: (1) The United

States holder of the ‘‘basic rights’’ in
the material submitted for export cer-
tification; or (2) the holder of a foreign
certificate seeking import authentica-
tion.

Application form—means the Applica-
tion for Certificate of International
Educational Character (Form IAP–17)
which is required for requesting Agen-
cy certification of United States pro-
duced audio-visual materials under the
provisions of the Beirut Agreement.

Attestation Officer—means the Chief
Attestation Officer of the United
States and any member of his or her
staff with authority to issue Certifi-
cates or Importation Documents.

Audio-visual materials—means: (1)
Films, filmstrips and microfilm in ex-
posed and developed negative form, or

in positive form, viz., masters or prints,
teletranscriptions, kinescopes, video-
tape; (2) electronic sound recordings
and sound/picture recordings of all
types and forms or pressings and trans-
fers thereform; (3) slides and trans-
parencies; moving and static models,
wallcharts, globes, maps and posters.

Authentication—means the process
through which an applicant obtains a
United States Importation Document
for Audio-visual Materials (Form IA–
862).

Basic rights—means the world-wide
non-restrictive ownership rights in
audio-visual materials from which the
assignment of subsidiary rights (such
as language versions, television, lim-
ited distribution, reproduction, etc.)
are derived.

Beirut Agreement—means the ‘‘Agree-
ment for Facilitating the International
Circulation of Visual and Auditory Ma-
terials of an Educational, Scientific, or
Cultural Character.’’

Certificate—means a document attest-
ing that the named material complies
with the standards set forth in Article
I of the Beirut Agreement issued by: (1)
The appropriate government agency of
the State wherein the material to
which the certificate relates origi-
nated, or (2) by the United Nations
Educational, Scientific or Cultural Or-
ganization.

Certification—means the process of
obtaining a certificate attesting that
audio-visual materials of United States
origin being exported from the United
States comply with the standards set
forth in Article I of the Beirut Agree-
ment, as interpreted pursuant to Sec-
tion 207 of Public Law 101–138.

Collateral instructional material—
means a teacher’s manual, study guide,
or similar instructional material pre-
pared or reviewed by a bona fide sub-
ject matter specialist. Such material
must delineate the informational or in-
structional objectives of the audio-vis-
ual material and illustrate or explain
how to utilize such material to attain
the stated objectives.

Committee on attestation—means the
committee which advises the Attesta-
tion Officer on matters of policy and
the evaluation of specific materials.

Director—means the Director of the
United States Information Agency.
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Exports—means educational, sci-
entific, and cultural audio-visual mate-
rial of United States origin, being sent
from the United States.

Importation document—means the
United States Importation Document
for Audio-visual Materials (Form IA–
862) issued by the Chief Attestation Of-
ficer of the United States which attests
that materials of foreign origin enter-
ing the United States comply with the
standards set forth in Article I of the
Beirut Agreement (as interpreted pur-
suant to section 207 of Public Law 101–
138) and is therefore entitled to duty-
free entry into the United States pur-
suant to the provisions of United
States Customs Bureau Harmonized
Tariff System Item No. 9817.00.4000.

Imports—means educational, sci-
entific, and cultural audio-visual mate-
rial of foreign origin being brought
into the United States.

Instruct or inform—means to teach,
train or impart knowledge through the
development of a subject or aspect of a
subject to aid the viewer or listener in
a learning process. The instructional or
informational character of audio-visual
material may be evidenced by the pres-
ence of collateral instructional mate-
rial.

Knowledge—means a body of facts
and principles acquired by instruction,
study, research, or experience.

Review Board—means the panel ap-
pointed by the Director to review ap-
peals filed by applicants from decisions
rendered by an Attestation Officer.

Serial certification—means certifi-
cation by the Agency of materials pro-
duced in series form and which, for
time-sensitive reasons, cannot be re-
viewed prior to production; but sam-
ples are provided on application, and
the materials are subject to post-cer-
tification review.

Subject matter specialist—means an in-
dividual who has acquired special skill
in or knowledge of a particular subject
through professional training or prac-
tical experience.

[59 FR 18965, Apr. 21, 1994, as amended at 60
FR 29989, June 7, 1995]

§ 502.3 Certification and authentica-
tion criteria.

(a) The Agency shall certify or au-
thenticate audio-visual materials sub-

mitted for review as educational, sci-
entific and cultural in character and in
compliance with the standards set
forth in Article I of the Beirut Agree-
ment when: (1) Their primary purpose
or effect is to instruct or inform
through the development of a subject
or aspect of a subject, or when their
content is such as to maintain, in-
crease or diffuse knowledge, and aug-
ment international understanding and
goodwill; and

(2) The materials are representative,
authentic, and accurate; and

(3) The technical quality is such that
it does not interfere with the use made
of the material.

(b) The Agency will not certify or au-
thenticate any audio-visual material
submitted for review which:

(1) Does not primarily instruct or in-
form through the development of a sub-
ject or aspect of a subject and its con-
tent is not such as to maintain, in-
crease or diffuse knowledge.

(2) Contains widespread and gross
misstatements of fact.

(3) Is not technically sound.
(4) Has as its primary purpose or ef-

fect to amuse or entertain.
(5) Has as its primary purpose or ef-

fect to inform concerning timely cur-
rent events (newsreels, newscasts, or
other forms of ‘‘spot’’ news).

(6) Stimulates the use of a special
process or product, advertises a par-
ticular organization or individual,
raises funds, or makes unsubstantiated
claims of exclusivity.

(c) In its administration of this sec-
tion, the Agency shall not fail to qual-
ify audio-visual material because:

(1) It advocates a particular position
or viewpoint, whether or not it pre-
sents or acknowledges opposing view-
points;

(2) It might lend itself to misinter-
pretation, or to misrepresentation of
the United States or other countries,
or their people or institutions;

(3) It is not representative, authen-
tic, or accurate or does not represent
the current state of factual knowledge
of a subject or aspect of a subject un-
less the material contains widespread
and gross misstatements of fact;

(4) It does not augment international
understanding and goodwill, unless its
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primary purpose or effect is not to in-
struct or inform through the develop-
ment of a subject or an aspect of a sub-
ject and its content is not such as to
maintain, increase, or diffuse knowl-
edge; or

(5) In the opinion of the agency the
material is propaganda.

(d) The Agency may certify or au-
thenticate materials which have not
been produced at the time of applica-
tion upon an affirmative determination
that:

(1) The materials will be issued seri-
ally,

(2) Representative samples of the se-
rial material have been provided at the
time of application,

(3) Future titles and release dates
have been provided to the Agency at
the time of application,

(4) The applicant has affirmed that:
(i) Future released materials in the

series will conform to the substantive
criteria for certification delineated at
paragraphs (a) through (c) of this sec-
tion;

(ii) Such materials will be similar to
the representative samples provided to
the Agency on application; and

(iii) The applicant will provide the
Agency with copies of the items them-
selves or descriptive materials for post-
certification review.

(e) If the Agency determines through
a post-certification review that the
materials do not comply with the sub-
stantive criteria for certification delin-
eated at paragraphs (a) through (c) of
this section, the applicant will no
longer be eligible for serial certifi-
cations. Ineligibility for serial certifi-
cations will not affect an applicant’s
eligibility for certification of materials
reviewed prior to production.

[59 FR 18965, Apr. 21, 1994, as amended at 60
FR 29989, June 7, 1995]

§ 502.4 Certification procedures—Ex-
ports.

(a) Applicants seeking certification
of U.S. produced audio-visual materials
shall submit to the Agency a com-
pleted Application Form for each sub-
ject or series for which certification is
sought. Collateral instructional mate-
rial, if any, and a copy or example of
the material must accompany the Ap-
plication Form.

(b) Upon an affirmative determina-
tion by the Agency that the submitted
materials satisfy the Certification and
Authentication Criteria set forth in
§ 502.3 of this part, a Certificate shall be
issued. A copy of such Certificate must
accompany each export shipment of
the certified material.

§ 502.5 Authentication procedures—
Imports.

(a) Applicants seeking Agency au-
thentication of foreign produced audio-
visual materials shall submit to the
Agency a bona fide foreign certificate,
a copy or example of the material for
which authentication is sought, and re-
lated collateral instructional material,
if any.

(b) Upon an affirmative determina-
tion by the Agency that the submitted
materials satisfy the Certification and
Authentication Criteria set forth in
§ 502.3 of this part, an Importation Doc-
ument shall be issued. A copy of such
Importation Document must be pre-
sented to United States Customs at the
port of entry.

§ 502.6 Consultation with subject mat-
ter specialists.

(a) The Agency may, in its discre-
tion, solicit the opinion of subject mat-
ter specialists for the purpose of assist-
ing the Agency in its determination of
whether materials for which export
certification or import authentication
is sought contain widespread and gross
misstatements of fact.

(b) As necessary, the Agency may de-
termine eligibility of material for cer-
tification or authentication based in
part on the opinions obtained from sub-
ject matter specialists and the Com-
mittee on Attestation.

§ 502.7 Review and appeal procedures.
(a) An applicant may request a for-

mal review of any adverse ruling ren-
dered by the Attestation Officer. Such
request for review must be made in
writing and received no more than 30
days from the date of the Attestation
Officer’s decision.

(b) The request for review must set
forth all arguments which the appli-
cant wishes to advance in support of
his or her position and any data upon
which such argument is based. A copy
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of the material for which certification
or authentication has been denied must
accompany the request for review. The
request for review should be addressed
as follows: Attestation Program Re-
view Board (GC/A), U.S. Information
Agency, 301 4th Street, SW., Washing-
ton, DC 20547.

(c) The Review Board shall render the
applicant a written decision, reversing
or affirming the ruling of the Attesta-
tion Officer, within 30 days from re-
ceipt of the request for review. Such
decision shall constitute final adminis-
trative action.

§ 502.8 Coordination with United
States Customs Service.

(a) Nothing in this part shall pre-
clude examination of imported mate-
rials pursuant to the Customs laws and
regulations of the United States as
codified at 19 U.S.C. 1305 and 19 CFR
10.121, or the application of the laws
and regulations governing the importa-
tion or prohibition against importation
of certain materials including seditious
or salacious materials as set forth at 19
U.S.C. 1305.

(b) Agency authentications of a for-
eign certificate for entry under HTS
Item No. 9817.00.4000 will be reflected
by the issuance of an Importation Doc-
ument. A copy of each Importation
Document issued by the Agency will be
simultaneously furnished the United
States Customs Service.

(c) Customs User Fee: Articles deliv-
ered by mail, which are eligible for
duty-free entry under the regulations
in this part are, additionally, not sub-
jected to the standard Customs User
Fee normally imposed by the United
States Customs Service, provided there
has been a timely filing with the appro-
priate United States Customs Service
office of the documentation required
by the regulations in this part.

§ 502.9 General information.

General information and application
forms may be obtained by writing to
the Attestation Office as follows: Chief
Attestation Officer of the United
States (GC/A), United States Informa-
tion Agency, 301 4th Street, SW., Wash-
ington, DC 20547; or calling (202) 475–
0221.

PART 503—AVAILABILITY OF
RECORDS

Sec.
503.1 Introduction and definitions.
503.2 Making a request.
503.3 Availability of Agency records.
503.4 Time limits.
503.5 Records available for public inspec-

tion.
503.6 Restriction on some agency records.
503.7 Fees.
503.8 Exemptions.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 552 Reform Act of 1986
as amended by Pub. L. 99–570; Sec. 1801–1804;
22 U.S.C. 2658; 5 U.S.C. 301; 13 U.S.C. 8; E.O.
10477, as amended; 47 FR 9320, Apr. 2, 1982,
E.O. 12356. 5 U.S.C. Sec. 552 (1988 & Supp. III
1991) as amended by Freedom of Information
Reform Act of 1986, Pub. L. No. 99–570, title
I, Sections 1801–1804, 100 Stat. 3207, 3207–48–50
(1986) (codified at 5 U.S.C. Sec. 552 (1988)); 22
U.S.C. Sec. 2658 (1988); 5 U.S.C. Sec. 301 (1988);
13 U.S.C. Sec. 8 (1988); Executive Order No.
10477, 3 CFR 958 (1949–1953) as amended by Ex-
ecutive Order No. 10822, 3 CFR 355 (1959–1963),
Executive Order No. 12292, 3 CFR 134 (1982),
reprinted in 22 U.S.C. Sec. 1472 (1988); Execu-
tive Order No. 12356, 3 CFR 166 (1983), re-
printed in 50 U.S.C. Sec. 401 (1988).

EDITORIAL NOTE: Nomenclature changes af-
fecting part 503 appear at 51 FR 11015, Apr. 1,
1986.

§ 503.1 Introduction and definitions.
(a) Introduction. The FOIA and this

part apply to all records of the United
States Information Agency, including
all of its foreign posts. As a general
policy, USIA follows a balanced ap-
proach in administering the FOIA. We
recognize the right of public access to
information in the possession of the
Agency, but we also protect the integ-
rity of the Agency’s internal processes.
This policy calls for the fullest possible
disclosure of records consistent with
those requirements of administrative
necessity and confidentiality which are
recognized by the Freedom of Informa-
tion Act.

(b) Definitions—Access Appeal Com-
mittee or Committee, means the Commit-
tee delegated by the Agency Director
for making final Agency determina-
tions regarding appeals from the initial
denial of records under the FOIA. This
Committee also reviews final appeal
denials of documents made by the Na-
tional Endowment for Democracy
(NED) for its records.
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Agency or USIA means the United
States Information Agency. It includes
all components of USIA in the U.S. and
all foreign posts abroad (known as the
U.S. Information Service or USIS).
(See 22 CFR part 504, chapter V—Orga-
nization.)

Commercial use, when referring to a
request, means that the request is from
or on behalf of one who seeks informa-
tion for a use or purpose that furthers
the commercial, trade, or profit inter-
ests of the requester or of a person on
whose behalf the request is made.
Whether a request is for a commercial
use depends on the purpose of the re-
quest and the use to which the records
will be put. The identity of the re-
quester (individual, non-profit corpora-
tion, for-profit corporation), or the na-
ture of the records, while in some cases
indicative of that purpose or use, is not
necessarily determinative. When a re-
quest is from a representative of the
news media, the request shall be
deemed not to be for commercial use.

Department means any executive de-
partment, military department, gov-
ernment corporation, government con-
trolled corporation, any independent
regulatory agency, or other establish-
ment in the executive branch of the
Federal Government. A private organi-
zation is not a department even if it is
performing work under contract with
the Government or is receiving Federal
financial assistance. Grantee and con-
tractor records are not subject to the
FOIA unless they are in the possession
and control of USIA.

Duplication means the process mak-
ing a copy of a record and sending it to
the requester, to the extent necessary
to respond to the request. Such copies
include paper copy, microform, audio-
visual materials, and magnetic tapes,
cards and discs.

Educational institution means a pre-
school, elementary or secondary
school, institution of undergraduate or
graduate higher education, or institu-
tion of professional or vocational edu-
cation.

FOIA means section 552 of title 5,
United States Code, as amended.

Freedom of Information Officer means
the USIA official who has been dele-
gated the authority to release or with-

hold records and assess, waive, or re-
duce fees in response to FOIA requests.

Non-commercial scientific institution
means an institution that is not oper-
ated substantially for purposes of fur-
thering its own or someone else’s busi-
ness, trade, or profit interests, and that
is operated for purposes of conducting
scientific research whose results are
not intended to promote any particular
product or industry.

Post or USIS means all overseas of-
fices of the USIA.

Records means any handwritten,
typed or printed documents (such as
memoranda, books, brochures, studies,
writings, drafts, letters, transcripts,
and minutes) and documentary mate-
rial in other forms (such as punch-
cards; magnetic tapes, cards, or discs;
paper tapes; audio or video recordings;
maps; photographs; slides, microfilm;
and motion pictures). It does not in-
clude objects or articles such as exhib-
its, models, equipment, and duplication
machines or audiovisual processing
materials. Nor does it include books,
magazines, pamphlets, or other ref-
erence material in formally organized
and officially designated USIA librar-
ies, where such materials are available
under the rules of the particular li-
brary.

Representative of the news media
means a person actively gathering
news for an entity organized and oper-
ated to publish or broadcast news to
the public.‘‘News’’ means information
that is about current events or that
would be of current interest to the pub-
lic. News media entities include tele-
vision and radio broadcasters, publish-
ers of periodicals (to the extent they
publish ‘‘news’’) who make their prod-
ucts available for purchase or subscrip-
tion by the general public, and entities
that may disseminate news through
other media (e.g., electronic dissemina-
tion of text). Freelance journalists
shall be considered representatives of a
news media entity if they can show a
solid basis for expecting publication
through such an entity. A publication
contract or a requester’s past publica-
tion record may show such a basis.

Request means asking in writing for
records whether or not the request re-
fers specifically to the Freedom of In-
formation Act.
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Review means examining the records
to determine which portions, if any,
may be released, and any other proc-
essing that is necessary to prepare the
records for release. It includes only the
first examination and processing of the
requested documents for purposes of
determining whether a specific exemp-
tion applies to a particular record or
portion of a record.

Search means looking for records or
portions of records responsive to a re-
quest. It includes reading and inter-
preting a request, and also page-by-
page and line-by-line examination to
identify responsive portions of a docu-
ment. However, it does not include
line-by-line examination where merely
duplicating the entire page would be a
less expensive and a quicker way to
comply with the request.

[59 FR 5706, Feb. 8, 1994]

§ 503.2 Making a request.
(a) How to request records. All requests

for documents shall be made in writ-
ing. Requests should be addressed to
the United States Information Agency,
Freedom of Information Officer, GC/
FOI, room M–301 4th Street SW., Wash-
ington, DC 20547. Write the words
‘‘Freedom of Information Act Request’’
on the envelope and letter.

(b) Details in your letter. Your request
for documents should provide as many
details as possible that will help us find
the records you are requesting. If there
is insufficient information, we will ask
you for more. Include your telephone
number(s) to help us reach you if we
have questions. If you are not sure how
to write your request or what details to
include, you may call the FOIA Office.
The more specific the request for docu-
ments, the faster the Agency will be
able to respond to your requests.

(c) Requests not handled under FOIA.
We will not provide documents re-
quested under the FOIA and this part if
the records are currently available in
the National Archives, subject to re-
lease through the Archives, or com-
monly sold to the public by it or an-
other agency pursuant to statutory au-
thority (for example, records currently
available from the Government Print-
ing Office or the National Technical In-
formation Service). Agency records
that are normally freely available to

the general public, such as USIA
World, are not covered by the FOIA.
Also requests from Federal depart-
ments and court orders for documents
are not FOIA requests, nor are requests
from Chairmen of Congressional com-
mittees or subcommittees.

(d) Referral of requests outside the
agency. If you request records that
were created by or provided to us by
another Federal department, we may
refer your request to or consult with
that department. We may also refer re-
quests for classified records to the de-
partment that classified them. In cases
of referral, the other department is re-
sponsible for processing and responding
to your request under that depart-
ment’s regulation. When possible, we
will notify you when we refer your re-
quest to another department.

(e) Responding to your request—(1) Re-
trieving records. The Agency is required
to furnish copies of records only when
they are in our possession and control.
If we have stored the records you want
in a records retention center, we will
retrieve and review them for possible
disclosure. However, the Federal Gov-
ernment destroys many old records, so
sometimes it is impossible to fill re-
quests. The Agency’s record retention
policies are set forth in the General
Records Schedules of the National Ar-
chives and Records Administration and
in USIA’s Records Disposition Sched-
ule, which establish time periods for
keeping records before they may be de-
stroyed.

(2) Furnishing records. The Agency is
only required to furnish copies of
records which we have or can retrieve;
we are not compelled to create new
records. For example, if the requested
information is maintained in comput-
erized form and we can, with minimal
computer instructions, produce the in-
formation on paper, we will do so—if
this is the only way to respond to a re-
quest. We are not, however, required to
write a new computer program in order
to print documentary material in a for-
mat you might prefer.
On the other hand, we may decide to
conserve government resources and at
the same time supply the records you
need by consolidating information
from various records rather than copy-
ing them all. The Agency is required to
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furnish only one copy of a record. If we
are unable to make a legible copy of a
record to be released, we will not at-
tempt to reconstruct it. Rather we will
furnish the best copy possible and note
its poor quality in our reply or on the
copy. If material exists in different
forms, we will provide the record in the
form that best conserves government
resources. For example, if it requires
less time and expense to provide a com-
puter record as a paper printout rather
than on tape, we will provide the print-
out.

[59 FR 5707, Feb. 8, 1994]

§ 503.3 Availability of agency records.

(a) Release of records. If we have re-
leased a record or part of a record to
others in the past, we will ordinarily
release it to you also. This principle
does not apply if the previous release
was an unauthorized disclosure. How-
ever, we will not release it to you if a
statute forbids this disclosure and we
will not necessarily release it to you if
an exemption applies in your situation
and did not apply or applied differently
in the previous situations.

(b) Denial of requests. All denials are
in writing and describe in general
terms the material withheld and state
the reasons for the denial, including a
reference to the specific exemption of
the FOIA authorizing the withholding
or deletion. The denial also explains
your right to appeal the decision and it
will identify the official to whom you
should send the appeal. Denial letters
are signed by the person who made the
decision to deny all or part of the re-
quest, unless otherwise noted.

(c) Unproductive searches. We make a
diligent search for records to satisfy
your request. Nevertheless, we may not
be able always to find the records you
want using the information you pro-
vided, or they may not exist. If we ad-
vise you that we have been unable to
find the records despite a diligent
search, you will nevertheless be pro-
vided the opportunity to appeal the
adequacy of the Agency’s search. How-
ever, if your request is for records that
are obviously not connected with this
Agency or your request has been pro-
vided to us in error, a ‘‘no records’’ re-
sponse will not be considered an ad-

verse action and you will not be pro-
vided an opportunity to appeal.

(d) Appeal of denials. You have the
right to appeal a partial of full denial
of your FOIA request. To do so, you
must put your appeal in writing and
address it to the official identified in
the denial letter. Your appeal letter
must be dated and postmarked within
30 calendar days from the date of the
Agency’s denial letter. Because we
have some discretionary authority in
deciding whether to release or withhold
records, you may strengthen your ap-
peal by explaining your reasons for
wanting the records. However, you are
not required to give any explanation.
Your appeal will be reviewed by the
Agency’s Access Appeal Committee
which consists of senior Agency offi-
cials. When the Committee responds to
your appeal, that constitutes the Agen-
cy’s final action on the request. If the
Access Appeal Committee grants your
appeal in part or in full, we will send
the records to you promptly or set up
an appointment for you to inspect
them. If the decision is to deny your
appeal in part or in full, the final letter
will state the reasons for the decision,
name the officials responsible for the
decision, and inform you of the FOIA
provisions for judicial review.

[59 FR 5707, Feb. 8, 1994]

§ 503.4 Time limits.

(a) General. The FOIA sets certain
time limits for us to decide whether to
disclose the records you requested, and
to decide appeals. If we fail to meet the
deadlines, you may proceed as if we
had denied your request or your appeal.
Since requests may be misaddressed or
misrouted, you should call or write to
confirm that we have the request and
to learn its status if you have not
heard from us in a reasonable time.

(b) Time allowed. (1) We will decide
whether to release records within 10
working days after your request
reaches the appropriate area office that
maintains the records you are request-
ing. When we decide to release records,
we will actually provide the records at
that time, or as soon as possible after
that decision, or let you inspect them
as soon as possible thereafter.

VerDate 04<MAY>98 11:02 May 07, 1998 Jkt 179076 PO 00000 Frm 00117 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\179076.TXT 179076-3



122

22 CFR Ch. V (4–1–98 Edition)))§ 503.5

(2) We will decide an appeal within 20
working days after the appeal reaches
the appropriate reviewing official.

(3) The FOI Officer or appeal official
may extend the time limits in unusual
circumstances for initial requests or
appeals, up to 10 working days. We will
notify you in writing of any exten-
sions. ‘‘Unusual circumstances’’ in-
clude situations where we: Search for
and collect records from field facilities,
records centers or locations other than
the office processing the records;
search for, collect, or examine a great
many records in response to a single
request; consult with another office or
department that has substantial inter-
est in the determination of the request;
and/or conduct negotiations with sub-
mitters and requesters of information
to determine the nature and extent of
non-disclosable proprietary materials.

[59 FR 5708, Feb. 8, 1994]

§ 503.5 Records available for public in-
spection.

(a) To the extent that they exist, we
will make the following records of gen-
eral interest available for your inspec-
tion and copying:

(1) Orders and final opinions, includ-
ing concurring and dissenting opinions
in adjudications. (See § 503.8(e) of this
part for availability of internal memo-
randa, including attorney opinions and
advice.)

(2) Statements of policy and interpre-
tations that we have adopted but have
not published in the FEDERAL REG-
ISTER.

(3) Administrative staff manuals and
instructions to staff that affect the
public. (We will not make available,
however, manuals or instructions that
reveal investigative or audit proce-
dures as described in § 503.8 (b) and (g)
of this part.)

(4) In addition to such records as
those described in paragraph (a) of this
section, we will make available to any
person a copy of all other Agency
records, unless we determine that such
records should be withheld from disclo-
sure under subsection (b) of the Act
and §§ 503.8 and 503.9 of this part.

(b) Before releasing these records,
however, we may delete the names of
people, or information that would iden-
tify them, if release would invade their

personal privacy to a clearly unwar-
ranted degree. (See § 503.8(f).)

(c) This Agency does not publish an
FOIA index because it is impracticable
to do so.

[59 FR 5708, Feb. 8, 1994]

§ 503.6 Restriction on some agency
records.

Under the U.S. Information and Edu-
cational Exchange Act of 1948 (22
U.S.C. 1461, as amended), the USIA is
prohibited from disseminating within
the United States information about
the U.S., its people, and its policies
when such materials have been pre-
pared by the Agency for audiences
abroad. This includes films, radio
scripts and tapes, video tapes, books,
and similar materials produced by the
Agency. However, this law does provide
that upon request, such information
shall be made available at USIA for ex-
amination only by representatives of
the press, magazines, radio systems
and stations, research students or
scholars and available for examination
only to Members of Congress.

[59 FR 5708, Feb. 8, 1994]

§ 503.7 Fees.

(a) Fees to be charged—categories of re-
quests. The paragraphs below state, for
each category of request, the type of
fees that we will generally charge.
However, for each of these categories,
the fees may be limited, waived, or re-
duced for the reasons given in para-
graph (e) of this section. ‘‘Request’’
means asking for records, whether or
not you refer specifically to the Free-
dom of Information Act. Requests from
Federal agencies and court orders for
documents are not included within this
definition. ‘‘Review’’ means, when used
in connection with processing records
for a commercial use request, examin-
ing the records to determine what por-
tions, if any, may be withheld, and any
other processing that is necessary to
prepare the records for release. It in-
cludes only the examining and process-
ing that are done the first time we ana-
lyze whether a specific exemption ap-
plies to a particular record or portion
of a record. It does not include the
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process of researching or resolving gen-
eral legal or policy issues regarding ex-
emptions. ‘‘Search’’ means looking for
records or portions of records respon-
sive to a request. It includes reading
and interpreting a request, and also
page-by-page and line-by-line examina-
tion to identify responsive portions of
a document.

(1) Commercial use request. If your re-
quest is for a commercial use, USIA
will charge you the costs of search, re-
view and duplication. ‘‘Commercial
use’’ means that the request is from or
on behalf of one who seeks information
for a use or purpose that furthers the
commercial, trade, or profit interests
of the requester or of a person on
whose behalf the request is made.
Whether a request is for a commercial
use depends on the purpose of the re-
quest and the use to which the records
will be put; the identity of the re-
quester (individual, non-profit corpora-
tion, for-profit corporation), or the na-
ture of the records, while in some cases
indicative of that purpose or use, is not
necessarily determinative. When a re-
quest is from a representative of the
news media, a purpose of use support-
ing the requester’s news dissemination
function is not a commercial use.

(2) Educational and scientific institu-
tions and news media. If you are an edu-
cational institution or a non-commer-
cial scientific institution, operated pri-
marily for scholarly or scientific re-
search, or a representative of the news
media, and your request is not for a
commercial use, USIA will charge you
only for the duplication of documents.
Also, USIA will not charge you the
copying costs for the first 100 pages of
duplication. ‘‘Educational institution’’
means a preschool, elementary or sec-
ondary school, institution of under-
graduate or graduate higher education,
or institution of professional or voca-
tional education. ‘‘Non-commercial sci-
entific institution’’ means an institu-
tion that is not operated substantially
for purposes of furthering its own or
someone else’s business, trade, or prof-
it interests, and that is operated for
purposes of conducting scientific re-
search whose results are not intended
to promote any particular product or
industry. ‘‘Representative of the news
media’’ means a person actively gath-

ering news for an entity organized and
operated to publish or broadcast news
to the public. ‘‘News’’ means informa-
tion that is about current events or
that would be of current interest to the
public. News media entities include tel-
evision and radio broadcasters, publish-
ers of periodicals (to the extent they
publish ‘‘news’’) who make their prod-
ucts available for purchase or subscrip-
tion by the general public, and entities
that may disseminate news through
other media (e.g., electronic dissemina-
tion of text). We will treat freelance
journalists as representatives of a news
media entity if they can show a solid
basis for expecting publication through
such an entity. A publication contract
is such a basis, and the requester’s past
publication record may show such a
basis.

(3) Other requesters. If your request is
not the kind described by paragraph
(a)(1) of this section or paragraph (a)(2)
of this section, then USIA will charge
you only for the search and the dupli-
cation. Also, we will not charge you for
the first two hours of search time or
for the copying costs of the first 100
pages of duplication.

(b) Fees to be charged—general provi-
sions. (1) We may charge search fees
even if the records we find are exempt
from disclosure, or even if we do not
find any records at all.

(2) We will not charge you any fee at
all if the costs of routine collection and
processing of the fee are likely to equal
or exceed the amount of the fee. We
have estimated that cost to be $5.00.

(3) If we determine that you are (act-
ing alone or with others) breaking
down a single request into a series of
requests in order to avoid or reduce the
fees charged, we may aggregate all
these requests for purposes of calculat-
ing the fees charged.

(4) We will charge interest on unpaid
bills beginning on the 31st day follow-
ing the day the bill was sent. The ac-
crual of interest will be stayed upon re-
ceipt of the fee, rather than upon its
processing by USIA. Interest will be at
the rate prescribed in section 3717 of
title 32 U.S.C.

(c) Fee schedule—USIA will charge the
following fees: (1) Manual searching for
or reviewing of records: (i) When per-
formed by employees at grade GS–1
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through GS–8 or FS–9 through FS–6—
an hourly rate of $10.00 will be charged;

(ii) When performed by employees at
grade GS–9 through GS–13 or FS–5
through FS–2—an hourly rate of $20.00
will be charged;

(iii) When performed by employees at
grade GS–14 or above or FS–2 or
above—an hourly rate of $36.00 will be
charged.

(iv) When a search involves employ-
ees at more than one of these levels, we
will charge the appropriate rate for
each.

(2) Computer searching and printing.
The actual cost of operating the com-
puter plus charges for the time spent
by the operator, at the rates given in
paragraph (c)(1) of this section.

(3) Photocopying standard size
pages—$0.15 per page.

(4) Photocopying odd-size documents
(such as punchcards or blueprints) or
reproducing other records (such as
tapes)—the actual cost of operating the
machine, plus the actual cost of the
materials used, plus charges for the
time spent by the operator, at the
rates given in paragraph (c)(1) of this
section.

(5) Certifying that records are true
copies—this service is not required by
the FOIA. If we agree to provide it, we
will charge $10.00 per certification.

(6) Sending records by express mail,
certified mail, or other special meth-
ods. This service is not required by the
FOIA. If we agree to provide it, we will
charge our actual cost.

(7) Performing any other special serv-
ice that you request and to which we
agree—actual cost of operating any
machinery, plus actual cost of any ma-
terials used, plus charges for the time
of our employees, at the rates given in
paragraph (c)(1) of this section.

(d) Procedures for assessing and collect-
ing fees—(1) Agreement to pay. We gen-
erally assume that when you request
records you are willing to pay the fees
we charge for services associated with
your request. You may specify a limit
on the amount you are willing to
spend. We will notify you if it appears
that the fees will exceed the limit and
ask whether you nevertheless want us
to proceed with the search.

(2) Advance payment. If you have
failed to pay previous bills in a timely

manner, or if our initial review of your
request indicates that we will charge
you fees exceeding $250.00, we will re-
quire you to pay your past due fees
and/or the estimated fees, or a deposit,
before we start searching for the
records you want, or before we send
them to you. In such cases, the admin-
istrative time limits as described in
section 503.6(b) above, will begin only
after we come to an agreement with
you over payment of fees, or decide
that fee waiver or reduction is appro-
priate.

(e) Waiver or reduction of fees. We will
waive or reduce the fees we would oth-
erwise charge if disclosure of the infor-
mation meets both of the following
tests (paragraphs (e)(1) and (e)(2) of
this section):

(1) It is in the public interest because
it is likely to contribute significantly
to public understanding of government
operations or activities, regardless of
any other public interest it may fur-
ther. In making this determination, we
may consider:

(i) Whether the requester is in a posi-
tion to contribute to public under-
standing;

(ii) Whether the requester has such
knowledge or expertise as may be nec-
essary to understand the information;
and,

(iii) Whether the requester’s intended
use of the information would be likely
to disseminate the information among
the public, and

(2) It is not primarily in the commer-
cial interest of the requester. Commer-
cial interests include interests relating
to business, trade, and profit. Not only
profit-making corporations have com-
mercial interests; so do nonprofit cor-
porations, individuals, unions, and
other associations.

(3) You must make your request for a
waiver or reduction at the same time
you make your request for records.
Only the FOL Officer may make the de-
cision whether to waive or reduce the
fees. If we do not completely grant
your request for a waiver or reduction,
the denial letter will designate the ap-
peal official.

[54 FR 26733, June 26, 1989]
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§ 503.8 Exemptions.
Section 552(b) of the Freedom of In-

formation Act contains nine exemp-
tions to the mandatory disclosure of
records. These exemptions and their
application by the Agency are de-
scribed below. In some cases, more
than one exemption may apply to the
same document. This section does not
itself authorize the giving of any
pledge of confidentiality by any officer
or employee of the Agency.

(a) Exemption one—National defense
and foreign policy. We are not required
to release records that are specifically
authorized under criteria established
by an Executive Order to be kept secret
in the interest of national defense or
foreign policy and are in fact properly
classified pursuant to such Executive
Order. Executive Order No. 12356 (1982)
provides for such classification. When
the release of certain records may ad-
versely affect U.S. relations with for-
eign countries, we usually consult with
officials of those area offices and/or
with officials of the Department of
State. We may also have in our posses-
sion records classified by another agen-
cy. If we do, we may consult with that
agency or may refer your request to
that agency for their direct response to
you, in which case we will notify you
that we have made such a referral.

(b) Exemption two—Internal personnel
rules and practices. We are not required
to release records that are related sole-
ly to the internal personnel rules and
practices of an agency. We may with-
hold routine internal agency proce-
dures such as guard schedules and
luncheon periods. We may also with-
hold internal records the release of
which would help some persons cir-
cumvent the law or agency regulations.

(c) Exemption three—Records exempted
by other statutes. We are not required to
release records if another statute spe-
cifically allows us to withhold them.
Another statute may be used only if it
absolutely prohibits disclosure or if it
sets forth criteria identifying particu-
lar types of material to be withheld.

(d) Exemption four—Trade secrets and
confidential commercial or financial infor-
mation. We will withhold trade secrets
and commercial or financial informa-
tion that is obtained from a person and
privileged or confidential.

(1) Trade secrets. A trade secret is a
secret, commercially valuable plan,
formula, process, or device that is used
for the making, preparing,
compounding, or processing of trade
commodities and that can be said to be
the end product of either innovation or
substantial effort. A direct relationship
is necessary between the trade secret
and the productive process.

(2) Commercial or financial information,
obtained from a person, and is privileged
or confidential.

(i) Information is ‘‘commercial or fi-
nancial’’ if it relates to businesses,
commerce, trade, employment, profits,
or finances (including personal fi-
nances).

(ii) Information is obtained from
someone outside the Federal Govern-
ment or from someone within the Gov-
ernment who has a commercial or fi-
nancial interest in the information.
‘‘Person’’ includes an individual, part-
nership, corporation, association, state
or foreign government, or other organi-
zation. Information is not ‘‘obtained
from a person’’ if it is generated by
USIA or another Federal agency.

(iii) Information is ‘‘privileged’’ if it
would ordinarily be protected from dis-
closure in civil discovery by a recog-
nized evidentiary privilege, such as the
attorney-client privilege, or the work
product privilege. Information may be
privileged for this purpose under a
privilege belonging to a person outside
the Government, unless the providing
of the information to the Government
rendered the information no longer
protectible in civil discovery.

(iv) Information is ‘‘confidential’’ if
it meets one of the following tests:

(A) Disclosure may impair the Gov-
ernment’s ability to obtain necessary
information in the future;

(B) Disclosure would substantially
harm the competitive position of the
person who submitted the information;

(C) Disclosure would impair other
Government interests, such as program
effectiveness and compliance; or

(D) Disclosure would impair other
private interests, such as an interest in
controlling availability of intrinsically
valuable records, which are sold in the
market by their owner.

(3) Designation of certain confidential
information. A person who submits
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records to the Government may des-
ignate part or all of the information in
such records as exempt from disclosure
under Exemption four. The person may
make this designation either at the
time the records are submitted to the
Government or within a reasonable
time thereafter. The designation must
be in writing. The legend prescribed by
a request for proposal or request for
quotations pursuant to any agency reg-
ulation establishing a substitute for
the language is sufficient but not nec-
essary for this purpose. Any such des-
ignation will expire ten years after the
records were submitted to the Govern-
ment.

(4) Predisclosure notification. The pro-
cedures in this paragraph apply to
records that were submitted to the
Government where we have substantial
reason to believe that information in
the records could reasonably be consid-
ered exempt under Exemption four.
Certain exceptions to these procedures
are stated in paragraph (d)(5) of this
section.

(i) When we receive a request for such
records and we determine that we may
be required to disclose them, we will
make reasonable efforts to notify the
submitter about these facts. The notice
will inform the submitter about the
procedures and time limits for submis-
sion and consideration of objections to
disclosure. If we must notify a large
number of submitters, we may do this
by posting or publishing a notice in a
place where the submitters are reason-
ably likely to become aware of it.

(ii) The submitter has five (5) work-
ing days from receipt of the notice to
object to disclosure of any part of the
records and to state all bases for its ob-
jections.

(iii) We will give consideration to all
bases that have been timely stated by
the submitter. If we decide to disclose
the records and the submitter still does
not agree, we will send a written notice
to the submitter stating briefly why we
did not sustain its objections and will
provide a copy of the records as we in-
tend to release them. The notice will
state that we will disclose the records
five (5) working days after the submit-
ter receives the notice unless we are
ordered by a United States District
Court not to release them.

(iv) When a requester files suit under
the FOIA to obtain records covered by
this paragraph, we will promptly notify
the submitter.

(v) Whenever we send a notice to a
submitter under paragraph (d)(4)(i) of
this section, we will notify the re-
quester that we are giving the submit-
ter a notice and an opportunity to ob-
ject.

(5) Exceptions to predisclosure notifica-
tion. The notice requirements in para-
graph (d)(4) of this section do not appy
in the following situations:

(i) We decide not to disclose the
records;

(ii) The information has previously
been published or made generally
available;

(iii) We have already notified the
submitter of previous requests for the
same records and have come to an un-
derstanding with that submitter about
the records;

(iv) Disclosure is required by a stat-
ute other than the FOIA;

(v) Disclosure is required by a regula-
tion, issued after notice and oppor-
tunity for public comment, that speci-
fies narrow categories of records that
are to be disclosed under the FOIA, but
in this case a submitter may still des-
ignate records as described in para-
graph (d)(3) of this section and in ex-
ceptional cases, at our discretion, may
follow the notice procedures in para-
graph (d)(4) of this section;

(vi) The designation appears to be ob-
viously frivolous, but in this case we
will still give the submitter the writ-
ten notice required by paragraph
(d)(4)(iii) of this section (although this
notice need not explain our decision or
include a copy of the records).

(e) Exemption five—Internal memo-
randa. This exemption covers internal
Government communications and
notes that fall within a generally rec-
ognized evidentiary privilege. Internal
Govenment communications include an
agency’s communications with an out-
side consultant or other outside per-
son, with a court, or with Congress,
when those communications are for a
purpose similar to the purpose of privi-
leged intra-agency communications.
Some of the most common applicable
privileges are:
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(1) The deliberative process privilege.
This privilege protects predecisional
deliberative communications. A com-
munication is protected under this
privilege if it was made before a final
decision was reached on some question
of policy and if it expressed rec-
ommendations or opinions on that
question. The purpose of this privilege
is to prevent injury to the quality of
the agency decisionmaking process by
encouraging open and frank internal
policy discussions, by avoiding pre-
mature disclosure of policies not yet
adopted, and by avoiding the public
confusion that might result from dis-
closing reasons that were not in fact
the ultimate grounds for an agency’s
decision. This privilege continues to
protect predecisional documents even
after a decision is made. We will re-
lease purely factual material in a de-
liberative document unless that mate-
rial is otherwise exempt. However,
purely factual material in a delibera-
tive document is within this privilege
if:

(i) It is inextricably intertwined with
the deliberative portions so that it can-
not reasonably be segregated, or

(ii) It would reveal the nature of the
deliberative portions, or

(iii) Its disclosure would in some
other way make possible an intrusion
into the decisionmaking process.

(2) Attorney-client privilege. This privi-
lege protects confidential communica-
tions between a lawyer and an em-
ployee or agent of the Government
where an attorney-client relationship
exists (e.g., where the lawyer is acting
as attorney for the agency and the em-
ployee is communicating on behalf of
the agency) and where the employee
has communicated information to the
attorney in confidence in order to ob-
tain legal advice or assistance, and/or
where the attorney has given advice to
the client.

(3) Attorney work product privilege.
This privilege protects documents pre-
pared by or for an agency, or by or for
its representative (usually USIA attor-
neys) in anticipation of litigation or
for trial. It includes documents pre-
pared for purposes of administrative
adjudications as well as court litiga-
tion. It includes documents prepared
by program offices as well as by attor-

neys. It includes factual material in
such documents as well as material re-
vealing opinions and tactics. The privi-
lege continues to protect the docu-
ments even after the litigation is
closed.

(f) Exemption six—Clearly unwarranted
invasion of personal privacy. We may
withhold personnel, medical, and simi-
lar files and personal information
about individuals if disclosure would
constitute a clearly unwarranted inva-
sion of personal privacy.

(1) Balancing test. In deciding whether
to release records that contain per-
sonal or private information about
someone else to a requester, we weigh
the foreseeable harm of invading that
individual’s privacy against the public
benefit that would result from the re-
lease of the information. In our evalua-
tion of requests for records, we attempt
to guard against the release of infor-
mation that might involve a violation
of personal privacy by a requester
being able to ‘‘piece together items’’ or
‘‘read between the lines’’ information
that would normally be exempt from
mandatory disclosure.

(2) Information frequently withheld. We
frequently withhold such information
as home addresses, ages, minority
group status, social security numbers,
individual’s benefits, earning records,
leave records, etc.

(g) Exemption seven—Law enforcement.
We are not required to release informa-
tion or records that the Government
has compiled for law enforcement pur-
poses. The records may apply to actual
or potential violations of either crimi-
nal or civil laws or regulations. We can
withhold these records only to the ex-
tent that releasing them would cause
harm in at least one of the following
situations:

(1) Enforcement proceedings. We may
withhold information when release
could reasonably be expected to inter-
fere with prospective or ongoing law
enforcement proceedings. Investiga-
tions of fraud and mismanagement,
employee misconduct, and civil rights
violations may fall into this category.
In certain cases, we may refuse to con-
firm or deny the existence of records
that relate to violations in order not to
disclose that an investigation is in
progress or may be conducted.
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(2) Fair trial or impartial adjudication.
We may withhold records when release
would deprive a person of a fair trial or
an impartial adjudication because of
prejudicial publicity.

(3) Personal privacy. We are careful
not to disclose information that could
reasonably be expected to constitute
an unwarranted invasion of personal
privacy. When a name surfaces in an
investigation, that person is likely to
be vulnerable to innuendo, rumor, har-
assment, or retaliation.

(4) Confidential sources and informa-
tion. We may withhold records whose
release could reasonably be expected to
disclose the identity of a confidential
source of information. A confidential
source may be an individual; a state,
local, or foreign Government agency;
or any private organization. The ex-
emption applies whether the source
provides information under an express
promise of confidentiality or under cir-
cumstances from which such an assur-
ance could be reasonably inferred.
Also, where the record, or information
in it, has been compiled by a criminal
law enforcement authority conducting
a criminal investigation, or by an
agency conducting a lawful national
security investigation, the exemption
also protects all information supplied
by a confidential source. Also pro-
tected from mandatory disclosure is
any information which, if disclosed,
could reasonably be expected to jeop-
ardize the system of confidentiality
that assures a flow of information from
sources to investigatory agencies.

(5) Techniques and procedures. We may
withhold records reflecting special
techniques or procedures of investiga-
tion or prosecution not otherwise gen-
erally known to the public. In some
cases, it is not possible to describe even
in general terms those techniques
without disclosing the very material to
be withheld. We may also withhold
records whose release would disclose
guidelines for law enforcement inves-
tigations or prosecutions if this disclo-
sure could reasonably be expected to
create a risk that someone could cir-
cumvent requirements of law or of reg-
ulation.

(6) Life and physical safety. We may
withhold records whose disclosure
could reasonably be expected to endan-

ger the life or physical safety of any in-
dividual. This protection extends to
threats and harassment as well as to
physical violence.

(h) Exemptions eight and nine—records
on financial institutions and records on
wells. (1) Exemption eight permits us to
withhold records about regulation or
supervision of financial institutions.

(2) Exemption nine permits the with-
holding of geological and geophysical
information and data, including maps,
concerning wells.

[54 FR 26734, June 26, 1989]

PART 504—ORGANIZATION

Sec.
504.1 Introduction.
504.2 Description of central and field organi-

zation, established places at which, offi-
cers from whom, and methods whereby
the public may obtain information.

AUTHORITY: Sec. 4, 63 Stat. 111, as amended,
sec. 501, 65 Stat. 290; 22 U.S.C. 2658, 31 U.S.C.
483a, 5 U.S.C. 301, 552, E.O. 10477, as amended,
18 FR 4540, 3 CFR 1949–1953 Comp., page 958,
E.O. 10501, 18 FR 7049, 3 CFR 1949–1953 Comp.,
page 979. Reorganization Plan No. 2 of 1977,
Pub. L. 97–241, 96 Stat. 291, Pub. L. 98–111.

SOURCE: 51 FR 10192, Mar. 25, 1986, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 504.1 Introduction.
It is the policy of the United States

Information Agency that information
about its operations, organization, pro-
cedures, and records be freely available
to the public in accordance with the
provisions of Pub. L. 89–487, the ‘‘Pub-
lic Information Act of 1966’’, referred to
hereinafter as ‘‘The Act’’, which
amended the ‘‘Public Information’’ sec-
tion of the Administrative Procedure
Act (5 U.S.C. 552).

[51 FR 10192, Mar. 25, 1986]

§ 504.2 Description of central and field
organization, established places at
which, officers from whom, and
methods whereby the public may
obtain information.

(a) The United States Information
Agency, redesignated by section 303(a)
of the United States Information Agen-
cy Authorization Act, Fiscal Years 1982
and 1983 (Pub. L. 97–241, Stat. 291), was
formerly the International Commu-
nication Agency.
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(b) The United States International
Communication Agency was estab-
lished as an independent Agency of the
Executive Branch of the Government
by Reorganization Plan No. 2 of 1977.
The Director of the Agency is respon-
sible for reporting to the President and
the Secretary of State, as well as ad-
vising the National Security Council,
on international informational, edu-
cational, and cultural matters. The
scope of the Director’s advice includes
assessments of the impact of actual
and proposed U.S. foreign policy deci-
sions on public opinion abroad.

(c) Reorganization Plan No. 2 trans-
ferred to the new Agency overseas in-
formation functions previously lodged
in the U.S. Information Agency and the
educational and cultural affairs func-
tions of the Department of State. The
Reorganization Plan abolished the U.S.
Advisory Commission on Information
and the U.S. Advisory Commission on
International Educational and Cultural
Affairs and established the U.S. Advi-
sory Commission on International
Communication, Cultural, and Edu-
cational Affairs whose name was subse-
quently changed to the United States
Advisory Commission on Public Diplo-
macy by section 604 of the Department
of State Authorizaton Act, Fiscal
Years 1980–1981 (93 Stat. 390, August 15,
1979).

(d) The United States Information
Agency has responsibility for the con-
duct of international information, edu-
cational, and cultural activities, in-
cluding exchange programs to build
bridges of mutual understanding be-
tween Americans and the other peoples
of the world. The United States Infor-
mation Agency engages in a wide vari-
ety of communication activities—from
academic and cultural exchanges to
press, radio, and television programs—
to accomplish its goals of strengthen-
ing foreign understanding of American
society and support of United States
policies. The United States Informa-
tion Agency operates field posts in 129
foreign countries.

(e) Agency operations are organized
along both functional and geographical
lines and directed by the Executive
Policy Committee composed of the Di-
rector, Deputy Director, Counselor,
four Bureau Associate Directors, five

Area Office Directors, the Inspector
General, Director of Private Sector
Committees, Coordinator of the Presi-
dent’s U.S.-Soviet Exchange Initiative,
the General Counsel and Congressional
Liaison, Director of the Television and
Film Service, Director of the Office of
Public Liaison, and the Comptroller of
the Agency.

(1) The four Bureaus are: Voice of
America (VOA), Programs (P), Edu-
cational and Cultural Affairs (E), and
Management (M).

(i) The Voice of America is the global
radio network of the United States In-
formation Agency which seeks to pro-
mote understanding abroad of the
United States, its people, culture, and
policies. In carrying out its mission,
VOA is responsible for conducting its
operations in accordance with the VOA
Charter, (Pub. L. 94–350), which states:

(A) VOA will serve as a consistently
reliable and authoritative source of
news. VOA news will be accurate, ob-
jective, and comprehensive.

(B) VOA will represent America, not
any single segment of American soci-
ety, and will therefore present a bal-
anced and comprehensive projection of
significant American thought and in-
stitutions.

(C) VOA will present the policies of
the United States clearly and effec-
tively, and will also present responsible
discussion and opinion of these poli-
cies.

VOA produces and broadcasts radio
programs in English and 41 foreign lan-
guages, and has developed an inte-
grated network of broadcasting and
relay facilities in the United States
and in different parts of the world to
transmit these programs. The Voice of
America’s Radio Marti Program, estab-
lished by Pub. L. 98–111, provides news
commentary and other information
about events in Cuba and elsewhere so
as to promote the cause of freedom in
Cuba. Radio Marti broadcasts in ac-
cordance with all Voice of America
standards to ensure that its programs
are objective, accurate, balanced and
present a variety of views. The Voice of
America reflects what is happening in
the United States and the world. It in-
forms, explains, and enlightens. The
Voice of America provides background
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in which listeners can better under-
stand the diversity of American soci-
ety.

(ii) The Bureau of Programs is com-
prised of three small specialized staffs,
three foreign press centers, and four
major offices and services, all report-
ing directly to the Associate Director.
The Policy Guidance Staff provides
both fast daily and in depth back-
ground guidance for operating ele-
ments of the Agency on those U.S. for-
eign policy issues which are susceptible
to public diplomacy and on those do-
mestic concerns which are relevant to
the conduct of it. This staff also re-
views program proposals of the Agen-
cy’s overseas posts and Washington ele-
ments to assure that they are consist-
ent with agreed-upon policy and that
resources are allocated in accordance
with priorities, and represents USIA in
interagency meetings on public affairs
issues, evaluates the extent to which
media products reflect the Agency’s
subject priorities, and develops options
and policy recomendations. The Inter-
national Communication Policy Staff
develops options and policy rec-
ommendations over the entire range of
international communication policy
issues for the Director of USIA and for
the consideration of the U.S. Govern-
ment as a whole. The Media Reaction
Staff provides daily and special reports
of foreign media reaction for the Direc-
tor and 250 other policymakers in the
White House, NSC, State, Defense and
Treasury Departments, USIA, and
other Federal agencies. Foreign Press
Centers in Washington, New York, and
Los Angeles provide facilitative serv-
ices to foreign journalists working in
those cities. The Office of Program Co-
ordination and Development coordi-
nates the design and implementation of
all Agency support for major commu-
nication projects proposed by the
Agency’s overseas posts or undertaken
by it in response to worldwide and re-
gional priorities set by the Director,
recruits American participants for
those projects, and develops a system-
atic aggregation of essential resource
materials to guide the acquisition and
production of media support for them.
This Office also is responsible for the
development and coordination of the
Agency’s arts initiative undertaken

through an agreement with the Na-
tional Endowments, including recruit-
ment and scheduling of all fine arts ex-
hibitions and performing artists and
groups for overseas programming. The
Office of Research combines the func-
tions of research on foreign public
opinion and communication environ-
ment with analysis of long-term for-
eign media trends. The two media serv-
ices, Exhibits, and Press and Publica-
tions, are responsible for the acquisi-
tion and production of a variety of
media products for use or adaptation
by USIA’s overseas posts. These in-
clude exhibits in various formats, a
daily wireless bulletin to all posts,
magazines, pamphlets, reprints, photo-
graphs, and picture stories. The media
services also operate printing plants at
two overseas locations.

(iii) Four major offices constitute the
Bureau of Educational and Cultural Af-
fairs. The Office of Cultural Centers
and Resources provides policy direc-
tion, program support, and professional
guidance and materials to USIA librar-
ies, American and Binational Centers
overseas; promotes the distribution of
American books in English and in
translation; operates a donated books
program; and supports English teach-
ing programs abroad. The Office of Pri-
vate Sector Programs is responsible for
developing cooperative projects with
private sector institutions to support,
complement and enhance the goals and
objectives of the United States Infor-
mation Agency. These projects are de-
signed to promote a better understand-
ing of the United States abroad by
means of educational and cultural ex-
change between Americans and citizens
of other nations. The Office of Private
Sector Programs may provide selective
assistance, encouragement, and grant
support to nonprofit activities to U.S.
organizations and institutions that
satisfy this purpose, with special em-
phasis on international educational
and cultural exchanges. The Office of
International Visitors is responsible
for planning, implementing, monitor-
ing, and evaluating all International
Visitor (both grantee and voluntary)
programs; for managing the Agency’s
four reception centers; for serving as
the Agency’s liaison with public and
private organizations involved in the
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International Visitor Program; and for
arranging programs in the U.S. for UN
Fellows and foreign government train-
ees. The Office of Academic Programs
is responsible for organizing and assist-
ing academic exchange between the
United States and other countries; fa-
cilitating the establishment and main-
tenance of close ties between the
American academic community and
those abroad; encouraging and support-
ing learning; and providing staff sup-
port to the Board of Foreign Scholar-
ships. The Office maintains liaison
with a wide range of non-government
institutions to encourage and support
private exchange programs and foster
institutional linkages across national
boundaries; and coordinates inter-
national information, educational, cul-
tural, and exchange programs con-
ducted by other departments and agen-
cies of the U.S. Government. The Inter-
national Youth Exchange Staff is re-
sponsible for planning, developing and
monitoring exchanges of young people
in over 30 countries in all regions of
the world. The International Youth Ex-
change Staff also administers a na-
tional campaign in the United States
which encourages young Americans to
go abroad, American families to host
foreign students and local community
involvement in youth exchange activi-
ties.

(iv) The Bureau of Management is
comprised of a management analysis
staff and six major offices reporting to
the Associate Director. These offices
are responsible for planning, organiz-
ing, directing and controlling the
Agency’s administrative and manage-
ment operations. These offices provide
support services in the areas of admin-
istration, personnel and training, budg-
et and fiscal operations, systems tech-
nology, security, equal employment
opportunity, and contracts.

(v) The Office of Public Liasion (PL),
directs and carries out activities de-
signed to discharge the Agency’s obli-
gation to provide information about
USIA policies, mission and programs to
the American people and the commu-
nications media. It publishes news re-
leases, fact sheets and over pamphlets;
provides Agency speakers in response
to invitations from organizations and
institutions in the U.S.; and holds sem-

inars and workshops with academic,
business, professional and public inter-
est institutions and groups. It is re-
sponsible for the publication of the
Agency’s internal newsletter. The Of-
fice is responsible for conducting tours
of the Agency exhibit at the VOA head-
quarters. The Office also maintains a
public affairs staff at the Voice of
America, which provides the media and
public with information about USIA in
general, with emphasis on the U.S.
Government’s broadcasting arm, the
VOA. It also conducts daily tours of
VOA facilities, arranges briefings for
domestic and foreign groups and dig-
nitaries, and facilitates media coverage
of VOA activities.

(vi) The Office of the General Counsel
and Congressional Liaison (GC). The
General Counsel and legal staff advise
all elements of the Agency on the in-
terpretation of all laws, regulations,
and Executive Orders that authorize
the Agency’s programs or relate to the
Agency’s activities. The Office assists
in the drafting of proposed legislation,
Executive Orders, regulations, con-
tracts, leases, and other legal docu-
ments, and participates in the negotia-
tion of international agreements. The
Office represents the Agency in hear-
ings arising from disputes on con-
tracts, equal employment opportunity,
grievances, labor disputes, and licens-
ing. The Office provides support to
trial counsel in cases tried before do-
mestic and foreign courts. The Office
secures the necessary rights clearances
for the Agency’s activities, exercises in
full authority vested in the Director by
law relating to Exchange Visitor Pro-
gram designation, visa waiver review,
and authorized periods of duration of
stays, and advises on matters relating
to ethical conduct and conflict of in-
terest of Agency employees. On con-
gressional matters it maintains con-
tact with Members and staffs and
serves as Agency coordinator of hear-
ings on substantive legislation and of
Agency programming of Members and
staff. The Office passes on all requests
made under the Freedom of Informa-
tion and Privacy Acts.

(vii) The Office of Inspector General
conducts, supervises, and coordinates
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audits, program reviews and evalua-
tions, and investigative inquiries relat-
ing to programs and operations of the
Agency. In addition, the Inspector Gen-
eral directs the resources of the office
to promote economy, efficiency and ef-
fectiveness, and to prevent and detect
fraud and abuse in the administration
of the Agency’s programs and oper-
ations. Further, the Inspector General
keeps the Director fully and currently
informed about how well such pro-
grams and operations are being admin-
istered, the problems and deficiencies
existing in such programs and oper-
ations, and the necessity for and
progress of corrective actions. The In-
spector General also reports expedi-
tiously to the Attorney General sus-
pected violations of federal criminal
laws and receives and considers for in-
vestigation employee (‘‘whistle-
blower’’) complaints. The Inspector
General reports to and is under the
general supervision of the Director or
the Deputy Director.

(viii) The Television and Film Serv-
ice is responsible for planning, organiz-
ing and directing the Agency’s tele-
vision and film activities. The areas of
responsibility encompass planning, and
producing scheduled Worldnet tele-
vision programming for satellite trans-
missions overseas; produces, acquires
and maintains video tape libraries for
overseas programming support; facili-
tative assistance to visiting foreign
television and film producers; assist-
ance to foreign broadcasters in the pro-
duction and foreign telecast of cooper-
ative television programs; and coordi-
nation with other U.S. and foreign gov-
ernment agencies on the dissemination
of information overseas through tele-
vision, video cassette libraries and mo-
tion pictures.

(ix) The heads of the five geographic
areas are the Agency’s principal advis-
ers on all programs within countries in
their respective areas. They help to
formulate Agency policies and rep-
resent the Director in interagency
working groups. The Area Directors
(Africa; Europe; East Asia and Pacific;
American Republics; and North Africa,
Near East, and South Asia) are respon-
sible for the coordination and manage-
ment of public diplomacy programs for
the countries in their geographic areas.

They supply a knowledge of the field
programs and requirements to the
Agency’s policy and planning proc-
esses. They arrange with media serv-
ices to provide media products to their
areas. They consult with appropriate
area and country officers in the De-
partment of State and other foreign af-
fairs agencies on operational matters
of mutual concern.

(x) The Agency maintains 213 posts
abroad in 129 countries. These posts are
under the supervision of the U.S. Chiefs
of Mission, and with the guidance of
the Director and the appropriate Area
Office Director, conduct information,
educational exchange and cultural pro-
grams on behalf of the U.S. Govern-
ment. Each overseas office is headed by
a Public Affairs Officer who is a mem-
ber of the ‘‘Country Team’’ under the
Chief of the U.S. Diplomatic Mission. A
list of overseas offices is maintained by
the Management Plans and Analysis
Staff, Washington, DC 20547.

[51 FR 10192, Mar. 25, 1986]

APPENDIX I—UNITED STATES INFORMA-
TION AGENCY OFFICE LOCATIONS IN
WASHINGTON, DC AREA

(1) Agency elements located at 301 4th
Street, SW., Washington, DC 20547
Office of the Director
Office of the Counselor
Office of Public Liaison
Office of the General Counsel and Congres-

sional Liaison
Office of Inspector General
Bureau of Programs—

Policy Guidance Staff
International Communications Staff
Office of Program Coordination and Devel-

opment
Office of Research
Exhibits Service
Press and Publications Service

Bureau of Educational and Cultural Affairs
Office of Cultural Centers and Resources
Office of Private Sector Programs
Office of International Visitors
Office of Academic Programs

Bureau of Management
Management Plans and Analysis Staff
Office of Administrative and Technology
Office of the Comptroller
Office of Equal Employment Opportunity
Office of Personnel
Office of Security

Office of African Affairs
Office of American Republics Affairs
Office of East Asian and Pacific Affairs
Office of European Affairs
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Office of North African, Near Eastern, and
South Asian Affairs

(2) Other Agency Elements and addresses:
(a) United States Information Agency,

Health and Human Services Building, 330
Independence Avenue, SW., Washington, DC
20547; Voice of America.

(b) United States Information Agency, 400
6th Street, SW., Washington, DC 20547, Voice
of America—Radio Marti Program.

(c) United States Information Agency, Pat-
rick Henry Building, 601 D Street, NW.,
Washington, DC 20547, Television and Film
Service.

(d) United States Information Agency, Bu-
reau of Programs—Foreign Press Center, Na-
tional Press Building, 529 14th Street, NW.,
Washington, DC 20547.

(e) United States Information Agency,
Switzer Building, 300 C Street, SW., Wash-
ington, DC 20547, Bureau of Management—
Office of Contracts, and the Training and De-
velopment Division.

APPENDIX II—UNITED STATES INFORMA-
TION AGENCY OFFICE LOCATIONS
OUTSIDE THE WASHINGTON, DC,
AREA

Television and Film Service—
(a) New York Office, Room 30–100, 26 Fed-

eral Plaza, New York, N.Y. 10278.
(b) Los Angeles Office, 11000 Wilshire Bou-

levard, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024.
United States Information Agency, Bureau

of Broadcasting—
(a) Relay Stations:
(1) Bethany Relay Station, P.O. Box 227,

Mason, Ohio 45040.
(2) Delano Relay Station, Route 1, Box

1350, Delano, Calif. 93215.
(3) Dixon Relay Station, Route 2, Box 739,

Dixon, Calif. 95620.
(4) Marathon Relay Station, P.O. Box 726,

Marathon, Fla. 33050.
(5) Edward R. Murrow Transmitting Sta-

tion, P.O. Box 1826, Greenville, N.C. 27834.
(b) News Bureaus:
(1) Midwest News Bureau, Room 3876, Fed-

eral Building, 230 South Dearborn Street,
Chicago, Ill. 60604.

(2) Southeast News Bureau, Room 1518,
Federal Office Building, 51 SW. First Avenue,
Miami, Fla. 33130.

(3) West Coast News Bureau, Room 8107,
Federal Building, 11000 Wilshire Boulevard,
Los Angeles, Calif. 90020.

(4) New York News Bureau, Room 30–100,
Fisk Building, 26 Federal Plaza, New York,
N.Y. 10278.

Bureau of Programs—
(a) Foreign Press Centers:
(1) Federal Building, 11000 Wilshire Blvd.,

Suite C–200, Los Angeles, Calif. 90024
(2) 18 E. 50th Street, 11th Floor, New York,

N.Y. 10022.

(b) Senior Advisor for Public Affairs, U.S.
Mission to the United Nations, 799 United
Nations Plaza, New York, N.Y. 10017.
Bureau of Management—

Administrative Services Division, New
York Services Branch, 830 Third Avenue,
Brooklyn, N.Y. 11232.
Bureau of Educational and Cultural Affairs—

Reception Centers:
(a) Honolulu—P.O. Box 50186, Honolulu, Ha-

waii 96850.
(b) Miami—Room 1304, Federal Office

Building, 51 SW. First Avenue, Miami, Fla.
33130

(c) New Orleans—Suite 1130, International
Trade Mart, 2 Canal Street, New Orleans, La.
70130

(d) New York—Third Floor, 1414 Avenue of
the Americas, New York, N.Y. 10019.

[51 FR 10192, Mar. 25, 1986, as amended at 51
FR 11016, Apr. 1, 1986]

PART 505—PRIVACY ACT POLICIES
AND PROCEDURES

Sec.
505.1 Purpose and scope.
505.2 Definitions.
505.3 Procedures and requests.
505.4 Requirements and identification for

making requests.
505.5 Disclosure of information.
505.6 Medical records.
505.7 Correction or amendment of record.
505.8 Agency review of requests for changes.
505.9 Review of adverse Agency determina-

tion.
505.10 Disclosure to third parties.
505.11 Fees.
505.12 Civil remedies and criminal penalties.
505.13 General exemptions (Subsection (j)).
505.14 Specific exemptions (Subsection (k)).
505.15 Exempt systems of records used.

AUTHORITY: Pub. L. 93–579, 88 Stat. 1897; 5
U.S.C. 552a; 55 FR 31940, Aug. 6, 1990, as
amended.

SOURCE: 62 FR 10630, Mar. 7, 1997, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 505.1 Purpose and scope.
The United States Information Agen-

cy will protect individuals’ privacy
from misuse of their records, and grant
individuals access to records concern-
ing them which are maintained by the
Agency’s domestic and overseas offices,
consistent with the provisions of Pub-
lic Law 93–579, 88 Stat. 1897; 5 U.S.C.
552a, the Privacy Act of 1974, as amend-
ed. The Agency has also established
procedures to permit individuals to
amend incorrect records, to limit the
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disclosure of personal information to
third parties, and to limit the number
of sources of personal information. The
Agency has also established internal
rules restricting requirements of indi-
viduals to provide social security ac-
count numbers.

§ 505.2 Definitions.

(a) Access Appeal Committee (AAC)—
the body established by and responsible
to the Director of USIA for reviewing
appeals made by individuals to amend
records held by the Agency.

(b) Agency or USIA or USIA—The
United States Information Agency, its
offices, divisions, branches and its For-
eign Service establishments.

(c) Amend—To make a correction to
or expunge any portion of a record
about an individual which that individ-
ual believes is not accurate, relevant,
timely or complete.

(d) Individual—A citizen of the United
States or an alien lawfully admitted
for permanent residence.

(e) Maintain—Collect, use, store, dis-
seminate or any combination of these
record-keeping functions; exercise of
control over and hence responsibility
and accountability for systems of
records.

(f) Record—Any information main-
tained by the Agency about an individ-
ual that can be reproduced, including
finger or voice prints and photographs,
and which is retrieved by that particu-
lar individual’s name or personal iden-
tifier, such as a social security number.

(g) Routine use—With respect to the
disclosure of a record, the use of such
record for a purpose which is compat-
ible with the purpose for which it was
collected. The common and ordinary
purposes for which records are used and
all of the proper and necessary uses,
even if any such uses occur infre-
quently.

(h) Statistical record—A record in a
system of records maintained for sta-
tistical research or reporting purposes
only and not used in whole or in part in
making any determination about an
identifiable individual, except as pro-
vided in 13 U.S.C. 8.

(i) System of records—A group of
records under the maintenance and
control of the Agency from which in-

formation is retrieved by the name or
personal identifier of the individual.

(j) Personnel record—Any information
about an individual that is maintained
in a system of records by the Agency
that is needed for personnel manage-
ment or processes such as staffing, em-
ployee development, retirement, griev-
ances and appeals.

(k) Post—Any of the foreign service
branches of the Agency.

§ 505.3 Procedures for requests.

(a) The agency will consider all writ-
ten requests received from an individ-
ual for records pertaining to herself/
himself as a request made under the
Privacy Act of 1974, as amended (5
U.S.C. 552a) whether or not the individ-
ual specifically cites the Privacy Act
when making the request.

(b) All requests under the Privacy
Act should be directed to the USIA, Of-
fice of the General Counsel, FOIA/Pri-
vacy Act Unit (GC/FOI), 301 4th Street,
SW, Washington, DC 20547, which will
coordinate the search of all systems of
records specified in the request. Re-
quests should state name, date of birth,
and social security number.

(c) Requests directed to the Agency’s
overseas posts which involve routine
unclassified, administrative and per-
sonnel records available only at those
posts may be released to the individual
by the post if the post determines that
such release is authorized by the Pri-
vacy Act. All other requests shall be
submitted by the post to the Office of
the General Counsel, FOIA/Privacy Act
Unit (GC/FOI), 301 4th Street, SW,
Washington, DC 20547, and the individ-
ual shall be so notified of this section
in writing, when possible.

(d) In those instances where an indi-
vidual requests records pertaining to
herself/himself, as well as records per-
taining to another individual, group, or
some other category of the Agency’s
records, only that portion of the re-
quest which pertains to records con-
cerning the individual will be treated
as a Privacy Act request. The remain-
ing portions of such a request will be
processed as a Freedom of Information
Act request by the office noted in para-
graph (b) of this section.
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§ 505.4 Requirements and identifica-
tion for making requests.

(a) Individuals seeking access to
Agency records may present their writ-
ten request or may mail their request
to the USIA, Office of General Counsel,
FOI/Privacy Act (GC/FOI) Unit, 301 4th
Street, SW, Washington, DC 20547. The
GC/FOI Unit may be visited between
the hours of 9 a.m. and 4 p.m., Monday
through Friday, except for legal holi-
days.

(b) Individuals, seeking access to
Agency records, will be requested to
present some form of identification. In-
dividuals should state their full name,
date of birth and a social security num-
ber. An individual must also include
her/his present mailing address and zip
code, and if possible a telephone num-
ber.

(c) When signing a statement con-
firming one’s identity, individuals
should understand that knowingly and
willfully seeking or obtaining access to
records about another individual under
false pretenses is punishable by a fine
of up to $5,000.

§ 505.5 Disclosure of information.

(a) In order to locate the system of
records that an individual believes may
contain information about herself/him-
self, an individual should first obtain a
copy of the Agency’s Notice of Systems
of Records. By identifying a particular
record system and by furnishing all the
identifying information requested by
that record system, it will enable the
Agency to more easily locate those
records which pertain to the individ-
ual. At a minimum, any request should
include the information specified in
§ 505.4(b) above.

(b) In certain circumstances, it may
be necessary for the Agency to request
additional information from the indi-
vidual to ensure that the retrieved
record does, in fact, pertain to the indi-
vidual.

(c) All requests for information on
whether or not the Agency’s system(s)
of records contain information about
the individual will be acknowledged
within ten working days of receipt of
the request. The requested records will
be provided as soon as possible there-
after.

(d) If the Agency determines that the
substance of the requested record is ex-
ceptionally sensitive, the Agency will
require the individual to furnish a
signed, notarized statement that she/he
is in fact the person named in the file
before granting access to the records.

(e) Original records will not be re-
leased from the custody of the records
system manager. Copies will be fur-
nished subject to and in accordance
with fees established in § 505.11.

(f) Denial of access to records:
(1) The requirements of this section

do not entitle an individual access to
any information compiled in reason-
able anticipation of a civil action or
proceeding.

(2) Under the Privacy Act, the Agen-
cy is not required to permit access to
records if the information is not re-
trievable by the individual’s name or
other personal identifier; those re-
quests will be processed as Freedom of
Information Act requests.

(3) The Agency may deny an individ-
ual access to a record, or portion there-
of, if following a review it is deter-
mined that the record or portion falls
within a system of records that is ex-
empt from disclosure pursuant to 5
U.S.C. 552a(j) and 552a(k). See §§ 505.13
and 505.14 for a listing of general and
specific exemptions.

(4) The decision to deny access to a
record or a portion of the record is
made by the Agency’s Privacy Act Offi-
cer, Office of the General Counsel. The
denial letter will advise the individual
of her/his rights to appeal the denial
(See § 505.9 on Access Appeal Commit-
tee’s review).

§ 505.6 Medical records.

If, in the judgment of the Agency,
the release of medical information di-
rectly to the requester could have an
adverse effect on the requester, the
Agency will arrange an acceptable al-
ternative to granting access of such
records to the requester. This normally
involves the release of the information
to a doctor named by the requester.
However, this special procedure provi-
sion does not in any way limit the ab-
solute right of the individual to receive
a complete copy of her or his medical
record.
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§ 505.7 Correction or amendment of
record.

(a) An individual has the right to re-
quest that the Agency amend a record
pertaining to her/him which the indi-
vidual believes is not accurate, rel-
evant, timely, or complete. At the time
the Agency grants access to a record, it
will furnish guidelines for requesting
amendments to the record.

(b) Requests for amendments to
records must be in writing and mailed
or delivered to the USIA Privacy Act
Officer, Office of the General Counsel,
301 4th Street, SW, Washington, DC
20547, who will coordinate the review of
the request to amend a record with the
appropriate office(s). Such requests
must contain, at a minimum, identify-
ing information needed to locate the
record, a brief description of the item
or items of information to be amended,
and the reason for the requested
change. The requester should submit as
much documentation, arguments or
other data as seems warranted to sup-
port the request for amendment.

(c) The Agency will review all re-
quests for amendments to records with-
in 10 working days of receipt of the re-
quest and either make the changes or
inform the requester of its refusal to do
so and the reasons therefore.

§ 505.8 Agency review of requests for
changes.

(a) In reviewing a record in response
to a request to amend or correct a file,
the Agency shall incorporate the cri-
teria of accuracy, relevance, timeli-
ness, and completeness of the record in
the review.

(b) If the Agency agrees with an indi-
vidual’s request to amend a record, it
shall:

(1) Advise the individual in writing;
(2) Correct the record accordingly;
(3) And, to the extent that an ac-

counting of disclosure was maintained,
advise all previous recipients of the
record of the corrections.

(c) If the Agency disagrees with all or
any portion of an individual’s request
to amend a record, it shall:

(1) Advise the individual of the rea-
sons for the determination;

(2) Inform the individual of her/his
right to further review (see § 505.9).

§ 505.9 Review of adverse agency de-
termination.

(a) When the Agency determines to
deny a request to amend a record, or
portion of the record, the individual
may request further review by the
Agency’s Access Appeal Committee.
The written request for review should
be mailed to the Chairperson, Access
Appeal Committee, USIA, Office of
Public Liaison, 301 4th Street, SW,
Washington, DC 20547. The letter
should include any documentation, in-
formation or statement which substan-
tiates the request for review.

(b) The Agency’s Access Appeal Com-
mittee will review the Agency’s initial
denial to amend the record and the in-
dividual’s documentation supporting
amendment, within 30 working days. If
additional time is required, the indi-
vidual will be notified in writing of the
reasons for the delay and the approxi-
mate date when the review is expected
to be completed. Upon completion of
the review, the Chairperson will notify
the individual of the results.

(c) If the Committee upholds the
Agency’s denial to amend the record,
the Chairperson will advise the individ-
ual of:

(1) The reasons for the Agency’s re-
fusal to amend the record;

(2) Her/his right and the procedure to
add to the file a concise statement sup-
porting the individual’s disagreement
with the decision of the Agency;

(3) Her/his right to seek judicial re-
view of the Agency’s refusal to amend
the file.

(d) When an individual files a state-
ment disagreeing with the Agency’s re-
fusal to amend a record, the Agency
will clearly annotate the record so that
the fact that the record is disputed is
apparent to anyone who may subse-
quently have access to, use of, or rea-
son to disclose the file. If information
is disclosed regarding the area of dis-
pute, the Agency will provide a copy of
the individual’s statement in the dis-
closure. Any statement which may be
included by the Agency regarding the
dispute will be limited to the reasons
given to the individual for not amend-
ing the record. Copies of the Agency’s
statement shall be treated as part of
the individual’s record, but will not be
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subject to amendment by the individ-
ual under these regulations.

§ 505.10 Disclosure to third parties.
The Agency will not disclose any in-

formation about an individual to any
person or another agency without the
prior consent of the individual about
whom the information is maintained,
except as provided for in the following
paragraphs.

(a) Medical records. May be disclosed
to a doctor or other medical practi-
tioner, named by the individual, as pre-
scribed in § 505.6 above.

(b) Accompanying individual. When a
requester is accompanied by any other
person, the agency will require that
the requester sign a statement grant-
ing consent to the disclosure of the
contents of the record to that person.

(c) Designees. If a person requests an-
other person’s file, she or he must
present a signed statement from that
person of record which authorizes and
consents to the release of the file to
the designated individual.

(d) Guardians. Parent(s) or legal
guardian(s) of dependent minors or of
an individual who has been declared by
a court to be incompetent due to phys-
ical, mental or age incapacity, may act
for and on behalf of the individual on
whom the Agency maintains records.

(e) Other disclosures. A record may be
disclosed without a request by or writ-
ten consent of the individual to whom
the record pertains if such disclosure
conditions are authorized under the
provisions of 5 U.S.C. 552a(b). These
conditions are:

(1) Disclosure within the Agency. This
condition is based upon a ‘‘need-to-
know’’ concept which recognizes that
Agency personnel may require access
to discharge their duties.

(2) Disclosure to the public. No consent
by an individual is necessary if the
record is required to be released under
the Freedom of Information Act
(FOIA), 5 U.S.C. 552. The record may be
exempt, however, under one of the nine
exemptions of the FOIA.

(3) Disclosure for a routine use. No.
consent by an individual is necessary if
the condition is necessary for a ‘‘rou-
tine use’’ as defined in S505.2(g). Infor-
mation may also be released to other
government agencies which have statu-

tory or other lawful authority to main-
tain such information. (See Appendix
I—Prefatory Statement of General
Routine Uses).

(4) Disclosure to the Bureau of the Cen-
sus. For purposes of planning or carry-
ing out a census or survey or related
activity. Title 13 U.S.C. Section 8 lim-
its the uses which may made of these
records and also makes them immune
from compulsory disclosure.

(5) Disclosure for statistical research
and reporting. The Agency will provide
the statistical information requested
only after all names and personal iden-
tifiers have been deleted from the
records.

(6) Disclosure to the National Archives.
For the preservation of records of his-
torical value, pursuant to 44 U.S.C.
2103.

(7) Disclosure for law enforcement pur-
poses. Upon receipt of a written request
by another Federal agency or a state or
local government describing the law
enforcement purpose for which a record
is required, and specifying the particu-
lar record. Blanket requests for all
records pertaining to an individual are
not permitted under the Privacy Act.

(8) Disclosure under emergency cir-
cumstances. For the safety or health of
an individual (e.g., medical records on
a patient undergoing emergency treat-
ment).

(9) Disclosure to the Congress. For mat-
ters within the jurisdiction of any
House or Senate committee or sub-
committee, and/or joint committee or
subcommittee, pursuant to a written
request from the Chairman of the com-
mittee or subcommittee.

(10) Disclosure to the General Account-
ing Office (GAO). For matters within
the jurisdiction of the duties of the
GAO’s Comptroller General.

(11) Disclosure pursuant to court order.
Pursuant to the order of a court of
competent jurisdiction. This does not
include a subpoena for records re-
quested by counsel and issued by a
clerk of court.

§ 505.11 Fees.
(a) The first copy of any Agency

record about an individual will be pro-
vided free of charge. A fee of $0.15 per
page will be charged for any additional
copies requested by the individual.
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(b) Checks or money orders should be
made payable to the United States
Treasurer and mailed to the Freedom
of Information Act/Privacy Act Unit,
Office of the General Counsel, 301 4th
Street, SW, Washington, DC 20547. The
Agency will not accept cash.

§ 505.12 Civil remedies and criminal
penalties.

(a) Grounds for court action. An indi-
vidual will have a remedy in the Fed-
eral District Courts under the follow-
ing circumstances:

(1) Denial of access. Individuals may
challenge an Agency decision to deny
them access to records to which they
consider themselves entitled.

(2) Refusal to amend a record. Under
conditions prescribed in 5 U.S.C.
552a(g), an individual may seek judicial
review of the Agency’s refusal to
amend a record.

(3) Failure to maintain a record accu-
rately. An individual may bring suit
against the Agency for any alleged in-
tentional and willful failure to main-
tain a record accurately, if it can be
shown that the individual was sub-
jected to an adverse action resulting in
the denial of a right, benefit, entitle-
ment or employment the individual
could reasonably have expected to be
granted if the record had not been defi-
cient.

(4) Other failures to comply with the
Act. An individual may bring an action
for any alleged failure by the Agency
to comply with the requirements of the
Act or failure to comply with any rule
published by the Agency to implement
the Act provided it can be shown that:

(i) The action was intentional or will-
ful;

(ii) The Agency’s action adversely af-
fected the individual; and

(iii) The adverse action was caused
by the Agency’s actions.

(b) Jurisdiction and time limits. (1) Ac-
tion may be brought in the district
court for the jurisdiction in which the
individual resides or has a place of resi-
dence or business, or in which the
Agency records are situated, or in the
District of Columbia.

(2) The statute of limitations is two
years from the date upon which the
cause of action arises, except for cases
in which the Agency has materially

and willfully misrepresented any infor-
mation requested to be disclosed and
when such misrepresentation is mate-
rial to the liability of Agency. In such
cases the statute of limitations is two
years from the date of discovery by the
individual of the misrepresentation.

(3) A suit may not be brought on the
basis of injury which may have oc-
curred as a result of the Agency’s dis-
closure of a record prior to September
27, 1975.

(c) Criminal penalties—(1) Unauthor-
ized disclosure. It is a criminal violation
of the provisions of the Act for any of-
ficer or employee of the Agency know-
ingly and willfully to disclose a record
in any manner to any person or agency
not entitled to receive it, for failure to
meet the conditions of disclosure enu-
merated in 5 U.S.C. 552a(b), or without
the written consent or at the request of
the individual to whom the record per-
tains. Any officer or employee of the
Agency found guilty of such mis-
conduct shall be fined not more than
$5,000.

(2) Failure to publish a public notice. It
is a criminal violation of the Act to
willfully maintain a system of records
and not to publish the prescribed pub-
lic notice. Any officer or employee of
the Agency found guilty of such mis-
conduct shall be fined not more than
$5,000.

(3) Obtaining records under false pre-
tenses. The Act makes it a criminal of-
fense to knowingly and willfully re-
quest or gain access to a record about
an individual under false pretenses.
Any person found guilty of such an of-
fense may be fined not more than
$5,000.

§ 505.13 General exemptions (Sub-
section (j)).

(a) General exemptions are available
for systems of records which are main-
tained by the Central Intelligence
Agency (Subsection (j)(1)), or main-
tained by an agency which performs as
its principal function any activity per-
taining to the enforcement of the
criminal laws (Subsection (j)(2)).

(b) The Act does not permit general
exemption of records complied pri-
marily for a noncriminal purpose, even
though there are some quasi-criminal
aspects to the investigation and even
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though the records are in a system of
records to which the general exemption
applies.

§ 505.14 Specific exemptions (Sub-
section (k)).

The specific exemptions focus more
on the nature of the records in the sys-
tems of records than on the agency.
The following categories of records
may be exempt from disclosure:

(a) Subsection (k)(1). Records which
are specifically authorized under cri-
teria established under an Executive
Order to be kept secret in the interest
of national defense or foreign policy,
and which are in fact properly classi-
fied pursuant to such Executive Order;

(b) Subsection (k)(2). Investigatory
records compiled for law enforcement
purposes (other than material within
the scope of subsection (j)(2) as dis-
cussed in § 505.13(a)). If any individual
is denied any right, privilege, or bene-
fit for which she/he would otherwise be
eligible, as a result of the maintenance
of such material, the material shall be
provided to the individual, unless dis-
closure of the material would reveal
the identify of a source who has been
pledged confidentiality;

(c) Subsection (k)(3). Records main-
tained in connection with protection of
the President and other VIPs accorded
special protection by statute;

(d) Subsection (k)(4). Records required
by statute to be maintained and used
solely as statistical records;

(e) Subsection (k)(5). Records complied
solely for the purpose of determining
suitability, eligibility, or qualifica-
tions for Federal civilian employment,
military service, Federal contracts, or
access to classified information, but
only if disclosure of the material would
reveal the identify of a confidential
source that furnished information to
the Government;

(f) Subsection (k)(6). Testing or exam-
ination records used solely to deter-
mine individual qualifications for ap-
pointment or promotion in the Federal
service when the disclosure of such
would compromise the objectivity or
fairness of the testing or examination
process;

(g) Subsection (k)(7). Evaluation
records used to determine potential for
promotion in the armed services, but

only if disclosure would reveal the
identify of a confidential source.

§ 505.15 Exempt systems of records
used.

USIA is authorized to use exemptions
(k)(1), (k)(2), (k)(4), (k)(5), and (k)(6).
The following Agency components cur-
rently maintain exempt systems of
records under one or more of these spe-
cific exemptions: Executive Secretar-
iat; Education and Cultural Exchange
Program; Legal Files; Privacy Act and
Freedom of Information Act Files; Em-
ployee Grievance Files; Recruitment
Records; Employee Master Personnel
Records; Foreign Service Selection
Board Files; Employee Training Files;
Personnel Security and Integrity
Records; International Broadcasting
Bureau Director’s Executive Secretar-
iat Files; and International Broadcast-
ing Bureau Employee Personnel Files.

PART 506—PART-TIME CAREER
EMPLOYMENT PROGRAM

Sec.
506.1 Purpose of program.
506.2 Review of positions.
506.3 Establishing and coverting part-time

positions.
506.4 Annual goals and timetables.
506.5 Review and evaluation.
506.6 Publicizing vacancies.
506.7 Exceptions.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 3401 (note and 3402).

SOURCE: 44 FR 63098, Nov. 2, 1979, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 506.1 Purpose of program.

Many individuals in society possess
great productive potential which goes
unrealized because they cannot meet
the requirements of a standard work-
week. Permanent part-time employ-
ment also provides benefits to other in-
dividuals in a variety of ways, such as
providing older individuals with a grad-
ual transition into retirement, provid-
ing employment opportunities to
handicapped individuals or others who
require a reduced workweek, providing
parents opportunities to balance fam-
ily responsibilities with the need for
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additional income, providing employ-
ment opportunities for women return-
ing to the workforce and assisting stu-
dents who must finance their own edu-
cation or vocational training. In view
of this, the United States Information
Agency will operate a part-time career
employment program, consistent with
the needs of its beneficiaries and its re-
sponsibilities.

§ 506.2 Review of positions.
Positions becoming vacant unless ex-

cepted as provided by § 506.7, will be re-
viewed to determine the feasibility of
converting them to part-time. Among
the criteria which may be used when
conducting this review are:

(a) Mission requirements and occupa-
tional mix.

(b) Workload fluctuations.
(c) Employment ceilings and budg-

etary considerations.
(d) Size of workforce, turnover rate

and employment trends.
(e) Affirmative action.

§ 506.3 Establishing and converting
part-time positions.

Position management and other in-
ternal reviews may indicate that posi-
tions may be either converted from
full-time or initially established as
part-time positions. Criteria listed
above may be used during these re-
views. If a decision is made to convert
to or to establish a part-time position,
regular position management and clas-
sification procedures will be followed.

§ 506.4 Annual goals and timetables.
An agencywide plan for promoting

part-time employment opportunities
will be developed annually by the Of-
fice of Personnel after consultation
with the operating elements. This plan
will establish annual goals and set
deadlines for achieving these goals.

[44 FR 63098, Nov. 2, 1979, as amended at 51
FR 11015, Apr. 1, 1986]

§ 506.5 Review and evaluation.
The part-time career employment

program will be reviewed through
semiannual reports submitted by the
Director, Office of Personnel to the As-
sociate Director for Management. Reg-
ular employment reports will be used

to determine levels of part-time em-
ployment.

[44 FR 63098, Nov. 2, 1979, as amended at 51
FR 11016, Apr. 1, 1986]

§ 506.6 Publicizing vacancies.

When applicants from outside the
Federal service are desired, part-time
vacancies may be publicized through
various recruiting means, such as:

(a) Federal Job Information Centers.
(b) State Employment Offices.
(c) USIA Vacancy Announcements.
(d) College and University Placement

Offices.

§ 506.7 Exceptions.

The Director of the Agency and the
Associate Director for Management
may except positions from inclusion in
this program as necessary to carry out
the mission of the Agency.

PART 510—SERVICE OF PROCESS

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 552(a)(1)(A).

§ 510.1 Service of process.

(a) The General Counsel of the United
States Information Agency or any of
his/her designees shall act as agent for
the receipt of legal process against the
United States Information Agency, as
well as against employees of the agen-
cy to the extent that the process re-
lates to the official functions of the
employees.

(b) When accepting service of process
for an employee in his/her official ca-
pacity, the General Counsel or his/her
designee shall endorse on the server’s
return of process form, registered mail
receipt, certified mail receipt, or ex-
press mail receipt: ‘‘Service accepted
in official capacity only.’’

(c) Process shall be delivered to:

Mailing address: Office of the General
Counsel, United States Information
Agency, 301 Fourth Street SW.,
Washington, DC 20547

Location: Office of the General Coun-
sel, United States Information Agen-
cy, 301 Fourth Street SW., Room 700
Washington, DC 20547.

[53 FR 50515, Dec. 16, 1988]
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PART 511—FEDERAL TORT CLAIMS
PROCEDURE

Sec.
511.1 Definitions.
511.2 Scope of regulations.
511.3 Exceptions.
511.4 Administrative claim; when presented.
511.5 Who may file claim.
511.6 Agency authority to adjust, deter-

mine, compromise and settle claims and
limitations upon that authority.

511.7 Investigations.
511.8 Limitations.
511.9 Supporting evidence.
511.10 Settlement of claim.
511.11 Acceptance of award.
511.12 When litigation is involved in claim.

AUTHORITY: 5 U.S.C. 301.

SOURCE: 34 FR 20430, Dec. 31, 1969, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 511.1 Definitions.

Agency. Agency means the United
States Information Agency.

Act. Act means the Federal Tort
Claims Act, as amended, and codified
in 28 U.S.C., sections 2671–2680.

§ 511.2 Scope of regulations.

The regulations in this part shall
apply only to claims asserted under the
Federal Tort Claims Act, as amended,
or as incorporated by reference in any
appropriation Act or other statutes, for
money damages against the United
States for injury, loss of property, per-
sonal injury, or death caused by the
negligent or wrongful act or omission
of any employee of the Agency while
acting within the scope of his/her office
or employment, under circumstances
where the United States, if a private
person, would be liable to the claimant
in accordance with the law of the place
where the act or omission occurred.

[43 FR 14301, Apr. 4, 1978]

§ 511.3 Exceptions.

Claims not compensable hereunder
are listed in 2680 of the Act with the
exception that 2680(k) (claims arising
in a foreign country) has been removed
by 22 U.S.C. 1474(5).

[44 FR 16374, Mar. 19, 1979]

§ 511.4 Administrative claim; when
presented.

(a) For the purposes of the provisions
of section 2672 of the Act and of this
part, a claim shall be deemed to have
been presented when the Agency re-
ceives, in the office designated in para-
graph (b) of this section, an executed
‘‘Claim for Damage or Injury’’, Stand-
ard Form 95, or other written notifica-
tion of an incident, accompanied by a
claim for money damages in a sum cer-
tain, for injury to or loss of property,
personal injury or death, alleged to
have occurred by reason of the inci-
dent. The claimant may, if he/she de-
sires, file a brief with his/her claim set-
ting forth the law or other arguments
in support of his/her claim. In cases in-
volving claims by more than one per-
son arising from a single accident or
incident, individual claim forms shall
be used. A claim which should have
been presented to the Agency, but
which was mistakenly addressed to or
filed with another Federal Agency,
shall be deemed to have been presented
to the Agency as of the date the claim
is received by the Agency. If a claim is
mistakenly addressed to or filed with
the Agency, the Agency shall transfer
it forthwith to the appropriate Agency.

(b) A claimant shall mail, or deliver
his/her claim to the Office of the Gen-
eral Counsel and Congressional Liai-
son, United States Information Agen-
cy, 301 4th Street, SW., Washington, DC
20547.

[34 FR 20430, Dec. 31, 1969, as amended at 51
FR 11016, Apr. 1, 1986]

§ 511.5 Who may file claim.
(a) Claims for loss or damage of prop-

erty may be filed by the owner of the
property, or his/her legal representa-
tives. Claims for personal injury or
death may be made by the injured per-
son or a legal representative of the in-
jured or deceased person. The claim, if
filed by a legal representative, should
show the capacity of the person signing
and be accompanied by evidence of this
authority to act.

(b) The claim and all other papers re-
quiring the signature of the claimant
should be signed by him/her personally
or by his/her representative. Signa-
tures should be identical throughout.
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§ 511.6 Agency authority to adjust, de-
termine, compromise, and settle
claims and limitations upon that
authority.

(a) The General Counsel of the Agen-
cy, or his/her designee, is delegated au-
thority to consider, ascertain, adjust,
determine, compromise, and settle
claims asserted under the provisions of
section 2672 of the Act and under this
part.

(b) Limitation on Agency authority:
An award, compromise, or settlement
of a claim by the Agency under the
provisions of section 2672 of the Act, in
excess of $25,000, shall be effected only
with the prior written approval of the
Attorney General or his/her designee.

§ 511.7 Investigations.
The Agency may request any other

Federal agency to investigate a claim
filed under section 2672 of the Act, or
to conduct a physical or mental exam-
ination of the claimant and provide a
report of such examination.

§ 511.8 Limitations.
(a) Pursuant to the provisions of sec-

tion 2401(b) of title 28 of the United
States Code, a tort claim against the
United States shall be forever barred
unless presented in writing to the
Agency within two (2) years after such
claim accrues.

(b) A suit may not be filed until the
claim shall have been finally denied by
the Agency. Failure of the Agency to
make final disposition of the claim
within six (6) months after it has been
presented shall, at the option of the
claimant any time thereafter, be
deemed a final denial of the claim for
purposes of the Act and of this part.

(c) A suit shall not be filed for a sum
greater than the amount of the claim
presented to the Agency, except where
the increased amount is based upon
newly discovered evidence not reason-
ably discoverable at the time for pre-
senting the claim to the Agency, or
upon allegation and proof of interven-
ing facts, relating to amount of the
claim.

§ 511.9 Supporting evidence.
(a) In support of claims for personal

injury or death, the claimant should
submit a written report by the attend-

ing physician. The report should show
the nature and extent of injury, the na-
ture and extent of treatment, the effect
upon earning capacity, either tempo-
rarily or permanently, the degree of
permanent disability, if any, the prog-
nosis, and the period of hospitalization,
or incapacitation. Itemized bills for
medical, hospital, or burial expenses
actually incurred should be attached to
report.

(b) In support of claims for damage to
property which as been or can be eco-
nomically repaired, the claimant
should submit at least two itemized
signed statements, or estimates by re-
liable, disinterested firms or itemized
signed receipts if payment has been
made.

(c) In support of claims for loss or
damage to property which is not eco-
nomically repairable, the claimant
should submit statements of the origi-
nal cost of the property, date of pur-
chase, and the value of the property be-
fore and after the accident together
with a statement setting forth the
basis used in arriving at such value.
Such statements should be from at
least two disinterested, competent per-
sons, preferably reputable dealers or
other qualified persons familiar with
the type of property in question.

§ 511.10 Settlement of claim.

The General Counsel will review the
findings from the standpoint of ques-
tions of law applicable to the claim and
will determine disposition. The Gen-
eral Counsel will make final review for
settlement of the claim and will sign
SF–1145, Voucher for Payment Under
Federal Tort Claims Act, and forward
it to the Financial Operations Division
for payment of claim. Payment of any
award or settlement in the amount of
$2,500 or less will be authorized from
the appropriation and allotment cur-
rent for obligation on the date of set-
tlement irrespective of when the cause
of action arose. Payment of any award,
compromise or settlement in an
amount in excess of $2,500, shall be paid
in a manner similar to judgments and
compromises out of the appropriation
provided by section (c), Pub. L. 89–506
(28 U.S.C. 2672).
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§ 511.11 Acceptance of award.
The acceptance by the claimant of

any award will be final and conclusive
on the claimant. The acceptance will
constitute a complete release of any
claim by reason of the same subject
matter against the United States and
against the employee whose act or
omission resulted in the claim. Adju-
dication and payment shall likewise be
conclusive on all officers of the United
States, unless procured by fraud.

§ 511.12 When litigation is involved in
claim.

If a claimant does not agree to a set-
tlement of a claim of which is consid-
ered fair and equitable by the Agency’s
responsible officials, the claimant,
upon the final disposition thereof by
the Agency, may elect to file suit. Re-
lief from claims which are disallowed
may be sought by filing suit in the U.S.
District Court for the district where
the claimant resides or wherein the act
of omission complained of occurred.
The failure of the Agency to make final
disposition of a claim within 6 months
after it has been filed shall, pursuant
to 28 U.S.C. 2672, and at the option of
the claimant at any time thereafter, is
deemed a final denial of the claim. If a
suit is filed against the Government in-
volving the Agency, the Department of
Justice will request the Agency to fur-
nish the complete file on the case. The
Office of the General Counsel will rep-
resent the Agency in all negotiations
with the Department of Justice.

PART 512—COLLECTION OF DEBTS
UNDER THE DEBT COLLECTION
ACT OF 1982

Subpart A—General Provisions

Sec.
512.1 Definitions.
512.2 Exceptions.
512.3 Use of procedures.
512.4 Conformance to law and regulations.
512.5 Other procedures.
512.6 Informal action.
512.7 Return of property.
512.8 Omissions not a defense.

Subpart B—Administrative Offset and
Referral to Collection Agencies

512.9 Demand for payment.
512.10 Collection by administrative offset.

512.11 Administrative offset against
amounts payable for Civil Service Re-
tirement and Disability Fund.

512.12 Collection in installments.
512.13 Exploration of compromise.
512.14 Suspending or terminating collection

action.
512.15 Referrals to the Department of Jus-

tice or the General Accounting Office.
512.16 Collection services.

Subpart C—Salary Offset

512.17 Purpose.
512.18 Scope.
512.19 Definitions.
512.20 Notification.
512.21 Hearing.
512.22 Deduction from pay.
512.23 Liquidation from final check or re-

covery from other payment.
512.24 Non-waiver of rights by payments.
512.25 Refunds.
512.26 Interest, penalties, and administra-

tive costs.
512.27 Recovery when paying agency is not

creditor agency.

Subpart D—Interest, Penalties, and
Administrative Costs

512.28 Assessment.
512.29 Exemptions.

AUTHORITY: 31 U.S.C. 3701; 31 U.S.C. 3711 et
seq.; 5 U.S.C. 5514; 4 CFR Parts 101–105; 5 CFR
Part 550.

SOURCE: 52 FR 43897, Nov. 17, 1987, unless
otherwise noted.

Subpart A—General Provisions

§ 512.1 Definitions.

(a) The term Agency means the
United States Information Agency.

(b) The term Agency head means the
Director, United States Information
Agency.

(c) The term appropriate Agency offi-
cial or designee means the Chief, Finan-
cial Operations Division or such other
official as may be named in the future
by the Director, USIA.

(d) The terms debt or claim refer to an
amount of money which has been de-
termined by an appropriate Agency of-
ficial to be owed to the United States
from any person, organization or en-
tity, except another Federal Agency.
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(e) A debt is considered delinquent if
it has not been paid by the date speci-
fied in the Agency’s written notifica-
tion or applicable contractual agree-
ment, unless other satisfactory ar-
rangements have been made by that
date, or at any time thereafter the
debtor fails to satisfy obligations under
a payment agreement with the Agency.

(f) The term referral for litigation
means referral to the Department of
Justice for appropriate legal proceed-
ings.

§ 512.2 Exceptions.
(a) Claims arising from the audit of

transportation accounts pursuant to 31
U.S.C. 3726 shall be determined, col-
lected, compromised, terminated, or
settled in accordance with the regula-
tions published under 31 U.S.C. 3726
(refer to 41 CFR part 101–41).

(b) Claims arising out of acquisition
contracts subject to the Federal Acqui-
sition Regulation (FAR) shall be deter-
mined, collected, compromised, termi-
nated or settled in accordance with
those regulations (see 48 CFR part 32).
If not otherwise provided for in the
FAR system, contract claims that have
been the subject of a contracting offi-
cer’s final decision in accordance with
section 6(a) of the Contracts Disputes
Act of 1978 (41 U.S.C. 605(a)), may be de-
termined, collected, compromised, ter-
minated, or settled under the provi-
sions of this regulation, except no addi-
tional review of the debt shall be
granted beyond that provided by the
contracting officer in accordance with
the provisions of section 6 of the Con-
tract Disputes Act of 1978 (41 U.S.C.
605), and the amount of any interest,
administrative charge, or penalty
charge shall be subject to the limita-
tions, if any, contained in the contract
out of which the claim arose.

(c) Claims based in whole or in part
on conduct in violation of the antitrust
laws, or in regard to which there is an
indication of fraud, presentation of a
false claim, or misrepresentation on
the part of the debtor or any other
party having an interest in the claim,
shall be referred to the Department of
Justice (DOJ) as only the DOJ has the
authority to compromise, suspend or
terminate collection action on such
claims.

(d) Tax claims are excluded from the
coverage of this regulation.

§ 512.3 Use of procedures.

Procedures authorized by this regula-
tion (including but not limited to re-
ferral to a debt collection agency, ad-
ministrative offset, or salary offset)
may be used singly or in combination,
providing the requirements of the ap-
plicable law and regulation are satis-
fied.

§ 512.4 Conformance to law and regu-
lations.

(a) The requirements of applicable
law (31 U.S.C. 3701–3719 as amended by
Pub. L. 97–365, (96 Stat. 1749) have been
implemented in Government-wide
standards:

(1) The regulations of the Office of
Personnel Management (5 CFR part
550).

(2) The Federal Claims Collection
Standards issued jointly by the Gen-
eral Accounting Office and the Depart-
ment of Justice (4 CFR parts 101–105),
and

(3) The procedures prescribed by the
Office of Management and Budget in
Circular A–129 of May 9, 1985.

(b) Not every item in the above de-
scribed standards has been incor-
porated or referenced in this regula-
tion. To the extent, however, that cir-
cumstances arise which are not covered
by the terms stated in this regulation,
USIA will proceed in any actions taken
in accordance with applicable require-
ments found in the sources referred to
in paragraphs (a)(1), (2), and (3) of this
section.

§ 512.5 Other procedures.

Nothing contained in this regulation
is intended to require USIA to dupli-
cate administrative proceedings re-
quired by contract or other laws or reg-
ulations.

§ 512.6 Informal action.

Nothing in this regulation is in-
tended to preclude utilization of infor-
mal administrative actions or remedies
which may be available.
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§ 512.7 Return of property.
Nothing contained in this regulation

is intended to deter USIA from de-
manding the return of specific property
or from demanding the return of the
property or the payment of its value.

§ 512.8 Omissions not a defense.
The failure of USIA to comply with

any provision in this regulation shall
not serve as a defense to the debt.

Subpart B—Administrative Offset
and Referral to Collection
Agencies

§ 512.9 Demand for payment.
Prior to initiating administrative

offset, demand for payment will be
made as follows:

(a) Written demands will be made
promptly upon the debtor in terms
which inform the debtor of the con-
sequences of failure to cooperate. A
total of three progressively stronger
written demands at not more than 30-
day intervals will normally be made
unless a response to the first or second
demand indicates that further demand
would be futile and the debtor’s re-
sponse does not require rebuttal. In de-
termining the timing of demand let-
ters, USIA will give due regard to the
need to act promptly so that, as a gen-
eral rule, debt referrals to the Depart-
ment of Justice for litigation, where
necessary, can be made within one year
of the Agency’s final determinatin of
the fact and the amount of the debt.
When necessary to protect the
Goverment’s interests (e.g., to prevent
the statute of limitations, 28 U.S.C.
2415, from expiring) written demand
may be preceded by other appropriate
actions under this chapter, including
immediate referral for litigation.

(b) The initial demand letter will in-
form the debtor of: The basis for the in-
debtedness and the right of the debtor
to request review within the Agency;
the applicable standards for assessing
interest, penalties, and administrative
costs (Supart D of this regulation) and;
the date by which payment is to be
made, which normally will not be more
than 30 days from the date that the ini-
tial demand letter was mailed or hand
delivered. USIA will exercise care to

insure that demand letters are mailed
or hand-delivered on the same day that
they are actually dated.

(c) As appropriate to the cir-
cumstances, USIA will include in the
demand letters matters relating to al-
ternative methods of payment, the
debtor’s rights to representation by his
respective bargaining unit, policies re-
lating to referral to collection agen-
cies, the Agency’s intentions relative
to referral of the debt to the Depart-
ment of Justice for litigation, and, de-
pending on the statutory authority,
the debtor’s entitlement to consider-
ation of waiver.

(d) USIA will respond promptly to
communications from the debtor and
will advise debtors who dispute the
debt that they must furnish available
evidence to support their contention.

§ 512.10 Collection by administrative
offset.

(a) Collection by administrative off-
set will be undertaken in accordance
with these regulations on all claims
which are liquidated and certain in
amount, in every instance where the
appropriate Agency official determines
such collection to be feasible and not
otherwise prohibited.

(1) For purpose of this section, the
term administrative offset has the same
meaning as provided in 31 U.S.C.
3716(a)(1).

(2) Whether collection by administra-
tive offset is feasible is a determina-
tion to be made by the Agency on a
case-by-case basis, in the exercise of
sound discretion. USIA will consider
not only the practicalities of adminis-
trative offset, but whether such offset
is best suited to protect and further all
of the Government’s interests. USIA
will give consideration to the debtor’s
financial condition, and is not required
to use offset in every instance where
there is an available source of funds.
USIA will also consider whether offset
would tend to substantially disrupt or
defeat the purpose of the program au-
thorizing the payments against which
offset is contemplated.

(b) Before the offset is made, a debtor
shall be provided with the following:
written notice of the nature and the
amount of the debt and the Agency’s
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intention to collect by offset; oppor-
tunity to inspect and copy Agency
records pertaining to the debt; oppor-
tunity to obtain review within the
Agency of the determination of indebt-
edness; and opportunity to enter into
written agreement with the Agency to
repay the debt. USIA may also make
requests to other agencies holding
funds payable to the debtor, and proc-
ess requests for offset that are received
from other agencies.

(1) USIA will exercise sound judg-
ment in determining whether to accept
a repayment agreement in lieu of off-
set. The determination will weigh the
Government’s interest in collecting the
debt against fairness to the debtor.

(2) In cases where the procedural re-
quirements specified in this paragraph
(b) have previously been provided to
the debtor in connection with the same
debt under some other statutory or
regulatory authority, such as pursuant
to an audit allowance, the Agency is
not required to duplicate those require-
ments before taking administrative
offset.

(3) USIA may not initiate adminis-
trative offset to collect a debt more
than 10 years after the Government’s
right to collect the debt first accrued,
unless facts material to the Govern-
ment’s right were not known and could
not reasonably have been known by the
official or officials of the Government
who were charged with the responsibil-
ity to discover and collect the debt.
When the debt first accrued is to be de-
termined according to existent law re-
garding the accrual of debts (e.g., 28
U.S.C. 2415).

(4) USIA is not authorized by 31
U.S.C. 3716 to use administrative offset
with respect to: Debts owed by any
State or local Government; debts aris-
ing under or payments made under the
Social Security Act, the Internal Reve-
nue Code of 1954 or the tariff laws of
the United States; or any case in which
collection of the type of debt involved
by administrative offset is explicitly
provided for or prohibited by another
statute. Unless otherwise provided by
contract or law, debts or payments
which are not subject to administra-
tive offset under 31 U.S.C. 3716 may be
collected by administrative offset

under the common law or other appli-
cable statutory authority.

(5) USIA may effect administrative
offset against a payment to be made to
a debtor prior to completion of the pro-
cedures required by paragraph (b) of
this section if failure to take offset
would substantially prejudice the Gov-
ernment’s ability to collect the debt,
and the time before the payment is to
be made does not reasonably permit
the completion of those procedures.
Amounts recovered by offset but later
determined not to be owed to the Gov-
ernment shall be promptly refunded 30
days after the Agency has notified the
debtor in writing that the debt is not
owed. Such written notification will be
issued within 15 days after the Agency
has confirmed through a review of its
official records that the debt is not
owed.

(c) Type of hearing or review: (1) For
purposes of this section, whenever
USIA is required to afford a hearing or
review within the Agency, the Agency
will provide the debtor with a reason-
able opportunity for an oral hearing
when: An applicable statute authorizes
or requires the Agency to consider
waiver of the indebtedness involved,
the debtor requests waiver of the in-
debtedness, and the waiver determina-
tion turns on an issue of veracity; or
the debtor requests reconsideration of
the debt and the Agency determines
that the question of the indebtedness
cannot be resolved by review of the
documentary evidence. Unless other-
wise required by law, an oral hearing
under this section is not required to be
a formal evidentiary type hearing.

(2) This section does not require an
oral hearing with respect to debt col-
lection systems in which determina-
tions of indebtedness or waiver rarely
involve issues of veracity and the
Agency has determined that the review
of the written record is ordinarily
enough to correct prior mistakes.

(3) In those cases where an oral hear-
ing is not required by this section, the
Agency will make its determination on
the request for waiver or reconsider-
ation based upon a review of the writ-
ten record.
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(d) Appropriate use will be made of
the cooperative efforts of other agen-
cies in effecting collection by adminis-
trative offset. USIA will not refuse to
initiate administrative offset to collect
debts owed the United States, unless
the requesting agency has not complied
with the applicable provisions of these
standards.

(e) Collection by offset against a
judgment obtained against the United
States shall be accomplished in accord-
ance with 31 U.S.C. 3728.

(f) Whenever the creditor agency is
not the agency which is responsible for
making the payment against which off-
set is sought, the latter agency shall
not initiate the requested offset until
it has been provided by the creditor
agency with an appropriate written
certification that the debtor owes the
debt (including the amount) and that
full compliance with the provisions of
this section has taken place.

(g) When collecting multiple debts by
administrative offset, USIA will apply
the recovered amounts to those debts
in accordance with the best interests of
the United States, as determined by
the facts and circumstances of the par-
ticular case, paying particular atten-
tion to the applicable statutes of limi-
tations.

§ 512.11 Administrative offset against
amounts payable from Civil Service
Retirement and Disability Fund.

(a) Unless otherwise prohibited by
law, USIA may request that monies
that are due and payable to a debtor
from the Civil Service Retirement and
Disability Fund be administratively
offset in reasonable amounts in order
to collect in one full payments, or a
minimal number of payment, debts
owed the United States by the debtor.
Such requests shall be made to the ap-
propriate officials within the Office of
Personnel Management in accordance
with such regulations as may be pre-
scribed by the Director of that Office.

(b) When making a request for ad-
ministrative offset under paragraph (a)
of this section, USIA shall include
written statements that:

(1) The debtor owes the United States
a debt, including the amount of the
debt;

(2) The USIA has complied with the
applicable statutes, regulations, and
procedures of the Office of Personnel
Management; and

(3) The USIA has complied with the
requirements of § 512.10 of this part, in-
cluding any required hearing or review.

(c) Once USIA decides to request off-
set under paragraph (a) of this section,
it will make the request as soon as
practical after completion of the appli-
cable procedures in order that the Of-
fice of Personnel Management may
identify the debtor’s account in antici-
pation of the time when the debtor re-
quests or becomes eligible to receive
payments from the Fund. This will sat-
isfy any requirement that offset be ini-
tiated prior to expiration of the appli-
cable statute of limitations.

(d) If USIA collects part or all of the
debt by other means before deductions
are made or completed pursuant to
paragraph (a) of this section, USIA
shall act promptly to modify or termi-
nate its request for offset under para-
graph (a) of this section.

(e) This section does not require or
authorize the Office of Personnel Man-
agement to review the merits of the
USIA determination relative to the
amount and validity of the debt, its de-
termination on waiver under an appli-
cable statute, or its determination
whether to provide an oral hearing.

§ 512.12 Collection in installments.
(a) Whenever feasible, and except as

required otherwise by law, debts owed
to the United States, together with in-
terest, penalties, and administrative
costs as required by this regulation,
should be collected in one lump sum.
This is true whether the debt is being
collected under administrative offset
or by another method, including vol-
untary payment. However, if the debt-
or is financially unable to pay the in-
debtedness in one lump sum, payment
may be accepted in regular install-
ments. If USIA agrees to accept pay-
ment in installments, it will obtain a
legally enforceable written agreement
from the debtor that specifies all of the
terms of the arrangement and which
contains a provision accelerating the
debt in the event the debtor defaults.
The size and frequency of the payments
should bear a reasonable relation to
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the size of the debt and ability to the
debtor to pay. If possible the install-
ment payments should be sufficient in
size and frequency to liquidate the
Government’s claim within 3 years.

(b) If the debtor owes more than one
debt and designates how a voluntary
installment plan is to be applied
among those debts, the Agency will fol-
low that designation. If no such des-
ignation is made, the Agency will
apply payments to the various debts in
accordance with the best interest of
the United States as as determined by
the facts and circumstances of each
case, with particular attention to ap-
plication statutes of limitation.

§ 512.13 Exploration of compromise.
USIA may attempt to effect com-

promise in accordance with the stand-
ards set forth in part 103 of the Federal
Claims Collection Standards (4 CFR
part 103).

§ 512.14 Suspending or terminating
collection action.

The suspension or termination of col-
lection action shall be made in accord-
ance with the standards set forth in
part 104 of the Federal Claims Collec-
tion Standard (4 CFR part 104).

§ 512.15 Referrals to the Department of
Justice or the General Accounting
Office.

Referrals to the Department of Jus-
tice or the General Accounting Office
shall be made in accordance with the
standards set forth in part 105 of the
Federal Claims Collection Standards (4
CFR part 105).

§ 512.16 Collection services.
(a) USIA has authority to contract

for collection services to recover delin-
quent debts in accordance with 31
U.S.C. 3718(c) and 4 CFR 102.6.

(b) Contracts with collection agen-
cies will provide that:

(1) The authority to resolve disputes,
compromise claims, suspend or termi-
nate collection action, and refer the
matter to the Justice Department for
litigation will be retained by USIA;

(2) Contractors are subject to 5 U.S.C.
552a, the Privacy Act of 1974, as amend-
ed, to the extent specified in 5 U.S.C.
552a(m) and to applicable Federal and

State laws and regulations pertaining
to debt collection practices, such as
the Fair Debt Collection Practices Act,
15 U.S.C. 1692;

(3) The contractor is required to
strictly account for all amounts col-
lected;

(4) The contractor must agree that
uncollectible accounts shall be re-
turned with appropriate documenta-
tion to enable USIA to determine
whether to pursue collection through
litigation or to terminate collection;

(5) The contractor must agree to pro-
vide any data in its files relating to
paragraphs (a)(1), (2), and (3) of § 105.2 of
the Federal Claims Collection Stand-
ards (4 CFR part 105) upon returning
the account to USIA for subsequent re-
ferral to the Department of Justice for
litigation.

(c) USIA will not use a collection
agency to collect a debt owed by a cur-
rently employed or retired Federal em-
ployee, if collection by salary or annu-
ity offset is available.

Subpart C—Salary Offset

§ 512.17 Purpose.

This subpart provides the standards
to be followed by USIA in implement-
ing 5 U.S.C. 5514 to recover a debt from
the pay of an Agency employee or
former employee, and establishes the
procedural guidelines to recover debts
when the employee’s creditor and pay-
ing agencies are not the same.

[52 FR 43897, Nov. 17, 1987, as amended at 55
FR 3050, Jan. 30, 1990]

§ 512.18 Scope.

(a) Coverage. This subpart applies to
Executive agencies, military depart-
ments, an agency or court in the judi-
cial branch, an agency of the legisla-
tive branch and other independent en-
tities of the Federal Government as de-
fined in 5 CFR 550.1103, under the head-
ing ‘‘Agency’’.

(b) Applicability. This subpart and 5
U.S.C. 5514 apply in recovering debts by
offset without the employee’s consent
from the current pay of that employee.
Debt collection procedures which are
not specified in 5 U.S.C. 5514 and these
regulations will be consistent with the
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Federal Claims Collection Standards (4
CFR parts 101–105).

(1) The procedures contained in this
subpart do not apply to debts or claims
arising under the Internal Revenue
Code of 1954 as amended (26 U.S.C. 1 et
seq.), the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C.
301 et seq.), or the tariff laws of the
United States or to any case where col-
lection of a debt is explicitly provided
for or prohibited by another statute
(e.g., travel advances in 5 U.S.C. 5705).

(2) This subpart does not preclude an
employee from requesting a waiver of a
salary overpayment under 5 U.S.C.
5584, 10 U.S.C. 2774, or 32 U.S.C. 716, or
in any way questioning the amount or
validity of a debt by submitting a sub-
sequent claim to the General Account-
ing Office in accordance with proce-
dures prescribed by the General Ac-
counting Officer, nor does it preclude
an employee from requesting waiver
when waiver is available under any
statutory provision.

[52 FR 43897, Nov. 17, 1987, as amended at 55
FR 3051, Jan. 30, 1990]

§ 512.19 Definitions.
For purposes of this subpart:
Agency means the United States In-

formation agency (USIA).
Creditor Agency means the agency to

which the debt is owed.
Debt means an amount owed to the

United States.
Disposable Pay means that part of

current basic pay, special pay, incen-
tive pay, retired pay, retainer pay or
authorized pay remaining after the de-
duction of any amount required to be
withheld by law. The Agency will ex-
clude deductions described in 5 CFR
581.105 (b) through (f) to determine dis-
posable pay subject to salary offset.

Employee means a current employee
of USIA or of another Executive Agen-
cy.

Executive Agency means:
(a) An Executive Agency as defined

in section 105 of title 5, United States
Code, including the U.S. Postal Service
and the U.S. Postal Rate Commission;

(b) A military department as defined
in section 102 of title 5, United States
Code;

(c) An agency or court in the judicial
branch, including a court as defined in
section 610 of title 28, United States

Code, the District Court for the North-
ern Mariana Islands, and the Judicial
Panel on Multidistrict Litigation;

(d) An agency of the legislative
branch, including the U.S. Senate and
the U.S. House of Representatives; and

(e) Other independent establishments
that are entities of the Federal Govern-
ment.

FCCS means the Federal Claims Col-
lection Standards jointly published by
the Justice Department and the Gen-
eral Accounting Office at 4 CFR parts
101–105.

Paying agency means the agency em-
ploying the individual and authorizing
the payment of his or her current pay.

Salary offset means an administrative
offset to collect a debt under 5 U.S.C.
5514 by deductions at one or more offi-
cially established pay intervals from
the current pay account of an em-
ployee without his or her consent.

Waiver means the cancellation, re-
mission, forgiveness, or non-recovery
of a debt allegedly owed by an em-
ployee to an agency as permitted or re-
quired by U.S.C. 5584, 10 U.S.C. 2774, or
32 U.S.C. 710, 5 U.S.C. 8346(b), or any
other law.

[52 FR 43897, Nov. 17, 1987, as amended at 55
FR 3051, Jan. 30, 1990]

§ 512.20 Notification.
(a) Salary offset deductions shall not

be made unless the Director, Financial
Operations Division of USIA, or such
other official as may be named in the
future by the Director of USIA, pro-
vides to the employee a written notice,
30 calendar days prior to any deduc-
tion, stating at a minimum:

(1) The Agency’s determination that
a debt is owed including the nature, or-
igin, and amount of the debt;

(2) The Agency’s intent to collect the
debt by means of deduction from the
employee’s current disposable pay ac-
count;

(3) The amount, frequency and pro-
posed beginning date and duration of
the intended deductions;

(4) An explanation of the Agency’s
policy concerning interest, penalties,
and administrative costs;

(5) The employee’s right to inspect
and copy Government records pertain-
ing to the debt;
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(6) The opportunity to establish a
schedule for the voluntary repayment
of the debt or to enter into a written
agreement to establish a schedule for
repayment in lieu of offset per the re-
quirements of 4 CFR 102.2(e).

(7) The employee’s right to a hearing
arranged by the Agency and conducted
by an administrative law judge or, al-
ternatively, an official not under the
control of the head of the Agency;

(8) The method and time period for
filing a petition for a hearing;

(9) That timely filing of the petition
will stay the commencement of collec-
tion proceedings;

(10) That final decision on the hear-
ing will be issued not later than 60 days
after the filing of the petition for hear-
ing unless the employee requests and
the hearing officer grants a delay in
the proceedings.

(11) That knowingly false, mislead-
ing, or frivolous statements, represen-
tations or evidence may subject the
employee to:

(i) Disciplinary procedures under
chapter 75 of title 5, United States
Code or any other applicable statutes;

(ii) Penalties under the False Claims
Act, sections 3729–3731 of title 31 U.S.C.
or any other applicable statutes.

(iii) Criminal penalties under sec-
tions 286, 287, 1001, 1002 of title 18
United States Code or any other appli-
cable statutes.

(12) Any other rights or remedies
available to the employee, including
representation by counsel or his re-
spective bargaining unit, under the
statutes or regulations governing the
program for which collection is being
made.

(13) That amounts paid on or de-
ducted for the debts that are later
waived or found not owed to the United
States will be promptly refunded to the
employee.

(b) Notifications under this section
shall be hand delivered with a record
made of the delivery, or shall be mailed
certified mail with return receipt re-
quested.

(c) No notification hearing, written
responses or final decisions under this
regulation are required of USIA for any
adjustment to pay arising from an em-
ployee’s election of coverage under a
Federal benefit program requiring peri-

odic deductions from pay, if the
amount to be recovered was accumu-
lated over four pay periods or less.

§ 512.21 Hearing.
(a) Petition for hearing. (1) A hearing

may be requested by filing a written
petition with the Director, Financial
Operations Division of USIA, or such
other official as may be named in the
future by the Director of USIA, stating
why the employee believes the Agen-
cy’s determination of the existence or
amount of the debt is in error.

(2) The petition must be signed by
the employee and fully identify and ex-
plain with reasonable specificity all
the facts, evidence and witnesses which
the employee believes support his or
her position.

(3) The petition must be filed no later
than fifteen (15) calendar days from the
date the notification under § 512.20(b)
was hand delivered or the date of deliv-
ery by certified mail.

(4) Where petition is received after
the 15 calendar day limit, USIA will ac-
cept the petition if the employee can
show that the delay was beyond his or
her control or because of failure to re-
ceive notice.

(5) If the petition is not filed within
the time limit, and is not accepted pur-
suant to paragraph (a)(4) of this sec-
tion, the employee’s right to hearing
will be considered waived, and salary
offset will be implemented.

(b) Type of hearing. (1) The form and
content of the hearing will be deter-
mined by the hearing official who shall
be a person outside the control or au-
thority of USIA.

(2) The employee may represent him
or herself, or may be represented by
counsel.

(3) The hearing official shall main-
tain a summary record of the hearing.

(4) The hearing official will prepare a
written decision which will state:

(i) The facts purported to evidence
nature and origin of the alleged debt;

(ii) The hearing official’s analysis,
findings, and conclusions relative to:

(A) The employee’s and/or the Agen-
cy’s grounds;

(B) The amount and the validity of
the alleged debt;

(C) The repayment schedule, if appli-
cable.
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(5) The decision of the hearing offi-
cial shall constitute the final adminis-
trative decision of the Agency.

§ 512.22 Deduction from pay.
(a) Deduction by salary offset, from

an employee’s disposable current pay,
shall be subject to the following cir-
cumstances:

(1) When funds are available, the
Agency will collect debts owed the
United States in full in one lump-sum.
If funds are not available or the debt
exceeds 15% of disposable pay for an of-
ficially established pay interval, col-
lection will normally be made in in-
stallments.

(2) The installments shall not exceed
15% of the disposable pay from which
the deduction is made, unless the em-
ployee has agreed in writing to a larger
amount.

(3) Deduction will commence with
the next full pay interval following no-
tice that deductions will commence.

(4) Installment deductions will not be
made over a period greater than the
anticipated period of employment.

[52 FR 43897, Nov. 17, 1987, as amended at 55
FR 3051, Jan. 30, 1990]

§ 512.23 Liquidation from final check
or recovery from other payment.

(a) If an employee retires or resigns
before collection of the debt is com-
pleted, offset of the entire remaining
balance may be made from a final pay-
ment of any nature to such extent as is
necessary to liquidate the debt.

(b) Where debt cannot be liquidated
by offset from final payment, offset
may be made from later payments of
any kind due from the United States
inclusive of Civil Service Retirement
and Disability Fund pursuant to 5
U.S.C. 8347 and 5 CFR 831.1801 et seq of
this regulation.

[52 FR 43897, Nov. 17, 1987, as amended at 55
FR 3051, Jan. 30, 1990]

§ 512.24 Non-waiver of rights by pay-
ments.

An employee’s voluntary payment of
all or part of a debt being collected
under 5 U.S.C. 5514 shall not be con-
strued as a waiver of any rights which
the employee may have under 5 U.S.C.,
or any other provision of contract or

law, unless statutory or contractual
provisions provide to the contrary.

§ 512.25 Refunds.
(a) Refunds shall be promptly made

when:
(1) A debt is waived or otherwise

found not to be owed to the United
States; or

(2) The employee’s paying agency is
directed by an administrative or judi-
cial order to refund amounts deducted
from his or her current pay.

(b) Refunds do not bear interest un-
less required or permitted by law or
contract.

§ 512.26 Interest, penalties, and admin-
istrative costs.

The assessment of interest, penalties
and administrative costs shall be in ac-
cordance with subpart D of this regula-
tion.

§ 512.27 Recovery when paying agency
is not creditor agency.

(a) Format for request for recovery. (1)
Upon completion of the procedures pre-
scribed under 5 CFR 550.1104 and its
own regulations, the creditor agency
shall certify the debt in writing to the
paying agency.

(2) The creditor agency shall certify
in writing that the employee owes the
debt, the amount and basis of the debt;
the date on which payment is due, the
date the Government’s right to collect
first accrued, and that the creditor
agency’s regulations implementing sec-
tion 5514 have been approved by OPM.

(3) If collection must be made in in-
stallments, the creditor agency must
advise the paying agency of the num-
ber of installments to be collected, the
amount of each installment, and the
commencing date of the first install-
ment.

(b) Submitting the request for recov-
ery.—(1) Current employees. The credi-
tor agency shall submit the debt claim,
agreement, or other instruction on the
payment schedule to the employee’s
paying agency.

(2) Separated employees.—(i) Employees
who are in the process of separating. If
the employee is in the process of sepa-
rating, the creditor agency will submit
its debt claim to the employee’s paying
agency for collection as provided in
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§§ 512.22 and 512.23. The paying agency
shall certify the total amount of its
collection and notify the creditor agen-
cy and the employee as provided in
paragraph (b)(2)(iii) of this section.
Where the paying agency is aware that
the employee is entitled to payments
from the Civil Service Retirement and
Disability Fund, it will send a copy of
the certified debt claim to the agency
responsible for making such payments
as notice that a debt is outstanding. It
is the responsibility of the creditor
agency for pursuing the claim.

(ii) Employees who have already sepa-
rated. If the employee is already sepa-
rated and all payments due from his or
her former paying agency have been
paid, the creditor agency may request
that monies which are due and payable
to the employee from the Civil Service
Retirement and Disability Fund (5 CFR
831.1801) or other similar funds be ad-
ministratively offset in order to collect
the debt (31 U.S.C. 3716 and the FCCS).

(iii) Employees who transfer from one
paying agency to another. If an em-
ployee transfers to a position served by
a different paying agency subsequent
to the creditor agency’s debt claim but
before complete collection, the paying
agency from which the employee sepa-
rates shall certify the total of collec-
tion made on the debt. One copy of the
certification will be supplied to the
employee, and another to the creditor
agency with notice of the employee’s
transfer. The original shall be inserted
in the employees official personnel
folder. The creditor agency shall sub-
mit a properly certified claim to the
new paying agency before collection
can be resumed. The paying agency
will then resume collection from the
employee’s current pay account, and
notify the employee and the creditor
agency of the resumption. The creditor
agency will not need to repeat the due
process procedure described by 5 U.S.C.
5514 and 5 CFR 550.1101 et seq.’’ Upon
settlement or repayment of the debt all
records of the debt will be removed
from official personnel records.

(c) Processing the debt claim upon
receipt by the paying agency:

(1) Incomplete claims. If the paying
agency receives an improperly com-
pleted debt certification, it shall re-
turn the request with a notice that pro-

cedures under 5 CFR 550.1101 et seq. and
the creditor agency’s own regulations
must be completed and a properly com-
pleted debt certification form received
before action will be taken to effect
collection.

(2) Complete claim. If the paying agen-
cy receives a properly completed debt
form, deductions will begin prospec-
tively at the next officially established
pay interval. A copy of the debt form
will be given to the debtor along with
notice of the date deductions will com-
mence.

(3) The paying agency is not required
or authorized to review the merits of
the creditor agency’s determination
with respect to the amount or validity
of the debt as stated in the debt claim.

[52 FR 43897, Nov. 17, 1987, as amended at 55
FR 3051, Jan. 30, 1990]

Subpart D—Interest, Penalties, and
Administrative Costs

§ 512.28 Assessment.
(a) Except as provided in paragraph

(h) of this section, or § 512.29, USIA
shall assess interest, penalties, and ad-
ministrative costs on debts owed to the
United States pursuant to 31 U.S.C.
3717. Before assessing these charges,
USIA will mail or hand deliver a writ-
ten notice to the debtor. This notice
will include a statement of the Agen-
cy’s requirements concerning §§ 512.9
and 512.21.

(b) Interest shall accrue from the
date on which notice of the debt is first
mailed or hand-delivered to the debtor,
using the most current address avail-
able to the Agency.

(c) The rate of interest assessed shall
be the rate of the current value of
funds to the United States Treasury
(i.e., the Treasury Tax and Loan ac-
count rate), as prescribed and pub-
lished by the Secretary of the Treasury
in the Federal Register and the Treas-
ury Fiscal Requirements Manual Bul-
letins annually or quarterly, in accord-
ance with 31 U.S.C. 3717. The rate of in-
terest as initially assessed shall remain
fixed for the duration of the indebted-
ness. However, in cases where the debt-
or has defaulted on a repayment agree-
ment and seeks a new agreement, USIA
may set a new rate which reflects the
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current value of funds to the Treasury
at the time the agreement is executed.
Interest will not be assessed on inter-
est, penalties, or administrative costs
required by this section.

(d) USIA shall assess charges to cover
administrative costs incurred as a re-
sult of a delinquent debt. Calculation
of administrative costs shall be based
upon actual costs incurred. Adminis-
trative costs include costs incurred to
obtain credit reports in the case of em-
ployee debt or in using a private debt
collector in the case of non-employee
debt.

(e) USIA shall assess a penalty
charge not to exceed 6% per year on
any portion of a debt that is delinquent
for more than 90 days. This charge need
not be calculated until the 91st day of
delinquency, but shall accrue from the
date that the debt became delinquent.

(f) When a debt is paid in partial or
installment payments, amounts re-
ceived shall be applied first to the out-
standing penalty and administrative
cost charges, second to accrued inter-
est and third to outstanding principal.

(g) USIA will waive the collection of
interest on the debt or any portion of
the debt that is paid within 30 days
after the date on which interest began
to accrue. USIA may extend this 30–
day period, on a case-by-case basis, if it
reasonably determines such action is
appropriate. USIA may also waive in
whole or in part the collection of inter-
est, penalties, and administrative costs
assessed under this section per the cri-
teria specified in part 103 of the Fed-
eral Claims Collection Standards (4
CFR part 103) relating to the com-
promise of claims or if the Agency de-
termines that collection of these
charges is not in the best interest of
the United States. Waiver under the
first sentence of this paragraph is man-
datory. Under the second and third sen-
tences, it may be exercised under the
following circumstances:

(1) Waiver of interest pending consid-
eration of a request for reconsider-
ation, administrative review, or waiver
of the underlying debt under a permis-
sive statute, and

(2) Waiver of interest where USIA has
accepted an installment plan under
§ 512.12, there is no indication of fault
or lack of good faith on the part of the

debtor and the amount of the interest
is large enough, in relation to the size
of the installments that the debtor can
reasonably afford to pay, that the debt
will never be repaid.

(h) Where a mandatory waiver or re-
view statute applies, interest and relat-
ed charges may not be assessed for
those periods during which collection
must be suspended under § 104.2(c)(1) of
the Federal Claims Collection Stand-
ards (4 CFR part 104).

§ 512.29 Exemptions.

(a) The provisions of 31 U.S.C. 3717 do
not apply—

(1) To debts owned by any State or
local government;

(2) To debt arising under contracts
which were executed prior to, and were
in effect on October 25, 1982;

(3) To debts where an applicable stat-
ute, loan agreement, or contract either
prohibits such charges or explicitly
fixes the charges that apply to the
debts arising under the Social Security
Act, the Internal Revenue Code of 1954,
or the tariff laws of the United States.

(b) However USIA is authorized to as-
sess interest and related charges on
debts which are not subject to 31 U.S.C.
3717 to the extent authorized under the
common law or other applicable statu-
tory authority.

PART 513—GOVERNMENTWIDE DE-
BARMENT AND SUSPENSION
(NONPROCUREMENT) AND GOV-
ERNMENTWIDE REQUIREMENTS
FOR DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE
(GRANTS)

Subpart A—General

Sec.
513.100 Purpose.
513.105 Definitions.
513.110 Coverage.
513.115 Policy.

Subpart B—Effect of Action

513.200 Debarment or suspension.
513.205 Ineligible persons.
513.210 Voluntary exclusion.
513.215 Exception provision.
513.220 Continuation of covered trans-

actions.
513.225 Failure to adhere to restrictions.
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Subpart C—Debarment

513.300 General.
513.305 Causes for debarment.
513.310 Procedures.
513.311 Investigation and referral.
513.312 Notice of proposed debarment.
513.313 Opportunity to contest proposed de-

barment.
513.314 Debarring official’s decision.
513.315 Settlement and voluntary exclusion.
513.320 Period of debarment.
513.325 Scope of debarment.

Subpart D—Suspension

513.400 General.
513.405 Causes for suspension.
513.410 Procedures.
513.411 Notice of suspension.
513.412 Opportunity to contest suspension.
513.413 Suspending official’s decision.
513.415 Period of suspension.
513.420 Scope of suspension.

Subpart E—Responsibilities of GSA, Agency
and Participants

513.500 GSA responsibilities.
513.505 USIA responsibility.
513.510 Participants’ responsibilities.

Subpart F—Drug-Free Workplace
Requirements (Grants)

513.600 Purpose.
513.605 Definitions.
513.610 Coverage.
513.615 Grounds for suspension of payments,

suspension or termination of grants, or
suspension or debarment.

513.620 Effect of violation.
513.625 Exception provision.
513.630 Certification requirements and pro-

cedures.
513.635 Reporting of and employee sanctions

for convictions of criminal drug offenses.

APPENDIX A TO PART 513—CERTIFICATION RE-
GARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, AND
OTHER RESPONSIBILITY MATTERS—PRI-
MARY COVERED TRANSACTIONS

APPENDIX B TO PART 513—CERTIFICATION RE-
GARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, INELI-
GIBILITY AND VOLUNTARY EXCLUSION—
LOWER TIER COVERED TRANSACTIONS

APPENDIX C TO PART 513—CERTIFICATION RE-
GARDING DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE RE-
QUIREMENTS

AUTHORITY: 40 U.S.C. 486 (c); 41 U.S.C. 701 et
seq.; Sec. 2455, Pub. L. 103–355, 108 Stat. 3327
(31 U.S.C. 6101 note); E. O. 12549, 3 CFR, 1986
Comp., p. 189; E.O. 12689, 3 CFR, 1989 comp.,
p. 235.

SOURCE: 53 FR 19179, 19204, May 26, 1988, un-
less otherwise noted.

CROSS REFERENCE: See also Office of Man-
agement and Budget notice published at 55
FR 21679, May 25, 1990, and 60 FR 33036, June
26, 1995.

Subpart A—General

§ 513.100 Purpose.
(a) Executive Order (E.O.) 12549 pro-

vides that, to the extent permitted by
law, Executive departments and agen-
cies shall participate in a government-
wide system for nonprocurement debar-
ment and suspension. A person who is
debarred or suspended shall be excluded
from Federal financial and non-
financial assistance and benefits under
Federal programs and activities. De-
barment or suspension of a participant
in a program by one agency shall have
governmentwide effect.

(b) These regulations implement sec-
tion 3 of E.O. 12549 and the guidelines
promulgated by the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget under section 6 of the
E.O. by:

(1) Prescribing the programs and ac-
tivities that are covered by the govern-
mentwide system;

(2) Prescribing the governmentwide
criteria and governmentwide minimum
due process procedures that each agen-
cy shall use;

(3) Providing for the listing of
debarred and suspended participants,
participants declared ineligible (see
definition of ‘‘ineligible’’ in § 513.105),
and participants who have voluntarily
excluded themselves from participation
in covered transactions;

(4) Setting forth the consequences of
a debarment, suspension, determina-
tion of ineligibility, or voluntary ex-
clusion; and

(5) Offering such other guidance as
necessary for the effective implementa-
tion and administration of the govern-
mentwide system.

(c) These regulations also implement
Executive Order 12689 (3 CFR, 1989
Comp., p. 235) and 31 U.S.C. 6101 note
(Public Law 103–355, sec. 2455, 108 Stat.
3327) by—

(1) Providing for the inclusion in the
List of Parties Excluded from Federal Pro-
curement and Nonprocurement Programs
all persons proposed for debarment,
debarred or suspended under the Fed-
eral Acquisition Regulation, 48 CFR
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Part 9, subpart 9.4; persons against
which governmentwide exclusions have
been entered under this part; and per-
sons determined to be ineligible; and

(2) Setting forth the consequences of
a debarment, suspension, determina-
tion of ineligibility, or voluntary ex-
clusion.

(d) Although these regulations cover
the listing of ineligible participants
and the effect of such listing, they do
not prescribe policies and procedures
governing declarations of ineligibility.

[60 FR 33040, 33045, June 26, 1995]

§ 513.105 Definitions.

The following definitions apply to
this part:

Adequate evidence. Information suffi-
cient to support the reasonable belief
that a particular act or omission has
occurred.

Affiliate. Persons are affiliates of
each other if, directly or indirectly, ei-
ther one controls or has the power to
control the other, or, a third person
controls or has the power to control
both. Indicia of control include, but are
not limited to: interlocking manage-
ment or ownership, identity of inter-
ests among family members, shared fa-
cilities and equipment, common use of
employees, or a business entity orga-
nized following the suspension or de-
barment of a person which has the
same or similar management, owner-
ship, or principal employees as the sus-
pended, debarred, ineligible, or volun-
tarily excluded person.

Agency. Any executive department,
military department or defense agency
or other agency of the executive
branch, excluding the independent reg-
ulatory agencies.

Civil judgment. The disposition of a
civil action by any court of competent
jurisdiction, whether entered by ver-
dict, decision, settlement, stipulation,
or otherwise creating a civil liability
for the wrongful acts complained of; or
a final determination of liability under
the Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act
of 1988 (31 U.S.C. 3801–12).

Conviction. A judgment or conviction
of a criminal offense by any court of
competent jurisdiction, whether en-
tered upon a verdict or a plea, includ-
ing a plea of nolo contendere.

Debarment. An action taken by a de-
barring official in accordance with
these regulations to exclude a person
from participating in covered trans-
actions. A person so excluded is
‘‘debarred.’’

Debarring official. An official author-
ized to impose debarment. The debar-
ring official is either:

(1) The agency head, or
(2) An official designated by the

agency head.
Indictment. Indictment for a criminal

offense. An information or other filing
by competent authority charging a
criminal offense shall be given the
same effect as an indictment.

Ineligible. Excluded from participa-
tion in Federal nonprocurement pro-
grams pursuant to a determination of
ineligibility under statutory, executive
order, or regulatory authority, other
than Executive Order 12549 and its
agency implementing regulations; for
exemple, excluded pursuant to the
Davis-Bacon Act and its implementing
regulations, the equal employment op-
portunity acts and executive orders, or
the environmental protection acts and
executive orders. A person is ineligible
where the determination of ineligibil-
ity affects such person’s eligibility to
participate in more than one covered
transaction.

Legal proceedings. Any criminal pro-
ceeding or any civil judicial proceeding
to which the Federal Government or a
State or local government or quasi-
governmental authority is a party. The
term includes appeals from such pro-
ceedings.

List of Parties Excluded from Federal
Procurement and Nonprocurement Pro-
grams. A list compiled, maintained and
distributed by the General Services Ad-
ministration (GSA) containing the
names and other information about
persons who have been debarred, sus-
pended, or voluntarily excluded under
Executive Orders 12549 and 12689 and
these regulations or 48 CFR part 9, sub-
part 9.4, persons who have been pro-
posed for debarment under 48 CFR part
9, subpart 9.4, and those persons who
have been determined to be ineligible.

Notice. A written communication
served in person or sent by certified
mail, return receipt requested, or its
equivalent, to the last known address
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of a party, its identified counsel, its
agent for service of process, or any
partner, officer, director, owner, or
joint venturer of the party. Notice, if
undeliverable, shall be considered to
have been received by the addressee
five days after being properly sent to
the last address known by the agency.

Participant. Any person who submits
a proposal for, enters into, or reason-
ably may be expected to enter into a
covered transaction. This term also in-
cludes any person who acts on behalf of
or is authorized to commit a partici-
pant in a covered transaction as an
agent or representative of another par-
ticipant.

Person. Any individual, corporation,
partnership, association, unit of gov-
ernment or legal entity, however orga-
nized, except: foreign governments or
foreign governmental entities, public
international organizations, foreign
government owned (in whole or in part)
or controlled entities, and entities con-
sisting wholly or partially of foreign
governments or foreign governmental
entities.

Preponderance of the evidence. Proof
by information that, compared with
that opposing it, leads to the conclu-
sion that the fact at issue is more prob-
ably true than not.

Principal. Officer, director, owner,
partner, key employee, or other person
within a participant with primary
management or supervisory respon-
sibilities; or a person who has a critical
influence on or substantive control
over a covered transaction, whether or
not employed by the participant. Per-
sons who have a critical influence on or
substantive control over a covered
transaction are:

(1) Principal investigators.
Proposal. A solicited or unsolicited

bid, application, request, invitation to
consider or similar communication by
or on behalf of a person seeking to par-
ticipate or to receive a benefit, directly
or indirectly, in or under a covered
transaction.

Respondent. A person against whom a
debarment or suspension action has
been initiated.

State. Any of the States of the United
States, the District of Columbia, the
Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, any
territory or possession of the United

States, or any agency of a State, exclu-
sive of institutions of higher education,
hospitals, and units of local govern-
ment. A State instrumentality will be
considered part of the State govern-
ment if it has a written determination
from a State government that such
State considers that instrumentality
to be an agency of the State govern-
ment.

Suspending official. An official au-
thorized to impose suspension. The sus-
pending official is either:

(1) The agency head, or
(2) An official designated by the

agency head.
Suspension. An action taken by a sus-

pending official in accordance with
these regulations that immediately ex-
cludes a person from participating in
covered transactions for a temporary
period, pending completion of an inves-
tigation and such legal, debarment, or
Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act
proceedings as may ensue. A person so
excluded is ‘‘suspended.’’

Voluntary exclusion or voluntarily ex-
cluded. A status of nonparticipation or
limited participation in covered trans-
actions assumed by a person pursuant
to the terms of a settlement.

USIA. United States Information Agen-
cy.

[53 FR 19204, 19179, May 26, 1988, as amended
at 60 FR 33041, 33045, June 26, 1995]

§ 513.110 Coverage.

(a) These regulations apply to all per-
sons who have participated, are cur-
rently participating or may reasonably
be expected to participate in trans-
actions under Federal nonprocurement
programs. For purposes of these regula-
tions such transactions will be referred
to as ‘‘covered transactions.’’

(1) Covered transaction. For purposes
of these regulations, a covered trans-
action is a primary covered transaction
or a lower tier covered transaction.
Covered transactions at any tier need
not involve the transfer of Federal
funds.

(i) Primary covered transaction. Except
as noted in paragraph (a)(2) of this sec-
tion, a primary covered transaction is
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any nonprocurement transaction be-
tween an agency and a person, regard-
less of type, including: grants, coopera-
tive agreements, scholarships, fellow-
ships, contracts of assistance, loans,
loan guarantees, subsidies, insurance,
payments for specified use, donation
agreements and any other nonprocure-
ment transactions between a Federal
agency and a person. Primary covered
transactions also include those trans-
actions specially designated by the
U.S. Department of Housing and Urban
Development in such agency’s regula-
tions governing debarment and suspen-
sion.

(ii) Lower tier covered transaction. A
lower tier covered transaction is:

(A) Any transaction between a par-
ticipant and a person other than a pro-
curement contract for goods or serv-
ices, regardless of type, under a pri-
mary covered transaction.

(B) Any procurement contract for
goods or services between a participant
and a person, regardless of type, ex-
pected to equal or exceed the Federal
procurement small purchase threshold
fixed at 10 U.S.C. 2304(g) and 41 U.S.C.
253(g) (currently $25,000) under a pri-
mary covered transaction.

(C) Any procurement contract for
goods or services between a participant
and a person under a covered trans-
action, regardless of amount, under
which that person will have a critical
influence on or substantive control
over that covered transaction. Such
persons are:

(1) Principal investigators.
(2) Providers of federally-required

audit services.
(2) Exceptions. The following trans-

actions are not covered:
(i) Statutory entitlements or manda-

tory awards (but not subtier awards
thereunder which are not themselves
mandatory), including deposited funds
insured by the Federal Government;

(ii) Direct awards to foreign govern-
ments or public international organiza-
tions, or transactions with foreign gov-
ernments or foreign governmental en-
tities, public international organiza-
tions, foreign government owned (in
whole or in part) or controlled entities,
entities consisting wholly or partially
of foreign governments or foreign gov-
ernmental entities;

(iii) Benefits to an individual as a
personal entitlement without regard to
the individual’s present responsibility
(but benefits received in an individual’s
business capacity are not excepted);

(iv) Federal employment;
(v) Transactions pursuant to national

or agency-recognized emergencies or
disasters;

(vi) Incidental benefits derived from
ordinary governmental operations; and

(vii) Other transactions where the ap-
plication of these regulations would be
prohibited by law.

(b) Relationship to other sections. This
section describes the types of trans-
actions to which a debarment or sus-
pension under the regulations will
apply. Subpart B, ‘‘Effect of Action,’’
513.200, ‘‘Debarment or suspension,’’
sets forth the consequences of a debar-
ment or suspension. Those con-
sequences would obtain only with re-
spect to participants and principals in
the covered transactions and activities
described in 513.110(a). Sections 513.325,
‘‘Scope of debarment,’’ and 513.420,
‘‘Scope of suspension,’’ govern the ex-
tent to which a specific participant or
organizational elements of a partici-
pant would be automatically included
within a debarment or suspension ac-
tion, and the conditions under which
affiliates or persons associated with a
participant may also be brought within
the scope of the action.

(c) Relationship to Federal procurement
activities. In accordance with E.O. 12689
and section 2455 of Public Law 103–355,
any debarment, suspension, proposed
debarment or other governmentwide
exclusion initiated under the Federal
Acquisition Regulation (FAR) on or
after August 25, 1995 shall be recog-
nized by and effective for Executive
Branch agencies and participants as an
exclusion under this regulation. Simi-
larly, any debarment, suspension or
other governmentwide exclusion initi-
ated under this regulation on or after
August 25, 1995 shall be recognized by
and effective for those agencies as a de-
barment or suspension under the FAR.

[53 FR 19179, 19204, May 26, 1988, as amended
at 60 FR 33041, 33045, June 26, 1995]

§ 513.115 Policy.
(a) In order to protect the public in-

terest, it is the policy of the Federal
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Government to conduct business only
with responsible persons. Debarment
and suspension are discretionary ac-
tions that, taken in accordance with
Executive Order 12549 and these regula-
tions, are appropriate means to imple-
ment this policy.

(b) Debarment and suspension are se-
rious actions which shall be used only
in the public interest and for the Fed-
eral Government’s protection and not
for purposes of punishment. Agencies
may impose debarment or suspension
for the causes and in accordance with
the procedures set forth in these regu-
lations.

(c) When more than one agency has
an interest in the proposed debarment
or suspension of a person, consider-
ation shall be given to designating one
agency as the lead agency for making
the decision. Agencies are encouraged
to establish methods and procedures
for coordinating their debarment or
suspension actions.

Subpart B—Effect of Action
§ 513.200 Debarment or suspension.

(a) Primary covered transactions. Ex-
cept to the extent prohibited by law,
persons who are debarred or suspended
shall be excluded from primary covered
transactions as either participants or
principals throughout the Executive
Branch of the Federal Government for
the period of their debarment, suspen-
sion, or the period they are proposed
for debarment under 48 CFR part 9,
subpart 9.4. Accordingly, no agency
shall enter into primary covered trans-
actions with such excluded persons
during such period, except as permitted
pursuant to § 513.215.

(b) Lower tier covered transactions. Ex-
cept to the extent prohibited by law,
persons who have been proposed for de-
barment under 48 CFR part 9, subpart
9.4, debarred or suspended shall be ex-
cluded from participating as either
participants or principals in all lower
tier covered transactions (see
§ 513.110(a)(1)(ii)) for the period of their
exclusion.

(c) Exceptions. Debarment or suspen-
sion does not affect a person’s eligi-
bility for—

(1) Statutory entitlements or manda-
tory awards (but not subtier awards

thereunder which are not themselves
mandatory), including deposited funds
insured by the Federal Government;

(2) Direct awards to foreign govern-
ments or public international organiza-
tions, or transactions with foreign gov-
ernments or foreign governmental en-
tities, public international organiza-
tions, foreign government owned (in
whole or in part) or controlled entities,
and entities consisting wholly or par-
tially of foreign governments or for-
eign governmental entities;

(3) Benefits to an individual as a per-
sonal entitlement without regard to
the individual’s present responsibility
(but benefits received in an individual’s
business capacity are not excepted);

(4) Federal employment;
(5) Transactions pursuant to national

or agency-recognized emergencies or
disasters;

(6) Incidental benefits derived from
ordinary governmental operations; and

(7) Other transactions where the ap-
plication of these regulations would be
prohibited by law.

[60 FR 33041, 33045, June 26, 1995]

§ 513.205 Ineligible persons.

Persons who are ineligible, as defined
in § 513.105(i), are excluded in accord-
ance with the applicable statutory, ex-
ecutive order, or regulatory authority.

§ 513.210 Voluntary exclusion.

Persons who accept voluntary exclu-
sions under § 513.315 are excluded in ac-
cordance with the terms of their settle-
ments. USIA shall, and participants
may, contact the original action agen-
cy to ascertain the extent of the exclu-
sion.

§ 513.215 Exception provision.

USIA may grant an exception per-
mitting a debarred, suspended, or vol-
untarily excluded person, or a person
proposed for debarment under 48 CFR
part 9, subpart 9.4, to participate in a
particular covered transaction upon a
written determination by the agency
head or an authorized designee stating
the reason(s) for deviating from the
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Presidential policy established by Ex-
ecutive Order 12549 and § 513.200. How-
ever, in accordance with the Presi-
dent’s stated intention in the Execu-
tive Order, exceptions shall be granted
only infrequently. Exceptions shall be
reported in accordance with § 513.505(a).

[60 FR 33041, 33045, June 26, 1995]

§ 513.220 Continuation of covered
transactions.

(a) Notwithstanding the debarment,
suspension, proposed debarment under
48 CFR part 9, subpart 9.4, determina-
tion of ineligibility, or voluntary ex-
clusion of any person by an agency,
agencies and participants may con-
tinue covered transactions in existence
at the time the person was debarred,
suspended, proposed for debarment
under 48 CFR part 9, subpart 9.4, de-
clared ineligible, or voluntarily ex-
cluded. A decision as to the type of ter-
mination action, if any, to be taken
should be made only after thorough re-
view to ensure the propriety of the pro-
posed action.

(b) Agencies and participants shall
not renew or extend covered trans-
actions (other than no-cost time exten-
sions) with any person who is debarred,
suspended, proposed for debarment
under 48 CFR part 9, subpart 9.4, ineli-
gible or voluntary excluded, except as
provided in § 513.215.

[60 FR 33041, 33045, June 26, 1995]

§ 513.225 Failure to adhere to restric-
tions.

(a) Except as permitted under
§ 513.215 or § 513.220, a participant shall
not knowingly do business under a cov-
ered transaction with a person who is—

(1) Debarred or suspended;
(2) Proposed for debarment under 48

CFR part 9, subpart 9.4; or
(3) Ineligible for or voluntarily ex-

cluded from the covered transaction.
(b) Violation of the restriction under

paragraph (a) of this section may re-
sult in disallowance of costs, annul-
ment or termination of award, issuance
of a stop work order, debarment or sus-
pension, or other remedies as appro-
priate.

(c) A participant may rely upon the
certification of a prospective partici-
pant in a lower tier covered trans-

action that it and its principals are not
debarred, suspended, proposed for de-
barment under 48 CFR part 9, subpart
9.4, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded
from the covered transaction (See ap-
pendix B of these regulations), unless it
knows that the certification is erro-
neous. An agency has the burden of
proof that a participant did knowingly
do business with a person that filed an
erroneous certification.

[60 FR 33041, 33045, June 26, 1995]

Subpart C—Debarment

§ 513.300 General.
The debarring official may debar a

person for any of the causes in § 513.30,
using procedures established in
§§ 513.310 through 513.314. The existence
of a cause for debarment, however, does
not necessarily require that the person
be debarred; the seriousness of the per-
son’s acts or omissions and any miti-
gating factors shall be considered in
making any debarment decision.

§ 513.305 Causes for debarment.
Debarment may be imposed in ac-

cordance with the provisions of
§§ 513.300 through 513.314 for:

(a) Conviction of or civil judgment
for:

(1) Commission of fraud or a criminal
offense in connection with obtaining,
attempting to obtain, or performing a
public or private agreement or trans-
action;

(2) Violation of Federal or State anti-
trust statutes, including those pro-
scribing price fixing between competi-
tors, allocation of customers between
competitors, and bid rigging;

(3) Commission of embezzlement,
theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or
destruction of records, making false
statements, receiving stolen property,
making false claims, or obstruction of
justice; or

(4) Commission of any other offense
indicating a lack of business integrity
or business honesty that seriously and
directly affects the present responsibil-
ity of a person.

(b) Violation of the terms of a public
agreement or transaction so serious as
to affect the integrity of an agency
program, such as:
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(1) A willful failure to perform in ac-
cordance with the terms of one or more
public agreements or transactions;

(2) A history of failure to perform or
of unsatisfactory performance of one or
more public agreements or trans-
actions; or

(3) A willful violation of a statutory
or regulatory provision or requirement
applicable to a public agreement or
transaction.

(c) Any of the following causes:
(1) A nonprocurement debarment by

any Federal agency taken before Octo-
ber 1, 1988, the effective date of these
regulations, or a procurement debar-
ment by any Federal agency taken pur-
suant to 48 CFR subpart 9.4;

(2) Knowingly doing business with a
debarred, suspended, ineligible, or vol-
untarily excluded person, in connection
with a covered transaction, except as
permitted in § 513.215 or § 513.220;

(3) Failure to pay a single substantial
debt, or a number of outstanding debts
(including disallowed costs and over-
payments, but not including sums owed
the Federal Government under the In-
ternal Revenue Code) owed to any Fed-
eral agency or instrumentality, pro-
vided the debt is uncontested by the
debtor or, if contested, provided that
the debtor’s legal and administrative
remedies have been exhausted;

(4) Violation of a material provision
of a voluntary exclusion agreement en-
tered into under § 513.315 or of any set-
tlement of a debarment or suspension
action; or

(5) Violation of any requirement of
subpart F of this part, relating to pro-
viding a drug-free workplace, as set
forth in § 513.615 of this part.

(d) Any other cause of so serious or
compelling a nature that it affects the
present responsibility of a person.

[53 FR 19179, 19204, May 26, 1988, as amended
at 54 FR 4950, 4955, Jan. 31, 1989]

§ 513.310 Procedures.
USIA shall process debarment ac-

tions as informally as practicable, con-
sistent with the principles of fun-
damental fairness, using the proce-
dures in §§ 513.311 through 513.314.

§ 513.311 Investigation and referral.
Information concerning the existence

of a cause for debarment from any

source shall be promptly reported, in-
vestigated, and referred, when appro-
priate, to the debarring official for con-
sideration. After consideration, the de-
barring official may issue a notice of
proposed debarment.

§ 513.312 Notice of proposed debar-
ment.

A debarment proceeding shall be ini-
tiated by notice to the respondent ad-
vising:

(a) That debarment is being consid-
ered;

(b) Of the reasons for the proposed
debarment in terms sufficient to put
the respondent on notice of the con-
duct or transaction(s) upon which it is
based;

(c) Of the cause(s) relied upon under
§ 513.305 for proposing debarment;

(d) Of the provisions of § 513.311
through § 513.314, and any other USIA
procedures, if applicable, governing de-
barment decisionmaking; and

(e) Of the potential effect of a debar-
ment.

§ 513.313 Opportunity to contest pro-
posed debarment.

(a) Submission in opposition. Within 30
days after receipt of the notice of pro-
posed debarment, the respondent may
submit, in person, in writing, or
through a representative, information
and argument in opposition to the pro-
posed debarment.

(b) Additional proceedings as to dis-
puted material facts. (1) In actions not
based upon a conviction or civil judg-
ment, if the debarring official finds
that the respondent’s submission in op-
position raises a genuine dispute over
facts material to the proposed debar-
ment, respondent(s) shall be afforded
an opportunity to appear with a rep-
resentative, submit documentary evi-
dence, present witnesses, and confront
any witness the agency presents.

(2) A transcribed record of any addi-
tional proceedings shall be made avail-
able at cost to the respondent, upon re-
quest, unless the respondent and the
agency, by mutual agreement, waive
the requirement for a transcript.

§ 513.314 Debarring official’s decision.
(a) No additional proceedings necessary.

In actions based upon a conviction or
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civil judgment, or in which there is no
genuine dispute over material facts,
the debarring official shall make a de-
cision on the basis of all the informa-
tion in the administrative record, in-
cluding any submission made by the re-
spondent. The decision shall be made
within 45 days after receipt of any in-
formation and argument submitted by
the respondent, unless the debarring
official extends this period for good
cause.

(b) Additional proceedings necessary.
(1) In actions in which additional pro-
ceedings are necessary to determine
disputed material facts, written find-
ings of fact shall be prepared. The de-
barring official shall base the decision
on the facts as found, together with
any information and argument submit-
ted by the respondent and any other in-
formation in the administrative record.

(2) The debarring official may refer
disputed material facts to another offi-
cial for findings of fact. The debarring
official may reject any such findings,
in whole or in part, only after specifi-
cally determining them to be arbitrary
and capricious or clearly erroneous.

(3) The debarring official’s decision
shall be made after the conclusion of
the proceedings with respect to dis-
puted facts.

(c)(1) Standard of proof. In any debar-
ment action, the cause for debarment
must be established by a preponderance
of the evidence. Where the proposed de-
barment is based upon a conviction or
civil judgment, the standard shall be
deemed to have been met.

(2) Burden of proof. The burden of
proof is on the agency proposing debar-
ment.

(d) Notice of debarring official’s deci-
sion. (1) If the debarring official decides
to impose debarment, the respondent
shall be given prompt notice:

(i) Referring to the notice of proposed
debarment;

(ii) Specifying the reasons for debar-
ment;

(iii) Stating the period of debarment,
including effective dates; and

(iv) Advising that the debarment is
effective for covered transactions
throughout the executive branch of the
Federal Government unless an agency
head or an authorized designee makes

the determination referred to in
§ 513.215.

(2) If the debarring official decides
not to impose debarment, the respond-
ent shall be given prompt notice of
that decision. A decision not to impose
debarment shall be without prejudice
to a subsequent imposition of debar-
ment by any other agency.

§ 513.315 Settlement and voluntary ex-
clusion.

(a) When in the best interest of the
Government, USIA may, at any time,
settle a debarment or suspension ac-
tion.

(b) If a participant and the agency
agree to a voluntary exclusion of the
participant, such voluntary exclusion
shall be entered on the Nonprocure-
ment List (see subpart E).

§ 513.320 Period of debarment.
(a) Debarment shall be for a period

commensurate with the seriousness of
the cause(s). If a suspension precedes a
debarment, the suspension period shall
be considered in determining the de-
barment period.

(1) Debarment for causes other than
those related to a violation of the re-
quirements of subpart F of this part
generally should not exceed three
years. Where circumstances warrant, a
longer period of debarment may be im-
posed.

(2) In the case of a debarment for a
violation of the requirements of sub-
part F of this part (see 513.305(c)(5)), the
period of debarment shall not exceed
five years.

(b) The debarring official may extend
an existing debarment for an addi-
tional period, if that official deter-
mines that an extension is necessary to
protect the public interest. However, a
debarment may not be extended solely
on the basis of the facts and cir-
cumstances upon which the initial de-
barment action was based. If debar-
ment for an additional period is deter-
mined to be necessary, the procedures
of §§ 513.311 through 513.314 shall be fol-
lowed to extend the debarment.

(c) The respondent may request the
debarring official to reverse the debar-
ment decision or to reduce the period
or scope of debarment. Such a request
shall be in writing and supported by
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documentation. The debarring official
may grant such a request for reasons
including, but not limited to:

(1) Newly discovered material evi-
dence;

(2) Reversal of the conviction or civil
judgment upon which the debarment
was based;

(3) Bona fide change in ownership or
management;

(4) Elimination of other causes for
which the debarment was imposed; or

(5) Other reasons the debarring offi-
cial deems appropriate.

[53 FR 19179, 19204, May 26, 1988, as amended
at 54 FR 4950, 4955, Jan. 31, 1989]

§ 513.325 Scope of debarment.
(a) Scope in general. (1) Debarment of

a person under these regulations con-
stitutes debarment of all its divisions
and other organizational elements
from all covered transactions, unless
the debarment decision is limited by
its terms to one or more specifically
identified individuals, divisions or
other organizational elements or to
specific types of transactions.

(2) The debarment action may in-
clude any affiliate of the participant
that is specifically named and given
notice of the proposed debarment and
an opportunity to respond (see §§ 513.311
through 513.314).

(b) Imputing conduct. For purposes of
determining the scope of debarment,
conduct may be imputed as follows:

(1) Conduct imputed to participant. The
fraudulent, criminal or other seriously
improper conduct of any officer, direc-
tor, shareholder, partner, employee, or
other individual associated with a par-
ticipant may be imputed to the partici-
pant when the conduct occurred in con-
nection with the individual’s perform-
ance of duties for or on behalf of the
participant, or with the participant’s
knowledge, approval, or acquiescence.
The participant’s acceptance of the
benefits derived from the conduct shall
be evidence of such knowledge, ap-
proval, or acquiescence.

(2) Conduct imputed to individuals asso-
ciated with participant. The fraudulent,
criminal, or other seriously improper
conduct of a participant may be im-
puted to any officer, director, share-
holder, partner, employee, or other in-
dividual associated with the partici-

pant who participated in, knew of, or
had reason to know of the participant’s
conduct.

(3) Conduct of one participant imputed
to other participants in a joint venture.
The fraudulent, criminal, or other seri-
ously improper conduct of one partici-
pant in a joint venture, grant pursuant
to a joint application, or similar ar-
rangement may be imputed to other
participants if the conduct occurred for
or on behalf of the joint venture, grant
pursuant to a joint application, or
similar arrangement may be imputed
to other participants if the conduct oc-
curred for or on behalf of the joint ven-
ture, grant pursuant to a joint applica-
tion, or similar arrangement or with
the knowledge, approval, or acquies-
cence of these participants. Acceptance
of the benefits derived from the con-
duct shall be evidence of such knowl-
edge, approval, or acquiescence.

Subpart D—Suspension

§ 513.400 General.

(a) The suspending official may sus-
pend a person for any of the causes in
§ 513.405 using procedures established in
§§ 513.410 through 513.413.

(b) Suspension is a serious action to
be imposed only when:

(1) There exists adequate evidence of
one or more of the causes set out in
§ 513.405, and

(2) Immediate action is necessary to
protect the public interest.

(c) In assessing the adequacy of the
evidence, the agency should consider
how much information is available,
how credible it is given the cir-
cumstances, whether or not important
allegations are corroborated, and what
inferences can reasonably be drawn as
a result. This assessment should in-
clude an examination of basic docu-
ments such as grants, cooperative
agreements, loan authorizations, and
contracts.

§ 513.405 Causes for suspension.

(a) Suspension may be imposed in ac-
cordance with the provisions of
§§ 513.400 through 513.413 upon adequate
evidence:

(1) To suspect the commission of an
offense listed in § 513.305(a); or
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(2) That a cause for debarment under
§ 513.305 may exist.

(b) Indictment shall constitute ade-
quate evidence for purposes of suspen-
sion actions.

§ 513.410 Procedures.

(a) Investigation and referral. Informa-
tion concerning the existence of a
cause for suspension from any source
shall be promptly reported, inves-
tigated, and referred, when appro-
priate, to the suspending official for
consideration. After consideration, the
suspending official may issue a notice
of suspension.

(b) Decisionmaking process. USIA shall
process suspension actions as infor-
mally as practicable, consistent with
principles of fundamental fairness,
using the procedures in § 513.411
through § 513.413.

§ 513.411 Notice of suspension.

When a respondent is suspended, no-
tice shall immediately be given:

(a) That suspension has been im-
posed;

(b) That the suspension is based on
an indictment, conviction, or other
adequate evidence that the respondent
has committed irregularities seriously
reflecting on the propriety of further
Federal Government dealings with the
respondent;

(c) Describing any such irregularities
in terms sufficient to put the respond-
ent on notice without disclosing the
Federal Government’s evidence;

(d) Of the cause(s) relied upon under
§ 513.405 for imposing suspension;

(e) That the suspension is for a tem-
porary period pending the completion
of an investigation or ensuing legal, de-
barment, or Program Fraud Civil Rem-
edies Act proceedings;

(f) Of the provisions of § 513.411
through § 513.413 and any other USIA
procedures, if applicable, governing
suspension decisionmaking; and

(g) Of the effect of the suspension.

§ 513.412 Opportunity to contest sus-
pension.

(a) Submission in opposition. Within 30
days after receipt of the notice of sus-
pension, the respondent may submit, in
person, in writing, or through a rep-

resentative, information and argument
in opposition to the suspension.

(b) Additional proceedings as to dis-
puted material facts. (1) If the suspend-
ing official finds that the respondent’s
submission in opposition raises a genu-
ine dispute over facts material to the
suspension, respondent(s) shall be af-
forded an opportunity to appear with a
representative, submit documentary
evidence, present witnesses, and con-
front any witness the agency presents,
unless:

(i) The action is based on an indict-
ment, conviction or civil judgment, or

(ii) A determination is made, on the
basis of Department of Justice advice,
that the substantial interests of the
Federal Government in pending or con-
templated legal proceedings based on
the same facts as the suspension would
be prejudiced.

(2) A transcribed record of any addi-
tional proceedings shall be prepared
and made available at cost to the re-
spondent, upon request, unless the re-
spondent and the agency, by mutual
agreement, waive the requirement for a
transcript.

§ 513.413 Suspending official’s deci-
sion.

The suspending official may modify
or terminate the suspension (for exam-
ple, see § 513.320(c) for reasons for re-
ducing the period or scope of debar-
ment) or may leave it in force. How-
ever, a decision to modify or terminate
the suspension shall be without preju-
dice to the subsequent imposition of
suspension by any other agency or de-
barment by any agency. The decision
shall be rendered in accordance with
the following provisions:

(a) No additional proceedings necessary.
In actions: based on an indictment,
conviction, or civil judgment; in which
there is no genuine dispute over mate-
rial facts; or in which additional pro-
ceedings to determine disputed mate-
rial facts have been denied on the basis
of Department of Justice advice, the
suspending official shall make a deci-
sion on the basis of all the information
in the administrative record, including
any submission made by the respond-
ent. The decision shall be made within
45 days after receipt of any information
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and argument submitted by the re-
spondent, unless the suspending official
extends this period for good cause.

(b) Additional proceedings necessary.
(1) In actions in which additional pro-
ceedings are necessary to determine
disputed material facts, written find-
ings of fact shall be prepared. The sus-
pending official shall base the decision
on the facts as found, together with
any information and argument submit-
ted by the respondent and any other in-
formation in the administrative record.

(2) The suspending official may refer
matters involving disputed material
facts to another official for findings of
fact. The suspending official may re-
ject any such findings, in whole or in
part, only after specifically determin-
ing them to be arbitrary or capricious
or clearly erroneous.

(c) Notice of suspending official’s deci-
sion. Prompt written notice of the sus-
pending official’s decision shall be sent
to the respondent.

§ 513.415 Period of suspension.
(a) Suspension shall be for a tem-

porary period pending the completion
of an investigation or ensuing legal, de-
barment, or Program Fraud Civil Rem-
edies Act proceedings, unless termi-
nated sooner by the suspending official
or as provided in paragraph (b) of this
section.

(b) If legal or administrative proceed-
ings are not initiated within 12 months
after the date of the suspension notice,
the suspension shall be terminated un-
less an Assistant Attorney General or
United States Attorney requests its ex-
tension in writing, in which case it
may be extended for an additional six
months. In no event may a suspension
extend beyond 18 months, unless such
proceedings have been initiated within
that period.

(c) The suspending official shall no-
tify the Department of Justice of an
impending termination of a suspension,
at least 30 days before the 12-month pe-
riod expires, to give that Department
an opportunity to request an exten-
sion.

§ 513.420 Scope of suspension.
The scope of a suspension is the same

as the scope of a debarment (see
§ 513.325), except that the procedures of

§§ 513.410 through 513.413 shall be used
in imposing a suspension.

Subpart E—Responsibilities of GSA,
Agency and Participants

§ 513.500 GSA responsibilities.
(a) In accordance with the OMB

guidelines, GSA shall compile, main-
tain, and distribute a list of all persons
who have been debarred, suspended, or
voluntarily excluded by agencies under
Executive Order 12549 and these regula-
tions, and those who have been deter-
mined to be ineligible.

(b) At a minimum, this list shall in-
dicate:

(1) The names and addresses of all
debarred, suspended, ineligible, and
voluntarily excluded persons, in alpha-
betical order, with cross-references
when more than one name is involved
in a single action;

(2) The type of action;
(3) The cause for the action;
(4) The scope of the action;
(5) Any termination date for each

listing; and
(6) The agency and name and tele-

phone number of the agency point of
contact for the action.

§ 513.505 USIA responsibilities.
(a) The agency shall provide GSA

with current information concerning
debarments, suspension, determina-
tions of ineligibility, and voluntary ex-
clusions it has taken. Until February
18, 1989, the agency shall also provide
GSA and OMB with information con-
cerning all transactions in which USIA
has granted exceptions under § 513.215
permitting participation by debarred,
suspended, or voluntarily excluded per-
sons.

(b) Unless an alternative schedule is
agreed to by GSA, the agency shall ad-
vise GSA of the information set forth
in § 513.500(b) and of the exceptions
granted under § 513.215 within five
working days after taking such ac-
tions.

(c) The agency shall direct inquiries
concerning listed persons to the agency
that took the action.

(d) Agency officials shall check the
Nonprocurement List before entering
covered transactions to determine
whether a participant in a primary
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transaction is debarred, suspended, in-
eligible, or voluntarily excluded (Tel.
#).

(e) Agency officials shall check the
Nonprocurement List before approving
principals or lower tier participants
where agency approval of the principal
or lower tier participant is required
under the terms of the transaction, to
determine whether such principals or
participants are debarred, suspended,
ineligible, or voluntarily excluded.

§ 513.510 Participants’ responsibilities.
(a) Certification by participants in pri-

mary covered transactions. Each partici-
pant shall submit the certification in
appendix A to this part for it and its
principals at the time the participant
submits its proposal in connection with
a primary covered transaction, except
that States need only complete such
certification as to their principals.
Participants may decide the method
and frequency by which they determine
the eligibility of their principals. In
addition, each participant may, but is
not required to, check the Nonprocure-
ment List for its principals (Tel. #).
Adverse information on the certifi-
cation will not necessarily result in de-
nial of participation. However, the cer-
tification, and any additional informa-
tion pertaining to the certification
submitted by the participant, shall be
considered in the administration of
covered transactions.

(b) Certification by participants in
lower tier covered transactions. (1) Each
participant shall require participants
in lower tier covered transactions to
include the certification in appendix B
to this part for it and its principals in
any proposal submitted in connection
with such lower tier covered trans-
actions.

(2) A participant may rely upon the
certification of a prospective partici-
pant in a lower tier covered trans-
action that it and its principals are not
debarred, suspended, ineligible, or vol-
untarily excluded from the covered
transaction by any Federal agency, un-
less it knows that the certification is
erroneous. Participants may decide the
method and frequency by which they
determine the eligiblity of their prin-
cipals. In addition, a participant may,
but is not required to, check the Non-

procurement List for its principals and
for participants (Tel. #).

(c) Changed circumstances regarding
certification. A participant shall provide
immediate written notice to USIA if at
any time the participant learns that
its certification was erroneous when
submitted or has become erroneous by
reason of changed circumstances. Par-
ticipants in lower tier covered trans-
actions shall provide the same updated
notice to the participant to which it
submitted its proposals.

Subpart F—Drug-Free Workplace
Requirements (Grants)

SOURCE: 55 FR 21688, 21694, May 25, 1990, un-
less otherwise noted.

§ 513.600 Purpose.
(a) The purpose of this subpart is to

carry out the Drug-Free Workplace Act
of 1988 by requiring that—

(1) A grantee, other than an individ-
ual, shall certify to the agency that it
will provide a drug-free workplace;

(2) A grantee who is an individual
shall certify to the agency that, as a
condition of the grant, he or she will
not engage in the unlawful manufac-
ture, distribution, dispensing, posses-
sion or use of a controlled substance in
conducting any activity with the
grant.

(b) Requirements implementing the
Drug-Free Workplace Act of 1988 for
contractors with the agency are found
at 48 CFR subparts 9.4, 23.5, and 52.2.

§ 513.605 Definitions.
(a) Except as amended in this sec-

tion, the definitions of §513.105 apply to
this subpart.

(b) For purposes of this subpart—
(1) Controlled substance means a con-

trolled substance in schedules I
through V of the Controlled Substances
Act (21 U.S.C. 812), and as further de-
fined by regulation at 21 CFR 1308.11
through 1308.15;

(2) Conviction means a finding of guilt
(including a plea of nolo contendere) or
imposition of sentence, or both, by any
judicial body charged with the respon-
sibility to determine violations of the
Federal or State criminal drug stat-
utes;
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(3) Criminal drug statute means a Fed-
eral or non-Federal criminal statute
involving the manufacture, distribu-
tion, dispensing, use, or possession of
any controlled substance;

(4) Drug-free workplace means a site
for the performance of work done in
connection with a specific grant at
which employees of the grantee are
prohibited from engaging in the unlaw-
ful manufacture, distribution, dispens-
ing, possession, or use of a controlled
substance;

(5) Employee means the employee of a
grantee directly engaged in the per-
formance of work under the grant, in-
cluding:

(i) All direct charge employees;
(ii) All indirect charge employees, un-

less their impact or involvement is in-
significant to the performance of the
grant; and,

(iii) Temporary personnel and con-
sultants who are directly engaged in
the performance of work under the
grant and who are on the grantee’s
payroll.
This definition does not include work-
ers not on the payroll of the grantee
(e.g., volunteers, even if used to meet a
matching requirement; consultants or
independent contractors not on the
payroll; or employees of subrecipients
or subcontractors in covered work-
places);

(6) Federal agency or agency means
any United States executive depart-
ment, military department, govern-
ment corporation, government con-
trolled corporation, any other estab-
lishment in the executive branch (in-
cluding the Executive Office of the
President), or any independent regu-
latory agency;

(7) Grant means an award of financial
assistance, including a cooperative
agreement, in the form of money, or
property in lieu of money, by a Federal
agency directly to a grantee. The term
grant includes block grant and entitle-
ment grant programs, whether or not
exempted from coverage under the
grants management government-wide
common rule on uniform administra-
tive requirements for grants and coop-

erative agreements. The term does not
include technical assistance that pro-
vides services instead of money, or
other assistance in the form of loans,
loan guarantees, interest subsidies, in-
surance, or direct appropriations; or
any veterans’ benefits to individuals,
i.e., any benefit to veterans, their fami-
lies, or survivors by virtue of the serv-
ice of a veteran in the Armed Forces of
the United States;

(8) Grantee means a person who ap-
plies for or receives a grant directly
from a Federal agency (except another
Federal agency);

(9) Individual means a natural person;
(10) State means any of the States of

the United States, the District of Co-
lumbia, the Commonwealth of Puerto
Rico, any territory or possession of the
United States, or any agency of a
State, exclusive of institutions of high-
er education, hospitals, and units of
local government. A State instrumen-
tality will be considered part of the
State government if it has a written
determination from a State govern-
ment that such State considers the in-
strumentality to be an agency of the
State government.

§ 513.610 Coverage.

(a) This subpart applies to any grant-
ee of the agency.

(b) This subpart applies to any grant,
except where application of this sub-
part would be inconsistent with the
international obligations of the United
States or the laws or regulations of a
foreign government. A determination
of such inconsistency may be made
only by the agency head or his/her des-
ignee.

(c) The provisions of subparts A, B, C,
D and E of this part apply to matters
covered by this subpart, except where
specifically modified by this subpart.
In the event of any conflict between
provisions of this subpart and other
provisions of this part, the provisions
of this subpart are deemed to control
with respect to the implementation of
drug-free workplace requirements con-
cerning grants.

VerDate 04<MAY>98 11:02 May 07, 1998 Jkt 179076 PO 00000 Frm 00162 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\179076.TXT 179076-3



167

United States Information Agency § 513.630

§ 513.615 Grounds for suspension of
payments, suspension or termi-
nation of grants, or suspension or
debarment.

A grantee shall be deemed in viola-
tion of the requirements of this sub-
part if the agency head or his or her of-
ficial designee determines, in writing,
that—

(a) The grantee has made a false cer-
tification under § 513.630;

(b) With respect to a grantee other
than an individual—

(1) The grantee has violated the cer-
tification by failing to carry out the
requirements of paragraphs (A)(a)–(g)
and/or (B) of the certification (Alter-
nate I to appendix C) or

(2) Such a number of employees of
the grantee have been convicted of vio-
lations of criminal drug statutes for
violations occurring in the workplace
as to indicate that the grantee has
failed to make a good faith effort to
provide a drug-free workplace.

(c) With respect to a grantee who is
an individual—

(1) The grantee has violated the cer-
tification by failing to carry out its re-
quirements (Alternate II to appendix
C); or

(2) The grantee is convicted of a
criminal drug offense resulting from a
violation occurring during the conduct
of any grant activity.

§ 513.620 Effect of violation.

(a) In the event of a violation of this
subpart as provided in § 513.615, and in
accordance with applicable law, the
grantee shall be subject to one or more
of the following actions:

(1) Suspension of payments under the
grant;

(2) Suspension or termination of the
grant; and

(3) Suspension or debarment of the
grantee under the provisions of this
part.

(b) Upon issuance of any final deci-
sion under this part requiring debar-
ment of a grantee, the debarred grant-
ee shall be ineligible for award of any
grant from any Federal agency for a
period specified in the decision, not to
exceed five years (see § 513.320(a)(2) of
this part).

§ 513.625 Exception provision.

The agency head may waive with re-
spect to a particular grant, in writing,
a suspension of payments under a
grant, suspension or termination of a
grant, or suspension or debarment of a
grantee if the agency head determines
that such a waiver would be in the pub-
lic interest. This exception authority
cannot be delegated to any other offi-
cial.

§ 513.630 Certification requirements
and procedures.

(a)(1) As a prior condition of being
awarded a grant, each grantee shall
make the appropriate certification to
the Federal agency providing the
grant, as provided in appendix C to this
part.

(2) Grantees are not required to make
a certification in order to continue re-
ceiving funds under a grant awarded
before March 18, 1989, or under a no-
cost time extension of such a grant.
However, the grantee shall make a one-
time drug-free workplace certification
for a non-automatic continuation of
such a grant made on or after March
18, 1989.

(b) Except as provided in this section,
all grantees shall make the required
certification for each grant. For man-
datory formula grants and entitle-
ments that have no application proc-
ess, grantees shall submit a one-time
certification in order to continue re-
ceiving awards.

(c) A grantee that is a State may
elect to make one certification in each
Federal fiscal year. States that pre-
viously submitted an annual certifi-
cation are not required to make a cer-
tification for Fiscal Year 1990 until
June 30, 1990. Except as provided in
paragraph (d) of this section, this cer-
tification shall cover all grants to all
State agencies from any Federal agen-
cy. The State shall retain the original
of this statewide certification in its
Governor’s office and, prior to grant
award, shall ensure that a copy is sub-
mitted individually with respect to
each grant, unless the Federal agency
has designated a central location for
submission.

(d)(1) The Governor of a State may
exclude certain State agencies from
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the statewide certification and author-
ize these agencies to submit their own
certifications to Federal agencies. The
statewide certification shall name any
State agencies so excluded.

(2) A State agency to which the
statewide certification does not apply,
or a State agency in a State that does
not have a statewide certification, may
elect to make one certification in each
Federal fiscal year. State agencies that
previously submitted a State agency
certification are not required to make
a certification for Fiscal Year 1990
until June 30, 1990. The State agency
shall retain the original of this State
agency-wide certification in its central
office and, prior to grant award, shall
ensure that a copy is submitted indi-
vidually with respect to each grant,
unless the Federal agency designates a
central location for submission.

(3) When the work of a grant is done
by more than one State agency, the
certification of the State agency di-
rectly receiving the grant shall be
deemed to certify compliance for all
workplaces, including those located in
other State agencies.

(e)(1) For a grant of less than 30 days
performance duration, grantees shall
have this policy statement and pro-
gram in place as soon as possible, but
in any case by a date prior to the date
on which performance is expected to be
completed.

(2) For a grant of 30 days or more per-
formance duration, grantees shall have
this policy statement and program in
place within 30 days after award.

(3) Where extraordinary cir-
cumstances warrant for a specific
grant, the grant officer may determine
a different date on which the policy
statement and program shall be in
place.

§ 513.635 Reporting of and employee
sanctions for convictions of crimi-
nal drug offenses.

(a) When a grantee other than an in-
dividual is notified that an employee
has been convicted for a violation of a
criminal drug statute occurring in the
workplace, it shall take the following
actions:

(1) Within 10 calendar days of receiv-
ing notice of the conviction, the grant-
ee shall provide written notice, includ-

ing the convicted employee’s position
title, to every grant officer, or other
designee on whose grant activity the
convicted employee was working, un-
less a Federal agency has designated a
central point for the receipt of such no-
tifications. Notification shall include
the identification number(s) for each of
the Federal agency’s affected grants.

(2) Within 30 calendar days of receiv-
ing notice of the conviction, the grant-
ee shall do the following with respect
to the employee who was convicted.

(i) Take appropriate personnel action
against the employee, up to and includ-
ing termination, consistent with re-
quirements of the Rehabilitation Act
of 1973, as amended; or

(ii) Require the employee to partici-
pate satisfactorily in a drug abuse as-
sistance or rehabilitation program ap-
proved for such purposes by a Federal,
State, or local health, law enforce-
ment, or other appropriate agency.

(b) A grantee who is an individual
who is convicted for a violation of a
criminal drug statute occurring during
the conduct of any grant activity shall
report the conviction, in writing, with-
in 10 calendar days, to his or her Fed-
eral agency grant officer, or other des-
ignee, unless the Federal agency has
designated a central point for the re-
ceipt of such notices. Notification shall
include the identification number(s)
for each of the Federal agency’s af-
fected grants.

(Approved by the Office of Management and
Budget under control number 0991–0002)

APPENDIX A TO PART 513—CERTIFI-
CATION REGARDING DEBARMENT,
SUSPENSION, AND OTHER RESPON-
SIBILITY MATTERS—PRIMARY COV-
ERED TRANSACTIONS

Instructions for Certification

1. By signing and submitting this proposal,
the prospective primary participant is pro-
viding the certification set out below.

2. The inability of a person to provide the
certification required below will not nec-
essarily result in denial of participation in
this covered transaction. The prospective
participant shall submit an explanation of
why it cannot provide the certification set
out below. The certification or explanation
will be considered in connection with the de-
partment or agency’s determination whether
to enter into this transaction. However, fail-
ure of the prospective primary participant to
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furnish a certification or an explanation
shall disqualify such person from participa-
tion in this transaction.

3. The certification in this clause is a ma-
terial representation of fact upon which reli-
ance was placed when the department or
agency determined to enter into this trans-
action. If it is later determined that the pro-
spective primary participant knowingly ren-
dered an erroneous certification, in addition
to other remedies available to the Federal
Government, the department or agency may
terminate this transaction for cause or de-
fault.

4. The prospective primary participant
shall provide immediate written notice to
the department or agency to which this pro-
posal is submitted if at any time the pro-
spective primary participant learns that its
certification was erroneous when submitted
or has become erroneous by reason of
changed circumstances.

5. The terms covered transaction, debarred,
suspended, ineligible, lower tier covered trans-
action, participant, person, primary covered
transaction, principal, proposal, and volun-
tarily excluded, as used in this clause, have
the meanings set out in the Definitions and
Coverage sections of the rules implementing
Executive Order 12549. You may contact the
department or agency to which this proposal
is being submitted for assistance in obtain-
ing a copy of those regulations.

6. The prospective primary participant
agrees by submitting this proposal that,
should the proposed covered transaction be
entered into, it shall not knowingly enter
into any lower tier covered transaction with
a person who is proposed for debarment
under 48 CFR part 9, subpart 9.4, debarred,
suspended, declared ineligible, or voluntarily
excluded from participation in this covered
transaction, unless authorized by the depart-
ment or agency entering into this trans-
action.

7. The prospective primary participant fur-
ther agrees by submitting this proposal that
it will include the clause titled ‘‘Certifi-
cation Regarding Debarment, Suspension,
Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion-Lower
Tier Covered Transaction,’’ provided by the
department or agency entering into this cov-
ered transaction, without modification, in
all lower tier covered transactions and in all
solicitations for lower tier covered trans-
actions.

8. A participant in a covered transaction
may rely upon a certification of a prospec-
tive participant in a lower tier covered
transaction that it is not proposed for debar-
ment under 48 CFR part 9, subpart 9.4,
debarred, suspended, ineligible, or volun-
tarily excluded from the covered trans-
action, unless it knows that the certification
is erroneous. A participant may decide the
method and frequency by which it deter-
mines the eligibility of its principals. Each

participant may, but is not required to,
check the List of Parties Excluded from Fed-
eral Procurement and Nonprocurement Pro-
grams.

9. Nothing contained in the foregoing shall
be construed to require establishment of a
system of records in order to render in good
faith the certification required by this
clause. The knowledge and information of a
participant is not required to exceed that
which is normally possessed by a prudent
person in the ordinary course of business
dealings.

10. Except for transactions authorized
under paragraph 6 of these instructions, if a
participant in a covered transaction know-
ingly enters into a lower tier covered trans-
action with a person who is proposed for de-
barment under 48 CFR part 9, subpart 9.4,
suspended, debarred, ineligible, or volun-
tarily excluded from participation in this
transaction, in addition to other remedies
available to the Federal Government, the de-
partment or agency may terminate this
transaction for cause or default.

Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension,
and Other Responsibility Matters—Primary
Covered Transactions

(1) The prospective primary participant
certifies to the best of its knowledge and be-
lief, that it and its principals:

(a) Are not presently debarred, suspended,
proposed for debarment, declared ineligible,
or voluntarily excluded by any Federal de-
partment or agency;

(b) Have not within a three-year period
preceding this proposal been convicted of or
had a civil judgment rendered against them
for commission of fraud or a criminal offense
in connection with obtaining, attempting to
obtain, or performing a public (Federal,
State or local) transaction or contract under
a public transaction; violation of Federal or
State antitrust statutes or commission of
embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, fal-
sification or destruction of records, making
false statements, or receiving stolen prop-
erty;

(c) Are not presently indicted for or other-
wise criminally or civilly charged by a gov-
ernmental entity (Federal, State or local)
with commission of any of the offenses enu-
merated in paragraph (1)(b) of this certifi-
cation; and

(d) Have not within a three-year period
preceding this application/proposal had one
or more public transactions (Federal, State
or local) terminated for cause or default.

(2) Where the prospective primary partici-
pant is unable to certify to any of the state-
ments in this certification, such prospective
participant shall attach an explanation to
this proposal.

[60 FR 33042, 33045, June 26, 1995]
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APPENDIX B TO PART 513—CERTIFI-
CATION REGARDING DEBARMENT,
SUSPENSION, INELIGIBILITY AND VOL-
UNTARY EXCLUSION—LOWER TIER
COVERED TRANSACTIONS

Instructions for Certification

1. By signing and submitting this proposal,
the prospective lower tier participant is pro-
viding the certification set out below.

2. The certification in this clause is a ma-
terial representation of fact upon which reli-
ance was placed when this transaction was
entered into. If it is later determined that
the prospective lower tier participant know-
ingly rendered an erroneous certification, in
addition to other remedies available to the
Federal Government the department or
agency with which this transaction origi-
nated may pursue available remedies, includ-
ing suspension and/or debarment.

3. The prospective lower tier participant
shall provide immediate written notice to
the person to which this proposal is submit-
ted if at any time the prospective lower tier
participant learns that its certification was
erroneous when submitted or had become er-
roneous by reason of changed circumstances.

4. The terms covered transaction, debarred,
suspended, ineligible, lower tier covered trans-
action, participant, person, primary covered
transaction, principal, proposal, and volun-
tarily excluded, as used in this clause, have
the meaning set out in the Definitions and
Coverage sections of rules implementing Ex-
ecutive Order 12549. You may contact the
person to which this proposal is submitted
for assistance in obtaining a copy of those
regulations.

5. The prospective lower tier participant
agrees by submitting this proposal that,
should the proposed covered transaction be
entered into, it shall not knowingly enter
into any lower tier covered transaction with
a person who is proposed for debarment
under 48 CFR part 9, subpart 9.4, debarred,
suspended, declared ineligible, or voluntarily
excluded from participation in this covered
transaction, unless authorized by the depart-
ment or agency with which this transaction
originated.

6. The prospective lower tier participant
further agrees by submitting this proposal
that it will include this clause titled ‘‘Cer-
tification Regarding Debarment, Suspension,
Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion-Lower
Tier Covered Transaction,’’ without modi-
fication, in all lower tier covered trans-
actions and in all solicitations for lower tier
covered transactions.

7. A participant in a covered transaction
may rely upon a certification of a prospec-
tive participant in a lower tier covered
transaction that it is not proposed for debar-
ment under 48 CFR part 9, subpart 9.4,
debarred, suspended, ineligible, or volun-

tarily excluded from covered transactions,
unless it knows that the certification is erro-
neous. A participant may decide the method
and frequency by which it determines the
eligibility of its principals. Each participant
may, but is not required to, check the List of
Parties Excluded from Federal Procurement
and Nonprocurement Programs.

8. Nothing contained in the foregoing shall
be construed to require establishment of a
system of records in order to render in good
faith the certification required by this
clause. The knowledge and information of a
participant is not required to exceed that
which is normally possessed by a prudent
person in the ordinary course of business
dealings.

9. Except for transactions authorized under
paragraph 5 of these instructions, if a partic-
ipant in a covered transaction knowingly en-
ters into a lower tier covered transaction
with a person who is proposed for debarment
under 48 CFR part 9, subpart 9.4, suspended,
debarred, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded
from participation in this transaction, in ad-
dition to other remedies available to the
Federal Government, the department or
agency with which this transaction origi-
nated may pursue available remedies, includ-
ing suspension and/or debarment.

Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension,
Ineligibility an Voluntary Exclusion—Lower
Tier Covered Transactions

(1) The prospective lower tier participant
certifies, by submission of this proposal, that
neither it nor its principals is presently
debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment,
declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded
from participation in this transaction by any
Federal department or agency.

(2) Where the prospective lower tier partic-
ipant is unable to certify to any of the state-
ments in this certification, such prospective
participant shall attach an explanation to
this proposal.

[60 FR 33042, 33045, June 26, 1995]

APPENDIX C TO PART 513—
CERTIFICATION REGARDING DRUG-
FREE WORKPLACE REQUIREMENTS

Instructions for Certification

1. By signing and/or submitting this appli-
cation or grant agreement, the grantee is
providing the certification set out below.

2. The certification set out below is a ma-
terial representation of fact upon which reli-
ance is placed when the agency awards the
grant. If it is later determined that the
grantee knowingly rendered a false certifi-
cation, or otherwise violates the require-
ments of the Drug-Free Workplace Act, the
agency, in addition to any other remedies
available to the Federal Government, may
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take action authorized under the Drug-Free
Workplace Act.

3. For grantees other than individuals, Al-
ternate I applies.

4. For grantees who are individuals, Alter-
nate II applies.

5. Workplaces under grants, for grantees
other than individuals, need not be identified
on the certification. If known, they may be
identified in the grant application. If the
grantee does not identify the workplaces at
the time of application, or upon award, if
there is no application, the grantee must
keep the identity of the workplace(s) on file
in its office and make the information avail-
able for Federal inspection. Failure to iden-
tify all known workplaces constitutes a vio-
lation of the grantee’s drug-free workplace
requirements.

6. Workplace identifications must include
the actual address of buildings (or parts of
buildings) or other sites where work under
the grant takes place. Categorical descrip-
tions may be used (e.g., all vehicles of a mass
transit authority or State highway depart-
ment while in operation, State employees in
each local unemployment office, performers
in concert halls or radio studios).

7. If the workplace identified to the agency
changes during the performance of the grant,
the grantee shall inform the agency of the
change(s), if it previously identified the
workplaces in question (see paragraph five).

8. Definitions of terms in the Nonprocure-
ment Suspension and Debarment common
rule and Drug-Free Workplace common rule
apply to this certification. Grantees’ atten-
tion is called, in particular, to the following
definitions from these rules:

Controlled substance means a controlled
substance in Schedules I through V of the
Controlled Substances Act (21 U.S.C. 812) and
as further defined by regulation (21 CFR
1308.11 through 1308.15);

Conviction means a finding of guilt (includ-
ing a plea of nolo contendere) or imposition
of sentence, or both, by any judicial body
charged with the responsibility to determine
violations of the Federal or State criminal
drug statutes;

Criminal drug statute means a Federal or
non-Federal criminal statute involving the
manufacture, distribution, dispensing, use,
or possession of any controlled substance;

Employee means the employee of a grantee
directly engaged in the performance of work
under a grant, including: (i) All direct charge
employees; (ii) All indirect charge employees
unless their impact or involvement is insig-
nificant to the performance of the grant;
and, (iii) Temporary personnel and consult-
ants who are directly engaged in the per-
formance of work under the grant and who
are on the grantee’s payroll. This definition
does not include workers not on the payroll
of the grantee (e.g., volunteers, even if used
to meet a matching requirement; consult-

ants or independent contractors not on the
grantee’s payroll; or employees of subrecipi-
ents or subcontractors in covered work-
places.

Certification Regarding Drug-Free Workplace
Requirements

Alternate I. (Grantees Other Than
Individuals)

A. The grantee certifies that it will or will
continue to provide a drug-free workplace
by:

(a) Publishing a statement notifying em-
ployees that the unlawful manufacture, dis-
tribution, dispensing, possession, or use of a
controlled substance is prohibited in the
grantee’s workplace and specifying the ac-
tions that will be taken against employees
for violation of such prohibition;

(b) Establishing an ongoing drug-free
awareness program to inform employees
about—

(1) The dangers of drug abuse in the work-
place;

(2) The grantee’s policy of maintaining a
drug-free workplace;

(3) Any available drug counseling, rehabili-
tation, and employee assistance programs;
and

(4) The penalties that may be imposed
upon employees for drug abuse violations oc-
curring in the workplace;

(c) Making it a requirement that each em-
ployee to be engaged in the performance of
the grant be given a copy of the statement
required by paragraph (a);

(d) Notifying the employee in the state-
ment required by paragraph (a) that, as a
condition of employment under the grant,
the employee will—

(1) Abide by the terms of the statement;
and

(2) Notify the employer in writing of his or
her conviction for a violation of a criminal
drug statute occurring in the workplace no
later than five calendar days after such con-
viction;

(e) Notifying the agency in writing, within
ten calendar days after receiving notice
under paragraph (d)(2) from an employee or
otherwise receiving actual notice of such
conviction. Employers of convicted employ-
ees must provide notice, including position
title, to every grant officer or other designee
on whose grant activity the convicted em-
ployee was working, unless the Federal agen-
cy has designated a central point for the re-
ceipt of such notices. Notice shall include
the identification number(s) of each affected
grant;

(f) Taking one of the following actions,
within 30 calendar days of receiving notice
under paragraph (d)(2), with respect to any
employee who is so convicted—
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(1) Taking appropriate personnel action
against such an employee, up to and includ-
ing termination, consistent with the require-
ments of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as
amended; or

(2) Requiring such employee to participate
satisfactorily in a drug abuse assistance or
rehabilitation program approved for such
purposes by a Federal, State, or local health,
law enforcement, or other appropriate agen-
cy;

(g) Making a good faith effort to continue
to maintain a drug-free workplace through
implementation of paragraphs (a), (b), (c),
(d), (e) and (f).

B. The grantee may insert in the space pro-
vided below the site(s) for the performance of
work done in connection with the specific
grant:
Place of Performance (Street address, city,

county, state, zip code)
————————————————————————
————————————————————————
————————————————————————
Check b if there are workplaces on file that
are not identified here.

Alternate II. (Grantees Who Are Individuals)

(a) The grantee certifies that, as a condi-
tion of the grant, he or she will not engage
in the unlawful manufacture, distribution,
dispensing, possession, or use of a controlled
substance in conducting any activity with
the grant;

(b) If convicted of a criminal drug offense
resulting from a violation occurring during
the conduct of any grant activity, he or she
will report the conviction, in writing, within
10 calendar days of the conviction, to every
grant officer or other designee, unless the
Federal agency designates a central point for
the receipt of such notices. When notice is
made to such a central point, it shall include
the identification number(s) of each affected
grant.

[55 FR 21690, 21694, May 25, 1990]

PART 514—EXCHANGE VISITOR
PROGRAM

Subpart A—General Provisions
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514.4 Categories of participant eligibility.
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514.8 General program requirements.
514.9 General obligations of sponsors.
514.10 Program administration.
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514.12 Control of Forms IAP–66.

514.13 Notification requirements.
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514.15 Annual reports.
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514.28 International visitors.
514.29 Government visitors.
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514.31 Au pairs.
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RESPONSIBLE OFFICERS AND SPONSORS

APPENDIX B TO PART 514—EXCHANGE VISITOR
PROGRAM SERVICES, EXCHANGE VISITOR
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Comp. p. 200; E.O. 12048 of March 27, 1978, 3
CFR, 1978 Comp. p. 168.

SOURCE: 58 FR 15196, Mar. 19, 1993, unless
otherwise noted.

Subpart A—General Provisions
§ 514.1 Purpose.

(a) The regulations set forth in this
part implement the Mutual Edu-
cational and Cultural Exchange Act of
1961 (the ‘‘Act’’), as amended, Public
Law 87–256, 22 U.S.C. 2451, et seq. (1988).
The purpose of the Act is to increase
mutual understanding between the peo-
ple of the United States and the people
of other countries by means of edu-
cational and cultural exchanges. Edu-
cational and cultural exchanges assist
the Agency in furthering the foreign
policy objectives of the United States.
These exchanges are defined by section
102 of the Act, 22 U.S.C. 2452, and sec-
tion 101(a)(15)(J) of the Immigration
and Nationality Act, as amended, 8
U.S.C. 1101(a)(15)(J).

(b) The Director of the United States
Information Agency facilitates activi-
ties specified in the Act, in part, by
designating public and private entities
to act as sponsors of the Exchange Vis-
itor Program. Sponsors may act inde-
pendently or with the assistance of
third parties. The purpose of the Pro-
gram is to provide foreign nationals
with opportunities to participate in
educational and cultural programs in
the United States and return home to
share their experiences, and to encour-
age Americans to participate in edu-
cational and cultural programs in
other countries. Exchange visitors
enter the United States on a J visa.
The regulations set forth in this sub-
part are applicable to all sponsors.

§ 514.2 Definitions.
Accompanying spouse and dependents

means the alien spouse and minor un-
married children of an exchange visitor
who are accompanying or following to
join the exchange visitor and who are
seeking to enter or have entered the
United States temporarily on a J–2
visa or are seeking to acquire or have
acquired such status after admission.
For the purpose of these regulations, a
minor is a person under the age of 21
years old.

Accredited educational institution
means any publicly or privately oper-
ated primary, secondary, or post-sec-
ondary institution of learning duly rec-
ognized and declared as such by the ap-
propriate authority of the state in
which such institution is located; pro-
vided, however, that in addition to any
state recognition, all post-secondary
institutions shall also be accredited by
a nationally recognized accrediting
agency or association as recognized by
the United States Secretary of Edu-
cation but shall not include any insti-
tution whose offered programs are pri-
marily vocational in nature.

Act means the Mutual Educational
and Cultural Exchange Act of 1961, as
amended.

Agency means the United States In-
formation Agency.

Citizen of the United States means:
(1) An individual who is a citizen of

the United States or one of its terri-
tories or possessions, or who has been
lawfully admitted for permanent resi-
dence, within the meaning of section
101(a)(20) of the Immigration and Na-
tionality Act; or

(2) A general or limited partnership
created or organized under the laws of
the United States, or of any state, the
District of Columbia, or a territory or
possession of the United States, of
which a majority of the partners are
citizens of the United States; or

(3) A for-profit corporation, associa-
tion, or other legal entity created or
organized under the laws of the United
States, or of any state, the District of
Columbia, or a territory or possession
of the United States, which:

(i) Has its principal place of business
in the United States, and

(ii) Has its shares or voting interests
publicly traded on a U.S. stock ex-
change; or, if its shares or voting inter-
ests are not publicly traded on a U.S.
stock exchange, it shall nevertheless be
deemed to be a citizen of the United
States if a majority of its officers,
Board of Directors, and its sharehold-
ers or holders of voting interests are
citizens of the United States; or

(4) A non-profit corporation, associa-
tion, or other legal entity created or
organized under the laws of the United
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States, or any state, the District of Co-
lumbia, or territory or possession of
the United States; and

(i) Which is qualified with the Inter-
nal Revenue Service as a tax-exempt
organization pursuant to § 501(c) of the
Internal Revenue Code; and

(ii) Which has its principal place of
business in the United States; and

(iii) In which a majority of its offi-
cers and a majority of its Board of Di-
rectors or other like body vested with
its management are citizens of the
United States; or

(5) An accredited college, university,
or other post-secondary educational in-
stitution created or organized under
the laws of the United States, or of any
state, including a county, municipal-
ity, or other political subdivision
thereof, the District of Columbia, or of
a territory or possession of the United
States; or

(6) An agency of the United States, or
of any state or local government, the
District of Columbia, or a territory or
possession of the United States.

Consortium means a not-for-profit
corporation or association formed by
two or more accredited educational in-
stitutions for the purpose of sharing
educational resources, conducting re-
search, and/or developing new pro-
grams to enrich or expand the opportu-
nities offered by its members. Entities
that participate in a consortium are
not barred from having a separate ex-
change visitor program designation of
their own.

Country of nationality or last legal resi-
dence means either the country of
which the exchange visitor was a na-
tional at the time status as an ex-
change visitor was acquired or the last
foreign country in which the visitor
had a legal permanent residence before
acquiring status as an exchange visi-
tor.

Cross-cultural activity is an activity
designed to promote exposure and
interchange between exchange visitors
and Americans so as to increase their
understanding of each other’s society,
culture, and institutions.

Designation means the written au-
thorization given by the Agency to an
exchange visitor program applicant to
conduct an exchange visitor program
as a sponsor.

Director means the Director of the
United States Information Agency or
an employee of the Agency acting
under a delegation of authority from
the Director.

Employee means an individual who
provides services or labor for an em-
ployer for wages or other remuneration
but does not mean independent con-
tractors, as defined in 8 CFR 274a.1(j).

Exchange visitor means a foreign na-
tional who has been selected by a spon-
sor to participate in an exchange visi-
tor program and who is seeking to
enter or has entered the United States
temporarily on a J–1 visa. The term
does not include the visitor’s imme-
diate family.

Exchange Visitor Program means the
international exchange program ad-
ministered by the Agency to imple-
ment the Act by means of educational
and cultural programs. When ‘‘ex-
change visitor program’’ is set forth in
lower case, it refers to the individual
program of a sponsor which has been
designated by the Agency.

Exchange Visitor Program Services
means the Agency staff delegated au-
thority by the Director to administer
the Exchange Visitor Program in com-
pliance with the regulations set forth
in this part.

Exchange visitor’s government means
the government of the country of the
exchange visitor’s nationality or the
country where the exchange visitor has
a legal permanent residence.

Financed directly means financed in
whole or in part by the United States
Government or the exchange visitor’s
government with funds contributed di-
rectly to the exchange visitor in con-
nection with his or her participation in
an exchange visitor program.

Financed indirectly means:
(1) Financed by an international or-

ganization with funds contributed by
either the United States or the ex-
change visitor’s government for use in
financing international educational
and cultural exchanges, or

(2) Financed by an organization or in-
stitution with funds made available by
either the United States or the ex-
change visitor’s government for the
purpose of furthering international
educational and cultural exchange.
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Form IAP–66 means a Certificate of
Eligibility, a controlled document of
the Agency.

Full course of study means enrollment
in an academic program of classroom
participation and study, and/or doc-
toral thesis research at an accredited
educational institution as follows:

(1) Secondary school students shall
satisfy the attendance and course re-
quirements of the state in which the
school is located;

(2) College and university students
shall register for and complete a full
course of study, as defined by the ac-
credited educational institution in
which the student is registered, unless
exempted in accordance with § 514.23(e).

Graduate medical education or training
means participation in a program in
which the alien physician will receive
graduate medical education or train-
ing, which generally consists of a resi-
dency or fellowship program involving
health care services to patients, but
does not include programs involving
observation, consultation, teaching or
research in which there is no or only
incidental patient care. This program
may consist of a medical specialty, a
directly related medical subspecialty,
or both.

Home-country physical presence re-
quirement means the requirement that
an exchange visitor who is within the
purview of section 212(e) of the Immi-
gration and Nationality Act (substan-
tially quoted in § 514.44) must reside
and be physically present in the coun-
try of nationality or last legal perma-
nent residence for an aggregate of at
least two years following departure
from the United States before the ex-
change visitor is eligible to apply for
an immigrant visa or permanent resi-
dence, a nonimmigrant H visa as a
temporary worker or trainee, or a non-
immigrant L visa as an intracompany
transferee, or a nonimmigrant H or L
visa as the spouse or minor child of a
person who is a temporary worker or
trainee or an intracompany transferee.

J visa means a non-immigrant visa
issued pursuant to 8 U.S.C.
1101(a)(15)(J). A J–1 visa is issued to the
exchange visitor. J–2 visas are issued
to the exchange visitor’s immediate
family.

Non-specialty occupation means any
occupation that is not a specialty occu-
pation (q.v.). Non-specialty occupa-
tions range from unskilled occupations
up to and including skilled occupations
requiring at least two years training or
experience.

On-the-job training means an individ-
ual’s observation of and participation
in given tasks demonstrated by experi-
enced workers for the purpose of ac-
quiring competency in such tasks.

Prescribed course of study means a
non-degree academic program with a
specific educational objective. Such
course of study may include intensive
English language training, classroom
instruction, research projects, and/or
academic training to the extent per-
mitted in § 514.23.

Reciprocity means the participation of
a United States citizen in an edu-
cational and cultural program in a for-
eign country in exchange for the par-
ticipation of a foreign national in the
Exchange Visitor Program. Where used
herein, ‘‘reciprocity’’ shall be inter-
preted broadly; unless otherwise speci-
fied, reciprocity does not require a one-
for-one exchange or that exchange visi-
tors be engaged in the same activity.
For example, exchange visitors coming
to the United States for training in
American banking practices and Amer-
icans going abroad to teach foreign na-
tionals public administration would be
considered a reciprocal exchange, when
arranged or facilitated by the same
sponsor.

Responsible officer means the em-
ployee or officer of a designated spon-
sor who has been listed with the Agen-
cy as assuming the responsibilities out-
lined in § 514.11. The designation of al-
ternate responsible officers is per-
mitted and encouraged. The respon-
sible officer and alternate responsible
officers must be citizens of the United
States or persons who have been law-
fully admitted for permanent resi-
dence.

Specialty occupation means an occupa-
tion that requires theoretical and prac-
tical application of a body of highly
specialized knowledge to perform fully
in the stated field of endeavor. It re-
quires completion of a specified course
of education, where attainment of such
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knowledge or its equivalent is the min-
imum competency requirement recog-
nized in the particular field of endeav-
or in the United States. Some examples
of specialized fields of knowledge are
public and business administration, ag-
ricultural research, architecture, engi-
neering, computer and physical
sciences, accounting, and print and
broadcast journalism.

Sponsor means a legal entity des-
ignated by the Director of the United
States Information Agency to conduct
an exchange visitor program.

Third party means an entity cooper-
ating with or assisting the sponsor in
the conduct of the sponsor’s program.
Sponsors are required to take all rea-
sonable steps to ensure that third par-
ties know and comply with all applica-
ble provisions of these regulations.
Third party actions in the course of
providing such assistance or coopera-
tion shall be imputed to the sponsor in
evaluating the sponsor’s compliance
with these regulations.

§ 514.3 Sponsor eligibility.

(a) Entities eligible to apply for des-
ignation as a sponsor of an exchange
visitor program are:

(1) United States local, state and fed-
eral government agencies;

(2) International agencies or organi-
zations of which the United States is a
member and which have an office in
the United States; or

(3) Reputable organizations which are
‘‘citizens of the United States,’’ as that
term is defined in § 514.2.

(b) To be eligible for designation as a
sponsor, an entity is required to:

(1) Demonstrate, to the Agency’s sat-
isfaction, its ability to comply and re-
main in continual compliance with all
provisions of part 514; and

(2) Meet at all times its financial ob-
ligations and responsibilities attendant
to successful sponsorship of its ex-
change program.

§ 514.4 Categories of participant eligi-
bility.

Sponsors may select foreign nation-
als to participate in their exchange vis-
itor programs. Participation by foreign
nationals in an exchange visitor pro-
gram is limited to individuals who

shall be engaged in the following ac-
tivities in the United States:

(a) Student. An individual who is:
(1) Studying in the United States:
(i) Pursuing a full course of study at

a secondary accredited educational in-
stitution;

(ii) Pursuing a full course of study
leading to or culminating in the award
of a U.S. degree from a post-secondary
accredited educational institution; or

(iii) Engaged full-time in a prescribed
course of study of up to 24 months du-
ration conducted by:

(A) A post-secondary accredited edu-
cational institution; or

(B) An institute approved by or ac-
ceptable to the post-secondary accred-
ited educational institution where the
student is to be enrolled upon comple-
tion of the non-degree program;

(2) Engaged in academic training as
permitted in § 514.23(f); or

(3) Engaged in English language
training at:

(i) A post-secondary accredited edu-
cational institution, or

(ii) An institute approved by or ac-
ceptable to the post-secondary accred-
ited educational institution where the
college or university student is to be
enrolled upon completion of the lan-
guage training.

(b) Short-term scholar. A professor, re-
search scholar, or person with similar
education or accomplishments coming
to the United States on a short-term
visit for the purpose of lecturing, ob-
serving, consulting, training, or dem-
onstrating special skills at research in-
stitutions, museums, libraries, post-
secondary accredited educational insti-
tutions, or similar type of institutions.

(c) Trainee. An individual participat-
ing in a structured training program
conducted by the selecting sponsor.

(d) Teacher. An individual teaching
full-time in a primary or secondary ac-
credited educational institution.

(e) Professor. An individual primarily
teaching, lecturing, observing, or con-
sulting a post-secondary accredited
educational institutions, museums, li-
braries, or similar types of institu-
tions. A professor may also conduct re-
search, unless disallowed by the spon-
sor.

(f) Research scholar. An individual pri-
marily conducting research, observing,

VerDate 04<MAY>98 11:02 May 07, 1998 Jkt 179076 PO 00000 Frm 00172 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\179076.TXT 179076-3



177

United States Information Agency § 514.6

or consulting in connection with a re-
search project at research institutions,
corporate research facilities, museums,
libraries, post-secondary accredited
educational institutions, or similar
types of institutions. The research
scholar may also teach or lecture, un-
less disallowed by the sponsor.

(g) Specialist. An individual who is an
expert in a field of specialized knowl-
edge or skill coming to the United
States for obeserving, consulting, or
demonstrating special skills.

(h) Other person of similar description.
An individual of description similar to
those set forth in paragraphs (a)
through (g) coming to the United
States, in a program designated by the
Agency under this category, for the
purpose of teaching, instructing or lec-
turing, study, observing, conducting
research, consulting, demonstrating
special skills, or receiving training.
The programs designated by the Agen-
cy in this category consist of:

(1) International visitor. An individual
who is a recognized or potential leader,
selected by the Agency for consulta-
tion, observation, research, training, or
demonstration of special skills in the
United States.

(2) Government visitor. An individual
who is an influential or distinguished
person, selected by a U.S. federal,
state, or local government agency for
consultation, observation, training, or
demonstration of special skills in the
United States.

(3) Camp counselor. An individual se-
lected to be a counselor in a summer
camp in the United States who imparts
skills to American campers and infor-
mation about his or her country or cul-
ture.

§ 514.5 Application procedure.

(a) Any entity meeting the eligibility
requirements set forth in § 514.3 may
apply to the Agency for designation as
a sponsor. Such application shall be
made on Form IAP–37 (‘‘Exchange Visi-
tor Program Application’’) and filed
with the Agency’s Exchange Visitor
Program Services.

(b) The application shall set forth, in
detail, the applicant’s proposed ex-
change program activity and shall
demonstrate its prospective ability to

comply with Exchange Visitor Pro-
gram regulations.

(c) The application shall be signed by
the chief executive officer of the appli-
cant and must also provide:

(1) Evidence of legal status as a cor-
poration, partnership, or other legal
entity (e.g., charter, proof of incorpora-
tion, partnership agreement, as appli-
cable) and current certificate of good
standing;

(2) Evidence of financial responsibil-
ity as set forth at § 514.9(e);

(3) Evidence of accreditation if the
applicant is a post-secondary edu-
cational institution;

(4) Evidence of licensure, if required
by local, state, or federal law, to carry
out the activity for which it is be des-
ignated;

(5) Certification by the applicant
(using the language set forth in appen-
dix A) that it and its responsible officer
and alternate responsible officers are
citizens of the United States as defined
at § 514.2; and

(6) Certification signed by the chief
executive officer of the applicant that
the responsible officer will be provided
sufficient staff and resources to fulfill
his/her duties and obligations on behalf
of the sponsor.

(d) The Agency may request any ad-
ditional information and documenta-
tion which it deems necessary to evalu-
ate the application.

§ 514.6 Designation.
(a) Upon a favorable determination

that the proposed exchange program
meets all statutory and regulatory re-
quirements, the Agency may, in its
sole discretion, designate an entity
meeting the eligibility requirements
set forth in § 514.3 as an exchange visi-
tor program sponsor.

(b) Designation shall confer upon the
sponsor authority to engage in one or
more activities specified in § 514.4. A
sponsor shall not engage in activities
not specifically authorized in its writ-
ten designation.

(c) Designations are effective for a
period of five years. In its discretion,
the Agency may designate programs,
including experimental programs, for
less than five years.

(d) Designations are not transferable
or assignable.
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§ 514.7 Redesignation.
(a) Upon expiration of a given des-

ignation term, a sponsor may seek re-
designation for another five-year term.

(b) To apply for redesignation, a
sponsor shall advise the Exchange Visi-
tor Program Services by letter or by so
indicating on the annual report.

(c) Request for redesignation shall be
evaluated according to the criteria set
forth at § 514.6(a) taking into account
the sponsor’s annual reports and other
documents reflecting its record as an
exchange visitor program sponsor.

(d) A sponsor seeking redesignation
should notify the Agency, as set forth
in (b) of this section, no less than four
months prior to the expiration date of
its designation. A sponsor seeking re-
designation may continue to operate
its program(s) until such time as the
Agency notifies it of a decision to
amend or terminate its designation.

§ 514.8 General program requirements.
(a) Size of program. Sponsors, other

than Federal government agencies,
shall have no less than five exchange
visitors per calendar year. The Agency
may in its discretion and for good
cause shown reduce this requirement.

(b) Minimum duration of program.
Sponsors, other than federal govern-
ment agencies, shall provide each ex-
change visitor, except short-term
scholars, with a minimum period of
participation in the United States of
three weeks.

(c) Reciprocity. In the conduct of their
exchange programs, sponsors shall
make a good faith effort to achieve the
fullest possible reciprocity in the ex-
change of persons.

(d) Cross-cultural activities. Sponsors
shall:

(1) Offer or make available to ex-
change visitors a variety or appro-
priate cross-cultural activities. The ex-
tent and types of the cross-cultural ac-
tivities shall be determined by the
needs and interests of the particular
category of exchange visitor. Sponsors
will be responsible to determine the ap-
propriate type and number of cross-cul-
tural programs for their exchange visi-
tors. The Agency encourages sponsors
to give their exchange visitors the
broadest exposure to American society,
culture and institutions; and

(2) Encourage exchange visitors to
voluntarily participate in activities
which are for the purpose of sharing
the language, culture, or history of
their home country with Americans,
provided such activities do not delay
the completion of the exchange visi-
tors’ programs.

§ 514.9 General obligations of spon-
sors.

(a) Adherence to agency regulations.
Sponsors are required to adhere to all
regulations set forth in this part.

(b) Legal status. Sponsors shall main-
tain legal status. A change in a spon-
sor’s legal status (e.g. partnership to
corporation) shall require application
for designation of the new legal entity.

(c) Accreditation and licensure. Spon-
sors shall remain in compliance with
all local, state, federal, and profes-
sional requirements necessary to carry
out the activity for which they are des-
ignated, including accreditation and li-
censure, if applicable.

(d) Representations and disclosures.
Sponsors shall:

(1) Provide accurate and complete in-
formation, to the extent lawfully per-
mitted, to the Agency regarding their
exchange visitor programs and ex-
change visitors;

(2) Provide only accurate information
to the public when advertising their ex-
change visitor programs or responding
to public inquiries;

(3) Provide informational materials
to prospective exchange visitors which
clearly explain the activities, costs,
conditions, and restrictions of the pro-
gram;

(4) Not use program numbers on any
advertising materials or publications
intended for general circulation; and

(5) Not represent that any program is
endorsed, sponsored, or supported by
the Agency or the United States Gov-
ernment, except for United States Gov-
ernment sponsors or exchange visitor
programs financed directly by the
United States Government to promote
international educational exchanges.
However, sponsors may represent that
they are designated by the Agency as a
sponsor of an exchange visitor pro-
gram.
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(e) Financial responsibility. (1) Spon-
sors shall maintain the financial capa-
bility to meet at all times their finan-
cial obligations and responsibilities at-
tendant to successful sponsorship of
their exchange visitor programs.

(2) The Agency may require non-gov-
ernment sponsors to provide evidence
satisfactory to the Agency that funds
necessary to fulfill all obligations and
responsibilities attendant to sponsor-
ship of exchange visitors are readily
available and in the sponsor’s control,
including such supplementary or ex-
planatory financial information as the
Agency may deem appropriate such as,
for example, audited financial state-
ments.

(3) The Agency may require any non-
government sponsor to secure a pay-
ment bond in favor of the Agency guar-
anteeing all financial obligations aris-
ing from the sponsorship of exchange
visitors.

(f) Staffing and support services. Spon-
sors shall ensure:

(1) Adequate staffing and sufficient
support services to administer their ex-
change visitor programs; and

(2) That their employees, officers,
agents, and third parties involved in
the administration of their exchange
visitor programs are adequately quali-
fied, appropriately trained, and comply
with the Exchange Visitor Program
regulations.

(g) Appointment of responsible officer.
(1) The sponsor shall appoint a respon-
sible officer and such alternate respon-
sible officers as may be necessary to
perform the duties set forth at § 514.11.

(2) The responsible officer and alter-
nate responsible officers shall be em-
ployees or officers of the sponsor. The
Agency may, however, in its discretion,
authorize the appointment of an indi-
vidual who is not an employee or offi-
cer to serve as an alternate responsible
officer, when approved by the sponsor.

(3) The Agency may limit the number
of alternate responsible officers ap-
pointed by the sponsor.

§ 514.10 Program administration.

Sponsors are responsible for the ef-
fective administration of their ex-
change visitor programs. These respon-
sibilities include:

(a) Selection of exchange visitors. Spon-
sors shall provide a system to screen
and select prospective exchange visi-
tors to ensure that they are eligible for
program participation, and that:

(1) The program is suitable to the ex-
change visitor’s background, needs,
and experience; and

(2) The exchange visitor possesses
sufficient proficiency in the English
language to participate in his or her
program.

(b) Pre-arrival information. Sponsors
shall provide exchange visitors with
pre-arrival materials including, but not
limited to, information on:

(1) The purpose of the Exchange Visi-
tor Program;

(2) Home-country physical presence
requirement;

(3) Travel and entry into the United
States;

(4) Housing;
(5) Fees payable to the sponsor;
(6) Other costs that the exchange vis-

itor will likely incur (e.g., living ex-
penses) while in the United States;

(7) Health care and insurance; and
(8) Other information which will as-

sist exchange visitors to prepare for
their stay in the United States.

(c) Orientation. Sponsors shall offer
appropriate orientation for all ex-
change visitors. Sponsors are encour-
aged to provide orientation for the ex-
change visitor’s immediate family, es-
pecially those who are expected to be
in the United States for more than one
year. Orientation shall include, but not
be limited to, information concerning:

(1) Life and customs in the United
States;

(2) Local community resources (e.g.,
public transportation, medical centers,
schools, libraries, recreation centers,
and banks), to the extent possible;

(3) Available health care, emergency
assistance, and insurance coverage;

(4) A description of the program in
which the exchange visitor is partici-
pating;

(5) Rules that the exchange visitors
are required to follow under the spon-
sor’s program;

(6) Address of the sponsor and the
name and telephone number of the re-
sponsible officer; and

(7) Address and telephone number of
the Exchange Visitor Program Services
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of the Agency and a copy of the Ex-
change Visitor Program brochure out-
lining the regulations relevant to the
exchange visitors.

(d) Form IAP–66. Sponsors shall en-
sure that only the responsible officer
or alternate responsible officers issue
Forms IAP–66;

(e) Monitoring of exchange visitors.
Sponsors shall monitor, through em-
ployees, officers, agents, or third par-
ties, the exchange visitors participat-
ing in their programs. Sponsors shall:

(1) Ensure that the activity in which
the exchange visitor is engaged is con-
sistent with the category and activity
listed on the exchange visitor’s Form
IAP–66;

(2) Monitor the progress and welfare
of the exchange visitor to the extent
appropriate for the category; and

(3) Require the exchange visitor to
keep the sponsor apprised of his or her
address and telephone number, and
maintain such information.

(f) Requests by the agency. Sponsors
shall, to the extent lawfully permitted,
furnish to the Agency within a reason-
able time all information, reports, doc-
uments, books, files, and other records
requested by the Agency on all matters
related to their exchange visitor pro-
grams.

(g) Inquiries and investigations. Spon-
sors shall cooperate with any inquiry
or investigation that may be under-
taken by the Agency.

(h) Retention of records. Sponsors
shall retain all records related to their
exchange visitor program and exchange
visitors for a minimum of three years.

§ 514.11 Duties of responsible officers.
Responsible officers shall train and

supervise alternate responsible offi-
cers. Responsible officers and alternate
responsible officers shall:

(a) Knowledge of regulations and code-
book. Be thoroughly familiar with the
Exchange Visitor Program regulations
and the Agency’s current Codebook and
Instructions for Responsible Officers.

(b) Advisement and assistance. Ensure
that the exchange visitor obtains suffi-
cient advice and assistance to facili-
tate the successful completion of the
exchange visitor’s program.

(c) Communications. Conduct the offi-
cial communications relating to the

exchange visitor program with the
Agency, the United States Immigra-
tion and Naturalization Service, or the
United States Department of State.
Reference to the sponsor’s program
number shall be made on any cor-
respondence with the Agency.

(d) Custody of the Form IAP–66. Act as
custodian for the control, issuance, and
distribution of Forms IAP–66 as set
forth in § 514.12.

§ 514.12 Control of Forms IAP–66.

Forms IAP–66 shall be used only for
authorized purposes. To maintain ade-
quate control of Forms IAP–66, respon-
sible officers or alternate responsible
officers shall:

(a) Requests. Submit written requests
to the Agency for a one-year supply of
Forms IAP–66, and allow four to six
weeks for the distribution of these
forms. The Agency has the discretion
to determine the number of Forms
IAP–66 to be sent to a sponsor. The
Agency will take into consideration
the current size of the program and the
projected expansion of the program in
the coming 12 months. If requested, the
Agency will consult with the respon-
sible officer prior to determining the
number of Forms IAP–66 to be sent to
the sponsor. Additional forms may be
requested later in the year if needed by
the sponsor.

(b) Verification. Prior to issuing Form
IAP–66, verify that the exchange visi-
tor:

(1) Is eligible, qualified, and accepted
for the program in which he or she will
be participating;

(2) Possesses adequate financial re-
sources to complete his or her pro-
gram; and

(3) Possesses adequate financial re-
sources to support any accompanying
dependents.

(c) Issuance of Form IAP–66. Issue the
Form IAP–66 only so as to:

(1) Facilitate the entry of a new par-
ticipant of the exchange visitor pro-
gram;

(2) Extend the stay of an exchange
visitor;

(3) Facilitate program transfer;
(4) Replace a lost or stolen Form

IAP–66;
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(5) Facilitate entry of an exchange
visitor’s alien spouse or minor unmar-
ried children into the United States
separately;

(6) Facilitate re-entry of an exchange
visitor who is traveling outside the
United States during the program;

(7) Facilitate a change of category
when permitted by the Agency; and

(8) Update information when signifi-
cant changes take place in regard to
the exchange visitor’s program, such as
a substantial change in funding or in
the location where the program will
take place.

(d) Safeguards. (1) Store Forms IAP–
66 securely to prevent unauthorized
use;

(2) Prohibit transfer of any blank
Form IAP–66 to another sponsor or
other person unless authorized in writ-
ing (by letter or facsimile) by the
Agency to do so;

(3) Notify the Agency promptly by
telephone (confirmed promptly in writ-
ing) or facsimile of the document num-
ber of any completed Form IAP–66 that
is presumed lost or stolen or any blank
Form IAP–66 lost or stolen; and

(4) Forward the completed Form
IAP–66 only to an exchange visitor, ei-
ther directly or via an employee, offi-
cer, or agent of the sponsor, or to an
individual designated by the exchange
visitor.

(e) Accounting. (1) Maintain a record
of all Forms IAP–66 received and/or
issued by the sponsor;

(2) Destroy damaged and unusable
Form IAP–66 on the sponsor’s premises
after making a record of such forms
(e.g. forms with errors or forms dam-
aged by a printer); and

(3) Request exchange visitors and
prospective exchange visitors to return
any unused Form IAP–66 sent to them
and make a record of Forms IAP–66
which are returned to the sponsor and
destroy them on the sponsor’s prem-
ises.

§ 514.13 Notification requirements.

(a) Change of circumstances. Sponsors
shall notify the Agency promptly in
writing of any of the following cir-
cumstances:

(1) Change of its address, telephone,
or facsimile number;

(2) Change in the composition of the
sponsoring organization which affects
its citizenship as defined by § 514.2;

(3) Change of the responsible officer
or alternate responsible officers;

(4) A major change of ownership or
control of the sponsor’s organization;

(5) Change in financial circumstances
which may render the sponsor unable
to comply with its obligations as set
forth in § 512.9(e);

(6) Loss of licensure or accreditation;
(7) Loss or theft of Forms IAP–66 as

specified at § 514.12(d)(3);
(8) Litigation related to the sponsor’s

exchange visitor program, when the
sponsor is a party; and

(9) Termination of its exchange visi-
tor program.

(b) Serious problem or controversy.
Sponsors shall inform the Agency
promptly by telephone (confirmed
promptly in writing) or facsimile of
any serious problem or controversy
which could be expected to bring the
Agency or the sponsor’s exchange visi-
tor program into notoriety or disre-
pute.

(c) Program status of exchange visitor.
Sponsors shall notify the Agency in
writing when:

(1) The exchange visitor has with-
drawn from or completed a program
thirty (30) or more days prior to the
ending date on his or her Form IAP–66;
or

(2) The exchange visitor has been ter-
minated from his or her program.

§ 514.14 Insurance.

(a) Sponsors shall require each ex-
change visitor to have insurance in ef-
fect which covers the exchange visitor
for sickness or accident during the pe-
riod of time that an exchange visitor
participates in the sponsor’s exchange
visitor program. Minimum coverage
shall provide:

(1) Medical benefits of at least $50,000
per accident or illness;

(2) Repatriation of remains in the
amount of $7,500;

(3) Expenses associated with the med-
ical evacuation of the exchange visitor
to his or her home country in the
amount of $10,000; and

(4) A deductible not to exceed $500 per
accident or illness.
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(b) An insurance policy secured to
fulfill the requirements of this section:

(1) May require a waiting period for
pre-existing conditions which is rea-
sonable as determined by current in-
dustry standards;

(2) May include provision for co-in-
surance under the terms of which the
exchange visitor may be required to
pay up to 25% of the covered benefits
per accident or illness; and

(3) Shall not unreasonably exclude
coverage for perils inherent to the ac-
tivities of the exchange program in
which the exchange visitor partici-
pates.

(c) Any policy, plan, or contract se-
cured to fill the above requirements
must, at a minimum, be:

(1) Underwritten by an insurance cor-
poration having an A.M. Best rating of
‘‘A–’’ or above, an Insurance Solvency
International, Ltd. (ISI) rating of ‘‘A–
i’’ or above, a Standard & Poor’s
Claims-paying Ability rating of ‘‘A–’’
or above, a Weiss Research, Inc. rating
of B+ or above, or such other rating as
the Agency may from time to time
specify; or

(2) Backed by the full faith and credit
of the government of the exchange visi-
tor’s home country; or

(3) Part of a health benefits program
offered on a group basis to employees
or enrolled students by a designated
sponsor; or

(4) Offered through or underwritten
by a federally qualified Health Mainte-
nance Organization (HMO) or eligible
Competitive Medical Plan (CMP) as de-
termined by the Health Care Financing
Administration of the U.S. Department
of Health and Human Services.

(d) Federal, state or local govern-
ment agencies, state colleges and uni-
versities, and public community col-
leges may, if permitted by law, self-in-
sure any or all of the above-required
insurance coverage.

(e) At the request of a non-govern-
mental sponsor of an exchange visitor
program, and upon a showing that such
sponsor has funds readily available and
under its control sufficient to meet the
requirements of this section, the Agen-
cy may permit the sponsor to self-in-
sure or to accept full financial respon-
sibility for such requirements.

(f) The Agency, in its sole discretion,
may condition its approval of self-in-
surance or the acceptance of full finan-
cial responsibility by the non-govern-
mental sponsor by requiring such spon-
sor to secure a payment bond in favor
of the Agency guaranteeing the spon-
sor’s obligations hereunder.

(g) An accompanying spouse or de-
pendent of an exchange visitor is re-
quired to be covered by insurance in
the amounts set forth in § 514.14(a)
above. Sponsors shall inform exchange
visitors of this requirement, in writing,
in advance of the exchange visitor’s ar-
rival in the United States.

(h) An exchange visitor who willfully
fails to maintain the insurance cov-
erage set forth above while a partici-
pant in an exchange visitor program or
who makes a material misrepresenta-
tion to the sponsor concerning such
coverage shall be deemed to be in vio-
lation of these regulations and shall be
subject to termination as a partici-
pant.

(i) A sponsor shall terminate an ex-
change visitor’s participation in its
program if the sponsor determines that
the exchange visitor or any accom-
panying spouse or dependent willfully
fails to remain in compliance with this
section.

[58 FR 15196, Mar. 19, 1993, as amended at 59
FR 34761, July 7, 1994]

§ 514.15 Annual reports.

Sponsors shall submit an annual re-
port to the Agency. An illustrative
form of such report may be found at
Appendix D to this part. Such report
shall be filed on an academic or cal-
endar year basis, as directed by the
Agency, and shall contain the follow-
ing:

(a) Program report and evaluation. A
brief summary of the activities in
which exchange visitors were engaged,
including an evaluation of program ef-
fectiveness;

(b) Reciprocity. A description of the
nature and extent of reciprocity occur-
ring in the sponsor’s exchange visitor
program during the reporting year;

(c) Cross-cultural activities. A sum-
mary of the cross-cultural activities
provided for its exchange visitors dur-
ing the reporting year;
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(d) Proof of insurance. Certification of
compliance with insurance coverage re-
quirements set forth in § 514.14.

(e) Form IAP–66 usage. A report of
Form IAP–66 usage during the report-
ing year setting forth the following in-
formation:

(1) The total number of blank Forms
IAP–66 received from the Agency dur-
ing the reporting year;

(2) The total number of Forms IAP–66
voided or destroyed by the sponsor dur-
ing the reporting year and the docu-
ment numbers of such forms;

(3) The total number of Forms IAP–66
issued to potential exchange visitors
that were returned to the sponsor or
not used for entry into the United
States; and

(4) The total number and document
identification number sequence of all
blank Forms IAP–66 in the possession
of the sponsor on the date of the re-
port.

(f) Program participation. A numerical
count, by category, of all exchange
visitors participating in the sponsor’s
program for the reporting year.

(g) Redesignation. Sponsors may indi-
cate their desire for redesignation, pur-
suant to § 514.7, by marking the appro-
priate box on their annual report.

§ 514.16 Employment.

(a) An exchange visitor may receive
compensation from the sponsor or the
sponsor’s appropriate designee for em-
ployment when such activities are part
of the exchange visitor’s program.

(b) An exchange visitor who engages
in unauthorized employment shall be
deemed to be in violation of his or her
program status and is subject to termi-
nation as a participant in an exchange
visitor program.

(c) The acceptance of employment by
an accompanying spouse or minor child
of an exchange visitor is governed by
Immigration and Naturalization Serv-
ice regulations.

§ 514.17 Fees and charges. [Reserved]

Subpart B—Specific Program
Provisions

§ 514.20 Professors and research schol-
ars.

(a) Introduction. These regulations
govern professors and research schol-
ars, except:

(1) Alien physicians in graduate med-
ical education or training, who are gov-
erned by regulations set forth at
§ 514.27; and

(2) Short-term scholars, who are gov-
erned by regulations set forth at
§ 514.21.

(b) Purpose. A primary purpose of the
Exchange Visitor Program is to foster
the exchange of ideas between Ameri-
cans and foreign nationals and to stim-
ulate international collaborative
teaching and research efforts. The ex-
change of professors and research
scholars promotes interchange, mutual
enrichment, and linkages between re-
search and educational institutions in
the United States and foreign coun-
tries. It does so by providing foreign
professors and research scholars the
opportunity to engage in research,
teaching, and lecturing with their
American colleagues, to participate ac-
tively in cross-cultural activities with
Americans, and ultimately to share
with their fellow citizens their experi-
ences and increased knowledge about
the United States and their sub-
stantive fields.

(c) Designation. The Agency may, in
its sole discretion, designate bona fide
programs which offer foreign nationals
the opportunity to engage in research,
teaching, lecturing, observing, or con-
sulting at research institutions, cor-
porate research facilities, museums, li-
braries, post-secondary accredited edu-
cational institutions, or similar types
of institutions in the United States.

(d) Visitor eligibility. An individual
may be selected for participation in
the Exchange Visitor Program as a
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professor or research scholar subject to
the following conditions:

(i) The participant shall not be a can-
didate for tenure track position; and

(ii) The participant has not been
physically present in the United States
as a nonimmigrant pursuant to the
provisions of 8 U.S.C. 1101(a)(15)(J) for
all or part of the twelve month period
immediately preceding the date of pro-
gram commencement set forth on his
or her Form IAP–66, unless:

(A) The participant is transferring to
the sponsor’s program as provided in
§ 514.42; or

(B) The participant’s presence in the
United States was of less than six
months duration; or

(C) The participant’s presence in the
United States was pursuant to a Short-
term scholar exchange activity as au-
thorized by § 514.21.

(e) Insurance of Form IAP–66. The
Form IAP–66 shall be issued only after
the professor or research scholar has
been accepted by the institution(s)
where he or she will participate in an
exchange visitor program.

(f) Location of the exchange. Profes-
sors or research scholars shall conduct
their exchange activity at the loca-
tion(s) listed on the Form IAP–66,
which could be either at the location of
the exchange visitor sponsor or the site
of a third party facilitating the ex-
change. An exchange visitor may also
engage in activities at locations not
listed on the Form IAP–66 if such ac-
tivities constitute occasional lectures
or consultations as permitted by
§ 514.20(g).

(g) Occasional lectures or consultations.
Professors and research scholars may
participate in occasional lectures and
short-term consultations, unless dis-
allowed by the sponsor. Such lectures
and consultations must be incidental
to the exchange visitor’s primary pro-
gram activities. If wages or other re-
muneration are received by the ex-
change visitor for such activities, the
exchange visitor must act as an inde-
pendent contractor, as such term is de-
fined in 8 CFR 274a.1(j), and the follow-
ing criteria and procedures shall be
satisfied:

(1) Criteria. The occasional lectures or
short-term consultations shall:

(i) Be directly related to the objec-
tives of the exchange visitor’s program;

(ii) Be incidental to the exchange
visitor’s primary program activities;
and

(iii) Not delay the completion date of
the visitor’s program.

(2) Procedures.
(i) To obtain authorization to engage

in occasional lectures or short-term
consultations involving wages or other
remuneration, the exchange visitor
shall present to the responsible officer:

(A) A letter from the offeror setting
forth the terms and conditions of the
offer to lecture or consult, including
the duration, number of hours, field or
subject, amount of compensation, and
description of such activity; and

(B) A letter from his or her depart-
ment head or supervisor recommending
such activity and explaining how it
would enhance the exchange visitor’s
program.

(ii) The responsible officer shall re-
view the letters required in
§ 514.20(g)(2)(i) above and make a writ-
ten determination whether such activ-
ity is warranted and satisfies the cri-
teria set forth in § 514.20(g)(1).

(h) Category. At the discretion of the
responsible officer, professors may
freely engage in research and research
scholars may freely engage in teaching
and lecturing, unless disallowed by the
sponsor. Because these activities are so
intertwined, such a change of activity
will not be considered a change of cat-
egory necessitating a formal approval
by the responsible officer or approval
by the Agency. Any Form IAP–66
issued to the exchange visitor should
reflect the current category of the ex-
change visitor, either professor or re-
search scholar.

(i) Duration of participation. The per-
mitted duration of program participa-
tion for a professor or research scholar
shall be as follows:

(1) General limitation. The professor
and research scholar shall be author-
ized to participate in the Exchange
Visitor Program for the length of time
necessary to complete his or her pro-
gram, which time shall not exceed
three years.

(2) Exceptional circumstance. The
Agency may authorize a designated Ex-
change Visitor Program sponsor to
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conduct an exchange activity requiring
a period of program duration in excess
of three years. A sponsor seeking to
conduct a discrete activity requiring
more than the permitted three years of
program duration, but less than six
years of program duration, shall make
written request to the Agency and se-
cure written Agency approval. Such re-
quest shall include:

(i) A detailed explanation of the dis-
crete exchange activity; and

(ii) A certification that the participa-
tion of selected research scholars will
be financed directly by United States
or foreign government funds.

(3) Change of category. A change be-
tween the categories of professor and
research scholar shall not extend an
exchange visitor’s permitted period of
participation beyond three years.

(j) Extension of program. Professors
and research scholars may be author-
ized program extensions as follows:

(1) Responsible officer authorization. A
responsible officer may extend, in his
or her discretion and for a period not
to exceed six months, the three year
period of program participation per-
mitted under § 514.20(i). The responsible
officer exercising his or her discretion
shall do so only upon his or her affirm-
ative determination that such exten-
sion is necessary in order to permit the
research scholar or professor to com-
plete a specific project or research ac-
tivity.

(2) Agency authorization. The Agency
may extend, upon request and in its
sole discretion, the three year period of
program participation permitted under
§ 514.20(i). A request for Agency author-
ization to extend the period of program
participation for a professor or re-
search scholar shall:

(i) Be submitted to the Agency, un-
less prevented by extraordinary cir-
cumstance, no less than 60 days prior
to the expiration of the participant’s
permitted three year period of program
participation; and

(ii) Present evidence, satisfactory to
the Agency, that such request is justi-
fied due to exceptional or unusual cir-
cumstances and is necessary in order
to permit the researcher or professor to
complete a specific project or research
activity.

(3) Timeliness. The Agency will not re-
view a request for Agency authoriza-
tion to extend the three year period of
program participation permitted under
§ 514.20(i) unless timely filed; provided,
however, that the Agency reserves the
right to review a request that is not
timely filed due to extraordinary cir-
cumstance.

(4) Final decision. The Agency antici-
pates it will respond to requests for
Agency authorization to extend the
three year period of program participa-
tion permitted under § 514.20(i) within
30 days of Agency receipt of such re-
quest and supporting documentation.
Such response shall constitute the
Agency’s final decision.

[58 FR 15196, Mar. 19, 1993; 58 FR 48448, Sept.
16, 1993, as amended at 61 FR 29287, June 10,
1996]

§ 514.21 Short-term scholars.

(a) Introduction. These regulations
govern scholars coming to the United
States for a period of up to four
months to lecture, observe, consult,
and to participate in seminars, work-
shops, conferences, study tours, profes-
sional meetings, or similar types of
educational and professional activities.

(b) Purpose. The Exchange Visitor
Program promotes the interchange of
knowledge and skills among foreign
and American scholars. It does so by
providing foreign scholars the oppor-
tunity to exchange ideas with their
American colleagues, participate in
educational and professional programs,
confer on common problems and
projects, and promote professional re-
lationships and communications.

(c) Designation. The Agency may, in
its sole discretion, designate bona fide
programs which offer foreign nationals
the opportunity to engage in short-
term visits for the purpose of lecturing,
observing, consulting, training, or
demonstrating special skills at re-
search institutions, museums, librar-
ies, post-secondary accredited edu-
cational institutions, or similar types
of institutions.

(d) Visitor eligibility. A person partici-
pating in the Exchange Visitor Pro-
gram under this section shall satisfy
the definition of a short-term scholar
as set forth in § 514.4.
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(e) Cross-cultural activities and orienta-
tion. Due to the nature of such ex-
changes, sponsors of programs for
short-term scholars shall be exempted
from the requirements of providing
cross-cultural activities and orienta-
tion as set forth in § 514.8(d) and
§ 514.10(c). However, sponsors are en-
couraged to provide such programs for
short-term scholars whenever appro-
priate.

(f) Location of the exchange. The
short-term scholar shall participate in
the Exchange Visitor Program at the
conferences, workshops, seminars, or
other events or activities stated on his
or her Form IAP–66.

(g) Duration of participation. The
short-term scholar shall be authorized
to participate in the Exchange Visitor
Program for the length of time nec-
essary to complete the program, which
time shall not exceed six months. Pro-
grams under this section are exempted
from § 514.8(b) governing the minimum
duration of a program. Extensions be-
yond the duration of participation are
not permitted under this category.

[58 FR 15196, Mar. 19, 1993; 58 FR 48448, Sept.
16, 1993, as amended at 61 FR 39585, July 30,
1996]

§ 514.22 Trainees.
(a) Introduction. These regulations

govern all exchange visitor programs
under which foreign nationals are pro-
vided with opportunities for receiving
training in the United States. Regula-
tions dealing with training opportuni-
ties which may, under certain condi-
tions, be authorized for foreign stu-
dents who are studying at post-second-
ary accredited educational institutions
in the United States are found at
§ 514.23. Regulations governing medical
trainees are found at § 514.27.

(b) Purpose of training. The primary
objectives of training are to enhance
the exchange visitor’s skills in his or
her specialty or non-specialty occupa-
tion through participation in a struc-
tured training program and to improve
the participant’s knowledge of Amer-
ican techniques, methodologies, or ex-
pertise within the individual’s field of
endeavor. Such training programs are
also designed to enable the exchange
visitor trainee to understand better
American culture and society and to

enhance American knowledge of for-
eign cultures and skills by providing
the opportunity for an open inter-
change of ideas between the exchange
visitor trainees and their American
counterparts. Use of the Exchange Vis-
itor Program for ordinary employment
or work purposes is strictly prohibited.
For this reason the regulations in this
section are designed to distinguish be-
tween receiving training, which is per-
mitted, and gaining experience, which
is not permitted unless as a component
of a bona fide training program.

(c) Designation of training programs.
(1) The Agency groups occupations into
specialty, non-specialty, or unskilled
occupational categories. The Agency
will designate training programs in
specialty and non-specialty occupa-
tions. Training programs in unskilled
occupations or occupations in other
categories which the Agency may from
time to time identify by publication in
the FEDERAL REGISTER will not be des-
ignated. For purposes of these regula-
tions, the Agency considers the occupa-
tions listed in Appendix E to part 514
to be ‘‘unskilled occupations.’’

(2) For purposes of designation, the
Agency will designate specialty and
skilled non-specialty occupational
training programs in any of the follow-
ing occupational categories:

(i) Arts and Culture;
(ii) Information Media and Commu-

nications;
(iii) Education, Social Sciences, Li-

brary Science, Counseling and So-
cial Services;

(iv) Management, Business, Commerce
and Finance;

(v) Health Related Occupations;
(vi) Aviation;
(vii) The Sciences, Engineering, Archi-

tecture, Mathematics, and Indus-
trial Occupations;

(viii) Construction and Building
Trades;

(ix) Agriculture, Forestry and Fishing;
(x) Public Administration and Law;
(xi) Other (Specify).

(3) Sponsors may apply for designa-
tion for training programs in any com-
bination of specialty and/or non-spe-
cialty occupations. Once designated,
the sponsor may provide training in
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any occupation falling within the des-
ignated category, if not otherwise pro-
hibited from doing so. Sponsors shall
provide training to exchange visitors
only in the category or categories for
which they have obtained Agency des-
ignation.

(d) Obligations of training program
sponsors. (1) Sponsors designated by the
Agency to provide training to foreign
exchange visitors shall:

(i) Ensure that individuals and/or en-
tities conducting training possess and
maintain the demonstrable competence
to provide training in the subjects of-
fered to each exchange visitor.

(ii) Ensure that skills, knowledge,
and competence are imparted to the
trainee through a structured program
of activities which are supportive and
appropriate to the training experience.
These may include, for example, class-
room training, seminars, rotation
through several departments, on-the-
job training, and attendance at con-
ferences, as appropriate.

(iii) Develop, prior to the start of
training, a detailed training plan
geared to defined objectives for each
trainee or group of similarly-situated
trainees.

(iv) Ensure that continuous super-
vision and periodic evaluation of each
trainee is provided.

(v) Ensure that sufficient plant,
equipment, and trained personnel are
available to provide the training speci-
fied.

(2) Sponsors designated by the Agen-
cy to provide training to foreign ex-
change visitors shall not:

(i) Provide training in unskilled oc-
cupations; or

(ii) Place trainees in positions which
are filled or would be filled by full-time
or part-time employees.

(e) Use of third parties. (1) The sponsor
may utilize the services of third parties
in the conduct of the designated train-
ing program. If a third party is uti-
lized, the sponsor and the third party
shall execute a written agreement
which delineates the respective obliga-
tions and duties of the parties and spe-
cifically recites the third party’s obli-
gation to act in accordance with these
regulations. The sponsor shall main-
tain a copy of such agreement in its
files.

(2) The sponsor’s use of a third party
in the conduct of a designated training
program does not relieve the sponsor of
its obligation to comply, and to ensure
the third party’s compliance, with all
applicable regulations. Any failure on
the part of the third party to comply
with all applicable regulations will be
imputed to the sponsor.

(f) Application for designation of train-
ing programs. (1) An applicant for des-
ignation as an exchange visitor train-
ing program shall demonstrate to the
Agency its ability to comply with both
the General Provisions set forth in sub-
part A, and the obligations of training
sponsors set forth in § 514.22(d).

(2)(i) An applicant shall provide the
Agency with documentary evidence of
its competence to provide the training
for which designation is sought.

(ii) If third parties are to be used to
conduct one or more aspects of the ac-
tivities for which designation is
sought, the applicant shall provide the
Agency with forms and procedures
which will be used by the sponsor to
ensure third party compliance with all
applicable regulations and fulfillment
of the goals and purposes of the spon-
sor’s exchange visitor program.

(iii) If the applicant intends to utilize
the services of third parties to conduct
the training, a copy of an executed
third-party agreement or, if one has
not yet been executed, an illustrative
copy of the type of agreement the ap-
plicant intends to execute with third
parties shall be submitted with the ap-
plication.

(3) If the training program is accred-
ited in accordance with § 514.22(n), the
applicant shall include a copy of the
accreditation in its application.

(4) The application shall include a
certification that:

(i) Sufficient physical plant, equip-
ment, and trained personnel will be
dedicated to provide the training speci-
fied;

(ii) The training program is not de-
signed to recruit and train aliens for
employment in the United States;

(iii) Trainees will not be placed in po-
sitions which displace full-time or
part-time employees.

(5) As to each occupational division
for which the applicant seeks designa-
tion, the applicant shall indicate
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whether it intends to provide training
in specialty or non-specialty occupa-
tions, or both.

(6) In order to meet the requirements
of this subsection and to evidence the
competence of the applicant and/or
third parties conducting one or more
aspects of the applicant’s exchange vis-
itor program to provide training, the
applicant for designation may submit
any one of the following types of train-
ing plans for each division for which
designation is sought;

(i) If the applicant has already de-
signed a structured training plan to
use in the proposed exchange visitor
program, a copy of such training plan
may be submitted with the application;

(ii) If the applicant has not yet pre-
pared a new training plan, but has been
engaged previously in the type of train-
ing, directly or through third parties,
for which designation is being sought,
the applicant may demonstrate its ca-
pability to conduct such training by
submitting a copy of a previously used
training plan;

(iii) If the applicant proposes to cre-
ate individualized training plans for as
yet unidentified trainees, then the ap-
plicant may submit a hypothetical
training plan which illustrates the
training the applicant proposes to pro-
vide, directly or through third parties.

(g) The training plan. Each training
plan required to be prepared for a
trainee or group of trainees pursuant
to § 514.22(d)(1)(iii) above, shall include,
at a minimum,

(1) A statement of the objectives of
the training;

(2) The skills to be imparted to the
trainee;

(3) A copy of the training syllabus or
chronology;

(4) A justification for the utilization
of on-the-job training to achieve stated
course competencies; and

(5) A description of how the trainee
will be supervised and evaluated.

(h) Agency consultation with experts.
The Agency may consult experts when-
ever its examination of a training plan
or its evaluation of application for des-
ignation indicates the need for such ex-
pertise in making an evaluation.

(i) Records. Sponsors shall retain for
three years all records pertaining to in-
dividual trainees, training plans, train-

ee evaluations, and agreements with
third parties. Such records shall be
made available to the Agency upon the
Agency’s request.

(j) Selection of trainees. In addition to
meeting the requirements of § 514.10(a),
trainees shall be fully qualified to par-
ticipate successfully in a structured
training program at a level appropriate
for the individual trainee’s career de-
velopment. However, such training
shall not be duplicative of the trainee’s
prior training and experience.

(k) Duration of participation. The du-
ration of participation shall correspond
to the length of the program set forth
in the sponsor’s designation. The maxi-
mum period of participation in the Ex-
change Visitor Program for a trainee
shall not exceed 18 months total.

(l) Financial and program disclosure.
Sponsors shall provide trainees, prior
to their arrival in the United States,
with:

(1) A written statement which clearly
states the stipend, if any, to be paid to
the trainee;

(2) The costs and fees for which the
trainee will be obligated;

(3) An estimate of living expenses
during the duration of the trainee’s
stay; and

(4) A summary of the training pro-
gram which recites the training objec-
tives and all significant components of
the program.

(m) Evaluation. In order to ensure the
quality of the training program, the
sponsor shall develop procedures for
the ongoing evaluation of each training
segment. Such evaluation shall in-
clude, as a minimum, midpoint and
concluding evaluation reports from the
trainee and his or her immediate super-
visor, signed by both parties. For train-
ing courses of less than three months
duration, evaluation reports are re-
quired upon conclusion of the training
program.

(n) Flight training. (1) The Agency
will consider the application for des-
ignation of a flight training program if
such program complies with the above
regulations, and, additionally,

(i) Is, at the time of making said ap-
plication, a Federal Aviation Adminis-
tration certificated pilot school pursu-
ant to title 14, Code of Federal Regula-
tions, part 141; and
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(ii) At the time of making said appli-
cation is accredited as a flight training
program by an accrediting agency
which is listed in the current edition of
the United States Department of Edu-
cation’s ‘‘Nationally Recognized Ac-
crediting Agencies and Associations,’’
or is accredited as a flight training pro-
gram by a member of the Council on
Postsecondary Accreditation; or

(iii) At the time of making said ap-
plication has formally commenced the
accreditation process with an accredit-
ing agency which is listed in the cur-
rent edition of the United States De-
partment of Education’s ‘‘Nationally
Recognized Accrediting Agencies and
Associations,’’ or with a member of the
Council on Postsecondary Accredita-
tion. If the application for designation
is approved, such designation shall be
for up to twelve-months duration, with
continued designation thereafter con-
ditioned upon completion of the ac-
creditation process.

(2) Notwithstanding the provisions of
§ 514.22(k), supra, the maximum period
of participation for exchange visitors
in designated flight training programs
shall not exceed 24 months total. Any
request for extension of time in excess
of that authorized under this sub-
section shall be made in accordance
with § 514.43, infra.

(3) For purposes of meeting the eval-
uation requirements set forth in
§ 514.22(m), sponsors and/or third par-
ties conducting the training may uti-
lize the same training records as are
required by the Federal Aviation Ad-
ministration to be maintained pursu-
ant to 14 CFR 141.101.

[58 FR 15196, Mar. 19, 1993; 58 FR 48448, Sept.
16, 1993]

§ 514.23 College and university stu-
dents.

(a) Purpose. Programs under § 514.23
provide foreign students the oppor-
tunity to participate in a designated
exchange program while studying at a
degree-granting post-secondary accred-
ited educational institution. Exchange
visitors under this category may par-
ticipate in degree and non-degree pro-
grams. Such exchanges are intended to
promote mutual understanding by fos-
tering the exchange of ideas between

foreign students and their American
counterparts.

(b) Designation. The Agency may, in
its sole discretion, designate bona fide
programs which offer foreign nationals
the opportunity to study in the United
States at post-secondary accredited
educational institutions.

(c) Selection criteria. Sponsors select
the college and university students
who participate in their exchange visi-
tor programs. Sponsors shall secure
sufficient background information on
the students to ensure that they have
the academic credentials required for
their program. Students are eligible for
the Exchange Visitor Program if at
any time during their college studies in
the United States:

(1) They or their program are fi-
nanced directly or indirectly by:

(i) The United States Government;
(ii) The government of the student’s

home country; or
(iii) An international organization of

which the United States is a member
by treaty or statute;

(2) The programs are carried out pur-
suant to an agreement between the
United States Government and a for-
eign government;

(3) The program are carried out pur-
suant to written agreement between:

(i) American and foreign educational
institutions;

(ii) An American educational institu-
tion and a foreign government; or

(iii) A state or local government in
the United States and a foreign govern-
ment; or

(4) The exchange visitors are sup-
ported substantially by funding from
any source other than personal or fam-
ily funds.

(d) Admissions requirement. In addition
to satisfying the requirements of
§ 514.10(a), sponsors shall ensure that
the exchange visitor student has been
admitted to the post-secondary accred-
ited educational institution(s) listed on
the Form IAP–66 before issuing the
form.

(e) Full course of study requirement.
Exchange visitor students shall pursue
a full course of study at a post-second-
ary accredited educational institution
in the United States as defined in
§ 514.2, except under the following cir-
cumstances:
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(1) Vacation. During official school
breaks and summer vacations if the
student is eligible and intends to reg-
ister for the next term. A student at-
tending a school on a quarter or tri-
mester calendar may be permitted to
take the annual vacation during any
one of the quarters or trimesters in-
stead of during the summer.

(2) Medical problem. If the student is
compelled to reduce or interrupt a full
course of study due to an illness or
medical condition and the student pre-
sents to the responsible officer a writ-
ten statement from a physician requir-
ing or recommending an interruption
or reduction in studies.

(3) Bona fide academic reason. If the
student is compelled to pursue less
than a full course of study for a term
and the student presents to the respon-
sible officer a written statement from
the academic dean or advisor rec-
ommending the student to reduce his
or her academic load to less than a full
course of study due to an academic rea-
son.

(4) Non-degree program. If the student
is engaged full time in a prescribed
course of study in a non-degree pro-
gram of up to 24 months duration con-
ducted by a post-secondary accredited
educational institution.

(5) Academic training. If the student is
participating in authorized academic
training in accordance with § 514.23(f).

(6) Final term. If the student needs
less than a full course of study to com-
plete the academic requirements in his
or her final term.

(f) Academic training. (1) A student
may participate in academic training
programs during his or her studies,
without wages or other remuneration,
with the approval of the academic dean
or advisor and the responsible officer.

(2) A student may be authorized to
participate in academic training pro-
grams for wages or other remunera-
tion:

(i) During his or her studies; or
(ii) Commencing not later than thir-

ty (30) days after completion of his or
her studies, if the criteria, time limita-
tions, procedures, and evaluations list-
ed below in paragraphs (f) (3) to (6) are
satisfied:

(3) Criteria.

(i) The student is primarily in the
United States to study rather than en-
gage in academic training;

(ii) The student is participating in
academic training that is directly re-
lated to his or her major field of study
at the post-secondary accredited edu-
cational institution listed on his or her
Form IAP–66;

(iii) The student is in good academic
standing with the post-secondary ac-
credited educational institution; and

(iv) The student receives written ap-
proval in advance from the responsible
officer for the duration and type of aca-
demic training.

(4) Time limitations. The exchange vis-
itor is authorized to participate in aca-
demic training for the length of time
necessary to complete the goals and
objectives of the training, provided
that the amount of time for academic
training:

(i) Is approved by the academic dean
or advisor and approved by the respon-
sible officer;

(ii) For undergraduate and pre-doc-
toral training, does not exceed eight-
een (18) months, inclusive of any prior
academic training in the United
States, or the period of full course of
study in the United States, whichever
is less; except, additional time for aca-
demic training is allowed to the extent
necessary for the exchange visitor to
satisfy the mandatory requirements of
his or her degree program in the United
States;

(iii) For post-doctoral training, does
not exceed a total of thirty-six (36)
months, inclusive of any prior aca-
demic training in the United States as
an exchange visitor, or the period of
the full course of study in the United
States, whichever is less. A new Form
IAP–66 shall be issued for each eighteen
(18) month period.

(5) Procedures. To obtain authoriza-
tion to engage in academic training:

(i) The exchange visitor shall present
to the responsible officer a letter of
recommendation from the student’s
academic dean or advisor setting forth:

(A) The goals and objectives of the
specific training program;

(B) A description of the training pro-
gram, including its location, the name
and address of the training supervisor,
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number of hours per week, and dates of
the training;

(C) How the training relates to the
student’s major field of study; and

(D) Why it is an integral or critical
part of the academic program of the
exchange visitor student.

(ii) The responsible officer shall:
(A) Determine if and to what extent

the student has previously participated
in academic training as an exchange
visitor student, in order to ensure the
student does not exceed the period per-
mitted in § 514.23(f);

(B) Review the letter required in
paragraph (f)(5)(i) of this section; and

(C) Make a written determination of
whether the academic training cur-
rently being requested is warranted
and the criteria and time limitations
set forth in § 514.23(f) (3) and (4) are sat-
isfied.

(6) Evaluation requirements. The spon-
sor shall evaluate the effectiveness and
appropriateness of the academic train-
ing in achieving the stated goals and
objectives in order to ensure the qual-
ity of the academic training program.

(g) Student employment. Exchange vis-
itor students may engage in part-time
employment when the following cri-
teria and conditions are satisfied.

(1) The student employment:
(i) Is pursuant to the terms of a

scholarship, fellowship, or
assistantship;

(ii) Occurs on the premises of the
post-secondary accredited educational
institution the visitor is authorized to
attend; or

(iii) Occurs off-campus when nec-
essary because of serious, urgent, and
unforeseen economic circumstances
which have arisen since acquiring ex-
change visitor status.

(2) Exchange visitor students may en-
gage in employment as provided in
paragraph (g)(1) of this section if the:

(i) Student is in good academic
standing at the post-secondary accred-
ited educational institution;

(ii) Student continues to engage in a
full course of study, except for official
school breaks and the student’s annual
vacation;

(iii) Employment totals no more than
20 hours per week, except during offi-
cial school breaks and the student’s an-
nual vacation; and

(iv) The responsible officer has ap-
proved the specific employment in ad-
vance and in writing. Such approval
may be valid up to twelve months, but
is automatically withdrawn if the stu-
dent’s program is terminated.

(h) Duration of participation—(1) De-
gree students. Exchange visitor students
who are in degree programs shall be au-
thorized to participate in the Exchange
Visitor Program as long as they are ei-
ther:

(i) Studying at the post-secondary
accredited educational institution list-
ed on their Form IAP–66 and are:

(A) Pursuing a full course of study as
set forth in § 514.23(e), and

(B) Maintaining satisfactory ad-
vancement towards the completion of
their academic program; or

(ii) Participating in an authorized
academic training program as per-
mitted in § 514.23(f).

(2) Non-degree students. Exchange visi-
tors who are non-degree students shall
be authorized to participate in the Ex-
change Visitor Program for up to 24
months, if they are either:

(i) Studying at the post-secondary
accredited educational institution list-
ed on their Form IAP–66 and are:

(A) Participating full-time in a pre-
scribed course of study; and

(B) Maintaining satisfactory ad-
vancement towards the completion of
their academic program; or

(ii) Participating in an authorized
academic training program as per-
mitted in § 514.23(f).

§ 514.24 Teachers.
(a) Purpose. These regulations govern

exchange visitors who teach full-time
in primary and secondary accredited
educational institutions. Programs
under § 514.24 promote the interchange
of American and foreign teachers in
public and private schools and the en-
hancement of mutual understanding
between people of the United States
and other countries. They do so by pro-
viding foreign teachers opportunities
to teach in primary and secondary ac-
credited educational institutions in the
United States, to participate actively
in cross-cultural activities with Ameri-
cans in schools and communities, and
to return home ultimately to share
their experiences and their increased
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knowledge of the United States. Such
exchanges enable visitors to under-
stand better American culture, society,
and teaching practices at the primary
and secondary levels, and enhance
American knowledge of foreign cul-
tures, customs, and teaching ap-
proaches.

(b) Designation. The Agency may, in
its discretion, designate bona fide pro-
grams satisfying the objectives in sec-
tion (a) above as exchange visitor pro-
grams in the teacher category.

(c) Visitor eligibility. A foreign na-
tional shall be eligible to participate in
an exchange visitor program as a full-
time teacher if the individual:

(1) Meets the qualifications for teach-
ing in primary or secondary schools in
his or her country of nationality or
last legal residence;

(2) Satisfies the standards of the U.S.
state in which he or she will teach;

(3) Is of good reputation and char-
acter;

(4) Seeks to come to the United
States for the purpose of full-time
teaching at a primary or secondary ac-
credited educational institution in the
United States; and

(5) Has a minimum of three years of
teaching or related professional experi-
ence.

(d) Visitor selection. Sponsors shall
adequately screen teachers prior to ac-
cepting them for the program. Such
screening, in addition to the require-
ments of § 514.10(a), shall include:

(1) Evaluating the qualifications of
the foreign applicants to determine
whether the criteria set forth in
§ 514.24(c) are satisfied; and

(2) Securing references from col-
leagues and current or former employ-
ers, attesting to the teachers’ good rep-
utation, character and teaching skills.

(e) Teaching position. Prior to the
issuance of the Form IAP–66, the ex-
change visitor shall receive a written
offer and accept in writing of a teach-
ing position from the primary or sec-
ondary accredited educational institu-
tion in which he or she is to teach.
Such position shall be in compliance
with any applicable collective bargain-
ing agreement, where one exists. The
exchange visitor’s appointment to a po-
sition at a primary or secondary ac-
credited educational institution shall

be temporary, even if the teaching po-
sition is permanent.

(f) Program disclosure. Before the pro-
gram begins, the sponsor shall provide
the teacher, in addition to what is re-
quired in § 514.10(b), with:

(1) Information on the length and lo-
cation(s) of his or her exchange visitor
program;

(2) A summary of the significant
components of the program, including
a written statement of the teaching re-
quirements and related professional ob-
ligations; and

(3) A written statement which clearly
states the compensation, if any, to be
paid to the teacher and any other fi-
nancial arrangements in regards to the
exchange visitor program.

(g) Location of the exchange. The
teacher shall participate in an ex-
change visitor program at the primary
or secondary accredited educational in-
stitution(s) listed on his or her Form
IAP–66 and at locations where the in-
stitution(s) are involved in official
school activities (e.g., school field trips
and teacher training programs).

(h) Duration of participation. The
teacher shall be authorized to partici-
pate in the Exchange Visitor Program
for the length of time necessary to
complete the program, which shall not
exceed three years.

§ 514.25 Secondary school students.

(a) Introduction. These regulations
govern Agency designated exchange
visitor programs under which foreign
national secondary students are af-
forded the opportunity for up to one
year of study in a United States public
or private secondary school, while liv-
ing with an American host family or
residing at an accredited U.S. boarding
school.

(b) Program sponsor eligibility. Eligi-
bility for designation as a secondary
school student exchange program spon-
sor shall be limited to;

(1) Organizations with tax-exempt
status as conferred by the Internal
Revenue Service pursuant to section
501(c)(3); and

(2) Organizations which are United
States citizens as such terms is defined
§ 514.2.
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(c) Program eligibility. Secondary
school students exchange programs
designated by the Agency shall:

(1) Require all participants to pursue
a full course of study at an accredited
educational institution as such terms
are defined in this Part of not less than
one academic semester (or quarter
equivalency) nor more than two aca-
demic semesters (or quarter equiva-
lency) duration; and

(2) Be conducted on an academic cal-
endar year basis provided, however,
participants may begin in the second
semester of an academic year if specifi-
cally permitted to do so, in writing, by
the school in which the exchange visi-
tor is enrolled.

(d) Program administration. Sponsors
shall ensure that all officers, employ-
ees, agents, and volunteers acting on
their behalf:

(1) Are adequately trained and super-
vised;

(2) Make no student placement out-
side a 150 mile radius of the home of an
organizational representative author-
ized to act on the sponsor’s behalf in
both routine and emergency matters
arising from a student’s participation
in their exchange program;

(3) Ensure that no organizational rep-
resentative act as both host family and
area supervisor for any student partici-
pant whom that organizational rep-
resentative may host;

(4) Maintain a regular schedule of
personal contact with the student and
host family, and ensure that the school
has contact information for the local
organizational representative and U.S.
offices of the sponsor; and

(5) Adhere to all regulatory provi-
sions set forth in this Part and all ad-
ditional terms and conditions govern-
ing program administration that the
Agency may from time to time impose.

(e) Student selection. In addition to
satisfying the requirements of
§ 514.10(a), sponsors shall ensure that
all participants in a designated second-
ary school student exchange program:

(1) Are bona fide students who:
(i) Are secondary school students in

their home country who have not com-
pleted more than eleven years of pri-
mary and secondary study, exclusive of
kindergarten; or

(ii) Are at least 15 years of age but
not more than 18 and six months years
of age at the time of initial school en-
rollment;

(2) Demonstrate maturity, good char-
acter, and scholastic aptitude; and

(3) Have not previously participated
in an academic year or semester sec-
ondary school student exchange pro-
gram in the United States.

(f) Student enrollment. (1) Sponsors
shall secure prior written acceptance
for the enrollment of any student par-
ticipant in a United States public or
private secondary school. Such prior
acceptance shall:

(i) Be secured from the school prin-
cipal or other authorized school admin-
istrator of the school or school system
that the student participant will at-
tend; and

(ii) Include written arrangements
concerning the payment of tuition or
waiver thereof if applicable.

(2) Sponsors shall maintain copies of
all written acceptances and make such
documents available for Agency inspec-
tion upon request.

(3) Sponsors shall submit to the
school a written English language sum-
mary of the student’s complete aca-
demic course work prior to commence-
ment of school.

(4) Under no circumstance shall a
sponsor facilitate the entry into the
United States of a student for whom a
school placement has not been secured.

(5) Sponsors shall not facilitate the
enrollment of more than five students
in one school unless the school itself
has requested, in writing, the place-
ment of more than five students.

(g) Student orientation. In addition to
the orientation requirements set forth
herein at § 514.10, all sponsors shall pro-
vide students, prior to their departure
from the home country, with the fol-
lowing information:

(1) A summary of all operating proce-
dures, rules, and regulations governing
student participation in the exchange
program;

(2) A detailed profile of the school,
family, and community in which the
student is placed;

(3) A detailed summary of travel ar-
rangements;

(4) An identification card which lists
the student’s name, United States
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home placement address and telephone
number, and a telephone number which
affords immediate contact with both
the Agency and sponsor in case of
emergency. Such cards may be pro-
vided in advance of home country de-
parture or immediately upon entry
into the United States.

(h) Student extra-curricular activities.
Students may participate in school
sanctioned and sponsored extra-cur-
ricular activities, including athletics,
if such participation is:

(1) Authorized by the local school dis-
trict in which the student is enrolled;
and

(2) Authorized by the state authority
responsible for determination of ath-
letic eligibility, if applicable.

(i) Student employment. Students may
not be employed on either a full or
part-time basis but may accept spo-
radic or intermittent employment such
as babysitting or yard work.

(j) Host family selection. Sponsors
shall adequately screen all potential
host families and at a minimum shall:

(1) Provide potential host families
with a detailed summary of the ex-
change program and the parameters of
their participation, duties, and obliga-
tions;

(2) Utilize a standard application
form for all host family applicants
which provides a detailed summary and
profile of the host family, the physical
home environment, family composi-
tion, and community environment;

(3) Conduct an in-person interview
with all family members residing in
the home;

(4) Ensure that the host family is ca-
pable of providing a comfortable and
nurturing home environment;

(5) Ensure that the host family is a
good reputation and character by se-
curing two personal references for each
host family from the school or commu-
nity, attesting to the host family’s
good reputation and character;

(6) Ensure that the host family has
adequate financial resources to under-
take hosting obligations; and

(7) Maintain a record of application
forms, evaluations, and interviews for
all selected host families for a period of
three years.

(k) Host family orientation. In addition
to the orientation requirements set
forth in § 514.10, sponsors shall:

(1) Inform all host families of the
philosophy, rules, and regulations gov-
erning the sponsor’s exchange program;

(2) Provide all selected host families
with a copy of Agency-promulgated Ex-
change Visitor Program regulations;
and

(3) Advise all selected host families
of strategies governing cross-cultural
interaction and conduct workshops
which will familiarize the host family
with cultural differences and practices.

(l) Host family placement. (1) Sponsors
shall secure, prior to the student’s de-
parture from the home country, a host
family placement for each student par-
ticipant. Sponsors shall not:

(i) Facilitate the entry into the
United States for a student for whom a
host family placement has not been se-
cured; and

(ii) Place more than one student with
a host family without the express prior
written consent of the Agency.

(2) Sponsors shall advise both the
student and host family, in writing, of
the respective family compositions and
backgrounds of each and shall facili-
tate and encourage the exchange of
correspondence between the two prior
to the student’s departure from the
home country.

(3) In the event of unforeseen cir-
cumstances which necessitate a change
of host family placement, the sponsor
shall document the reasons necessitat-
ing such change and provide the Agen-
cy with an annual statistical summary
reflecting the number and the reason
for such change in host family place-
ment.

(m) Placement report. In lieu of listing
the name and address of the host fam-
ily and school placement on a partici-
pant’s Form IAP–66, sponsors must, no
later than August 31st of each aca-
demic year, submit to the Agency a re-
port of all academic year program par-
ticipants. Such report shall set forth
the participant’s name, school, and
host family placements. A report of se-
mester participants entering United
States schools during the January to
June term shall be submitted to the
Agency by January 15th.
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§ 514.26 Specialists.
(a) Introduction. These regulations

govern experts in a field of specialized
knowledge or skill coming to the
United States for observing, consult-
ing, or demonstrating special skills,
except:

(1) Research scholars and professors,
who are governed by regulations set
forth at § 514.20;

(2) Short-term scholars, who are gov-
erned by regulations set forth at
§ 514.21; and

(3) Alien physicians in graduate med-
ical education or training, who are gov-
erned by regulations set forth in
§ 514.27.

(b) Purpose. The Exchange Visitor
Program promotes the interchange of
knowledge and skills among foreign
and American specialists, who are de-
fined as experts in a field of specialized
knowledge or skills, and who visit the
United States for the purpose of ob-
serving, consulting, or demonstrating
their special skills. It does so by pro-
viding foreign specialists the oppor-
tunity to observe American institu-
tions and methods of practice in their
professional fields, and to share their
specialized knowledge with their Amer-
ican colleagues. The exchange of spe-
cialists promotes mutual enrichment,
and furthers linkages among scientific
institutions, government agencies, mu-
seums, corporations, libraries, and
similar types of institutions. Such ex-
changes also enable visitors to better
understand American culture and soci-
ety and enhance American knowledge
of foreign cultures and skills. This cat-
egory is intended for exchanges with
experts in such areas, for example, as
mass media communication, environ-
mental science, youth leadership,
international educational exchange,
museum exhibitions, labor law, public
administration, and library science.
This category is not intended for ex-
perts covered by the exchange visitor
categories listed in § 514.26(a) (1)
through (3) of this section.

(c) Designation. The Agency may, in
its discretion, designate bona fide pro-
grams satisfying the objectives in sec-
tion (b) above as an exchange visitor
program in the specialist category.

(d) Visitor eligibility. A foreign na-
tional shall be eligible to participate in

an exchange visitor program as a spe-
cialist if the individual:

(1) Is an expert in a field of special-
ized knowledge or skill;

(2) Seeks to travel to the United
States for the purpose of observing,
consulting, or demonstrating his or her
special knowledge or skills; and

(3) Does not fill a permanent or long-
term position of employment while in
the United States.

(e) Visitor selection. Sponsors shall
adequately screen and select special-
ists prior to accepting them for the
program, providing a formal selection
process, including at a minimum:

(1) Evaluation of the qualifications of
foreign nationals to determine whether
they meet the definition of specialist
as set forth in § 514.4(g); and

(2) Screening foreign nationals to en-
sure that the requirements of § 514.10(a)
are satisfied.

(f) Program disclosure. Before the pro-
gram begins, the sponsor shall provide
the specialist, in addition to what is re-
quired in § 514.10(b), with:

(1) Information on the length and lo-
cation(s) of his or her exchange visitor
program;

(2) A summary of the significant
components of the program; and

(3) A written statement which clearly
states the stipend, if any, to be paid to
the specialist.

(g) Issuance of Form IAP–66. The Form
IAP–66 shall be issued only after the
specialist has been accepted by the or-
ganization(s) with which he or she will
participate in an exchange visitor pro-
gram.

(h) Location of the exchange. The spe-
cialist shall participate in an exchange
visitor program at the location(s) list-
ed on his or her Form IAP–66.

(i) Duration of participation. The spe-
cialist shall be authorized to partici-
pate in the Exchange Visitor Program
for the length of time necessary to
complete the program, which shall not
exceed one year.

§ 514.27 Alien physicians.

(a) Purpose. Pursuant to the Mutual
Educational and Cultural Exchange
Act, as amended by the Health Care
Professions Act, Public Law 94–484, the
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Agency facilitates exchanges for for-
eign medical graduates seeking to pur-
sue graduate medical education or
training at accredited schools of medi-
cine or scientific institutions. The
Agency also facilitates exchanges of
foreign medical graduates seeking to
pursue programs involving observation,
consultation, teaching, or research ac-
tivities.

(b) Clinical exchange programs. The
Educational Commission for Foreign
Medical Graduates must sponsor alien
physicians who wish to pursue pro-
grams of graduate medical education
or training conducted by accredited
U.S. schools of medicine or scientific
institutions. Such Foreign Medical
Graduates shall:

(1) Have adequate prior education
and training to participate satisfac-
torily in the program for which they
are coming to the United States;

(2) Be able to adapt to the edu-
cational and cultural environment in
which they will be receiving their edu-
cation or training;

(3) Have the background, needs, and
experiences suitable to the program as
required in § 514.10(a)(1);

(4) Have competency in oral and writ-
ten English;

(5) Have passed either Parts I and II
of the National Board of Medical Ex-
aminers Examination, the Foreign
Medical Graduate Examination in the
Medical Sciences, the United States
Medical Licensing Examination, Step I
and Step II, or the Visa Qualifying Ex-
amination (VQE) prepared by the Na-
tional Board of Medical Examiners, ad-
ministered by the Educational Com-
mission for Foreign Medical Graduates.
[NB—Graduates of a school of medicine
accredited by the Liaison Committee
on Medical Education are exempted by
law from the requirement of passing ei-
ther Parts I and II of the National
Board of Medical Examiners Examina-
tion or the Visa Qualifying Examina-
tion (VQE)]; and

(6) Provide a statement of need from
the government of the country of their
nationality or last legal permanent
residence. Such statement must pro-
vide written assurance, satisfactory to
the Secretary of Health and Human
Services, that there is a need in that
country for persons with the skills the

alien physician seeks to acquire and
shall be submitted to the Educational
Commission for Foreign Medical Grad-
uates by the participant’s government.
The statement of need must bear the
seal of the concerned government and
be signed by a duly designated official
of the government. The text of such
statement of need shall read as follows:

Name of applicant for Visa: lll. There
currently exists in (Country) a need for
qualified medical practitioners in the spe-
ciality of lll. (Name of applicant for Visa)
has filed a written assurance with the gov-
ernment of this country that he/she will re-
turn to this country upon completion of
training in the United States and intends to
enter the practice of medicine in the spe-
cialty for which training is being sought.
Stamp (or Seal and signature) of issuing offi-
cial of named country.
Dated: ————————————————————
————————————————————————
Official of Named Country.

(7) Submit an agreement or contract
from a U.S. accredited medical school,
an affiliated hospital, or a scientific in-
stitution to provide the accredited
graduate medical education. The agree-
ment or contract must be signed by
both the alien physician and the offi-
cial responsible for the training.

(c) Non-clinical exchange programs. (1)
A United States university or academic
medical center which has been des-
ignated an exchange visitor program
by the Director of the United States
Information Agency is authorized to
issue From IAP–66 to alien physicians
to enable them to come to the United
States for the purposes of observation,
consultation, teaching, or research if:

(i) The responsible officer or duly
designated alternate of the exchange
visitor program involved signs and
appends to the Form IAP–66 a certifi-
cation which states ‘‘this certifies that
the program in which (name of physi-
cian) is to be engaged is solely for the
purpose of observation, consultation,
teaching, or research and that no ele-
ment of patient care is involved’’ or

(ii) The dean of the involved accred-
ited United States medical school or
his or her designee certifies to the fol-
lowing five points and such certifi-
cation is appended to the Form IAP–66
issued to the perspective exchange visi-
tor alien physician:

VerDate 04<MAY>98 11:02 May 07, 1998 Jkt 179076 PO 00000 Frm 00192 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\179076.TXT 179076-3



197

United States Information Agency § 514.27

(A) The program in which (name of
physician) will participate is predomi-
nantly involved with observation, con-
sultation, teaching, or research.

(B) Any incidental patient contact
involving the alien physician will be
under the direct supervision of a physi-
cian who is a U.S. citizen or resident
alien and who is licensed to practice
medicine in the State of lll.

(C) The alien physician will not be
given final responsibility for the diag-
nosis and treatment of patients.

(D) Any activities of the alien physi-
cian will conform fully with the State
licensing requirements and regulations
for medical and health care profes-
sionals in the State in which the alien
physician is pursuing the program.

(E) Any experience gained in this
program will not be creditable towards
any clinical requirements for medical
specialty board certification.

(2) The Educational Commission for
Foreign Medical Graduates may also
issue Form IAP–66 to alien physicians
who are coming to the United States to
participate in a program of observa-
tion, consultation, teaching, or re-
search provided the required letter of
certification as outlined in this para-
graph is appended to the Form IAP–66.

(d) Public health and preventive medi-
cine programs. A United States univer-
sity, academic medical center, school
of public health, or other public health
institution which has been designated
as an exchange visitor program sponsor
by the Director of the United States
Information Agency is authorized to
issue Forms IAP–66 to alien physicians
to enable them to come to the United
States for the purpose of entering into
those programs which do not include
any clinical activities involving direct
patient care. Under these cir-
cumstances, the special eligibility re-
quirements listed in paragraphs (b) and
(c) of this section need not be met. The
responsible officer or alternate respon-
sible officer of the exchange visitor
program involved shall append a cer-
tification to the Form IAP–66 which
states.

This certifies that the program in which
(name of physician) is to be engaged does not
include any clinical activities involving di-
rect patient care.

(e) Duration of participation. (1) The
duration of an alien physician’s par-
ticipation in a program of graduate
medical education or training as de-
scribed in paragraph (b) of this section
is limited to the time typically re-
quired to complete such program. Du-
ration shall be determined by the Di-
rector of the United States Informa-
tion Agency at the time of the alien
physician’s entry into the United
States. Such determination shall be
based on criteria established in coordi-
nation with the Secretary of Health
and Human Services and which take
into consideration the requirements of
the various medical specialty boards as
evidenced in the Director of Medical
Specialties published by Marquis Who’s
Who for the American Board of Medical
Specialties.

(2) Duration of participation is lim-
ited to seven years unless the alien
physician has demonstrated to the sat-
isfaction of the Director that the coun-
try to which the alien physician will
return at the end of additional spe-
cialty education or training has an ex-
ceptional need for an individual with
such additional qualification.

(3) Subject to the limitations set
forth above, duration of participation
may, for good cause shown, be extended
beyond the period of actual training or
education to include the time nec-
essary to take an examination required
for certification by a specialty board.

(4) The Director may include within
the duration of participation a period
of supervised medical practice in the
United States if such practice is an eli-
gibility requirement for certification
by a specialty board.

(i) Alien physicians shall be per-
mitted to undertake graduate medical
education or training in a specialty or
subspecialty program whose board re-
quirements are not published in the Di-
rector of Medical Specialists if the
Board requirements are certified to the
Director and to the Educational Com-
mission for Foreign Medical Graduates
by the Executive Secretary of the cog-
nizant component board of the Amer-
ican Board of Medical Specialties.

(ii) The Director may, for good cause
shown, grant an extension of the pro-
gram to permit an alien physician to
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repeat one year of clinical medical
training.

(5) The alien physician must furnish
the Attorney General each year with
an affidavit (Form I–644) that attests
the alien physician:

(i) Is in good standing in the program
of graduate medical education or train-
ing in which the alien physician is par-
ticipating; and

(ii) Will return to the country of his
nationality or last legal permanent
resident upon completion of the edu-
cation or training for which he came to
the United States.

(f) Change of program. The alien phy-
sician may, once and not later than
two years after the date the alien phy-
sician enters the United States as an
exchange visitor or acquires exchange
visitor status, change his designated
program of graduate medical education
or training if the Director approves the
change and if the requirements of para-
graphs § 514.27(b) and § 514.27(e) of this
section are met for the newly des-
ignated specialty.

(g) Applicability of section 212(e) of the
Immigration and Nationality Act. (1) Any
exchange visitor physician coming to
the United States on or after January
10, 1977 for the purpose of receiving
graduate medical education or training
is automatically subject to the two-
year home-country physical presence
requirement of section 212(e) of the Im-
migration and Nationality Act, as
amended. Such physicians are not eli-
gible to be considered for section 212(e)
waivers on the basis of ‘‘No Objection’’
statements issued by their govern-
ments.

(2) Alien physicians coming to the
United States for the purpose of obser-
vation, consultation, teaching, or re-
search are not automatically subject to
the two-year home-country physical
presence requirement of section 212(e)
of the Immigration and Nationality
Act, as amended, but may be subject to
this requirement if they are govern-
mentally financed or pursuing a field
of study set forth on their countries’
Exchange Visitor Skills List. Such
alien physicians are eligible for consid-
eration of waivers under section 212(e)
of the Immigration and Nationality
Act, as amended, on the basis of ‘‘No
Objection’’ statements submitted by

their governments in their behalf
through diplomatic channels to the Di-
rector of the United States Informa-
tion Agency.

[58 FR 15196, Mar. 19, 1993; 58 FR 48448, Sept.
16, 1993]

§ 514.28 International visitors.
(a) Purpose. The international visitor

category is for the exclusive use of the
Agency. Programs under § 514.28 are for
foreign nationals who are recognized or
potential leaders and are selected by
the Agency to participate in observa-
tion tours, discussions, consultation,
professional meetings, conferences,
workshops, and travel. These programs
are designed to enable the inter-
national visitors to better understand
American culture and society and con-
tribute to enhanced American knowl-
edge of foreign cultures. The category
is for people-to-people programs which
seek to develop and strengthen profes-
sional and personal ties between key
foreign nationals and Americans and
American institutions.

(b) Selection. The Agency and third
parties assisting the Agency shall ade-
quately screen and select prospective
international visitors to determine
compliance with § 514.10(a) and the visi-
tor eligibility requirements set forth
below.

(c) Visitor eligibility. An individual
participating in an exchange visitor
program as an international visitor
shall be:

(1) Selected by the Agency;
(2) Engaged in consultation, observa-

tion, research, training, or demonstra-
tion of special skills; and

(3) A recognized or potential leader in
a field of specialized knowledge or
skill.

(d) Program disclosure. At the begin-
ning of the program, the sponsor shall
provide the international visitor with:

(1) Information on the length and lo-
cation(s) of his or her exchange visitor
program; and

(2) A summary of the significant
components of the program.

(e) Issuance of Form IAP–66. The Form
IAP–66 shall be issued only after the
international visitor has been selected
by the Agency.

(f) Location of the exchange. The inter-
national visitor shall participate in an
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exchange visitor program at locations
approved by the Agency.

(g) Duration of participation. The
international visitor shall be author-
ized to participate in the Exchange
Visitor Program for the length of time
necessary to complete the program,
which shall not exceed one year.

§ 514.29 Government visitors.

(a) Purpose. The government visitor
category is for the exclusive use of the
U.S. federal, state, or local government
agencies. Programs under § 514.29 are
for foreign nationals who are recog-
nized as influential or distinguished
persons, and are selected by U.S. fed-
eral, state, or local government agen-
cies to participate in observation
tours, discussions, consultation, profes-
sional meetings, conferences, work-
shops, and travel. These are people-to-
people programs designed to enable
government visitors to better under-
stand American culture and society,
and to contribute to enhanced Amer-
ican knowledge of foreign cultures. The
objective is to develop and strengthen
professional and personal ties between
key foreign nationals and Americans
and American institutions. The govern-
ment visitor programs are for such per-
sons as editors, business and profes-
sional persons, government officials,
and labor leaders.

(b) Designation. The Agency may, in
its sole discretion, designate as spon-
sors U.S. federal, state, and local gov-
ernment agencies which offer foreign
nationals the opportunity to partici-
pate in people-to-people programs
which promote the purpose as set forth
in (a) above.

(c) Selection. Sponsors shall ade-
quately screen and select prospective
government visitors to determine com-
pliance with § 514.10(a) and the visitor
eligibility requirements set forth
below.

(d) Visitor eligibility. An individual
participating in an exchange visitor
program as a government visitor shall
be:

(1) Selected by a U.S. federal, state,
and local government agency;

(2) Engaged in consultation, observa-
tion, training, or demonstration of spe-
cial skills; and

(3) An influential or distinguished
person.

(e) Program disclosure. Before the be-
ginning of the program, the sponsor
shall provide the government visitor
with:

(1) Information on the length and lo-
cation(s) of his or her exchange visitor
program;

(2) A summary of the significant
components of the program; and

(3) A written statement which clearly
states the stipend, if any, to be paid to
the government visitor.

(f) Issuance of Form IAP–66. The Form
IAP–66 shall be issued only after the
government visitor has been selected
by a U.S. federal, state, or local gov-
ernment agency and accepted by the
private and/or public organization(s)
with whom he or she will participate in
the exchange visitor program.

(g) Location of the exchange. The gov-
ernment visitor shall participate in an
exchange visitor program at the loca-
tions listed on his or her Form IAP–66.

(h) Duration of participation. The gov-
ernment visitor shall be authorized to
participate in the Exchange Visitor
Program for the length of time nec-
essary to complete the program, which
shall not exceed eighteen months.

§ 514.30 Camp counselors.
(a) Introduction. In order to promote

diverse opportunities for participation
in educational and cultural exchange
programs, the Agency designates ex-
change sponsors to facilitate the entry
of foreign nationals to serve as coun-
selors in U.S. summer camps. These
programs promote international under-
standing by improving American
knowledge of foreign cultures while en-
abling foreign participants to increase
their knowledge of American culture.
The foreign participants are best able
to carry out this objective by serving
as counselors per se, that is, having di-
rect responsibility for supervision of
groups of American youth and of ac-
tivities that bring them into inter-
action with their charges. While it is
recognized that some non-counseling
chores are an essential part of camp
life for all counselors, this program is
not intended to assist American camps
in bringing in foreign nationals to
serve as administrative personnel,
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cooks, or menial laborers, such as dish-
washers or janitors.

(b) Participant eligibility. Participa-
tion in camp counselor exchange pro-
grams is limited to foreign nationals
who:

(1) Are at least 18 years of age;
(2) Are bona fide youth workers, stu-

dents, teachers, or individuals with
specialized skills; and

(c) Participant selection. In addition to
satisfying the requirements in
§ 514.10(a), sponsors shall adequately
screen all international candidates for
camp counselor programs and at a min-
imum:

(1) Conduct an in-person interview;
and

(2) Secure references from a partici-
pant’s employer or teacher regarding
his or her suitability for participation
in a camp counselor exchange.

(d) Participant orientation. Sponsors
shall provide participants, prior to
their departure from the home coun-
try, detailed information regarding:

(1) Duties and responsibilities relat-
ing to their service as a camp coun-
selor;

(2) Contractual obligations relating
to their acceptance of a camp coun-
selor position; and

(3) Financial compensation for their
service as a camp counselor.

(e) Participant placements. Sponsors
shall place eligible participants at
camping facilities which are:

(1) Accredited;
(2) A member in good standing of the

American Camping Association;
(3) Officially affiliated with a nation-

ally recognized non-profit organiza-
tion; or

(4) Have been inspected, evaluated,
and approved by the sponsor.

(f) Participant compensation. Sponsors
shall ensure that international partici-
pants receive pay and benefits com-
mensurate with those offered to their
American counterparts.

(g) Participant supervision. Sponsors
shall provide all participants with a
phone number which allows 24 hour im-
mediate contact with the sponsor.

(h) Program administration. Sponsors
shall:

(1) Comply with all provisions set
forth in subpart A of this part;

(2) Not facilitate the entry of any
participant for a program of more than
four months duration; and

(3) Under no circumstance facilitate
the entry into the United States of a
participant for whom a camp place-
ment has not been pre-arranged.

(i) Placement report. In lieu of listing
the name and address of the camp facil-
ity at which the participant is placed
on Form IAP–66, sponsors shall submit
to the Agency, no later than July 1st of
each year, a report of all participant
placements. Such report shall reflect
the participant’s name, camp place-
ment, and the number of times the par-
ticipant has previously participated in
a camp counselor exchange.

(j) In order to ensure that as many
different individuals as possible are re-
cruited for participation in camp coun-
selor programs, sponsors shall limit
the number of participants who have
previously participated more than once
in any camp counselor exchange to not
more than ten percent of the total
number of participants that the spon-
sor placed in the immediately preced-
ing year.

[58 FR 15196, Mar. 19, 1993, as amended at 59
FR 16984, Apr. 11, 1994]

§ 514.31 Au pairs.

(a) Introduction. These regulations
govern Agency-designated exchange
visitor programs under which foreign
nationals are afforded the opportunity
to live with an American host family
and participate directly in the home
life of the host family while providing
limited child care services and attend-
ing a U.S. post-secondary educational
institution.

(b) Program designation. The Agency
may, in its sole discretion, designate
bona fide programs satisfying the ob-
jectives set forth in paragraph (a) of
this section. Such designation shall be
for a period of two years and may be
revoked by the Agency for good cause.

(c) Program eligibility. Sponsors des-
ignated by the Agency to conduct an
au pair exchange program shall;

(1) Limit the participation of foreign
nationals in such programs to not more
than one year;

(2) Limit the number of hours an au
pair participant is obligated to provide
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child care services to not more than 45
hours per week;

(3) Require that the au pair partici-
pant register and attend classes offered
by an accredited U.S. post-secondary
institution for not less than six semes-
ter hours of academic credit or its
equivalent;

(4) Require that all officers, employ-
ees, agents, and volunteers acting on
their behalf are adequately trained and
supervised;

(5) Require that the au pair partici-
pant is placed with a host family with-
in one hour’s driving time of the home
of the local organizational representa-
tive authorized to act on the sponsor’s
behalf in both routine and emergency
matters arising from the au pair’s par-
ticipation in their exchange program;

(6) Require that each local organiza-
tional representative maintain a
record of all personal monthly contacts
(or more frequently as required) with
each au pair and host family for which
he or she is responsible and issues or
problems discussed;

(7) Require that all local organiza-
tional representatives contact au pair
participants and host families twice
monthly for the first two months fol-
lowing a placement other than the ini-
tial placement for which the au pair
entered the United States.

(8) Require that local organizational
representatives not devoting their full
time and attention to their program
obligations are responsible for no more
than fifteen au pairs and host families;
and

(9) Require that each local organiza-
tional representative is provided ade-
quate support services by a regional or-
ganizational representative.

(d) Au pair selection. In addition to
satisfying the requirements of
§ 514.10(a), sponsors shall ensure that
all participants in a designated au pair
exchange program:

(1) Are between the ages of 18 and 26;
(2) Are a secondary school graduate,

or equivalent;
(3) Are proficient in spoken English;
(4) Are capable of fully participating

in the program as evidenced by the sat-
isfactory completion of a physical;

(5) Have been personally interviewed,
in English, by an organizational rep-
resentative who shall prepare a report

of the interview which shall be pro-
vided to the host family; and

(6) Have successfully passed a back-
ground investigation that includes ver-
ification of school, three, non-family
related personal and employment ref-
erences, a criminal background check
or its recognized equivalent and a per-
sonality profile. Such personality pro-
file will be based upon a psychometric
test designed to measure differences in
characteristics among applicants
against those characteristics consid-
ered most important to successfully
participate in the au pair program.

(e) Au pair placement. Sponsors shall
secure, prior to the au pair’s departure
from the home country, a host family
placement for each participant. Spon-
sors shall not:

(1) Place an au pair with a family un-
less the family has specifically agreed
that a parent or other responsible
adult will remain in the home for the
first three days following the au pair’s
arrival;

(2) Place an au pair with a family
having a child aged less than three
months unless a parent or other re-
sponsible adult is present in the home;

(3) Place an au pair with a host fam-
ily having children under the age of
two, unless the au pair has at least 200
hours of documented infant child care
experience;

(4) Place the au pair with a family
unless a written agreement between
the au pair and host family outlining
the au pair’s obligation to provide not
more than 45 hours of child care serv-
ices per week has been signed by both;
and

(5) Place the au pair with a family
who cannot provide the au pair with a
suitable private bedroom.

(f) Au pair orientation. In addition to
the orientation requirements set forth
herein at § 514.10 all sponsors shall pro-
vide au pairs, prior to their departure
from the home country, with the fol-
lowing information:

(1) A copy of all operating proce-
dures, rules, and regulations, grievance
procedures, and the Agency’s written
statement regarding the au pair pro-
gram which govern the au pair’s par-
ticipation in the exchange program;
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(2) Detailed profile of the family and
community in which the au pair will be
placed;

(3) A detailed profile of the edu-
cational institutions in the community
where the au pair will be placed, in-
cluding the financial cost of attend-
ance at these institutions;

(4) A detailed summary of travel ar-
rangements; and

(5) A complete and thorough pre-de-
parture package clearly describing
child care responsibilities and expecta-
tions and enumerating behavior that is
unacceptable.

(g) Au pair training. Sponsors shall
provide the au pair participant with
child development and child safety in-
struction, as follows:

(1) Prior to placement with the host
family, the au pair participant shall re-
ceive not less than eight hours of child
safety instruction no less than 4 of
which shall be infant-related; and

(2) Prior to placement with the
American host family, the au pair par-
ticipant shall receive not less than
twenty-four hours of child development
instruction of which no less than 4
shall be devoted to specific training for
children under the age of two.

(h) Host family selection. Sponsors
shall adequately screen all potential
host families and at a minimum shall;

(1) Require that the host parents are
U.S. citizens or legal permanent resi-
dents;

(2) Require that host parents are flu-
ent in spoken English;

(3) Require that all adult family
members resident in the home have
been personally interviewed by an or-
ganizational representative;

(4) Require that host parents have
successfully passed a background in-
vestigation including employment and
personal character references;

(5) Require that the host family has
adequate financial resources to under-
take all hosting obligations;

(6) Provide a written detailed sum-
mary of the exchange program and the
parameters of their and the au pair’s
duties, participation, and obligations;
and

(7) Provide the host family with the
prospective au pair participant’s com-
plete application, including all ref-
erences.

(i) Host family orientation. In addition
to the requirements set forth at § 514.10
sponsors shall:

(1) Inform all host families of the
philosophy, rules, and regulations gov-
erning the sponsor’s exchange program
and provide all families with a copy of
the Agency’s written statement regard-
ing the au pair program;

(2) Provide all selected host families
with a complete copy of Agency-pro-
mulgated Exchange Visitor Program
regulations including the published
supplemental information;

(3) Advise all selected host families
of their obligation to attend at least
one family day conference to be spon-
sored by the au pair organization dur-
ing the course of the placement year.
Host family attendance at such a gath-
ering is a condition of program partici-
pation and failure to attend will be
grounds for possible termination of
their continued or future program par-
ticipation; and

(4) Require that the organization’s
local counselor responsible for the au
pair placement contacts the host fam-
ily and au pair within forty eight hours
of the au pair’s arrival and meets, in
person, with the host family and au
pair within two weeks of the au pair’s
arrival at the host family home.

(j) Wages and hours. Sponsors shall
require that au pair participants:

(1) Are compensated at a weekly rate
based upon 45 hours per week and paid
in conformance with the requirements
of the Fair Labor Standards Act as in-
terpreted and implemented by the
United States Department of Labor;

(2) Do not provide more than 10 hours
of child care on any given day, nor
more than 45 hours of child care in any
one week;

(3) Receive a minimum of one and a
half days off per week in addition to
one complete weekend off each month;
and

(4) Receive two weeks of paid vaca-
tion.

(k) Educational component. Sponsors
shall require that during the period of
program participation, all au pair par-
ticipants are enrolled in an accredited
post-secondary institution for not less
than six hours of academic credit or its
equivalent. As a condition of program
participation, host family participants
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must agree to facilitate the enrollment
and attendance of the au pair and to
pay the cost of such academic course
work in an amount not to exceed $500.

(l) Monitoring. Sponsors shall fully
monitor all au pair exchanges, and at a
minimum shall:

(1) Require monthly personal contact
by the local counselor with each au
pair and host family for which the
counselor is responsible. Counselors
shall maintain a record of this contact;

(2) Require quarterly contact by the
regional counselor with each au pair
and host family for which the coun-
selor is responsible. Counselors shall
maintain a record of this contact;

(3) Require that all local and regional
counselors are appraised of their obli-
gation to report unusual or serious sit-
uations or incidents involving either
the au pair or host family; and

(4) Promptly report to the Agency
any incidents involving or alleging a
crime of moral turpitude or violence.

(m) Reporting requirements. Along
with the annual report required by reg-
ulations set forth at § 514.17, sponsors
shall file with the Agency the following
information:

(1) A summation of the results of an
annual survey of all host family and au
pair participants regarding satisfaction
with the program, its strengths and
weaknesses;

(2) A summation of all complaints re-
garding host family or au pair partici-
pation in the program, specifying the
nature of the complaint, its resolution,
and whether any unresolved com-
plaints are outstanding;

(3) A summation of all situations
which resulted in the placement of an
au pair participant with more than one
host family;

(4) A report by a certified public ac-
countant attesting to the sponsor’s
compliance with the procedures and re-
porting requirements set forth in this
subpart;

(5) A report detailing the name of the
au pair, his or her host family place-
ment, location, and the names of the
local and regional organizational rep-
resentatives; and

(6) A complete set of all promotional
materials, brochures, or pamphlets dis-
tributed to either host family or au
pair participants.

(n) Sanctions. In addition to the sanc-
tions provisions set forth at § 514.50, the
Agency may undertake immediate pro-
gram revocation procedures upon docu-
mented evidence that a sponsor has
failed to:

(1) Comply with the au pair place-
ment requirements set forth in para-
graph (e) of this section;

(2) Satisfy the selection requirements
for each individual au pair as set forth
in paragraph (d) of this section; and

(3) Enforce and monitor host family’s
compliance with the stipend and hours
requirements set forth in paragraph (j)
of this section.

[60 FR 8552, Feb. 15, 1995, as amended at 62
FR 34633, June 27, 1997]

Subpart C—Status of Exchange
Visitors

§ 514.40 Termination of program par-
ticipation.

(a) A sponsor shall terminate an ex-
change visitor’s participation in its
program when the exchange visitor:

(1) Fails to pursue the activities for
which he or she was admitted to the
United States;

(2) Is unable to continue, unless oth-
erwise exempted pursuant to these reg-
ulations;

(3) Violates the Exchange Visitor
Program regulations and/or the spon-
sor’s rules governing the program, if,
in the sponsor’s opinion, termination is
warranted;

(4) Willfully fails to maintain the in-
surance coverage required under § 514.14
of these regulations; or

(b) An exchange visitor’s participa-
tion in the Exchange Visitor Program
is subject to termination when he or
she engages in unauthorized employ-
ment. Upon establishing such viola-
tion, the Agency shall terminate the
exchange visitor’s participation in the
Exchange Visitor Program.

§ 514.41 Change of category.

(a) The Agency may, in its discre-
tion, permit an exchange visitor to
change his or her category of exchange
participation. Any change in category
must be clearly consistent with and
closely related to the participant’s
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original exchange objective and nec-
essary due to unusual or exceptional
circumstances.

(b) A request for change of category
along with supporting justification
must be submitted to the Agency by
the participant’s sponsor. Upon Agency
approval the sponsor shall issue to the
exchange visitor a duly executed Form
IAP–66 reflecting such change of cat-
egory and provide a notification copy
of such form to the Agency.

(c) Requests for change of category
from research scholar to student will
be evaluated recognizing the fact that,
in some cases, research skills can be
substantially enhanced by doctoral
study.

(d) An exchange visitor who applies
for a change of category pursuant to
these regulations is considered to be
maintaining lawful status during the
pendency of the application.

(e) An exchange visitor who applies
for a change of category and who sub-
sequently receives notice from the
Agency that the request has been de-
nied is considered to be maintaining
lawful status for an additional period
of thirty days from the day of such no-
tice, during which time the exchange
visitor is expected to depart the coun-
try, or for a period of thirty days from
expiration of the exchange visitors’
Form IAP–66, whichever is later.

§ 514.42 Transfer of program.

(a) Program sponsors may, pursuant
to the provisions set forth in this sec-
tion, permit an exchange visitor to
transfer from one designated program
to another designated program.

(b) The responsible officer of the pro-
gram to which the exchange visitor is
transferring:

(1) Shall verify the exchange visitor’s
visa status and program eligibility;

(2) Execute the Form IAP–66; and
(3) Secure the written release of the

current sponsor.
(c) Upon return of the completed

Form IAP–66, the responsible officer of
the program to which the exchange vis-
itor has transferred shall provide:

(1) The exchange visitor his or her
copy of the Form IAP–66; and

(2) A notification copy of such form
to the Agency.

§ 514.43 Extension of Program.

(a) Responsible officers may extend
an exchange visitor’s participation in
the Exchange Visitor Program up to
the limit of the permissible period of
participation authorized for his or her
specific program category.

(b) A responsible officer extending
the program of an exchange visitor
shall issue to the exchange visitor a
duly executed Form IAP–66 reflecting
such extension and provide a notifica-
tion copy of such form to the Agency.

(c) The responsible officer seeking a
program extension on behalf of an ex-
change visitor in excess of that author-
ized for his or her specific category of
participation shall:

(1) Adequately document the reasons
which justify such extension; and

(2) Secure the prior written approval
of the Agency for such extension.

(d) In addition to individual requests,
the Agency shall entertain requests for
groups of similarly situated exchange
visitors.

§ 514.44 Two-year home-country phys-
ical presence requirement.

(a) Statutory basis for rule. Section
212(e) of the Immigration and National-
ity Act, as amended, provides in sub-
stance as follows:

(1) No person admitted under Section
101(a) (15)(J) or acquiring such status
after admission:

(i) Whose participation in the pro-
gram for which he came to the United
States was financed in whole or in
part, directly or indirectly, by an agen-
cy of the United States Government or
by the government of the country of
his nationality or of his last legal per-
manent residence;

(ii) Who at the time of admission or
acquisition of status under 101(a)(15)(J)
was a national or resident of a country
which the Director of the United
States Information Agency, pursuant
to regulations prescribed by him, had
designated as clearly requiring the
services of persons engaged in the field
of specialized knowledge or skill in
which the alien was engaged [See ‘‘Ex-
change Visitor Skills List’’, 49 FR
24194, et seq. (June 12, 1984) as amend-
ed]; or
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(iii) Who came to the United States
or acquired such status in order to re-
ceive graduate medical education or
training, shall be eligible to apply for
an immigrant visa, or for permanent
residence, or for a nonimmigrant visa
under section 101(a)(15)(H) or section
101(a)(15)(L) until is established that
such person has resided and been phys-
ically present in the country of his na-
tionality or his last legal permanent
residence for an aggregate of at least
two years following departure from the
United States.

(2) Upon the favorable recommenda-
tion of the Director of the United
States Information Agency, pursuant
to the request of an interested United
States Government agency (or in the
case of an alien who is a graduate of a
medical school pursuing a program in
graduate medical education or train-
ing, pursuant to the request of a State
Department of Public Health, or its
equivalent), or of the Commissioner of
Immigration and Naturalization after
the latter has determined that depar-
ture from the United States would im-
pose exceptional hardship upon the
alien’s spouse or child (if such spouse
or child is a citizen of the United
States or a legal permanent alien), or
that the alien cannot return to the
country of his nationality or last legal
permanent residence because he would
be subject to persecution on account of
race, religion, or political opinion, the
Attorney General may waive the re-
quirement of such two-year foreign res-
idence abroad in the case of any alien
whose admission to the United States
is found by the Attorney General to be
in the public interest except that in
the case of a waiver requested by a
State Department of Public Health, or
its equivalent, the waiver shall be sub-
ject to the requirements of section
214(k) of the Immigration and Nation-
ality Act (8 U.S.C. 1184).

(3) Except in the case of an alien who
is a graduate of a medical school pursu-
ing a program in graduate medical edu-
cation or training, the Attorney Gen-
eral, upon the favorable recommenda-
tion of the Director of the United
States Information Agency, may also
waive such two-year foreign residency
requirement in any case in which the
foreign country of the alien’s national-

ity or last legal permanent residence
has furnished the Director of the
United States Information Agency a
statement in writing that it has no ob-
jection to such waiver in the case of
such alien. Notwithstanding the fore-
going, an alien who is a graduate of a
medical school pursuing a program in
medical education or training may ob-
tain a waiver of such two-year foreign
residence requirements if said alien
meets the requirements of section
214(k) of the Immigration and Nation-
ality Act (8 U.S.C. 1184) and paragraphs
(a) (2) and (e) of this section.

(b) Request for waiver on the basis of
exceptional hardship or probable persecu-
tion on account of race, religion, or politi-
cal opinion. (1) An exchange visitor who
seeks a waiver of the two-year home-
country physical presence requirement
on the grounds that such requirement
would impose exceptional hardship
upon the exchange visitor’s spouse or
child (if such spouse or child is a citi-
zen of the United States or a legal per-
manent resident alien), or on the
grounds that such requirement would
subject the exchange visitor to perse-
cution on account of race, religion, or
political opinion, shall submit the ap-
plication for waiver (INS Form I–612)
to the District Office of the Immigra-
tion and Naturalization Service having
administrative jurisdiction over the
exchange visitor’s place of temporary
residence in the United States, or, if
the exchange visitor has already de-
parted the United States, to the dis-
trict Office having administrative ju-
risdiction over the exchange visitor’s
last legal place of residence in the
United States.

(2)(i) If the Commissioner of the Im-
migration and Naturalization Service
(‘‘Commissioner’’) determines that
compliance with the two-year home-
country physical presence requirement
would impose exceptional hardship
upon the spouse or child of the ex-
change visitor, or would subject the ex-
change visitor to persecution on ac-
count of race, religion, or political
opinion, the Commissioner shall trans-
mit a copy of his determination to-
gether with a summary of the details

VerDate 04<MAY>98 11:02 May 07, 1998 Jkt 179076 PO 00000 Frm 00201 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\179076.TXT 179076-3



206

22 CFR Ch. V (4–1–98 Edition)))§ 514.44

of the expected hardship or persecu-
tion, to the Waiver Review Branch, of-
fice of Exchange Visitor Program Serv-
ices, in the Agency’s Office of General
Counsel.

(ii) With respect to those cases in
which the Commissioner has deter-
mined that compliance with the two-
year home-country physical presence
requirement would impose exceptional
hardship upon the spouse or child of
the exchange visitor, the Waiver Re-
view Branch shall review the program,
policy, and foreign relations aspects of
the case, make a recommendation, and
forward it to the Commissioner. If it
deems it appropriate, the Agency may
request the views of each of the ex-
change visitors’ sponsors concerning
the waiver application. Except as set
forth in § 514.44(f)(4), infra, the rec-
ommendation of the Waiver Review
Branch shall constitute the rec-
ommendation of the Agency.

(iii) With respect to those cases in
which the Commissioner has deter-
mined that compliance with the two-
year home-country physical presence
requirement would subject the ex-
change visitor to persecution on ac-
count of race, religion, or political
opinion, the Waiver Review Branch
shall review the program, policy, and
foreign relations aspects of the case,
and after consulting thereon with the
Bureau of Human Rights and Humani-
tarian Affairs of the United States De-
partment of State, make a rec-
ommendation, and forward such rec-
ommendation to the Commissioner.
Except as set forth in § 514.44(f)(4),
infra, the recommendation of the Waiv-
er Review Branch shall constitute the
recommendation of the Agency and
such recommendation shall be for-
warded to the Commissioner.

(c) Requests for waiver made by an in-
terested United States Government Agen-
cy. (1) A United States Government
agency may request a waiver of the
two-year home-country physical pres-
ence requirement on behalf of an ex-
change visitor if such exchange visitor
is actively and substantially involved
in a program or activity sponsored by
or of interest to such agency.

(2) A United States Government
agency requesting a waiver shall sub-
mit its request in writing and fully ex-

plain why the grant of such waiver re-
quest would be in the public interest
and the detrimental effect that would
result to the program or activity of in-
terest to the requesting agency if the
exchange visitor is unable to continue
his or her involvement with the pro-
gram or activity.

(3) A request by a United States Gov-
ernment agency shall be signed by the
head of the agency, or his or her des-
ignee, and shall include copies of all
IAP–66 forms issued to the exchange
visitor, his or her current address, and
his or her country of nationality or
last legal permanent residence.

(4) A request by a United States Gov-
ernment agency, excepting the Depart-
ment of Veterans Affairs, on behalf of
an exchange visitor who is a foreign
medical graduate who entered the
United States to pursue graduate medi-
cal education or training, and who is
willing to provide primary medical
care in a designated primary care
Health Professional Shortage Area, or
a Medically Underserved Area, or psy-
chiatric care in a Mental Health Pro-
fessional Shortage Area, shall, in addi-
tion to the requirements set forth in
§ 514.44(c) (2) and (3), include:

(i) A copy of the employment con-
tract between the foreign medical
graduate and the health care facility at
which he or she will be employed. Such
contract shall specify a term of em-
ployment of not less than three years
and that the foreign medical graduate
is to be employed by the facility for
the purpose of providing not less than
40 hours per week of primary medical
care, i.e. general or family practice,
general internal medicine, pediatrics,
or obstetrics and gynecology, in a des-
ignated primary care Health Profes-
sional Shortage Area or designated
Medically Underserved Area (‘‘MUA’’)
or psychiatric care in a designated
Mental Health Professional Shortage
Area. Further, such employment con-
tract shall not include a non-compete
clause enforceable against the foreign
medical graduate.

(ii) A statement, signed and dated by
the head of the health care facility at
which the foreign medical graduate
will be employed, that the facility is
located in an area designated by the
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Secretary of Health and Human Serv-
ices as a Medically Underserved Area
or Primary Medical Care Health Pro-
fessional Shortage Area or Mental
Health Professional Shortage Area and
provides medical care to both Medicaid
or Medicare eligible patients and indi-
gent uninsured patients. The state-
ment shall also list the primary care
Health Professional Shortage Area,
Mental Health Professional Shortage
Area, or Medically Underserved Area/
Population identifier number of the
designation (assigned by the Secretary
of Health and Human Services), and
shall include the FIPS county code and
census tract or block numbering area
number (assigned by the Bureau of the
Census) or the 9-digit zipcode of the
area where the facility is located.

(iii) A statement, signed and dated by
the foreign medical graduate exchange
visitor that shall read as follows:

I, llllllllll (name of exchange
visitor) hereby declare and certify, under
penalty of the provisions of 18 U.S.C. 1101,
that I do not now have pending nor am I sub-
mitting during the pendency of this request,
another request to any United States Gov-
ernment department or agency or any State
Department of Public Health, or equivalent,
other than llllllllll (insert name
of United States Government Agency re-
questing waiver) to act on my behalf in any
matter relating to a waiver of my two-year
home-country physical presence require-
ment.

(iv) Evidence that unsuccessful ef-
forts have been made to recruit an
American physician for the position to
be filled.

(5) Except as set forth in § 514.44(f)(4),
infra, the recommendation of the Waiv-
er Review Branch shall constitute the
recommendation of the Agency and
such recommendation shall be for-
warded to the Commissioner.

(d) Requests for waiver made on the
basis of a statement from the exchange
visitor’s home-country that it has no ob-
jection to the waiver. (1) Applications for
waiver of the two-year home-country
physical presence requirement may be
supported by a statement of no objec-
tion by the exchange visitor’s country
of nationality or last legal permanent
residence. The statement of no objec-
tion shall be directed to the Director
through diplomatic channels; i.e., from
the country’s Foreign Office to the

Agency through the U.S. Mission in the
foreign country concerned, or through
the foreign country’s head of mission
or duly appointed designee in the
United States to the Director in the
form of a diplomatic note. This note
shall include applicant’s full name,
date and place of birth, and present ad-
dress. Upon receipt of the no objection
statement, the Waiver Review Branch
shall instruct the applicant to com-
plete a data sheet and to provide all
Forms IAP–66 and the data sheet to the
Waiver Review Branch. If deemed ap-
propriate, the Agency may request the
views of each of the exchange visitor’s
sponsors concerning the waiver appli-
cation.

(2) The Waiver Review Branch shall
review the program, policy, and foreign
relations aspects of the case and for-
ward its recommendation to the Com-
missioner. Except as set forth in
§ 514.44(f)(4), infra, the recommendation
of the Waiver Review Branch shall con-
stitute the recommendation of the
Agency.

(3) An exchange visitor who is a grad-
uate of a foreign medical school and
who is pursuing a program in graduate
medical education or training in the
United States is prohibited under sec-
tion 212(e) of the Immigration and Na-
tionality Act from applying for a waiv-
er solely on the basis of no objection
from his or her country of nationality
or last legal permanent residence. How-
ever, an alien who is a graduate of a
medical school pursuing a program in
medical education or training may ob-
tain a waiver of such two-year foreign
residence requirements if said alien
meets the requirements of section
214(k) of the Immigration and Nation-
ality Act (8 U.S.C. 1184) and paragraphs
(a) (2) and (e) of this section.

(e) Requests for waiver from a State De-
partment of Public Health, or its equiva-
lent, on the basis of Public Law 103–416.
(1) Pursuant to Public Law 103–416, in
the case of an alien who is a graduate
of a medical school pursuing a program
in graduate medical education or train-
ing, a request for a waiver of the two-
year home-country physical presence
requirement may be made by a State
Department of Public Health, or its
equivalent. Such waiver shall be sub-
ject to the requirements of section
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214(k) of the Immigration and Nation-
ality Act (8 U.S.C. 1184(k)) and this
§ 514.44.

(2) With respect to such waiver under
Public Law 103–416, if such alien is con-
tractually obligated to return to his or
her home country upon completion of
the graduate medical education or
training, the Director of the United
States Information Agency is to be fur-
nished with a statement in writing
that the country to which such alien is
required to return has no objection to
such waiver. The no objection state-
ment shall be furnished to the Director
in the manner and form set forth in
paragraph (d) of this section and, addi-
tionally, shall bear a notation that it
is being furnished pursuant to Public
Law 103–416.

(3) The State Department of Public
Health, or equivalent agency, shall in-
clude in the waiver application the fol-
lowing:

(i) A completed ‘‘Data Sheet.’’ Copies
of blank data sheets may be obtained
from the Agency’s Exchange Visitor
Program office.

(ii) A letter from the Director of the
designated State Department of Public
Health, or its equivalent, which identi-
fies the foreign medical graduate by
name, country of nationality or last
residence, and date of birth, and states
that it is in the public interest that a
waiver of the two-year home residence
requirement be granted;

(iii) An employment contract be-
tween the foreign medical graduate and
the health care facility named in the
waiver application, to include the
name and address of the health care fa-
cility, and the specific geographical
area or areas in which the foreign med-
ical graduate will practice medicine.
The employment contract shall include
a statement by the foreign medical
graduate that he or she agrees to meet
the requirements set forth in section
214(k) of the Immigration and Nation-
ality Act. The term of the employment
contract shall be at least three years
and the geographical areas of employ-
ment shall only be in areas, within the
respective state, designated by the Sec-
retary of Health and Human Services
as having a shortage of health care pro-
fessionals;

(iv) Evidence establishing that the
geographic area or areas in the state in
which the foreign medical graduate
will practice medicine are areas which
have been designated by the Secretary
of Health and Human Services as hav-
ing a shortage of health care profes-
sionals. For purposes of this paragraph,
the geographic area or areas must be
designated by the Department of
Health and Human Services as a Health
Professional Shortage Area (‘‘HPSA’’)
or as a Medically Underserved Area/
Medically Underserved Population
(‘‘MUA/MUP’’).

(v) Copies of all forms IAP–66 issued
to the foreign medical graduate seek-
ing the waiver;

(vi) A copy of the foreign medical
graduate’s curriculum vitae;

(vii) If the foreign medical graduate
is otherwise contractually required to
return to his or her home country at
the conclusion of the graduate medical
education or training, a copy of the
statement of no objection from the for-
eign medical graduate’s country of na-
tionality or last residence; and,

(viii) Because of the numerical limi-
tations on the approval of waivers
under Public Law 103–416, i.e., no more
than twenty waivers for each State
each fiscal year, each application from
a State Department of Public Health,
or its equivalent, shall be numbered se-
quentially, beginning on October 1 of
each year.

(4) The Agency’s Waiver Review
Branch shall review the program, pol-
icy, and foreign relations aspects of the
case and forward its recommendation
to the Commissioner. Except as set
forth in § 514.44(g)(4)(i), the rec-
ommendation of the Waiver Review
Branch shall constitute the rec-
ommendation of the Agency.

(f) Changed circumstances. An appli-
cant for a waiver on the grounds of ex-
treme hardship or probable persecution
on account of race, religion, or politi-
cal opinion, has a continuing obliga-
tion to inform the Immigration and
Naturalization Service of changed cir-
cumstances material to his or her
pending application.

(g) The Exchange Visitor Waiver Re-
view Board.—(1) The Exchange Visitor
Waiver Review Board (‘‘Board’’) shall
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consist of the following Agency offi-
cers:

(i) The Associate Director of the Bu-
reau of Educational and Cultural Af-
fairs, or his or her designee;

(ii) The Director of the geographic
area office responsible for the geo-
graphical area of the waiver applicant,
or his or her designee;

(iii) The Director of the office of Con-
gressional and Intergovernmental Af-
fairs, or his or her designee;

(iv) The Director of the Office of Aca-
demic Exchange, or his or her designee;
and

(v) The Director of the Office of Re-
search, or his or her designee.

(2) A person who has had substantial
prior involvement in a particular case
referred to the Board may not be ap-
pointed to, or serve on, the Board for
that particular case unless the General
Counsel determines that the individ-
ual’s inclusion on the Board is other-
wise necessary or practicably unavoid-
able.

(3) The Associate Director of the Bu-
reau of Educational and Cultural Af-
fairs, or his or her designee, shall serve
as Board Chairman. No designee under
paragraph (g)(3) shall serve for more
than 2 years.

(4) Cases will be referred to the Board
at the discretion of the Branch Chief,
Waiver Review Branch, of the Agency’s
office of Exchange Visitor Program
Services. The Waiver Review Branch
shall prepare a summary of the par-
ticular case referred and forward it
along with copy of the relevant file to
the Board Chairman. The Chief, Waiver
Review Branch, or his or her designee,
may, at the Chairman’s discretion, ap-
pear and present facts related to the
case but shall not participate in Board
deliberations.

(5) The Chairman of the Board shall
be responsible for convening the Board
and distributing all necessary informa-
tion to its members. Upon being con-
vened, the Board shall review the case
file and weight the request against the
program, policy, and foreign relations
aspects of the case.

(6) The General Counsel shall ap-
point, on a case-by-case basis, from
among the attorneys in the Office of
the General Counsel, one attorney to
serve as legal advisor to the Board.

(7) At the conclusion of its review of
the case, the Board shall make a writ-
ten recommendation either to grant or
to deny the waiver application. The
written recommendation of a majority
of the Board shall constitute the rec-
ommendation of the Board. Such rec-
ommendation shall be promptly trans-
mitted by the Chairman to the Branch
Chief, Waiver Review Branch.

(8) The recommendation of the Board
in any case reviewed by it shall con-
stitute the recommendation of the
Agency and such recommendation shall
be forwarded to the Commissioner by
the Branch Chief, Waiver Review
Branch.

[58 FR 15196, Mar. 19, 1993; 58 FR 18305, Apr.
8, 1993; 58 FR 48448, Sept. 16, 1993; 60 FR 16787,
16788, April 3, 1995; 60 FR 53125, Oct. 12, 1995;
62 FR 19222, Apr. 21, 1997; 62 FR 28803, May 28,
1997]

Subpart D—Sanctions
§ 514.50 Sanctions.

(a) Reason for sanctions. The Agency
may, upon a determination by the of-
fice of Exchange Visitor Program Serv-
ices (‘‘EVPS’’), impose sanctions
against a sponsor which has:

(1) Willfully or negligently violated
one or more provisions of this part;

(2) Evidenced a pattern of willful or
negligent failure to comply with one or
more provisions of this part;

(3) Committed an act of omission or
commission which has or could have
the effect of endangering the health,
safety, or welfare of an exchange visi-
tor; or

(4) Committed an act or acts which
may have the effect of bringing the
Agency or the Exchange Visitor Pro-
gram into notoriety or disrepute.

(b) Lesser sanctions. (1) In order to en-
sure full compliance with the regula-
tions in this part, the Agency, in its
discretion and depending on the nature
and seriousness of the violation, may
impose any or all of the following sanc-
tions (‘‘lesser sanctions’’) on a sponsor
for any of the reasons set forth in
§ 514.50(a):

(i) A written reprimand to the spon-
sor, with a warning that repeated or
persistent violations of the regulations
in this Part may result in suspension
or revocation of the sponsor’s exchange
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visitor program designation, or other
sanctions as set forth herein;

(ii) A declaration placing the ex-
change visitor sponsor on probation,
for a period of time determined by the
Agency in its discretion, signifying a
pattern of serious willful or negligent
violation of regulations such that fur-
ther violations could lead to suspen-
sion or revocation;

(iii) A corrective action plan de-
signed to cure the sponsor’s violations;
or

(iv) A limitation or reduction in the
authorized number of exchange visitors
in the sponsor’s program or in the geo-
graphic area of the sponsor’s recruit-
ment or activity.

(2) Within ten days of service of the
written notice to the sponsor imposing
any of the sanctions set forth in this
paragraph, the sponsor may submit to
EVPS any statement or information,
including, if appropriate, any documen-
tary evidence or affidavits in opposi-
tion to or mitigation of the sanction,
and may request a conference. Upon its
review and consideration of such sub-
mission, the Agency may,in its discre-
tion, modify, withdraw, or confirm
such sanction. All materials submitted
by the sponsor shall become a part of
the sponsor’s file with EVPS. The deci-
sion of EVPS is not appealable with re-
gard to lesser sanctions in paragraphs
(b)(1)(i) to (iv), if:

(i) The proposed limitation in the
size of the sponsor’s program is equiva-
lent to 10 percent or less of the number
of authorized visitors in the sponsor’s
program during the previous calendar
year; or

(ii) The proposed limitation in the
size of the sponsor’s program will not
cause a significant financial burden for
the sponsor.

(c) Suspension or significant program
limitation. (1) Upon a finding that a sus-
pension, or a reduction in the sponsor’s
program equivalent to a number great-
er than 10 percent of the number of au-
thorized visitors, is warranted for any
of the reasons set forth at § 514.50(a),
EVPS shall give written notice to the
sponsor of the Agency’s intent to im-
pose the sanction, specifying therein
the reasons for such sanction and the
effective date thereof, which shall not

be sooner than 30 days after the date of
the letter of notification.

(2) Prior to the proposed effective
date of such sanction, the sponsor may
submit a protest to EVPS, setting
forth therein any reasons why suspen-
sion should not be imposed, and pre-
senting any documentary evidence in
support thereof, and demonstrating
that the sponsor is in compliance with
all lawful requirements. All materials
submitted by the sponsor shall become
a part of the sponsor’s file with EVPS.

(3) EVPS shall review and consider
the sponsor’s submission and, within
seven (7) days of receipt thereof, notify
the sponsor in writing of its decision
on whether the sanction is to be af-
fected. In the event that the decision is
to impose the sanction, such notice
shall inform the sponsor of its right to
appeal the sanction and of its right to
a formal hearing thereon.

(4) The sponsor may within ten (10)
days after receipt of the aforesaid no-
tice effecting the sanction, appeal the
sanction to the Exchange Visitor Pro-
gram Designation, Suspension and Rev-
ocation Board (‘‘Board’’) by filing a no-
tice of appeal with the Agency’s Gen-
eral Counsel, room 700, 301 4th Street,
SW., Washington, DC 20547. The filing
of the notice of appeal shall serve to
stay the effective date of the sanction
pending appeal.

(5) Upon receipt of the notice of ap-
peal, the General Counsel or his or her
designee, shall, within ten (10) days,
convene the Board. Thereafter, pro-
ceedings before the Board shall follow
the regulations set forth in § 514.50(i),
infra.

(d) Summary suspension. (1) EVPS
may, upon a finding that a sponsor has
willfully or negligently committed a
serious act of omission or commission
which has or could have the effect of
endangering the health, safety, or wel-
fare of an exchange visitor, and upon
written notice to the sponsor specify-
ing the reason therefor and the effec-
tive date thereof, notify the sponsor of
the Agency’s intent to suspend the des-
ignation of the sponsor’s program for a
period not to exceed sixty (60) days.

(2) No later than three (3) days after
receipt of such notification, the spon-
sor may submit a rebuttal to the
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EVPS, setting forth therein any rea-
sons why a suspension should not be
imposed.

(3) The sponsor may present any
statement or information in such pro-
test, including, if appropriate, any doc-
umentary evidence or affidavits in op-
position to or mitigation of the sanc-
tion, and demonstrating that the spon-
sor is in compliance with all lawful re-
quirements. All materials submitted by
the sponsor shall become a part of the
sponsor’s file with EVPS. Within three
(3) days of receipt of such submissions,
EVPS shall notify the sponsor in writ-
ing of its decision whether to effect the
suspension. In the event the decision is
to effect the suspension, such notice
shall advise the sponsor of its right to
appeal the suspension and of its right
to a formal hearing thereon.

(4) The sponsor may, within ten (10)
days after receipt of the aforesaid no-
tice continuing the suspension, appeal
the suspension to the Board by filing a
notice of appeal with the Agency’s
General Counsel, room 700, 301 4th
Street, SW., Washington, DC 20547. The
filing of the notice of appeal of a sum-
mary suspension shall not serve to stay
the suspension pending appeal.

(5) Upon receipt of the notice of ap-
peal, the General Counsel or his or her
designee shall, within ten (10) days,
convene the Board. Thereafter, pro-
ceedings before the Board shall follow
the regulations set forth in § 514.50(i),
infra.

(e) Revocation. (1) EVPS may, for any
reason set forth at § 514.50(a), give the
sponsor not less than thirty (30) days
notice in writing of its intent to revoke
the sponsor’s exchange visitor program
designation, specifying therein the
grounds for such revocation and the ef-
fective date of the revocation. Revoca-
tion need not be preceded by the impo-
sition of a summary suspension, a sus-
pension, or any lesser sanctions.

(2) Within ten (10) days of receipt of
the aforesaid notice of intent to re-
voke, the sponsor shall have an oppor-
tunity to show cause as to why such
revocation should not be imposed, and
may submit to EVPS any statement of
information, including, if appropriate,
any documentary evidence or affidavits
in opposition to or mitigation of the
violations charged, and demonstrating

that the sponsor is in compliance with
all lawful requirements. All materials
submitted by the sponsor shall become
a part of the sponsor’s file with EVPS.

(3) EVPS shall review and consider
the sponsor’s submission and, there-
after, notify the sponsor in writing of
its decision on whether the revocation
is to be effected. In the event that the
decision on whether the revocation is
to effect the revocation, such notice
shall advise the sponsor of its right to
appeal the revocation and of its right
to a formal hearing thereon.

(4) The sponsor may, within twenty
(20) days after receipt of the aforesaid
notice effecting the revocation, appeal
the revocation to the Board by filing a
notice of appeal with the Agency’s
General Counsel, room 700, 301 4th
Street, SW., Washington, DC 20547. The
filing of the notice of appeal shall serve
to stay the effective date of the revoca-
tion pending appeal.

(5) Upon receipt of the notice of ap-
peal the General Counsel or his or her
designee shall, within ten (10) days,
convene the Board. Thereafter, pro-
ceedings before the Board shall follow
the regulations set forth in § 514.50(i),
infra.

(f) Responsible officers. (1) The Agency
may direct a sponsor to summarily sus-
pend, suspend or revoke the appoint-
ment of a responsible officer or alter-
nate responsible officer for any of the
reasons set forth in paragraph ‘‘(a)’’
above.

(2) In the event that such action is
directed, the sponsor shall be entitled
to all of the rights of review or appeal
that are accorded to a sponsor under
paragraphs ‘‘(b)’’, ‘‘(c)’’, ‘‘(d)’’, and
‘‘(e)’’ of this section.

(g) Denial of application for redesigna-
tion. (1) EVPS shall give an applicant
for redesignation not less than thirty
(30) days notice in writing of its inten-
tions to deny the application for ex-
change visitor program redesignation,
specifying therein the grounds for such
denial.

(2) Within ten (10) days of receipt of
the aforesaid notice of intent to deny
the application, the applicant shall
have an opportunity to demonstrate
why the application should be ap-
proved, and may submit to EVPS any
statement or information including, if
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appropriate, any documentary evidence
or affidavits in support of its applica-
tion.

(3) EVPS shall review and consider
the applicant’s submission and there-
after notify the applicant in writing of
its decision on whether the application
for redesignation will be approved. In
the event that the decision is to deny
the applicant, such notice shall advise
the applicant of its right to appeal the
denial and of its right to a formal hear-
ing thereon.

(4) The applicant may, within twenty
(20) days after receipt of the aforesaid
notice of denial, appeal the denial to
the Board by filing a notice of appeal
with the Agency’s General Counsel,
room 700, 301 4th Street, SW., Washing-
ton, DC 20547.

(5) Upon receipt of the notice of ap-
peal the General Counsel or his or her
designee shall, within ten (10) days,
convene the Board. Thereafter, pro-
ceedings before the Board shall follow
the regulations set forth in § 514.50(i),
infra.

(h) The Exchange Visitor Program Des-
ignation, Suspension, and Revocation
Board. (1) The Exchange Visitor Pro-
gram Designation, Suspension, and
Revocation Board (‘‘Board’’) shall con-
sist of:

(i) The Deputy Associate Director of
the Bureau of Educational and Cultural
Affairs, or his or her designee, who
shall serve as presiding officer of the
Board;

(ii) The Deputy Director of the rel-
evant geographic area office, or his or
her designee; and

(iii) A member of the public ap-
pointed by the Deputy Associate Direc-
tor of the Bureau of Educational and
Cultural Affairs. A different public
member shall be appointed for each
sanction case brought before the
Board.

(2) The General Counsel of the Agen-
cy shall appoint an attorney in the Of-
fice of the General Counsel to pros-
ecute the case before the Board on be-
half of the Agency. Such attorney shall
not take part in the deliberations of
the Board.

(3) The General Counsel of the Agen-
cy shall also appoint an attorney in the
Office of the General Counsel to serve
as a legal advisor to the Board. Such

attorney shall not have had any sub-
stantial prior involvement with the
particular case pending before the
Board.

(i) General powers of the board. At any
hearing before the Board pursuant to
this Part, the Board may:

(1) Administer oaths and affirma-
tions;

(2) Rule on offers of proof and receive
any oral or documentary evidence;

(3) Require the parties to submit lists
of proposed witnesses and exhibits, and
otherwise regulate the course of the
hearing;

(4) Hold conferences for the settle-
ment or simplification of the issues by
consent of the parties;

(5) Dispose of motions, procedural re-
quests, or similar matters; and

(6) Make decisions, which shall in-
clude findings of fact and conclusions
of law on all the material issues of
fact, law or discretion presented on the
record, and the appropriate sanction or
denial thereof.

(j) Proceedings before the board. The
following procedures shall govern all
designation, suspension, summary sus-
pension, and revocation proceedings be-
fore the Board:

(1) Upon being convened, the Board
shall schedule a hearing, within ten
(10) days, at which hearing the parties
may appear on their own behalf or by
counsel, present oral or written evi-
dence, and cross-examine witnesses. A
substantially verbatim record of the
hearing shall be made and shall become
a part of the record of the proceeding;

(2) At the conclusion of the hearing,
the Board shall promptly review the
evidence and issue a written decision
within ten (10) days, signed by a major-
ity of the members, stating the basis
for its decision. The decision of the ma-
jority shall be the decision of the
Board. If a Board member disagrees
with the majority, the member may
write a dissenting opinion;

(3) If the Board decides to affirm the
suspension, summary suspension, rev-
ocation, or denial of redesignation, a
copy of its decision shall be delivered
to EVPS, the sponsor, the Immigration
and Naturalization Service, and the
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Bureau of Consular Affairs of the De-
partment of State. EVPS, at its discre-
tion, may distribute the Board’s deci-
sion as it deems appropriate; and

(4) The suspension, revocation, or de-
nial of designation shall be effective as
of the date of the Board’s decision.

(k) Effect of suspension, summary sus-
pension, revocation, or denial of redesig-
nation. A sponsor against which an
order of suspension, summary suspen-
sion, revocation, or denial of redesigna-
tion has been entered shall not there-
after issue any Forms IAP–66, adver-
tise, recruit, or otherwise promote its
program, and under no circumstances
shall the sponsor facilitate the entry of
an exchange visitor. Suspension, sum-
mary suspension, revocation, or denial
of redesignation shall not invalidate
any Forms IAP–66 issued prior to the
effective date of the suspension, sum-
mary suspension, revocation, or denial
of redesignation, nor shall the suspen-
sion, summary suspension, revocation,
or denial of redesignation in any way
diminish or restrict the sponsor’s legal
or financial responsibilities to existing
program participants.

(l) Miscellaneous—(1) Computation of
time. In computing any period of time
prescribed or allowed by these regula-
tions, the day of the act or event from
which the designated period of time be-
gins to run shall not be included. The
last day of the period so computed
shall be included unless it is a Satur-
day, a Sunday, or a federal legal holi-
day, in which event the period runs
until the end of the next day which is
not one of the aforementioned days.
When the period of time prescribed or
allowed is less than eleven (11) days, in-
termediate Saturdays, Sundays, or fed-
eral legal holidays shall be excluded in
the computation.

(2) Service of notice on sponsor. When
used in these regulations the terms
‘‘written notice to the sponsor’’ shall
mean service of written notice by mail,
delivery or facsimile, upon either the
president, managing director, respon-
sible officer, or alternate responsible
officer of the sponsor.

Subpart E—Termination and
Revocation of Programs

§ 514.60 Termination of designation.
Designation shall be terminated

when any of the circumstances set
forth in this section occur.

(a) Voluntary termination. A sponsor
may voluntarily terminate its designa-
tion by notifying the Agency of such
intent. The sponsor’s designation shall
terminate upon such notification. Such
sponsor may reapply for designation.

(b) Inactivity. A sponsor’s designation
shall automatically terminate for inac-
tivity if the sponsor fails to comply
with the minimum size or duration re-
quirements, as specified in § 514.8 (a)
and (b), in any twelve month period.
Such sponsor may reapply for program
designation.

(c) Failure to file annual reports. A
sponsor’s designation shall automati-
cally terminate if the sponsor fails to
file annual reports for two consecutive
years. Such sponsor is eligible to re-
apply for program designation upon the
filing of the past due annual reports.

(d) Change in ownership or control. An
exchange visitor program designation
is not assignable or transferable. A
major change in ownership or control
automatically terminates the designa-
tion. However, the successor sponsor
may apply to the Agency for redesigna-
tion and may continue its exchange
visitor activities while approval of the
application for redesignation is pend-
ing before the Agency.

(1) With respect to a for-profit cor-
poration, a major change in ownership
shall be deemed to have occurred when
thirty-three and one-third percent (331⁄3
percent) or more of its stock is sold or
otherwise transferred within a 12
month period;

(2) With respect to a not-for-profit
corporation, a major change of control
shall be deemed to have occurred when
fifty-one percent or more of the board
of trustees, or other like body vested
with its management, is replaced with-
in a 12-month period.

(e) Loss of licensure or accreditation. A
sponsor’s designation shall automati-
cally terminate in the event that the
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sponsor fails to remain in compliance
with local, state, federal, or profes-
sional requirements necessary to carry
out the activity for which it is des-
ignated, including loss of accreditation
or licensure.

(f) Failure to apply for redesignation.
Prior to the conclusion of its current
designation period, the sponsor is re-
quired to apply for redesignation pur-
suant to the terms and conditions of
§ 514.7. Failure to apply for redesigna-
tion will result in the automatic termi-
nation of the sponsor’s designation. If
so terminated, the former sponsor may
apply for a new designation, but the
program activity will be suspended
during the pendency of the application.

§ 514.61 Revocation.
A designation may be terminated by

revocation for cause as specified in
§ 514.50. A sponsor whose designation
has been revoked may not apply for a
new designation within a five-year pe-
riod.

§ 514.62 Responsibilities of the sponsor
upon termination or revocation.

Upon termination or revocation of its
designation, the sponsor shall:

(a) Fulfill its responsibilities to all
exchange visitors who are in the
United States at the time of the termi-
nation or revocation;

(b) Notify exchange visitors who have
not entered the United States that the
program has been terminated unless a
transfer to another designated program
can be obtained; and

(c) Return all Forms IAP–66 in the
sponsor’s possession to the Agency
within 30 days of program termination
or revocation.

Subpart F [Reserved]

Subpart G—Summer/Work Travel
§ 514.80 Summer Student Travel/Work

Program.
(a) The following criteria apply to

United States organizations which
have been designated by the United
States Information Agency (USIA) to
administer Summer Student Travel/
Work Programs. These programs are
designed to achieve the educational ob-
jectives of international exchange by

involving students during their sum-
mer vacations directly in the daily life
of the host country through temporary
employment opportunities. The cri-
teria require program sponsors to pro-
mote the exchange of United States
and foreign students on a reciprocal
basis thereby assuring that the oper-
ation of such programs will not have
an adverse impact on labor opportuni-
ties for United States youth in the 18–
23 year age bracket.

(1) Selection. The selection will be
limited to bona fide university stu-
dents screened for maturity and ability
to get maximum benefit from Summer
Travel/Work Programs. Priority con-
sideration will be given to students
who do not live in close proximity to
the United States who would not be
able to visit this country if temporary
work permission were not authorized
to help defray their travel expenses.

(2) Orientation. All students shall be
provided with orientation, both pre-de-
parture and upon arrival in the United
States. The orientation should be de-
signed to give the students a good basic
knowledge of our country and its peo-
ple. Students should be fully informed
of the nature of the program in which
they are participating. They should be
provided with some type of identifica-
tion card which includes the name and
phone number of an official of the
sponsoring organization as well as the
number of the Exchange-Visitor Pro-
gram in which they are participating.
In addition, orientation should cover
proper methods of obtaining and hold-
ing a job and the customary practices
of giving employers adequate advance
notice of resignation. Students should
be fully briefed on the employment sit-
uation in the United States and ad-
vised not to seek employment in areas
where a high unemployment situation
exists.

(3) Supervision. Sponsors must be pre-
pared to help their students at any
time they have a medical, personal,
employment, or other type of problem.

(4) Jobs. Each student sponsored on
such a program must have a pre-
arranged job before he or she comes to
the United States, or firm appoint-
ments with prospective employers, or
have sufficient personal funds so as to
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be financially independent if not em-
ployed.

(5) United States employment. Sponsors
are required to check in advance with
the Department of Labor to obtain in-
formation regarding areas or cities
which have a high unemployment rate.
Students should be advised to avoid
such areas in seeking employment.

(6) Financial responsibility. Sponsors
are required to ensure that all partici-
pants return home at no charge to the
United States Government.

(7) Health and accident insurance.
Sponsors shall ensure that every stu-
dent has health and accident insurance
coverage from the time of departure
from home until the student returns to
his or her home country. Minimum ac-
ceptable insurance is:

(i) Medical and accident coverage up
to $2,000 per injury or illness; and

(ii) Preparation and transportation of
remains to home country (at least
$2,000). Coverage may be provided in
one of the following ways:

(A) By health and accident coverage
arranged for by the student.

(B) By health and accident insurance
coverage arranged for by the sponsor.

(8) Geographical distribution. Sponsors
shall develop plans to ensure that
groups of students, especially those of
the same nationality, are not ‘‘clus-
tered’’ in certain areas or cities. Every
effort should be made to have the stu-
dents widely dispersed throughout the
country.

(9) Arrival time. Students for whom
the sponsors have arranged
‘‘preplacement’’ for jobs can begin
their programs at any time. Travel for
students who have not been
‘‘preplaced’’ should be delayed by the
sponsors as late as possible, preferably
after June 15. Such delayed travel will
give American students who are inter-
ested in obtaining summer jobs from
two to four weeks in a less competitive
market.

(10) Reciprocity. Sponsors are required
to administer Student Travel/Work
Programs on a reciprocal basis. The
number of foreign students a sponsor
brings to the United States under this
program shall not exceed, in any cal-
endar year, the number of American
students who were sent abroad by the
sponsor on a Travel/Work Program.

Should a sponsor fail in the realization
of reciprocity in any given calendar
year, the Agency may restrict the
number of foreign students that the
sponsor brings to the United States in
the next calendar year to the number
sent abroad by the sponsor in the pre-
ceding calendar year.

(11) Report requirement. Sponsors are
required to submit an annual report,
not later than January 31, on the
United States students who were sent
abroad the previous calendar year
under Travel/Work Programs. The re-
port should contain the following infor-
mation: Name and United States ad-
dress of the student, the country where
the student was employed, name of em-
ployer and type of business, and the
type and length of employment (dates).
The report should also include an ongo-
ing evaluation of both the incoming
program for foreign students and the
outgoing program for American stu-
dents. Major problems encountered in
the administration of the program
should also be listed. Failure to submit
the report by January 31 will result in
the automatic suspension of the pro-
gram. The program will not be reac-
tivated until the report is received by
USIA and the sponsor notified that sus-
pension has been lifted.

(12) Unauthorized activities. Employ-
ment as servants, mother’s helpers, au
pair or other jobs of a domestic nature
in private homes is not authorized.
Employment must be of a commercial
or industrial nature. Also, employment
as a Camp Counselor is not authorized
under the Travel/Work Program. All
such unauthorized placements will be
removed from the count of United
States placements abroad which could
reduce the number of foreign students
which the sponsor will be permitted to
bring into the United States during the
following year.

(b) [Reserved]

APPENDIX A TO PART 514—
CERTIFICATION OF RESPONSIBLE OF-
FICERS AND SPONSORS

In accordance with the requirement at
§ 514.5(c)(6), the text of the certifications
shall read as follows:

1. Responsible Officers and Alternate Re-
sponsible Officers

I hereby certify that I am the responsible
officer (or alternate responsible officer,
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specify) for exchange visitor program num-
ber llll, and that I am a United States
citizen or permanent resident. I understand
that the United States Information Agency
may request supporting documentation as to
my citizenship or permanent residence at
any time and that I must supply such docu-
mentation when and as requested. (Name of
organization) agrees that my inability to
substantiate the representation of citizen-
ship or permanent residence made in this
certification will result in the immediate
withdrawal of its designation and the imme-
diate return of or accounting for all Forms
IAP–66 transferred to it.
Signed in ink by

————————————————————————
(Name)

————————————————————————
(Title)

Witness: ———————————————————
This llllll day of llllll, 19ll.

Subscribed and sworn to before me this
llllll day of llllll, 19ll.

————————————————————————
Notary Public

2. Sponsors.
I hereby certify that I am the chief execu-

tive officer of (Name of Organization) with
the title of (specify); that I am authorized to
sign this certification and bind (Name of Or-
ganization). I further certify that (Name of
Organization) is a citizen of the United
States as that term is defined at 22 CFR
§514.2. (Name of Organization) agrees that
inability to substantiate the representation
of citizenship made in this certification will
result in the immediate withdrawal of its
designation and the immediate return of or
accounting for all Forms IAP–66 transferred
to it.

Signed in ink by

————————————————————————
(Name)
————————————————————————
(Title)

Attestation/Witness: ————————————
This llllll day of llllll, 19ll.

Subscribed and sworn to before me this
llllll day of llllll, 19ll.

————————————————————————
Notary Public

APPENDIX B TO PART 514—EXCHANGE
VISITOR PROGRAM SERVICES, EX-
CHANGE-VISITOR PROGRAM APPLICA-
TION

Form Approved OMB ————————————
Serial No. ——————————————————
————————————————————————
1. Name and Address of Sponsoring Organiza-
tion

————————————————————————
2. Name and Title of Responsible Officer
————————————————————————
Telephone Number
————————————————————————
3. Name and Title of Alternate Responsible
Officer
————————————————————————
Telephone Number
————————————————————————
4. Type of Application
(check one)
New lll Re-Apply lll

Re-Designation ———————————————

SECTION I—PROGRAM PARTICIPANT DATA (FOR
DEFINITION . LENGTH OF STAY SEE 22 CFR
lll)

5. Participation by Category (indicate total
no. and approximate duration of stay in each
category)
A. Student —————————————————
B. Teacher —————————————————
C. Professor —————————————————
D. Researcher ————————————————
E. Short-term Scholar ———————————
F. Specialist ————————————————
G. Trainee ——————————————————

1. Specialty ————————————————
2. Nonspecialty ——————————————

H. Int’l Visitor ———————————————
I. Gov’t Visitor ———————————————
J. Physicians ————————————————
K. Camp Cnslr ————————————————
L. Sumr/Wk/Trvl ——————————————
————————————————————————
6. Method Of Selection
————————————————————————
7. Arrangements for Financial Support of Ex-
change Visitor while in the U.S.
————————————————————————

SECTION II—PROGRAM DATA

8. Outline of Proposed Activities (If training,
See Reverse)
————————————————————————
9. Arrangements for Supervision and Direc-
tion
————————————————————————
10. Purpose of Objective
————————————————————————
11. Role of other Organizations Associated
with Program (if any)
————————————————————————

SECTION III—CERTIFICATION

12. Citizenship Certification of Organization
and Responsible Officer (see reverse)
13. I certify that information given in this
application is true to the best of my knowl-
edge and belief and that I have completed ap-
propriate information on reverse of this
form.
————————————————————————
Signature of Responsible Officer
————————————————————————
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Date

INSTRUCTIONS FOR ALL PROGRAMS

If additional space is needed in supplying
answers to any questions, please use con-
tinuation sheets on plain white paper.

1–3. Names and addresses of organization
and telephone numbers.

4. Select type of application.
5. Select appropriate categories (see 22

CFR prior to filling out this data).
6–7. Complete information on program

sponsor.
8–11. Complete information on program.
IF TRAINING PROGRAM, identify appro-

priate fields: 01—Arts & Culture; 02—Infor-
mation Media and Communications; 03—Edu-
cation; 04—Business and Commercial; 05—
Banking and Financial; 06—Aviation; 07—
Science, Mechanical and Industrial; 08—Con-
struction and Building Trades; 09—Agricul-
tural; 10—Public Administration; 11—Train-
ing, Other

Reapplication and Redesignation:

If your organization is making reapplica-
tion as an exchange visitor program, or ap-
plying for redesignation under 22 CFR ll,
please certify to the following:

I hereby certify that as an officer of the or-
ganization making application for an ex-
change program under 22 CFR ll or 22 CFR
ll that the following documents which
have been submitted to the United States In-
formation Agency, Exchange Visitor Pro-
gram Services, remain in effect and not al-
tered in any way:

(1) Legal status as a corporation such as
Articles of Incorporation and By Laws. Pro-
vide dates and state of both:llll

(2) Accreditation. Provide date, type of ac-
creditation, and State of accreditation:lll

(3) Evidence of Licensure. Provide date,
type of license, and state of licensure:lll.

(4) Authorization of governing body au-
thorizing application. Please provide date of
such authorization and authorizing
body:llllll.

(5) Activities in which the organization has
been engaged have not changed since appli-
cation dated:lll.

(6) Citizenship. Provide the date of compli-
ance with citizenship requirements:llll.
If citizenship compliance is not current,
please complete the following:

Organization: I hereby certify that I am an
officer of llll with the title of llll;
that I am authorized by the (Board of Direc-
tors, Trustees, etc.) to sign this certification
and bind lll; and that a true copy cer-
tified by the (Board of Directors, Trustees,
etc.) of such authorization is attached. I fur-
ther certify that lll is a citizen of the
United States as that term is defined at 22
CFR 514.1.

Responsible Officer or Alternate Respon-
sible Officer: I hereby certify that I am the
responsible officer (or alternate responsible
officer) for lll, and that I am a citizen of
the United States (or a person lawfully ad-
mitted to the United States for permanent
residence. llll agrees that my inability
to substantiate my citizenship or status as a
permanent resident will result in the imme-
diate withdrawal of its designation and im-
mediate return of or accounting for all IAP–
66 forms transferred to it.

Certification as to (1)–(6) Requirements:

I understand that false certification may
subject me to criminal prosecution under 18
U.S.C. 1001, which reads: ‘‘Whoever, in any
matter within the jurisdiction of any depart-
ment or agency of the United States know-
ingly and willfully falsifies, conceals or cov-
ers up by any trick, scheme or device a ma-
terial fact or makes any false writing or doc-
ument knowing the same to contain any
false, fictitious or fraudulent statement or
entry, shall be fined not more than $10,000 or
imprisoned not more than five years, or
both.’’
Signed in ink by (Name) ——————————
Title —————————————————————
Subscribed and sworn to before me this
lll day of lll, 19ll. Notary Public

USIA Use Only

Type of program: ——————————————
Subtype if applicable: ————————————
No. Forms IAP–66: —————————————
Categories: —————————————————

Please return form to:
Exchange Visitor Program Services-GC/V,

United States Information Agency, Wash-
ington, DC 20547
NOTE: Public reporting burden for this col-

lection of information (Paperwork Reduction
Project: OMB No. 3116–0011) is estimated to
average ll minutes/hours per response, in-
cluding time for reviewing instructions, re-
searching existing data sources, gathering
and maintaining the data needed, and com-
pleting and reviewing the collection of infor-
mation. Send comments regarding this bur-
den estimate or any other aspect of this col-
lection of information, including suggestions
for reducing this burden, to USIA Clearance
Officer, M/ASP, U.S. Information Agency, 301
4th Street, SW., Washington, DC 20547; and
to the Office of Information and Regulatory
Affairs, Office of Management and Budget,
Washington, DC 20503.

APPENDIX C TO PART 514—UPDATE OF
INFORMATION ON EXCHANGE-VISITOR
PROGRAM SPONSOR

Please amend the United States Informa-
tion Agency records for Exchange-Visitor
Program Number ——————————————
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assigned to llllllll as follows:
(Name of institution/organization)

1. Change the name of the Program Spon-
sor
from the above to ——————————————
————————————————————————

2. Change the address of the Program
Sponsor
From: ————————————————————
————————————————————————
————————————————————————
————————————————————————
(city) (state) (zip)

To:
————————————————————————
————————————————————————
————————————————————————
————————————————————————
(city) (state) (zip)

3. ( ) Change the telephone number from
llll to llll

( ) Change the fax number from llll

to llll

4. ( ) Change the name of the Responsible
Officer of the above program from llll to
llll

5. a. Delete the following Alternate Re-
sponsible Officer:
————————————————————————
————————————————————————
————————————————————————
————————————————————————

5. b. Add the following Alternate Respon-
sible Officer:
————————————————————————
————————————————————————
————————————————————————
————————————————————————

(Citizenship is required for all Responsible and
Alternate Responsible Officers-See Reverse)

6. ( ) Send lll (indicate number) IAP–66
forms. (PLEASE ALLOW FOUR TO SIX
WEEKS FOR RESPONSE AND REMEMBER
TO SUBMIT THE ANNUAL REPORT)

7. ( ) Send lll copies of this form.
8. ( ) Send lll copies of Codes for Edu-

cational and Cultural Exchange.
9. ( ) Cancel the above named Exchange

Visitor Program.
————————————————————————
(Signature of Responsible or Alternate Re-
sponsible Officer)
————————————————————————
(Date)
————————————————————————
(Title of Signing Officer)

APPENDIX D TO PART 514—ANNUAL RE-
PORT—EXCHANGE VISITOR PROGRAM
SERVICES (GC/V), UNITED STATES
INFORMATION AGENCY, WASHINGTON,
DC 20547, (202–401–7964)

Exchange Visitor Program No. lll Re-
porting Period lll Provide Range of

Forms IAP–66 Documents Covered by this
Report (lll-lll).

(A) STATISTICAL REPORT

(1) ACTIVITY BY CATEGORY

Number

Professor ....................................... llll

Research Scholar .......................... llll

Short-term Scholar ....................... llll

Trainee .......................................... llll

Student (College and University) .. llll

Student (Practical Trainee) .......... llll

Teacher ......................................... llll

Student (Secondary) ..................... llll

Specialists ..................................... llll

Physicians ..................................... llll

International Visitors ................... llll

Government Visitors ..................... llll

Camp Counselors ........................... llll

Total ....................................... llll

(2) Forms IAP–66 Reconciliation
(i) Number of Forms IAP–66 voided

or otherwise not used by partici-
pant llll.

(ii) Number of Forms IAP–66
issued for dependents llll.

(iii) Number of Forms IAP–66 cur-
rently on hand llll.

(b) PROGRAM EVALUATION

On a separate sheet, please provide a brief
narrative report on program activity, dif-
ficulties encountered and their resolution,
program transfers, anticipated growth and
the proposed new activity, cross-cultural ac-
tivities, as well as the reciprocal component
of the program.

I, The Responsible Officer of the program
indicated above, certify that we have com-
plied with the insurance requirement (22
CFR 514.14). I also certify that the informa-
tion contained in this report is complete and
correct to the best of my knowledge and be-
lief.
————————————————————————
Responsible Officer (signed)
Date —————————————————————
————————————————————————
Name and address of sponsoring institution

APPENDIX E TO PART 514—UNSKILLED
OCCUPATIONS

For purposes of 22 CFR 514.22(c)(1), the fol-
lowing are considered to be ‘‘unskilled occu-
pations’’:

(1) Assemblers
(2) Attendants, Parking Lot
(3) Attendants (Service Workers such as Per-

sonal Services Attendants, Amusement
and Recreation Service Attendants)

(4) Automobile Service Station Attendants
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(5) Bartenders
(6) Bookkeepers
(7) Caretakers
(8) Cashiers
(9) Charworkers and Cleaners
(10) Chauffeurs and Taxicab Drivers
(11) Cleaners, Hotel and Motel
(12) Clerks, General
(13) Clerks, Hotel
(14) Clerks and Checkers, Grocery Stores
(15) Clerk Typist
(16) Cooks, Short Order
(17) Counter and Fountain Workers
(18) Dining Room Attendants
(19) Electric Truck Operators
(20) Elevator Operators
(21) Floorworkers
(22) Groundskeepers
(23) Guards
(24) Helpers, any industry
(25) Hotel Cleaners
(26) Household Domestic Service Workers
(27) Housekeepers
(28) Janitors
(29) Key Punch Operators
(30) Kitchen Workers
(31) Laborers, Common
(32) Laborers, Farm
(33) Laborers, Mine
(34) Loopers and Toppers
(35) Material Handlers
(36) Nurses’ Aides and Orderlies
(37) Packers, Markers, Bottlers and Related
(38) Porters
(39) Receptionists
(40) Sailors and Deck Hands
(41) Sales Clerks, General
(42) Sewing Machine Operators and

Handstitchers
(43) Stock Room and Warehouse Workers
(44) Streetcar and Bus Conductors
(45) Telephone Operators
(46) Truck Drivers and Tractor Drivers
(47) Typist, Lesser Skilled
(48) Ushers, Recreation and Amusement
(49) Yard Workers

PART 515—PAYMENTS TO AND ON
BEHALF OF PARTICIPANTS IN THE
INTERNATIONAL EDUCATIONAL
AND CULTURAL EXCHANGE PRO-
GRAM

Sec.
515.1 Definitions.
515.2 Applicability of this part under special

circumstances.
515.3 Grants to foreign participants to ob-

serve, consult, demonstrate special
skills, or engage in specialized programs.

515.4 Grants to foreign participants to lec-
ture, teach, and engage in research.

515.5 Grants to foreign participants to
study.

515.6 Assignment of United States Govern-
ment employees to consult, lecture,

teach, engage in research, or dem-
onstrate special skills.

515.7 Grants to United States participants
to consult, lecture, teach, engage in re-
search, demonstrate special skills, or en-
gage in specialized programs.

515.8 Grants to United States participants
to study.

515.9 General provisions.

AUTHORITY: Sec. 4, 63 Stat. 111, as amended,
75 Stat. 527–538; 22 U.S.C. 2658, 2451 note; Re-
organization Plan No. 2 of 1977; Executive
Order 12048 of March 27, 1978.

SOURCE: 44 FR 18019, Mar. 26, 1979, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 515.1 Definitions.

For the purpose of this part the fol-
lowing terms shall have the meaning
here given:

(a) International educational and cul-
tural exchange program of the United
States Information Agency. A program to
promote mutual understanding be-
tween the people of the United States
and those of other countries and to
strengthen cooperative international
relations in connection with which
payments are made direct by the
United States Information Agency, as
well as similar programs carried out by
other Government departments and
agencies and by private organizations
with funds appropriated or allocated to
the United States Information Agency
when the regulations in this part apply
under the provisions of § 515.2 (a) and
(b).

(b) Program and Agency. For conven-
ience, the international educational
and cultural exchange program of the
United States Information Agency will
hereinafter be referred to as the ‘‘pro-
gram,’’ and the United States Informa-
tion Agency will hereinafter be re-
ferred to as the ‘‘Agency.’’

(c) Participant. Any person taking
part in the program for purposes listed
in § 515.3 through § 515.8 including both
citizens of the United States and citi-
zens and nationals of the other coun-
tries with which the program is con-
ducted.

(d) Transportation. All necessary trav-
el on railways, airplanes, steamships,
buses, streetcars, taxicabs, and other
usual means of conveyance.

VerDate 04<MAY>98 11:02 May 07, 1998 Jkt 179076 PO 00000 Frm 00215 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\179076.TXT 179076-3



220

22 CFR Ch. V (4–1–98 Edition)))§ 515.2

(e) Excess baggage. Baggage in excess
of the weight or size carried free by
public carriers on first class service.

(f) Per diem allowance. Per diem in
lieu of subsistence includes all charges
for meals and lodging; fees and tips;
telegrams and telephone calls reserv-
ing hotel accommodations; laundry,
cleaning and pressing of clothing;
transportation between places of lodg-
ing or business and places where meals
are taken.

§ 515.2 Applicability of this part under
special circumstances.

(a) Funds administered by another de-
partment or agency. The regulations in
this part shall apply to payments made
to or on behalf of participants from
funds appropriated or allocated to the
Agency and transferred by the Agency
to some other department, agency or
independent establishment of the Gov-
ernment unless the terms of the trans-
fer provide that such regulations shall
not apply in whole or in part or with
such modification as may be prescribed
in each case to meet the exigencies of
the particular situation.

(b) Funds administered by private orga-
nizations. The regulations in this part
shall apply to payments made to or on
behalf of participants from funds ap-
propriated or allocated to the Agency
and administered by an institution, fa-
cility, or organization in accordance
with the terms or a contract or grant
made by the Agency with or to such
private organizations, unless the terms
of such contract or grant provide that
the regulations in this part are not to
be considered applicable or that they
are to be applied with such modifica-
tions as may be prescribed in each case
to meet the exigencies of the particu-
lar situation.

(c) Appropriations or allocations. The
regulations in this part shall apply to
payments made by the Agency with re-
spect to appropriations or allocations
which are or may hereafter be made
available to the Agency for the pro-
gram so far as the regulations in this
part are not inconsistent therewith.

§ 515.3 Grants to foreign participants
to observe, consult, demonstrate
special skills, or engage in special-
ized programs.

A citizen or national of a foreign
country who has been awarded a grant
to observe, consult with colleagues,
demonstrate special skills, or engage
in specialized programs, may be enti-
tled to any or all of the following bene-
fits when authorized by the Agency.

(a) Transportation. Accommodations,
as authorized, on steamship, airplane,
railway, or other means of conveyance.
For travel in a privately owned vehicle,
reimbursement will be in accordance
with the provisions of the Federal
Travel Regulations.

(b) Excess baggage. Excess baggage as
deemed necessary by the Agency.

(c) Per diem allowance. Per diem al-
lowances in lieu of subsistence ex-
penses while participating in the pro-
gram in the United States, its terri-
tories or possessions and while travel-
ing within or between the United
States, its territories or possessions
shall be established by the Director
from time to time, within limitations
prescribed by law. The participant
shall be considered as remaining in a
travel status during the entire period
covered by his or her grant unless oth-
erwise designated.

(d) Allowance. A special allowance in
lieu of per diem while traveling to and
from the United States may be estab-
lished by the Director, within limita-
tions prescribed by law.

(e) Tuition and related expenses. Tui-
tion and related expenses in connection
with attendance at seminars and work-
shops, professional meetings, or other
events in keeping with the purpose of
the grant.

(f) Books and educational materials al-
lowance. A reasonable allowance for
books and educational materials.

(g) Advance of funds. Advance of
funds including per diem.

[44 FR 18019, Mar. 26, 1979, as amended at 49
FR 12214, Mar. 29, 1984]
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§ 515.4 Grants to foreign participants
to lecture, teach, and engage in re-
search.

A citizen or national of a foreign
country who has been awarded a grant
to lecture, teach, and engage in re-
search may be entitled to any or all of
the following benefits when authorized
by the Agency:

(a) Transportation. Accommodations,
as authorized on steamship, airplane,
railway, or other means of conveyance.
For travel in a privately owned vehicle,
reimbursement will be in accordance
with the provisions of the Federal
Travel Regulations.

(b) Excess baggage. Excess baggage as
deemed necessary by the Agency.

(c) Per diem allowance. Per diem al-
lowance in lieu of subsistence expenses
while participating in the program in
the United States, its territories or
possessions and while traveling within
or between the United States, its terri-
tories or possessions shall be estab-
lished by the Director from time to
time, within limitations prescribed by
law.

(d) Allowance. A special allowance in
lieu of per diem while traveling to and
from the United States may be estab-
lished by the Director, within limita-
tions prescribed by law.

(e) Tuition and related expenses. Tui-
tion and related expenses in connection
with attendance at educational institu-
tions, seminars and workshops, profes-
sional meetings or other events in
keeping with the purpose of the grant.

(f) Books and educational materials al-
lowance. A reasonable allowance for
books and educational materials.

(g) Advance of funds. Advance of
funds including per diem.

§ 515.5 Grants to foreign participants
to study.

A citizen or national of a foreign
country who has been awarded a grant
to study may be entitled to any or all
of the following benefits when author-
ized by the Agency:

(a) Transportation. Accommodations,
as authorized, on steamship, airplane,
railway, or other means of conveyance.
For travel in a privately owned vehicle,
reimbursement will be accordance with
the provisions of the Federal Travel
Regulations.

(b) Excess baggage. Excess baggage as
deemed necessary by the Agency.

(c) Per diem allowance. Per diem al-
lowance in lieu of subsistence expenses
while traveling (1) from point of entry
in the United States, its territories or
possessions to orientation centers and
while in attendance at such centers for
purposes of orientation, not to exceed
30 days, (2) to educational institutions
of affiliation, and (3) to point of depar-
ture and while participating in author-
ized field trips or conferences, shall be
established by the Director from time
to time, within limitations prescribed
by law.

(d) Allowances. (1) A maintenance al-
lowance while present and in attend-
ance at an educational institution, fa-
cility or organization, and

(2) A travel allowance in lieu of per
diem while traveling to and from the
United States may be established by
the Director, within limitations pre-
scribed by law.

(e) Tuition. Tuition and related fees
for approved courses of study.

(f) Books and educational materials al-
lowance. A reasonable allowance for
books and educational materials.

(g) Tutoring assistance. Special tutor-
ing assistance in connection with ap-
proved courses of study.

(h) Advance of funds. Advance of
funds including per diem.

§ 515.6 Assignment of United States
Government employees to consult,
lecture, teach, engage in research,
or demonstrate special skills.

An employee of the United States
Government who has been assigned for
service abroad to consult, lecture,
teach, engage in research, or dem-
onstrate special skills, may be entitled
to any or all of the following benefits
when authorized by the Agency.

(a) Transportation. Transportation
and miscellaneous expenses in the
United States and abroad, including
baggage charges, and per diem in lieu
of subsistence at the maximum rates
allowable while in a travel status in ac-
cordance with the provisions of the
Federal Travel Regulations. The par-
ticipant shall be considered as remain-
ing in a travel status during the entire
period covered by his or her assign-
ment unless otherwise designated.
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(b) Advance of funds. Advances of per
diem as provided by law.

(c) Compensation. Compensation in
accordance with Civil Service rules; or
in accordance with the grade in which
the position occupied may be adminis-
tratively classified; or Foreign Service
Act, as amended.

(d) Allowances for cost of living and liv-
ing quarters. Allowances for living quar-
ters, heat, fuel, light, and to com-
pensate for the increased cost of living
in accordance with the Federal Travel
Regulations (Government Civilians,
Foreign Areas), when not in a travel
status as provided in paragraph (a) of
this section.

(e) Books and educational materials al-
lowance. A reasonable allowance for
books and educational materials. Such
books and materials, unless otherwise
specified, shall be selected by the em-
ployee and purchased and shipped by
the Agency or its agent. At the conclu-
sion of the assignment, the books and
educational materials shall be trans-
ferred to and become the property of an
appropriate local institution or be oth-
erwise disposed of as directed by the
Agency.

(f) Families and effects. Cost of trans-
portation of immediate family and
household goods and effects when going
to and returning from posts of assign-
ment in foreign countries in accord-
ance with the provisions of the Foreign
Service Regulations of the United
States of America.

§ 515.7 Grants to United States partici-
pants to consult, lecture, teach, en-
gage in research, demonstrate spe-
cial skills, or engage in specialized
programs.

A citizen or resident of the United
States who has been awarded a grant to
consult, lecture, teach, engage in re-
search, demonstrate special skills, or
engage in specialized programs may be
entitled to any or all of the following
benefits when authorized by the Agen-
cy.

(a) Transportation. Transportation in
the United States and abroad, includ-
ing baggage charges.

(b) Subsistence and miscellaneous travel
expenses. Per diem, in lieu of subsist-
ence while in a travel status, at the
maximum rates allowable in accord-
ance with the provisions of the Federal

Travel Regulations, unless otherwise
specified, and miscellaneous travel ex-
penses, in the United States and
abroad. Alternatively, a travel allow-
ance may be authorized to cover sub-
sistence and miscellaneous travel ex-
penses. The participant shall be consid-
ered as remaining in a travel status
during the entire period covered by his
or her grant unless otherwise des-
ignated.

(c) Orientation and debriefing within
the United States. For the purpose of
orientation and debriefing within the
United States, compensation, travel,
and per diem at the maximum rates al-
lowable in accordance with the provi-
sions of the Federal Travel Regula-
tions, unless otherwise specified. Alter-
natively, a travel allowance may be au-
thorized to cover subsistence and mis-
cellaneous travel expenses.

(d) Advance of funds. Advance of
funds, including allowance for books
and educational materials and per
diem, or alternatively, the allowance
to cover subsistence and miscellaneous
travel expenses.

(e) Compensation. Compensation at a
rate to be specified in each grant.

(f) Allowances. Appropriate allowance
as determined by the Agency.

(g) Books and educational materials al-
lowance. Where appropriate, an allow-
ance for books and educational mate-
rials. Such books and materials, unless
otherwise specified, shall be selected
by the grantee and purchased and
shipped either by the grantee, or the
Agency or its agent. At the conclusion
of the grant, the books and materials
shall be transferred to and become the
property of an appropriate local insti-
tution or be otherwise disposed of as
directed by the Agency.

§ 515.8 Grants to United States partici-
pants to study.

A citizen of the United States who
has been awarded a grant to study may
be entitled to any or all of the follow-
ing benefits when authorized by the
Agency.

(a) Transportation. Transportation
and miscellaneous expenses in the
United States and abroad, including
baggage charges, and per diem in lieu
of subsistence while in a travel status.
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Per diem at the maximum rates allow-
able in accordance with the provisions
of the Federal Travel Regulations, un-
less otherwise specified. Travel status
shall terminate upon arrival at the
place of study designated in the grant
and shall recommence upon departure
from the place to return home.

(b) Orientation and debriefing within
the United States. For the purpose of
orientation and debriefing within the
United States travel and per diem at
the maximum rates allowable in ac-
cordance with the provisions of the
Federal Travel Regulations, unless
othewise specified.

(c) Advance of funds. Advance of funds
including per diem.

(d) Maintenance allowance. A mainte-
nance allowance at a rate to be speci-
fied in each grant.

(e) Tuition. Tuition and related fees
for approved courses of study.

(f) Books and educational materials al-
lowance. A reasonable allowance for
books and educational materials.

(g) Tutoring assistance. Special tutor-
ing assistance in connection with ap-
proved courses of study.

§ 515.9 General provisions.

The following provisions shall apply
to the foregoing regulations:

(a) Health and accident insurance.
Payment for the costs of health and ac-
cident insurance for United States and
foreign participants while such partici-
pants are enroute or absent from their
homes for purposes of participation in
the program when authorized by the
Agency.

(b) Transportation of remains. Pay-
ments for the actual expenses of pre-
paring and transporting to their former
homes the remains of persons not
United States Government employees,
who may die away from their homes
while participating in the program are
authorized.

(c) Maxima not controlling. Payments
and allowances may be made at the
rate or in the amount provided in the
regulations in this part unless an indi-
vidual grant or travel order specifies
that less than the maximum will be al-
lowed under any part of the regulation
in this part. In such case, the grant or
travel order will control.

(d) Individual authorization. Where
the regulations in this part provide for
compensation, allowance, or other pay-
ment, no payment shall be made there-
for unless a definite amount or basis of
payment is authorized in the individual
case, or is approved as provided in
paragraph (f) of this section.

(e) Computation of per diem and allow-
ance. In computing per diem and allow-
ance payable while on a duty assign-
ment, except for travel performed
under the Federal Travel Regulations,
fractional days shall be counted as full
days, the status at the end of the cal-
endar day determining the status for
the entire day.

(f) Subsequent approval. Whenever
without prior authority expense has
been incurred by a participant, or an
individual has commenced his or her
participation in the program as con-
templated by the regulations in this
part, the voucher for payments in con-
nection therewith may be approved by
an official designated for this purpose,
such approval constituting the author-
ity for such participation or the incur-
ring of such expense.

(g) Additional authorization. Any
emergency, unusual or additional pay-
ment deemed necessary under the pro-
gram if allowable under existing au-
thority, may be authorized whether or
not specifically provided for by this
part.

(h) Biweekly payment. Unless other-
wise specified in the grant, all com-
pensation and allowance for United
States participants shall be payable bi-
weekly and shall be computed as fol-
lows: An annual rate shall be derived
by multiplying a monthly rate by 12; a
biweekly rate shall be derived by divid-
ing an annual rate by 26; and a cal-
endar day rate shall be derived by di-
viding an annual rate by 364. If any
maximum compensation or allowance
authorized by these regulations or by
the terms of any grant is exceeded by
this method of computation and pay-
ment, such excess payment is hereby
authorized. This paragraph may apply
to payments made to participants from
funds administrered as provided in
§ 515.2(a) and (b) in the discretion of the
department, agency, independent es-
tablishment, institution, facility, or
organization concerned.
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(i) Payments. Payments of benefits
authorized under any part of the regu-
lations in this part may be made either
by the United States Information
Agency or by such department, agency,
institution, or facility as may be des-
ignated by the Agency.

(j) Duration. The duration of the
grant shall be specified in each case.

(k) Cancellation. If a recipient of a
grant under this program fails to main-
tain a satisfactory record or dem-
onstrates unsuitability for furthering
the purposes of the program as stated
in § 515.1(a), his or her grant shall, in
the discretion of the Director of the
United States Information Agency or
such officer as he or she may designate,
be subject to cancellation.

(l) Outstanding grant authorization.
Grants and other authorizations which
are outstanding and in effect on the
date the present regulations become ef-
fective, and which do not conform to
this part, shall nevertheless remain in
effect and be governed by the regula-
tions under which they were originally
issued, unless such grants or other au-
thorizations are specifically amended
and made subject to the present regula-
tions in which case the individual con-
cerned will be notified.

PART 516—PARTICIPATION BY FED-
ERAL EMPLOYEES IN CULTURAL
EXCHANGE PROGRAMS OF FOR-
EIGN COUNTRIES

Sec.
516.1 Purpose.
516.2 Definitions.
516.3 Submission of application.
516.4 Contents of application.
516.5 Criteria for approval of program.
516.6 Request for further information.
516.7 Approval of application.
516.8 Obligation of employee to advise agen-

cy.
516.9 Termination of approval.
516.10 Grant not to constitute a gift.

AUTHORITY: Sec. 108A (Pub. L. 94–350, 90
Stat. 823) added to the Mutual Educational
and Cultural Exchange Act, as amended, 75
Stat. 527–28, 22 U.S.C. 2451 et seq.; and under
Executive Orders 11034 and 12048, as amend-
ed, Reorganization Plan No. 2 of 1977 and the
Continuity Order (Continuity of Operations)
of April 1, 1978 (43 FR 15371).

SOURCE: 44 FR 42247, Sept. 20, 1978, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 516.1 Purpose.
This part sets forth the procedures

for the application for approval of a
cultural exchange program of a foreign
government, so that Federal employees
may participate in such program; the
grant and termination of such ap-
proval; and related procedures.

§ 516.2 Definitions.
For the purpose of this part:
(a) Federal employee means: (1) An

employee as defined by section 2105 of
title 5, United States Code; (2) an indi-
vidual employed by, or occupying an
office or position in, the government of
a territory or possession of the United
States or the District of Columbia; (3)
a member of a uniformed service; (4)
the President and Vice President; and
(5) a Member of the Senate or the
House of Representatives, a Delegate
from the District of Columbia in Con-
gress, and the Resident Commissioner
from Puerto Rico in Congress.

(b) A foreign government means a for-
eign government and an official agent
or representative thereof; a group of
governments and an official agent or
representative thereof; an inter-
national organization composed of gov-
ernments, and an official agent or rep-
resentative thereof.

(c) A program of the type described in
section 102(a)(2)(i) of the Act means a
cultural exchange program involving
‘‘visits and interchanges between the
United States and other countries of
leaders, experts in fields of specialized
knowledge or skill, and other influen-
tial or distinguished persons.’’

(d) The ‘‘purpose stated in section 101
of the Act’’ is ‘‘to enable the Govern-
ment of the United States to increase
mutual understanding between the peo-
ple of the United States and the people
of the other countries by means of edu-
cational and cultural exchange; to
strengthen the ties which unite us with
other nations by demonstrating the
educational and cultural interests, de-
velopments, and achievements of the
people of the United States and other
nations, and the contributions being
made toward a peaceful and more fruit-
ful life for people throughout the
world; to promote international co-
operation for educational and cultural
advancement; and thus to assist in the
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development of friendly, sympathetic,
and peaceful relations between the
United States and the other countries
of the world.’’

(e) Director means the Director of the
United States Information Agency.

(f) Agency means the United States
Information Agency.

(g) Act means the Mutual Edu-
cational Cultural Exchange Act of 1961,
as amended (22 U.S.C. 2451 et seq.).

(h) Member of the family or household
of a Federal employee means a relative
of the employee by blood, marriage, or
adoption or any person who is a resi-
dent of the household of the employee.

[44 FR 42247, Sept. 20, 1978, as amended at 51
FR 11016, Apr. 1, 1986]

§ 516.3 Submission of application.
A foreign government intending to

provide grants or other assistance to
facilitate the participation of Federal
employees in a program of cultural ex-
change shall submit to the Agency an
application for approval of the program
through its embassy, mission, or office
at Washington, D.C. If there is no em-
bassy, mission, or office at Washing-
ton, D.C., of the foreign government
the application may be submitted by
the home office or headquarters of the
foreign government. The application
shall be addressed to the director.

§ 516.4 Contents of application.
The foreign government shall provide

information in the application showing
that its program meets the criteria set
forth in § 516.5, and shall include in
such application the following:

(a) Name and description of the pro-
gram and the provisions of legislation
or regulation authorizing the program;

(b) Number of annual U.S. citizen
participants expected, including the
number of U.S. Federal employees;

(c) Average duration of stay abroad;
(d) Agency of the foreign government

responsible for the program;
(e) Name and address of contact in

the United States with whom commu-
nication may be made with respect to
the program; in the absence of such a
contact in the United States, the name
and address of a contact in the home
office or headquarters of the foreign
government.

§ 516.5 Criteria for approval of pro-
gram.

To obtain approval of its program of
cultural exchanges, a foreign govern-
ment is required to show that:

(a) The cultural exchange program is
of the type described in section
102(a)(2)(i) of the Act;

(b) The cultural exchange program is
conducted for a purpose comparable to
the purpose stated in section 101 of the
Act; and

(c) A grant under such program will
not provide assistance with respect to
any expenses incurred by or for any
member of the family or household of
such Federal employee.

§ 516.6 Request for further informa-
tion.

The Agency may request the foreign
government to supply additional infor-
mation.

§ 516.7 Approval of application.
The Director shall review the appli-

cation and if satisfied that the criteria
of § 516.5 are met shall inform the for-
eign government of the approval of its
program.

§ 516.8 Obligation of employee to ad-
vise agency.

Any Federal employee receiving any
offer of a grant or other assistance
under a cultural exchange program ap-
proved by the Director shall advise the
employee’s agency of such offer and
shall not accept such offer unless the
employee’s agency states that it has no
objection to such acceptance. In the
case of the Agency, an employee shall
advise the Associate Director for Man-
agement who may, after consultation
with appropriate officials of the Agen-
cy, furnish a ‘‘no objection’’ statement.

§ 516.9 Termination of approval.
If at any time it appears to the Di-

rector that the purpose of a program
which has been approved has been
changed so that it no longer meets the
criteria of § 516.5 or that the program is
being misused, the Director may termi-
nate such approval, or suspend such ap-
proval pending the supplying of addi-
tional information. However, a termi-
nation or suspension shall not affect a
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grant which has been made under a
previously approved program.

§ 516.10 Grant not to constitute a gift.
A grant made under an approved pro-

gram shall not constitute a gift for
purposes of 22 CFR 10.735–203 and sec-
tion 7342 of title 5, United States Code.

PART 517—FOREIGN STUDENTS

Sec.
517.1 Regulations to be drafted.
517.2 Applications.
517.3 Reference of applications.
517.4 Copies of regulations to United States

Information Agency.
517.5 Granting of application.

AUTHORITY: 52 Stat. 1034, as amended; 20
U.S.C. 221, E.O. 7964, 3 FR 2105; 3 CFR, 1943–
1958, Comp.; Reorganization Plan No. 2 of
1977.

SOURCE: 44 FR 18021, Mar. 26, 1979, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 517.1 Regulations to be drafted.
Subject to the provisions and re-

quirements of this part, appropriate
administrative regulations shall be
drafted by each executive department
or agency of the Government which
maintains and administers educational
institutions and schools coming within
the scope of the legislation. Such regu-
lations shall carefully observe the limi-
tations imposed by the Act of June 24,
1938, and shall in each case include:

(a) A list of the institutions and
courses in the department or agency
concerned in which instruction is
available under the terms of the legis-
lation.

(b) A statement of the maximum
number of students of the other Amer-
ican republics who may be accommo-
dated in each such institution or
course at any one time.

(c) A statement of the qualifications
to be required of students of the other
American republics for admission, in-
cluding examinations, if any, to be
passed.

(d) Provisions to safeguard informa-
tion that may be vital to the national
defense or other interests of the United
States.

§ 517.2 Applications.
Applications for citizens of the other

American republics to receive the in-

struction contemplated by the Act of
June 24, 1938, shall be made formally
through diplomatic channels to the Di-
rector of the United States Informa-
tion Agency by the foreign govern-
ments concerned.

§ 517.3 Reference of applications.

The Director of the United States In-
formation Agency shall refer the appli-
cations to the proper department or
agency of the Government for advice as
to what reply should be made to the
application.

§ 517.4 Copies of regulations to United
States Information Agency.

In order to enable the Director of the
United States Information Agency to
reply to inquiries received from the
governments of the other American re-
publics, the United States Information
Agency shall be promptly supplied with
copies of the regulations drafted by the
other departments and agencies of the
Government and of subsequent amend-
ments thereto.

§ 517.5 Granting of application.

Upon receipt of a reply from another
department or agency of the Govern-
ment, as contemplated by § 517.3, in
which it is recommended that an appli-
cation be granted, the Director of the
United States Information Agency
shall notify the government of the
American republic concerned, through
diplomatic channels, that permission
to receive the instruction requested in
the application is granted, provided the
applicant complies with the terms of
this part and with the terms of the ad-
ministrative regulations of the depart-
ment or agency concerned.

PART 518—UNIFORM ADMINISTRA-
TIVE REQUIREMENTS FOR GRANTS
AND AGREEMENTS WITH INSTITU-
TIONS OF HIGHER EDUCATION,
HOSPITALS, AND OTHER NON-
PROFIT ORGANIZATIONS

Subpart A—General

Sec.
518.1 Purpose.
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518.2 Definitions.
518.3 Effect on other issuances.
518.4 Deviations.
518.5 Subawards.

Subpart B—Pre-Award Requirements
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518.40 Purpose of procurement standards.
518.41 Recipient responsibilities.
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518.43 Competition.
518.44 Procurement procedures.
518.45 Cost and price analysis.
518.46 Procurement records.
518.47 Contract administration.
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REPORTS AND RECORDS

518.50 Purpose of reports and records.
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TERMINATION AND ENFORCEMENT

518.60 Purpose of termination and enforce-
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Subpart D—After-the-Award Requirements

518.70 Purpose.
518.71 Closeout procedures.
518.72 Subsequent adjustments and con-

tinuing responsibilities.
518.73 Collection of amounts due.
Appendix A to Part 518—CONTRACT PROVI-

SIONS

AUTHORITY: 22 U.S.C. 2658; 31 U.S.C. 503 and
1111; Reorganization Plan No. 2 of 1977, 42 FR
62461, 3 CFR, 1977 Comp. p. 200; E.O. 12048, 43
FR 13361, 3 CFR, 1978 Comp. p. 168.

SOURCE: 59 FR 39440, Aug. 3, 1994, unless
otherwise noted.

Subpart A—General
§ 518.1 Purpose.

This part establishes uniform admin-
istrative requirements for Federal
grants and agreements awarded to in-
stitutions of higher education, hos-
pitals, and other non-profit organiza-
tions. Federal awarding agencies shall
not impose additional or inconsistent
requirements, except as provided in
§§ 518.4 and 518.14 or unless specifically
required by Federal statute or execu-
tive order. Non-profit organizations
that implement Federal programs for
the States are also subject to State re-
quirements.

§ 518.2 Definitions.
(a) Accrued expenditures means the

charges incurred by the recipient dur-
ing a given period requiring the provi-
sion of funds for:

(1) Goods and other tangible property
received;

(2) Services performed by employees,
contractors, subrecipients, and other
payees; and,

(3) Other amounts becoming owed
under programs for which no current
services or performance is required.

(b) Accrued income means the sum of:
(1) Earnings during a given period

from:
(i) Services performed by the recipi-

ent, and
(ii) Goods and other tangible prop-

erty delivered to purchasers; and
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(2) Amounts becoming owed to the
recipient for which no current services
or performance is required by the re-
cipient.

(c) Acquisition cost of equipment means
the net invoice price of the equipment,
including the cost of modifications, at-
tachments, accessories, or auxiliary
apparatus necessary to make the prop-
erty usable for the purpose for which it
was acquired. Other charges, such as
the cost of installation, transportation,
taxes, duty or protective in-transit in-
surance, shall be included or excluded
from the unit acquisition cost in ac-
cordance with the recipient’s regular
accounting practices.

(d) Advance means a payment made
by Treasury check or other appropriate
payment mechanism to a recipient
upon its request either before outlays
are made by the recipient or through
the use of predetermined payment
schedules.

(e) Award means financial assistance
that provides support or stimulation to
accomplish a public purpose. Awards
include grants and other agreements in
the form of money or property in lieu
of money, by the Federal Government
to an eligible recipient. The term does
not include: technical assistance,
which provides services instead of
money; other assistance in the form of
loans, loan guarantees, interest sub-
sidies, or insurance; direct payments of
any kind to individuals; and, contracts
which are required to be entered into
and administered under procurement
laws and regulations.

(f) Cash contributions means the re-
cipient’s cash outlay, including the
outlay of money contributed to the re-
cipient by third parties.

(g) Closeout means the process by
which a Federal awarding agency de-
termines that all applicable adminis-
trative actions and all required work of
the award have been completed by the
recipient and Federal awarding agency.

(h) Contract means a procurement
contract under an award or subaward,
and a procurement subcontract under a
recipient’s or subrecipient’s contract.

(i) Cost sharing or matching means
that portion of project or program
costs not borne by the Federal Govern-
ment.

(j) Date of completion means the date
on which all work under an award is
completed or the date on the award
document, or any supplement or
amendment thereto, on which Federal
sponsorship ends.

(k) Disallowed costs means those
charges to an award that the Federal
awarding agency determines to be un-
allowable, in accordance with the ap-
plicable Federal cost principles or
other terms and conditions contained
in the award.

(l) Equipment means tangible non-
expendable personal property including
exempt property charged directly to
the award having a useful life or more
than one year and an acquisition cost
of $5,000 or more per unit. However,
consistent with recipient policy, lower
limits may be established.

(m) Excess property means property
under the control of any Federal
awarding agency that, as determined
by the head thereof, is no longer re-
quired for its needs or the discharge of
its responsibilities.

(n) Exempt property means tangible
personal property acquired in whole or
in part with Federal funds, where the
Federal awarding agency has statutory
authority to vest title in the recipient
without further obligation to the Fed-
eral Government. An example of ex-
empt property authority is contained
in the Federal Grant and Cooperative
Agreement Act (31 U.S.C. 6306), for
property acquired under an award to
conduct basic or applied research by a
non-profit institution or higher edu-
cation or non-profit organization
whose principal purpose is conducting
scientific research.

(o) Federal awarding agency means
the Federal agency that provides an
award to the recipient.

(p) Federal funds authorized means the
total amount of Federal funds obli-
gated by the Federal Government for
use by the recipient. This amount may
include any authorized carryover of un-
obligated funds from prior funding pe-
riods when permitted by agency regula-
tions or agency implementing instruc-
tions.

(q) Federal share of real property,
equipment, or supplies means that per-
centage of the property’s acquisition
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costs and any improvement expendi-
tures paid with Federal funds.

(r) Funding period means the period of
time when Federal funding is available
for obligation by the recipient.

(s) Intangible property and debt instru-
ments means, but is not limited to,
trademarks, copyrights, patents and
patent applications and such property
as loans, notes and other debt instru-
ments, lease agreements, stock and
other instruments of property owner-
ship, whether considered tangible or in-
tangible.

(t) Obligations means the amounts of
orders placed, contracts and grants
awarded, services received and similar
transactions during a given period that
require payment by the recipient dur-
ing the same or a future period.

(u) Outlays or expenditures means
charges made to the project or pro-
gram. They may be reported on a cash
or accrual basis. For reports prepared
on a cash basis, outlays are the sum of
cash disbursements for direct charges
for goods and services, the amount of
indirect expense charged, the value of
third party in-kind contributions ap-
plied and the amount of cash advances
and payments made to subrecipients.
For reports prepared on an accrual
basis, outlays are the sum of cash dis-
bursements for direct charges for goods
and services, the amount of indirect ex-
pense incurred, the value of in-kind
contributions applied, and the net in-
crease (or decrease) in the amounts
owed by the recipient for goods and
other property received, for services
performed by employees, contractors,
subrecipients and other payees and
other amounts becoming owed under
programs for which no current services
or performance are required.

(v) Personal property means property
of any kind except real property. It
may be tangible, having physical exist-
ence, or intangible, having no physical
existence, such as copyrights, patents,
or securities.

(w) Prior approval means written ap-
proval by an authorized official evi-
dencing prior consent.

(x) Program income means gross in-
come earned by the recipient that is di-
rectly generated by a supported activ-
ity or earned as a result of the award
(see exclusions in §§ 518.24 (e) and (h)).

Program income includes, but is not
limited to, income from fees for serv-
ices performed, the use or rental of real
or personal property acquired under
federally-funded projects, the sale of
commodities or items fabricated under
an award, license fees and royalties on
patents and copyrights, and interest on
loans made with award funds. Interest
earned on advances of Federal funds is
not program income. Except as other-
wise provided in Federal awarding
agency regulations or the terms and
conditions of the award, program in-
come does not include the receipt of
principal on loans, rebates, credits, dis-
counts, etc., or interest earned on any
of them.

(y) Project costs means all allowable
costs, as set forth in the applicable
Federal cost principles, incurred by a
recipient and the value of the contribu-
tions made by third parties in accom-
plishing the objectives of the award
during the project period.

(z) Project period means the period es-
tablished in the award document dur-
ing which Federal sponsorship begins
and ends.

(aa) Property means, unless otherwise
stated, real property, equipment, in-
tangible property and debt instru-
ments.

(bb) Real property means land, includ-
ing land improvements, structures and
appurtenances thereto, but excludes
movable machinery and equipment.

(cc) Recipient means an organization
receiving financial assistance directly
from Federal awarding agencies to
carry out a project or program. The
term includes public and private insti-
tutions of higher education, public and
private hospitals, and other quasi-pub-
lic and private non-profit organizations
such as, but not limited to, community
action agencies, research institutes,
educational associations, and health
centers. The term may include com-
mercial organizations, foreign or inter-
national organizations (such as agen-
cies of the United Nations) which are
recipients, subrecipients, or contrac-
tors or subcontractors of recipients or
subrecipients at the discretion of the
Federal awarding agency. The term
does not include government-owned
contractor-operated facilities or re-
search centers providing continued
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support for mission-oriented, large-
scale programs that are government-
owned or controlled, or are designated
as federally-funded research and devel-
opment centers.

(dd) Research and development means
all research activities, both basic and
applied, and all development activities
that are supported at universities, col-
leges, and other non-profit institu-
tions. ‘‘Research’’ is defined as a sys-
tematic study directed toward fuller
scientific knowledge or understanding
of the subject studied. ‘‘Development’’
is the systematic use of knowledge and
understanding gained from research di-
rected toward the production of useful
materials, devices, systems, or meth-
ods, including design and development
of prototypes and processes. The term
research also includes activities in-
volving the training of individuals in
research techniques where such activi-
ties utilize the same facilities as other
research and development activities
and where such activities are not in-
cluded in the instruction function.

(ee) Small awards means a grant or
cooperative agreement not exceeding
the small purchase threshold fixed at
41 U.S.C. 403(11) (currently $25,000).

(ff) Subaward means an award of fi-
nancial assistance in the form of
money, or property in lieu of money,
made under an award by a recipient to
an eligible subrecipient or by a sub-
recipient to a lower tier subrecipient.
The term includes financial assistance
when provided by any legal agreement,
even if the agreement is called a con-
tract, but does not include procure-
ment of goods and services nor does it
include any form of assistance which is
excluded from the definition of
‘‘award’’ in paragraph (e) of this sec-
tion.

(gg) Subrecipient means the legal en-
tity to which a subaward is made and
which is accountable to the recipient
for the use of the funds provided. The
term may include foreign or inter-
national organizations (such as agen-
cies of the United Nations) at the dis-
cretion of the Federal awarding agen-
cy.

(hh) Supplies means all personal prop-
erty excluding equipment, intangible
property, and debt instruments as de-
fined in this section, and inventions of

a contractor conceived or first actually
reduced to practice in the performance
of work under a funding agreement
(‘‘subject inventions’’), as defined in 37
CFR part 401, ‘‘Rights to Inventions
Made by Nonprofit Organizations and
Small Business Firms Under Govern-
ment Grants, Contracts, and Coopera-
tive Agreements.’’

(ii) Suspension means an action by a
Federal awarding agency that tempo-
rarily withdraws Federal sponsorship
under an award, pending corrective ac-
tion by the recipient or pending a deci-
sion to terminate the award by the
Federal awarding agency. Suspension
of an award is a separate action from
suspension under Federal agency regu-
lations implementing E.O.’s 12549 and
12689, ‘‘Debarment and Suspension.’’

(jj) Termination means the cancella-
tion of Federal sponsorship, in whole or
in part, under an agreement at any
time prior to the date of completion.

(kk) Third party in-kind contributions
means the value of non-cash contribu-
tions provided by non-Federal third
parties. Third party in-kind contribu-
tions may be in the form of real prop-
erty, equipment, supplies and other ex-
pendable property, and the value of
goods and services directly benefiting
and specifically identifiable to the
project or program.

(ll) Unliquidated obligations, for finan-
cial reports prepared on a cash basis,
means the amount of obligations in-
curred by the recipient that have not
been paid. For reports prepared on an
accrued expenditure basis, they rep-
resent the amount of obligations in-
curred by the recipient for which an
outlay has not been recorded.

(mm) Unobligated balance means the
portion of the funds authorized by the
Federal awarding agency that has not
been obligated by the recipient and is
determined by deducting the cumu-
lative obligations from the cumulative
funds authorized.

(nn) Unrecovered indirect cost means
the difference between the amount
awarded and the amount which could
have been awarded under the recipi-
ent’s approved negotiated indirect cost
rate.

(oo) Working capital advance means a
procedure whereby funds are advanced
to the recipient to cover its estimated
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disbursement needs for a given initial
period.

§ 518.3 Effect on other issuances.

For awards subject to this part, all
administrative requirements of codi-
fied program regulations, program
manuals, handbooks and other non-reg-
ulatory materials which are inconsist-
ent with the requirements of this part
shall be superseded, except to the ex-
tent they are required by statute, or
authorized in accordance with the devi-
ations provision in § 518.4.

§ 518.4 Deviations.

The Office of Management and Budg-
et (OMB) may grant exceptions for
classes of grants or recipients subject
to the requirements of this part when
exceptions are not prohibited by stat-
ute. However, in the interest of maxi-
mum uniformity, exceptions from the
requirements of this part shall be per-
mitted only in unusual circumstances.
Federal awarding agencies may apply
more restrictive requirements to a
class of recipients when approved by
OMB. Federal awarding agencies may
apply less restrictive requirements
when awarding small awards, except
for those requirements which are stat-
utory. Exceptions on a case-by-case
basis may also be made by Federal
awarding agencies.

§ 518.5 Subawards.

Unless sections of this part specifi-
cally exclude subrecipients from cov-
erage, the provisions of this part shall
be applied to subrecipients performing
work under awards if such subrecipi-
ents are institutions of higher edu-
cation, hospitals or other non-profit or-
ganizations. State and local govern-
ment subrecipients are subject to the
provisions of regulations implementing
the grants management common rule,
‘‘Uniform Administrative Require-
ments for Grants and Cooperative
Agreements to State and Local Gov-
ernments,’’ published at 53 FR 9034 (3/
11/88).

Subpart B—Pre-Award
Requirements

§ 518.10 Purpose.

Sections 518.11 through 518.17 pre-
scribes forms and instructions and
other pre-award matters to be used in
applying for Federal awards.

§ 518.11 Pre-award policies.

(a) Use of Grants and Cooperative
Agreements, and Contracts. In each in-
stance, the Federal awarding agency
shall decide on the appropriate award
instrument (i.e., grant, cooperative
agreement, or contract). The Federal
Grant and Cooperative Agreement Act
(31 U.S.C. 6301–08) governs the use of
grants, cooperative agreements and
contracts. A grant or cooperative
agreement shall be used only when the
principal purpose of a transaction is to
accomplish a public purpose of support
or stimulation authorized by Federal
statute. The statutory criterion for
choosing between grants and coopera-
tive agreements is that for the latter,
‘‘substantial involvement is expected
between the executive agency and the
State, local government, or other re-
cipient when carrying out the activity
contemplated in the agreement.’’ Con-
tracts shall be used when the principal
purpose is acquisition of property or
services for the direct benefit or use of
the Federal Government.

(b) Public Notice and Priority Set-
ting. Federal awarding agencies shall
notify the public of its intended fund-
ing priorities for discretionary grant
programs, unless funding priorities are
established by Federal statute.

§ 518.12 Forms for applying for Fed-
eral assistance.

(a) Federal awarding agencies shall
comply with the applicable report
clearance requirements of 5 CFR part
1320, ‘‘Controlling Paperwork Burdens
on the Public,’’ with regard to all
forms used by the Federal awarding
agency in place of or as a supplement
to the Standard Form 424 (SF–424) se-
ries.
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(b) Applicants shall use the SF–424
series or those forms and instructions
prescribed by the Federal awarding
agency.

(c) For Federal programs covered by
E.O. 12372, ‘‘Intergovernmental Review
of Federal Programs,’’ the applicant
shall complete the appropriate sections
of the SF–424 (Application for Federal
Assistance) indicating whether the ap-
plication was subject to review by the
State Single Point of Contact (SPOC).
The name and address of the SPOC for
a particular State can be obtained from
the Federal awarding agency or the
Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance.
The SPOC shall advise the applicant
whether the program for which applica-
tion is made has been selected by that
State for review.

(d) Federal awarding agencies that do
not use the SF–424 form should indi-
cate whether the application is subject
to review by the State under E.O. 12372.

§ 518.13 Debarment and suspension.

Federal awarding agencies and re-
cipients shall comply with the non-
procurement debarment and suspension
rule, implementing E.O.’s 12549 and
12689, ‘‘Debarment and Suspension.’’
This rule restricts subawards and con-
tracts with certain parties that are
debarred, suspended or otherwise ex-
cluded from or ineligible for participa-
tion in Federal assistance programs or
activities.

§ 518.14 Special award conditions.

(a) Federal awarding agencies may
impose additional requirements as
needed, if an applicant or recipient:

(1) Has a history of poor performance,
(2) Is not financially stable,
(3) Has a management system that

does not meet the standards prescribed
in this part,

(4) Has not conformed to the terms
and conditions of a previous award, or

(5) Is not otherwise responsible.
(b) Additional requirements may

only be imposed provided that such ap-
plicant or recipient is notified in writ-
ing as to:

(1) The nature of the additional re-
quirements,

(2) The reason why the additional re-
quirements are being imposed,

(3) The nature of the corrective ac-
tion needed,

(4) The time allowed for completing
the corrective actions, and

(5) The method for requesting recon-
sideration of the additional require-
ments imposed.

§ 518.15 Metric system of measure-
ment.

The Metric Conversion Act, as
amended by the Omnibus Trade and
Competitiveness Act (15 U.S.C. 205), de-
clares that the metric system is the
preferred measurement system for U.S.
trade and commerce. The Act requires
each Federal agency to establish a date
or dates in consultation with the Sec-
retary of Commerce, when the metric
system of measurement will be used in
the agency’s procurements, grants, and
other business-related activities. Met-
ric implementation may take longer
where the use of the system is initially
impractical or likely to cause signifi-
cant inefficiencies in the accomplish-
ment of federally-funded activities.
Federal awarding agencies shall follow
the provisions of E.O. 12770, ‘‘Metric
Usage in Federal Government Pro-
grams.’’

§ 518.16 Resource Conservation and
Recovery Act.

Under the Act, any State agency or
agency of a political subdivision of a
State which is using appropriated Fed-
eral funds must comply with section
6002. Section 6002 requires that pref-
erence be given in procurement pro-
grams to the purchase of specific prod-
ucts containing recycled materials
identified in guidelines developed by
the Environmental Protection Agency
(EPA) (40 CFR Parts 247–254). Accord-
ingly, State and local institutions of
higher education, hospitals, and non-
profit organizations that receive direct
Federal awards or other Federal funds
shall give preference in their procure-
ment programs funded with Federal
funds to the purchase of recycled prod-
ucts pursuant to the EPA guidelines.

§ 518.17 Certification and representa-
tions.

Unless prohibited by statute or codi-
fied regulation, each Federal awarding
agency is authorized and encouraged to
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allow recipients to submit certifi-
cations and representations required
by statute, executive order, or regula-
tion on an annual basis, if the recipi-
ents have ongoing and continuing rela-
tionships with the agency. Annual cer-
tifications and representations shall be
signed by responsible officials with the
authority to ensure recipients’ compli-
ance with the pertinent requirements.

Subpart C—Post-Award
Requirements

FINANCIAL AND PROGRAM MANAGEMENT

§ 518.20 Purpose of financial and pro-
gram management.

Sections 518.21 through 518.28 pre-
scribe standards for financial manage-
ment systems, methods for making
payments and rules for: satisfying cost
sharing and matching requirements,
accounting for program income, budget
revision approvals, making audits, de-
termining allowability of cost, and es-
tablishing fund availability.

§ 518.21 Standards for financial man-
agement systems.

(a) Federal awarding agencies shall
require recipients to relate financial
data to performance data and develop
unit cost information whenever prac-
tical.

(b) Recipients’ financial management
systems shall provide for the following.

(1) Accurate, current and complete
disclosure of the financial results of
each federally-sponsored project or
program in accordance with the report-
ing requirements set forth in § 19.52. If
a Federal awarding agency requires re-
porting on an accrual basis from a re-
cipient that maintains its records on
other than an accrual basis, the recipi-
ent shall not be required to establish
an accrual accounting system. These
recipients may develop such accrual
data for its reports on the basis of an
analysis of the documentation on hand.

(2) Records that identify adequately
the source and application of funds for
federally-sponsored activities. These
records shall contain information per-
taining to Federal awards, authoriza-
tions, obligations, unobligated bal-
ances, assets, outlays, income and in-
terest.

(3) Effective control over and ac-
countability for all funds, property and
other assets. Recipients shall ade-
quately safeguard all such assets and
assure they are used solely for author-
ized purposes.

(4) Comparison of outlays with budg-
et amounts for each award. Whenever
appropriate, financial information
should be related to performance and
unit cost data.

(5) Written procedures to minimize
the time elapsing between the transfer
of funds to the recipient from the U.S.
Treasury and the issuance or redemp-
tion of checks, warrants or payments
by other means for program purposes
by the recipient. To the extent that the
provisions of the Cash Management Im-
provement Act (CMIA) (Pub. L. 101–453)
govern, payment methods of State
agencies, instrumentalities, and fiscal
agents shall be consistent with CMIA
Treasury-State Agreements or the
CMIA default procedures codified at 31
CFR part 205, ‘‘Withdrawal of Cash
from the Treasury for Advances under
Federal Grant and Other Programs.’’

(6) Written procedures for determin-
ing the reasonableness, allocability
and allowability of costs in accordance
with the provisions of the applicable
Federal cost principles and the terms
and conditions of the award.

(7) Accounting records including cost
accounting records that are supported
by source documentation.

(c) Where the Federal Government
guarantees or insures the repayment of
money borrowed by the recipient, the
Federal awarding agency, at its discre-
tion, may require adequate bonding
and insurance if the bonding and insur-
ance requirements of the recipient are
not deemed adequate to protect the in-
terest of the Federal Government.

(d) The Federal awarding agency may
require adequate fidelity bond coverage
where the recipient lacks sufficient
coverage to protect the Federal Gov-
ernment’s interest.

(e) Where bonds are required in the
situations described above, the bonds
shall be obtained from companies hold-
ing certificates of authority as accept-
able sureties, as prescribed in 31 CFR
part 223, ‘‘Surety Companies Doing
Business with the United States.’’
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§ 518.22 Payment.
(a) Payment methods shall minimize

the time elapsing between the transfer
of funds from the United States Treas-
ury and the issuance or redemption of
checks, warrants, or payment by other
means by the recipients. Payment
methods of State agencies or instru-
mentalities shall be consistent with
Treasury-State CMIA agreements or
default procedures codified at 31 CFR
part 205.

(b)(1) Recipients are to be paid in ad-
vance, provided they maintain or dem-
onstrate the willingness to maintain:

(i) Written procedures that minimize
the time elapsing between the transfer
of funds and disbursement by the recip-
ient, and

(ii) Financial management systems
that meet the standards for fund con-
trol and accountability as established
in section § 518.21.

(2) Cash advances to a recipient orga-
nization shall be limited to the mini-
mum amounts needed and be timed to
be in accordance with the actual, im-
mediate cash requirements of the re-
cipient organization in carrying out
the purpose of the approved program or
project. The timing and amount of cash
advances shall be as close as is admin-
istratively feasible to the actual dis-
bursements by the recipient organiza-
tion for direct program or project costs
and the proportionate share of any al-
lowable indirect costs.

(c) Whenever possible, advances shall
be consolidated to cover anticipated
cash needs for all awards made by the
Federal awarding agency to the recipi-
ent.

(1) Advance payment mechanisms in-
clude, but are not limited to, Treasury
check and electronic funds transfer.

(2) Advance payment mechanisms are
subject to 31 CFR part 205.

(3) Recipients shall be authorized to
submit requests for advances and reim-
bursements at least monthly when
electronic fund transfers are not used.

(d) Requests for Treasury check ad-
vance payment shall be submitted on
SF–270, ‘‘Request for Advance or Reim-
bursement,’’ or other forms as may be
authorized by OMB. This form is not to
be used when Treasury check advance
payments are made to the recipient
automatically through the use of a pre-

determined payment schedule or if pre-
cluded by special Federal awarding
agency instructions for electronic
funds transfer.

(e) Reimbursement is the preferred
method when the requirements in para-
graph (b) cannot be met. Federal
awarding agencies may also use this
method on any construction agree-
ment, or if the major portion of the
construction project is accomplished
through private market financing or
Federal loans, and the Federal assist-
ance constitutes a minor portion of the
project.

(1) When the reimbursement method
is used, the Federal awarding agency
shall make payment within 30 days
after receipt of the billing, unless the
billing is improper.

(2) Recipients shall be authorized to
submit request for reimbursement at
least monthly when electronic funds
are not used.

(f) If a recipient cannot meet the cri-
teria for advance payments and the
Federal awarding agency has deter-
mined that reimbursement is not fea-
sible because the recipient lacks suffi-
cient working capital, the Federal
awarding agency may provide cash on a
working capital advance basis. Under
this procedure, the Federal awarding
agency shall advance cash to the recip-
ient to cover its estimated disburse-
ment needs for an initial period gen-
erally geared to the awardee’s disburs-
ing cycle. Thereafter, the Federal
awarding agency shall reimburse the
recipient for its actual cash disburse-
ments. The working capital advance
method of payment shall not be used
for recipients unwilling or unable to
provide timely advances to their sub-
recipient to meet the subrecipient’s ac-
tual cash disbursements.

(g) To the extent available, recipi-
ents shall disburse funds available from
repayments to and interest earned on a
revolving fund, program income, re-
bates, refunds, contract settlements,
audit recoveries and interest earned on
such funds before requesting additional
cash payments.

(h) Unless otherwise required by stat-
ute, Federal awarding agencies shall
not withhold payments for proper
charges made by recipients at any time
during the project period unless the
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conditions in paragraphs (h)(1) or (2) of
this section apply.

(1) A recipient has failed to comply
with the project objectives, the terms
and conditions of the award, or Federal
reporting requirements.

(2) The recipient or subrecipient is
delinquent in a debt to the United
States as defined in OMB Circular A–
129, ‘‘Managing Federal Credit Pro-
grams.’’ Under such conditions, the
Federal awarding agency may, upon
reasonable notice, inform the recipient
that payments shall not be made for
obligations incurred after a specified
date until the conditions are corrected
or the indebtedness to the Federal Gov-
ernment is liquidated.

(i) Standards governing the use of
banks and other institutions as deposi-
tories of funds advanced under awards
are as follows:

(1) Except for situations described in
paragraph (i)(2) of this section, Federal
awarding agencies shall not require
separate depository accounts for funds
provided to a recipient or establish any
eligibility requirements for deposi-
tories for funds provided to a recipient.
However, recipients must be able to ac-
count for the receipt, obligation and
expenditure of funds.

(2) Advances of Federal funds shall be
deposited and maintained in insured
accounts whenever possible.

(j) Consistent with the national goal
of expanding the opportunities for
women-owned and minority-owned
business enterprises, recipients shall be
encouraged to use women-owned and
minority-owned banks (a bank which is
owned at least 50 percent by women or
minority group members).

(k) Recipients shall maintain ad-
vances of Federal funds in interest
bearing accounts, unless the conditions
in paragraphs (k)(1), (2) or (3) of this
section apply.

(1) The recipient receives less than
$120,000 in Federal awards per year.

(2) The best reasonably available in-
terest bearing account would not be ex-
pected to earn interest in excess of $250
per year on Federal cash balances.

(3) The depository would require an
average or minimum balance so high
that it would not be feasible within the
expected Federal and non-Federal cash
resources.

(l) For those entities where CMIA
and its implementing regulations do
not apply, interest earned on Federal
advances deposited in interest bearing
accounts shall be remitted annually to
Department of Health and Human
Services, Payment Management Sys-
tem, P.O. Box 6021, Rockville, MD
20852. Interest amounts up to $250 per
year may be retained by the recipient
for administrative expense. In keeping
with Electric Funds Transfer rules, (31
CFR part 206), interest should be remit-
ted to the HHS Payment Management
System through an electric medium
such as the FEDWIRE Deposit system.
Recipients which do not have this ca-
pability should use a check. State uni-
versities and hospitals shall comply
with CMIA, as it pertains to interest. If
an entity subject to CMIA uses its own
funds to pay pre-award costs for discre-
tionary awards without prior written
approval from the Federal awarding
agency, it waives its right to recover
the interest under CMIA.

(m) Except as noted elsewhere in this
part, only the following forms shall be
authorized for the recipients in re-
questing advances and reimburse-
ments. Federal agencies shall not re-
quire more than an original and two
copies of these forms.

(1) SF–270, Request for Advance or
Reimbursement. Each Federal award-
ing agency shall adopt the SF–270 as a
standard form for all nonconstruction
programs when electronic funds trans-
fer or predetermined advance methods
are not used. Federal awarding agen-
cies, however, have the option of using
this form for construction programs in
lieu of the SF–271, ‘‘Outlay Report and
Request for Reimbursement for Con-
struction Programs.’’

(2) SF–271, Outlay Report and Re-
quest for Reimbursement for Construc-
tion Programs. Each Federal awarding
agency shall adopt the SF–271 as the
standard form to be used for requesting
reimbursement for construction pro-
grams. However, a Federal awarding
agency may substitute the SF–270
when the Federal awarding agency de-
termines that it provides adequate in-
formation to meet Federal needs.
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§ 518.23 Cost sharing or matching.
(a) All contributions, including cash

and third party in-kind, shall be ac-
cepted as part of the recipient’s cost
sharing or matching when such con-
tributions meet all of the following cri-
teria.

(1) Are verifiable from the recipient’s
records.

(2) Are not included as contributions
for any other federally-assisted project
or program.

(3) Are necessary and reasonable for
proper and efficient accomplishment of
project or program objectives.

(4) Are allowable under the applica-
ble cost principles.

(5) Are not paid by the Federal Gov-
ernment under another award, except
where authorized by Federal statute to
be used for cost sharing or matching.

(6) Are provided for in the approved
budget when required by the Federal
awarding agency.

(7) Conform to other provisions of
this part, as applicable.

(b) Unrecovered indirect costs may be
included as part of cost sharing or
matching only with the prior approval
of the Federal awarding agency.

(c) Values for recipient contributions
of services and property shall be estab-
lished in accordance with the applica-
ble cost principles. If a Federal award-
ing agency authorizes recipients to do-
nate buildings or land for construction/
facilities acquisition projects or long-
term use, the value of the donated
property for cost sharing or matching
shall be the lesser of paragraph (c) (1)
or (2) of this section.

(1) The certified value of the remain-
ing life of the property recorded in the
recipient’s accounting records at the
time of donation.

(2) The current fair market value.
However, when there is sufficient jus-
tification, the Federal awarding agen-
cy may approve the use of the current
fair market value of the donated prop-
erty, even if it exceeds the certified
value at the time of donation to the
project.

(d) Volunteer services furnished by
professional and technical personnel,
consultants, and other skilled and un-
skilled labor may be counted as cost
sharing or matching if the service is an
integral and necessary part of an ap-

proved project or program. Rates for
volunteer services shall be consistent
with those paid for similar work in the
recipient’s organization. In those in-
stances in which the required skills are
not found in the recipient organization,
rates shall be consistent with those
paid for similar work in the labor mar-
ket in which the recipient competes for
the kind of services involved. In either
case, paid fringe benefits that are rea-
sonable, allowable, and allocable may
be included in the valuation.

(e) When an employer other than the
recipient furnishes the services of an
employee, these services shall be val-
ued at the employee’s regular rate of
pay (plus an amount of fringe benefits
that are reasonable, allowable, and al-
locable, but exclusive of overhead
costs), provided these services are in
the same skill for which the employee
is normally paid.

(f) Donated supplies may include
such items as expendable equipment,
office supplies, laboratory supplies or
workshop and classroom supplies.
Value assessed to donated supplies in-
cluded in the cost sharing or matching
share shall be reasonable and shall not
exceed the fair market value of the
property at the time of the donation.

(g) The method used for determining
cost sharing or matching for donated
equipment, buildings and land for
which title passes to the recipient may
differ according to the purpose of the
award, if the conditions in paragraphs
(g)(1) or (2) of this section apply.

(1) If the purpose of the award is to
assist the recipient in the acquisition
of equipment, buildings or land, the
total value of the donated property
may be claimed as cost sharing or
matching.

(2) If the purpose of the award is to
support activities that require the use
of equipment, buildings or land, nor-
mally only depreciation or use charges
for equipment and buildings may be
made. However, the full value of equip-
ment or other capital assets and fair
rental charges for land may be allowed,
provided that the Federal awarding
agency has approved the charges.

(h) The value of donated property
shall be determined in accordance with
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the usual accounting policies of the re-
cipient, with the following qualifica-
tions.

(1) The value of donated land and
buildings shall not exceed its fair mar-
ket value at the time of donation to
the recipient as established by an inde-
pendent appraiser (e.g., certified real
property appraiser or General Services
Administration representative) and
certified by a responsible official of the
recipient.

(2) The value of donated equipment
shall not exceed the fair market value
of equipment of the same age and con-
dition at the time of donation.

(3) The value of donated space shall
not exceed the fair rental value of com-
parable space as established by an inde-
pendent appraisal of comparable space
and facilities in a privately-owned
building in the same locality.

(4) The value of loaned equipment
shall not exceed its fair rental value.

(5) The following requirements per-
tain to the recipient’s supporting
records for in-kind contributions from
third parties.

(i) Volunteer services shall be docu-
mented and, to the extent feasible, sup-
ported by the same methods used by
the recipient for its own employees.

(ii) The basis for determining the
valuation for personal service, mate-
rial, equipment, buildings and land
shall be documented.

§ 518.24 Program income.
(a) Federal awarding agencies shall

apply the standards set forth in this
section in requiring recipient organiza-
tions to account for program income
related to projects financed in whole or
in part with Federal funds.

(b) Except as provided in paragraph
(h) of this section, program income
earned during the project period shall
be retained by the recipient and, in ac-
cordance with Federal awarding agency
regulations or the terms and condi-
tions of the award, shall be used in one
or more of the ways listed in the fol-
lowing.

(1) Added to funds committed to the
project by the Federal awarding agency
and recipient and used to further eligi-
ble project or program objectives.

(2) Used to finance the non-Federal
share of the project or program.

(3) Deducted from the total project or
program allowable cost in determining
the net allowable costs on which the
Federal share of costs is based.

(c) When an agency authorizes the
disposition of program income as de-
scribed in paragraphs (b)(1) or (b)(2) of
this section, program income in excess
of any limits stipulated shall be used in
accordance with paragraph (b)(3) of
this section.

(d) In the event that the Federal
awarding agency does not specify in its
regulations or the terms and condi-
tions of the award how program income
is to be used, paragraph (b)(3) of this
section shall apply automatically to
all projects or programs except re-
search. For awards that support re-
search, paragraph (b)(1) of this section
shall apply automatically unless the
awarding agency indicates in the terms
and conditions another alternative on
the award or the recipient is subject to
special award conditions, as indicated
in § 518.14.

(e) Unless Federal awarding agency
regulations or the terms and condi-
tions of the award provide otherwise,
recipients shall have no obligation to
the Federal Government regarding pro-
gram income earned after the end of
the project period.

(f) If authorized by Federal awarding
agency regulations or the terms and
conditions of the award, costs incident
to the generation of program income
may be deducted from gross income to
determine program income, provided
these costs have not been charged to
the award.

(g) Proceeds from the sale of property
shall be handled in accordance with the
requirements of the Property Stand-
ards (See §§ 518.30 through 518.37).

(h) Unless Federal awarding agency
regulations or the terms and condition
of the award provide otherwise, recipi-
ents shall have no obligation to the
Federal Government with respect to
program income earned from license
fees and royalties for copyrighted ma-
terial, patents, patent applications,
trademarks, and inventions produced
under an award. However, Patent and
Trademark Amendments (35 U.S.C. 18)
apply to inventions made under an ex-
perimental, developmental, or research
award.
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§ 518.25 Revision of budget and pro-
gram plans.

(a) The budget plan is the financial
expression of the project or program as
approved during the award process. It
may include either the Federal and
non-Federal share, or only the Federal
share, depending upon Federal award-
ing agency requirements. It shall be re-
lated to performance for program eval-
uation purposes whenever appropriate.

(b) Recipients are required to report
deviations from budget and program
plans, and request prior approvals for
budget and program plan revisions, in
accordance with this section.

(c) For nonconstruction awards, re-
cipients shall request prior approvals
from Federal awarding agencies for one
or more of the following program or
budget related reasons.

(1) Change in the scope or the objec-
tive of the project or program (even if
there is no associated budget revision
requiring prior written approval).

(2) Change in a key person specified
in the application or award document.

(3) The absence for more than three
months, or a 25 percent reduction in
time devoted to the project, by the ap-
proved project director or principal in-
vestigator.

(4) The need for additional Federal
funding.

(5) The transfer of amounts budgeted
for indirect costs to absorb increases in
direct costs, or vice versa, if approval
is required by the Federal awarding
agency.

(6) The inclusion, unless waived by
the Federal awarding agency, of costs
that require prior approval in accord-
ance with OMB Circular A–21, ‘‘Cost
Principles for Institutions of Higher
Education,’’ OMB Circular A–122, ‘‘Cost
Principles for Non-Profit Organiza-
tions,’’ or 45 CFR part 74 Appendix E,
‘‘Principles for Determining Costs Ap-
plicable to Research and Development
under Grants and Contracts with Hos-
pitals,’’ or 48 CFR part 31, ‘‘Contract
Cost Principles and Procedures,’’ as ap-
plicable.

(7) The transfer of funds allotted for
training allowances (direct payment to
trainees) to other categories of ex-
pense.

(8) Unless described in the applica-
tion and funded in the approved

awards, the subaward, transfer or con-
tracting out of any work under an
award. This provision does not apply to
the purchase of supplies, material,
equipment or general support services.

(d) No other prior approval require-
ments for specific items may be im-
posed unless a deviation has been ap-
proved by OMB.

(e) Except for requirements listed in
paragraphs (c)(1) and (c)(4) of this sec-
tion, Federal awarding agencies are au-
thorized, at their option, to waive cost-
related and administrative prior writ-
ten approvals required by this part and
OMB Circulars A–21 and A–122. Such
waivers may include authorizing re-
cipients to do any one or more of the
following:

(1) Incur pre-award costs 90 calendar
days prior to award or more than 90
calendar days with the prior approval
of the Federal awarding agency. All
pre-award costs are incurred at the re-
cipient’s risk (i.e., the Federal award-
ing agency is under no obligation to re-
imburse such costs if for any reason
the recipient does not receive an award
or if the award is less than anticipated
and inadequate to cover such costs).

(2) Initiate a one-time extension of
the expiration date of the award of up
to 12 months unless one or more of the
following conditions apply. For one-
time extensions, the recipient must no-
tify the Federal awarding agency in
writing with the supporting reasons
and revised expiration date at least 10
days before the expiration date speci-
fied in the award. This one-time exten-
sion may not be exercised merely for
the purpose of using unobligated bal-
ances.

(i) The terms and conditions of award
prohibit the extension.

(ii) The extension requires additional
Federal funds.

(iii) The extension involves any
change in the approved objectives or
scope of the project.

(3) Carry forward unobligated bal-
ances to subsequent funding periods.

(4) For awards that support research,
unless the Federal awarding agency
provides otherwise in the award or in
the agency’s regulations, the prior ap-
proval requirements described in para-
graph (e) of this section are automati-
cally waived (i.e., recipients need not
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obtain such prior approvals) unless one
of the conditions included in paragraph
(e)(2) of this section applies.

(f) The Federal awarding agency
may, at its option, restrict the transfer
of funds among direct cost categories
or programs, functions and activities
for awards in which the Federal share
of the project exceeds $100,000 and the
cumulative amount of such transfers
exceeds or is expected to exceed 10 per-
cent of the total budget as last ap-
proved by the Federal awarding agen-
cy. No Federal awarding agency shall
permit a transfer that would cause any
Federal appropriation or part thereof
to be used for purposes other than
those consistent with the original in-
tent of the appropriation.

(g) All other changes to nonconstruc-
tion budgets, except for the changes de-
scribed in paragraph (j) of this section,
do not require prior approval.

(h) For construction awards, recipi-
ents shall request prior written ap-
proval promptly from Federal awarding
agencies for budget revisions whether
the conditions in paragraphs (h) (1), (2)
or (3) of this section apply.

(1) The revision results from changes
in the scope or the objective of the
project or program.

(2) The need arises for additional
Federal funds to complete the project.

(3) A revision is desired which in-
volves specific costs for which prior
written approval requirements may be
imposed consistent with applicable
OMB cost principles listed in § 518.27

(i) No other prior approval require-
ments for specific items may be im-
posed unless a deviation has been ap-
proved by OMB.

(j) When a Federal awarding agency
makes an award that provides support
for both construction and nonconstruc-
tion work, the Federal awarding agen-
cy may require the recipient to request
prior approval from the Federal award-
ing agency before making any fund or
budget transfers between the two types
of work supported.

(k) For both construction and non-
construction awards, Federal awarding
agencies shall require recipients to no-
tify the Federal awarding agency in
writing promptly whenever the amount
of Federal authorized funds is expected
to exceed the needs of the recipient for

the project period by more than $5000
or five percent of the Federal award,
whichever is greater. This notification
shall not be required if an application
for additional funding is submitted for
a continuation award.

(l) When requesting approval for
budget revisions, recipients shall use
the budget forms that were used in the
application unless the Federal award-
ing agency indicates a letter of request
suffices.

(m) Within 30 calendar days from the
date of receipt of the request for budg-
et revisions, Federal awarding agencies
shall review the request and notify the
recipient whether the budget revisions
have been approved. If the revision is
still under consideration at the end of
30 calendar days, the Federal awarding
agency shall inform the recipient in
writing of the date when the recipient
may expect the decision.

§ 518.26 Non-Federal audits.
(a) Recipients and subrecipients that

are institutions of higher education or
other non-profit organizations (includ-
ing hospitals) shall be subject to the
audit requirements contained in the
Single Audit Act Amendments of 1996
(31 U.S.C. 7501–7507) and revised OMB
Circular A–133, ‘‘Audits of States,
Local Governments, and Non-Profit Or-
ganizations.’’

(b) State and local governments shall
be subject to the audit requirements
contained in the Single Audit Act
Amendments of 1996 (31 U.S.C. 7501–
7507) and revised OMB Circular A–133,
‘‘Audits of States, Local Governments,
and Non-Profit Organizations.’’

(c) For-profit hospitals not covered
by the audit provisions of revised OMB
Circular A–133 shall be subject to the
audit requirements of the Federal
awarding agencies.

(d) Commercial organizations shall
be subject to the audit requirements of
the Federal awarding agency or the
prime recipients as incorporated into
the award document.

[59 FR 39440, Aug. 3, 1994, as amended at 62
FR 45939, 45941, Aug. 29, 1997]

§ 518.27 Allowable costs.
For each kind of recipient, there is a

set of Federal principles for determin-
ing allowable costs. Allowability of
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costs shall be determined in accord-
ance with the cost principles applicable
to the entity incurring the costs. Thus,
allowability of costs incurred by State,
local or federally-recognized Indian
tribal governments is determined in
accordance with the provisions of OMB
Circular A–87, ‘‘Cost Principles for
State and Local Governments.’’ The al-
lowability of costs incurred by non-
profit organizations is determined in
accordance with the provisions of OMB
Circular A–122, ‘‘Cost Principles for
Non-Profit Organizations.’’ The allow-
ability of costs incurred by institutions
of higher education is determined in
accordance with the provisions of OMB
Circular A–21, ‘‘Cost Principles for
Educational Institutions.’’ The allow-
ability of costs incurred by hospitals is
determined in accordance with the pro-
visions of Appendix E of 45 CFR part 74,
‘‘Principles for Determining Costs Ap-
plicable to Research and Development
Under Grants and Contracts with Hos-
pitals.’’ The allowability of costs in-
curred by commercial organizations
and those non-profit organizations list-
ed in Attachment C to Circular A–122 is
determined in accordance with the pro-
visions of the Federal Acquisition Reg-
ulation (FAR) at 48 CFR part 31.

§ 518.28 Period of availability of funds.

Where a funding period is specified, a
recipient may charge to the grant only
allowable costs resulting from obliga-
tions incurred during the funding pe-
riod and any pre-award costs author-
ized by the Federal awarding agency.

PROPERTY STANDARDS

§ 518.30 Purpose of property stand-
ards.

(a) Sections 518.31 through 518.37 set
forth uniform standards governing
management and disposition of prop-
erty furnished by the Federal Govern-
ment whose cost was charged to a
project supported by a Federal award.
Federal awarding agencies shall re-
quire recipients to observe these stand-
ards under awards and shall not impose
additional requirements, unless specifi-
cally required by Federal statute. The
recipient may use its own property
management standards and procedures

provided it observes the provisions of
§§ 518.31 through 518.37.

§ 518.31 Insurance coverage.

Recipients shall, at a minimum, pro-
vide the equivalent insurance coverage
for real property and equipment ac-
quired with Federal funds as provided
to property owned by the recipient.
Federally-owned property need not be
insured unless required by the terms
and conditions of the award.

§ 518.32 Real property.

Each Federal awarding agency shall
prescribe requirements for recipients
concerning the use and disposition of
real property acquired in whole or in
part under awards. Unless otherwise
provided by statute, such require-
ments, at a minimum, shall contain
the following.

(a) Title to real property shall vest in
the recipient subject to the condition
that the recipient shall use the real
property for the authorized purpose of
the project as long as it is needed and
shall not encumber the property with-
out approval of the Federal awarding
agency.

(b) The recipient shall obtain written
approval by the Federal awarding agen-
cy for the use of real property in other
federally-sponsored projects when the
recipient determines that the property
is no longer needed for the purpose of
the original project. Use in other
projects shall be limited to those under
federally-sponsored projects (i.e.,
awards) or programs that have pur-
poses consistent with those authorized
for support by the Federal awarding
agencies.

(c) When the real property is no
longer needed as provided in para-
graphs (a) and (b) of this section, the
recipient shall request disposition in-
structions from the Federal awarding
agency or its successor Federal award-
ing agency. The Federal awarding
agency shall observe one or more of the
following disposition instructions.

(1) The recipient may be permitted to
retain title without further obligation
to the Federal Government after it
compensates the Federal Government
for that percentage of the current fair
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market value of the property attrib-
utable to the Federal participation in
the project.

(2) The recipient may be directed to
sell the property under guidelines pro-
vided by the Federal awarding agency
and pay the Federal Government for
that percentage of the current fair
market value of the property attrib-
utable to the Federal participation in
the project (after deducting actual and
reasonable selling and fix-up expenses,
if any, from the sales proceeds). When
the recipient is authorized or required
to sell the property, proper sales proce-
dures shall be established that provide
for competition to the extent prac-
ticable and result in the highest pos-
sible return.

(3) The recipient may be directed to
transfer title to the property to the
Federal Government or to an eligible
third party provided that, in such
cases, the recipient shall be entitled to
compensation for its attributable per-
centage of the current fair market
value of the property.

§ 518.33 Federally-owned and exempt
property.

(a) Federally-owned property. (1)
Title to federally-owned property re-
mains vested in the Federal Govern-
ment. Recipients shall submit annually
an inventory listing of federally-owned
property in their custody to the Fed-
eral awarding agency. Upon completion
of the award or when the property is no
longer needed, the recipient shall re-
port the property to the Federal award-
ing agency for further Federal agency
utilization.

(2) If the Federal awarding agency
has no further need for the property, it
shall be declared excess and reported to
the General Services Administration,
unless the Federal awarding agency
has statutory authority to dispose of
the property by alternative methods
(e.g., the authority provided by the
Federal Technology Transfer Act (15
U.S.C. 3710(I)) to donate research equip-
ment to educational and non-profit or-
ganizations in accordance with E.O.
12821, ‘‘Improving Mathematics and
Science Education in Support of the
National Education Goals.’’) Appro-
priate instructions shall be issued to

the recipient by the Federal awarding
agency.

(b) Exempt property. When statutory
authority exists, the Federal awarding
agency has the option to vest title to
property acquired with Federal funds
in the recipient without further obliga-
tion to the Federal Government and
under conditions the Federal awarding
agency considers appropriate. Such
property is ‘‘exempt property.’’ Should
a Federal awarding agency not estab-
lish conditions, title to exempt prop-
erty upon acquisition shall vest in the
recipient without further obligation to
the Federal Government.

§ 518.34 Equipment.
(a) Title to equipment acquired by a

recipient with Federal funds shall vest
in the recipient, subject to conditions
of this section.

(b) The recipient shall not use equip-
ment acquired with Federal funds to
provide services to non-Federal outside
organizations for a fee that is less than
private companies charge for equiva-
lent services, unless specifically au-
thorized by Federal statute, for as long
as the Federal Government retains an
interest in the equipment.

(c) The recipient shall use the equip-
ment in the project or program for
which it was acquired as long as need-
ed, whether or not the project or pro-
gram continues to be supported by Fed-
eral funds and shall not encumber the
property without approval of the Fed-
eral awarding agency. When no longer
needed for the original project or pro-
gram, the recipient shall use the equip-
ment in connection with its other fed-
erally-sponsored activities, in the fol-
lowing order or priority:

(1) Activities sponsored by the Fed-
eral awarding agency which funded the
original project, then

(2) Activities sponsored by other Fed-
eral awarding agencies.

(d) During the time that equipment
is used on the project or program for
which it was acquired, the recipient
shall make it available for use on other
projects or programs if such other use
will not interfere with the work on the
project or program for which the equip-
ment was originally acquired. First
preference for such other use shall be
given to other projects or programs
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sponsored by the Federal awarding
agency that financed the equipment;
second preference shall be given to
projects or programs sponsored by
other Federal awarding agencies. If the
equipment is owned by the Federal
Government, use on other activities
not sponsored by the Federal Govern-
ment shall be permissible if authorized
by the Federal awarding agency. User
charges shall be treated as program in-
come.

(e) When acquiring replacement
equipment, the recipient may use the
equipment to be replaced as trade-in or
sell the equipment and use the pro-
ceeds to offset the costs of the replace-
ment equipment subject to the ap-
proval of the Federal awarding agency.

(f) The recipient’s property manage-
ment standards for equipment acquired
with Federal funds and federally-owned
equipment shall include all of the fol-
lowing.

(1) Equipment records shall be main-
tained accurately and shall include the
following information.

(i) A description of the equipment.
(ii) Manufacturer’s serial number,

model number, Federal stock number,
national stock number, or other identi-
fication number.

(iii) Source of the equipment, includ-
ing the award number.

(iv) Whether title vests in the recipi-
ent or the Federal Government.

(v) Acquisition date (or date re-
ceived, if the equipment was furnished
by the Federal Government) and cost.

(vi) Information from which one can
calculate the percentage of Federal
participation in the cost of the equip-
ment (not applicable to equipment fur-
nished by the Federal Government).

(vii) Location and condition of the
equipment and the date the informa-
tion was reported.

(viii) Unit acquisition cost.
(ix) Ultimate disposition data, in-

cluding date of disposal and sales price
or the method used to determine cur-
rent fair market value where a recipi-
ent compensates the Federal awarding
agency for its share.

(2) Equipment owned by the Federal
Government shall be identified to indi-
cate Federal ownership.

(3) A physical inventory of equipment
shall be taken and the results rec-

onciled with the equipment records at
least once every two years. Any dif-
ferences between quantities deter-
mined by the physical inspection and
those shown in the accounting records
shall be investigated to determine the
causes of the difference. The recipient
shall, in connection with the inven-
tory, verify the existence, current uti-
lization, and continued need for the
equipment.

(4) A control system shall be in effect
to insure adequate safeguards to pre-
vent loss, damage, or theft of the
equipment. Any loss, damage, or theft
of equipment shall be investigated and
fully documented; if the equipment was
owned by the Federal Government, the
recipient shall promptly notify the
Federal awarding agency.

(5) Adequate maintenance procedures
shall be implemented to keep the
equipment in good condition.

(6) Where the recipient is authorized
or required to sell the equipment, prop-
er sales procedures shall be established
which provide for competition to the
extent practicable and result in the
highest possible return.

(g) When the recipient no longer
needs the equipment, the equipment
may be used for other activities in ac-
cordance with the following standards.
For equipment with a current per unit
fair market value of $5,000 or more, the
recipient may retain the equipment for
other uses provided that compensation
is made to the original Federal award-
ing agency or its successor. The
amount of compensation shall be com-
puted by applying the percentage of
Federal participation in the cost of the
original project or program to the cur-
rent fair market value of the equip-
ment. If the recipient has no need for
the equipment, the recipient shall re-
quest disposition instructions from the
Federal awarding agency. The Federal
awarding agency shall determine
whether the equipment can be used to
meet the agency’s requirements. If no
requirement exists within that agency,
the availability of the equipment shall
be reported to the General Services Ad-
ministration by the Federal awarding
agency to determine whether a require-
ment for the equipment exists in other
Federal agencies. The Federal award-
ing agency shall issue instructions to
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the recipient no later than 120 calendar
days after the recipient’s request and
the following procedures shall govern.

(1) If so instructed or if disposition
instructions are not issued within 120
calendar days after the recipient’s re-
quest, the recipient shall sell the
equipment and reimburse the Federal
awarding agency an amount computed
by applying to the sales proceeds the
percentage of Federal participation in
the cost of the original project or pro-
gram. However, the recipient shall be
permitted to deduct and retain from
the Federal share $500 or ten percent of
the proceeds, whichever is less, for the
recipient’s selling and handling ex-
penses.

(2) If the recipient is instructed to
ship the equipment elsewhere, the re-
cipient shall be reimbursed by the Fed-
eral Government by an amount which
is computed by applying the percent-
age of the recipient’s participation in
the cost of the original project or pro-
gram to the current fair market value
of the equipment, plus any reasonable
shipping or interim storage costs in-
curred.

(3) If the recipient is instructed to
otherwise dispose of the equipment, the
recipient shall be reimbursed by the
Federal awarding agency for such costs
incurred in its disposition.

(4) The Federal awarding agency may
reserve the right to transfer the title
to the Federal Government or to a
third party named by the Federal Gov-
ernment when such third party is oth-
erwise eligible under existing statutes.
Such transfer shall be subject to the
following standards.

(i) The equipment shall be appro-
priately identified in the award or oth-
erwise made known to the recipient in
writing.

(ii) The Federal awarding agency
shall issue disposition instructions
within 120 calendar days after receipt
of a final inventory. The final inven-
tory shall list all equipment acquired
with grant funds and federally-owned
equipment. If the Federal awarding
agency fails to issue disposition in-
structions within the 120 calendar day
period, the recipient shall apply the
standards of this section, as appro-
priate.

(iii) When the Federal awarding
agency exercises its right to take title,
the equipment shall be subject to the
provisions for federally-owned equip-
ment.

§ 518.35 Supplies and other expend-
able property.

(a) Title to supplies and other ex-
pendable property shall vest in the re-
cipient upon acquisition. If there is a
residual inventory of unused supplies
exceeding $5000 in total aggregate
value upon termination or completion
of the project or program and the sup-
plies are not needed for any other fed-
erally-sponsored project or program,
the recipient shall retain the supplies
for use on non-Federal sponsored ac-
tivities or sell them, but shall, in ei-
ther cases, compensate the Federal
Government for its share. The amount
of compensation shall be computed in
the same manner as for equipment.

(b) The recipient shall not use sup-
plies acquired with Federal funds to
provide services to non-Federal outside
organizations for a fee that is less than
private companies charge for equiva-
lent services, unless specifically au-
thorized by Federal statute as long as
the Federal Government retains an in-
terest in the supplies.

§ 518.36 Intangible property.

(a) The recipient may copyright any
work that is subject to copyright and
was developed, or for which ownership
was purchased, under an award. The
Federal awarding agency(ies) reserve a
royalty-free, nonexclusive and irrev-
ocable right to reproduce, publish, or
otherwise use the work for Federal pur-
poses, and to authorize others to do so.

(b) Recipients are subject to applica-
ble regulations governing patents and
inventions, including government-wide
regulations issued by the Department
of Commerce at 37 CFR part 401,
‘‘Rights to Inventions Made by Non-
profit Organizations and Small Busi-
ness Firms Under Government Grants,
Contracts and Cooperative Agree-
ments.’’

(c) Unless waived by the Federal
awarding agency, the Federal Govern-
ment has the right to the following:
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(1) Obtain, reproduce, publish or oth-
erwise use the data first produced
under an award.

(2) Authorize others to receive, repro-
duce, publish, or otherwise use such
data for Federal purposes.

(d) Title to intangible property and
debt instruments acquired under an
award or subaward vests upon acquisi-
tion in the recipient. The recipient
shall use that property for the origi-
nally-authorized purpose, and the re-
cipient shall not encumber the prop-
erty without approval of the Federal
awarding agency. When no longer need-
ed for the originally authorized pur-
pose, disposition of the intangible prop-
erty shall occur in accordance with the
provisions of paragraph § 19.34(g).

§ 518.37 Property trust relationship.

Real property, equipment, intangible
property and debt instruments that are
acquired or improved with Federal
funds shall be held in trust by the re-
cipient as trustee for the beneficiaries
of the project or program under which
the property was acquired or improved.
Agencies may require recipients to
record liens or other appropriate no-
tices of record to indicate that per-
sonal or real property has been ac-
quired or improved with Federal funds
and that use and disposition conditions
apply to the property.

PROCUREMENT STANDARDS

§ 518.40 Purpose of procurement
standards.

Sections 518.41 through 518.48 set
forth standards for use by recipients in
establishing procedures for the pro-
curement of supplies and other expend-
able property, equipment, real property
and other services with Federal funds.
These standards are furnished to en-
sure that such materials and services
are obtained in an effective manner
and in compliance with the provisions
of applicable Federal statutes and ex-
ecutive orders. No additional procure-
ment standards or requirements shall
be imposed by the Federal awarding
agencies upon recipients, unless spe-
cifically required by Federal statute or
executive order or approved by OMB.

§ 518.41 Recipient responsibilities.

The standards contained in this sec-
tion do not relieve the recipient of the
contractual responsibilities arising
under its contract(s). The recipient is
the responsible authority, without re-
course to the Federal awarding agency,
regarding the settlement and satisfac-
tion of all contractual and administra-
tive issues arising out of procurements
entered into in support of an award or
other agreement. This includes dis-
putes, claims, protests of award, source
evaluation or other matters of a con-
tractual nature. Matters concerning
violation of statute are to be referred
to such Federal, State or local author-
ity as may have proper jurisdiction.

§ 518.42 Codes of conduct.

The recipient shall maintain written
standards of conduct governing the
performance of its employees engaged
in the award and administration of
contracts. No employee, officer, or
agent shall participate in the selection,
award, or administration of a contract
supported by Federal funds if a real or
apparent conflict of interest would be
involved. Such a conflict would arise
when the employee, officer, or agent,
any member of his or her immediate
family, his or her partner, or an orga-
nization which employs or is about to
employ any of the parties indicated
herein, has a financial or other interest
in the firm selected for an award. The
officers, employees, and agents of the
recipient shall neither solicit nor ac-
cept gratuities, favors, or anything of
monetary value from contractors, or
parties to subagreements. However, re-
cipients may set standards for situa-
tions in which the financial interest is
not substantial or the gift is an unso-
licited item of nominal value. The
standards of conduct shall provide for
disciplinary actions to be applied for
violations of such standards by offi-
cers, employees, or agents of the recip-
ient.

§ 518.43 Competition.

All procurement transactions shall
be conducted in a manner to provide,
to the maximum extent practical, open
and free competition. The recipient
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shall be alert to organizational con-
flicts of interest as well as noncompeti-
tive practices among contractors that
may restrict or eliminate competition
or otherwise restrain trade. In order to
ensure objective contractor perform-
ance and eliminate unfair competitive
advantage, contractors that develop or
draft specifications, requirements,
statements of work, invitations for
bids and/or requests for proposals shall
be excluded from competing for such
procurements. Awards shall be made to
the bidder or offeror whose bid or offer
is responsive to the solicitation and is
most advantageous to the recipient,
price, quality and other factors consid-
ered. Solicitations shall clearly set
forth all requirements that the bidder
or offeror shall fulfill in order for the
bid or offer to be evaluated by the re-
cipient. Any and all bids or offers may
be rejected when it is in the recipient’s
interest to do so.

§ 518.44 Procurement procedures.

(a) All recipients shall establish writ-
ten procurement procedures. These
procedures shall provide for, at a mini-
mum, that the conditions in para-
graphs (a)(1), (2) and (3) of this section
apply.

(1) Recipients avoid purchasing un-
necessary items.

(2) Where appropriate, an analysis is
made of lease and purchase alter-
natives to determine which would be
the most economical and practical pro-
curement for the Federal Government.

(3) Solicitations for goods and serv-
ices provide for all of the following:

(i) A clear and accurate description
of the technical requirements for the
material, product or service to be pro-
cured. In competitive procurements,
such a description shall not contain
features which unduly restrict com-
petition.

(ii) Requirements which the bidder/
offeror must fulfill and all other fac-
tors to be used in evaluating bids or
proposals.

(iii) A description, whenever prac-
ticable, of technical requirements in
terms or functions to be performed or
performance required, including the
range of acceptable characteristics or
minimum acceptable standards.

(iv) The specific features of ‘‘brand
name or equal’’ descriptions that bid-
ders are required to meet when such
items are included in the solicitation.

(v) The acceptance, to the extent
practicable and economically feasible,
of products and services dimensioned in
the metric system of measurement.

(vi) Preference, to the extent prac-
ticable and economically feasible, for
products and services that conserve
natural resources and protect the envi-
ronment and are energy efficient.

(b) Positive efforts shall be made by
recipient to utilize small businesses,
minority-owned firms, and women’s
business enterprises, whenever pos-
sible. Recipients of Federal awards
shall take all of the following steps to
further this goal.

(1) Ensure that small businesses, mi-
nority-owned firms, and women’s busi-
ness enterprises are used to the fullest
extent practicable.

(2) Make information on forthcoming
opportunities available and arrange
timeframes for purchases and contracts
to encourage and facilitate participa-
tion by small businesses, minority-
owned firms, and women’s business en-
terprises.

(3) Consider in the contract process
whether firms competing for larger
contracts intend to subcontract with
small businesses, minority-owned
firms, and women’s business enter-
prises.

(4) Encourage contracting with con-
sortiums of small businesses, minority-
owned firms and women’s business en-
terprises when a contract is too large
for one of these firms to handle individ-
ually.

(5) Use of services and assistance, as
appropriate, of such organizations as
the Small Business Administration and
the Department of Commerce’s Minor-
ity Business Development Agency in
the solicitation and utilization of
small businesses, minority-owned
firms, and women’s business enter-
prises.

(c) The type of procuring instruments
used (e.g., fixed price contracts, cost
reimbursable contracts, purchase or-
ders, and incentive contracts) shall be
determined by the recipient but shall
be appropriate for the particular pro-
curement and for promoting the best

VerDate 04<MAY>98 11:02 May 07, 1998 Jkt 179076 PO 00000 Frm 00241 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\179076.TXT 179076-3



246

22 CFR Ch. V (4–1–98 Edition)))§ 518.45

interest of the program or project in-
volved. The ‘‘cost-plus-a-percentage-of-
cost’’ or ‘‘percentage of construction
cost’’ methods of contracting shall not
be used.

(d) Contracts shall be made only with
responsible contractors who possess
the potential ability to perform suc-
cessfully under the terms and condi-
tions of the proposed procurement.
Consideration shall be given to such
matters as contractor integrity, record
of past performance, financial and
technical resources or accessibility to
other necessary resources. In certain
circumstances, contracts with certain
parties are restricted by the implemen-
tation of E.O.’s 12549 and 12689, ‘‘Debar-
ment and Suspension.’’

(e) Recipients shall, on request, make
available for the Federal awarding
agency, pre-award review and procure-
ment documents, such as request for
proposals or invitations for bids, inde-
pendent cost estimates, etc., when any
of the following conditions apply.

(1) A recipient’s procurement proce-
dures or operation fails to comply with
the procurement standards in this part.

(2) The procurement is expected to
exceed the small purchase threshold
fixed at 41 U.S.C. 403 (11) (currently
$25,000) and is to be awarded without
competition or only one bid or offer is
received in response to a solicitation.

(3) The procurement, which is ex-
pected to exceed the small purchase
threshold, specifies a ‘‘brand name’’
product.

(4) The proposed award over the
small purchase threshold is to be
awarded to other than the apparent
low bidder under a sealed bid procure-
ment.

(5) A proposed contract modification
changes the scope of a contract or in-
creases the contract amount by more
than the amount of the small purchase
threshold.

§ 518.45 Cost and price analysis.
Some form of cost or price analysis

shall be made and documented in the
procurement files in connection with
every procurement action. Price analy-
sis may be accomplished in various
ways, including the comparison of
price quotations submitted, market
prices and similar indicia, together

with discounts. Cost analysis is the re-
view and evaluation of each element of
cost to determine reasonableness,
allocability and allowability.

§ 518.46 Procurement records.
Procurement records and files for

purchases in excess of the small pur-
chase threshold shall include the fol-
lowing at a minimum:

(a) Basis for contractor selection,
(b) Justification for lack of competi-

tion when competitive bids or offers
are not obtained, and

(c) Basis for award cost or price.

§ 518.47 Contract administration.
A system for contract administration

shall be maintained to ensure contrac-
tor conformance with the terms, condi-
tions and specifications of the contract
and to ensure adequate and timely fol-
low up of all purchases. Recipients
shall evaluate contractor performance
and document, as appropriate, whether
contractors have met the terms, condi-
tions, and specifications of the con-
tract.

§ 518.48 Contract provisions.
The recipient shall include, in addi-

tion to provisions to define a sound and
complete agreement, the following pro-
visions in all contracts. The following
provisions shall also be applied to sub-
contracts.

(a) Contracts in excess of the small
purchase threshold shall contain con-
tractual provisions or conditions that
allow for administrative, contractual,
or legal remedies in instances in which
a contractor violates or breaches the
contract terms, and provide for such
remedial actions as may be appro-
priate.

(b) All contracts in excess of the
small purchase threshold shall contain
suitable provisions for termination by
the recipient, including the manner by
which termination shall be effected
and the basis for settlement. In addi-
tion, such contracts shall describe con-
ditions under which the contract may
be terminated for default as well as
conditions where the contract may be
terminated because of circumstances
beyond the control of the contractor.

(c) Except as otherwise required by
statute, an award that requires the
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contracting (or subcontracting) for
construction or facility improvements
shall provide for the recipient to follow
its own requirements relating to bid
guarantees, performance bonds, and
payment bonds unless the construction
contract or subcontract exceeds
$100,000. For those contracts or sub-
contracts exceeding $100,000, the Fed-
eral awarding agency may accept the
bonding policy and requirements of the
recipient, provided the Federal award-
ing agency has made a determination
that the Federal Government’s interest
is adequately protected. If such a de-
termination has not been made, the
minimum requirements shall be as fol-
lows.

(1) A bid guarantee from each bidder
equivalent to five percent of the bid
price. The ‘‘bid guarantee’’ shall con-
sist of a firm commitment such as a
bid bond, certified check, or other ne-
gotiable instrument accompanying a
bid as assurance that the bidder shall,
upon acceptance of his bid, execute
such contractual documents as may be
required within the time specified.

(2) A performance bond on the part of
the contractor for 100 percent of the
contract price. A ‘‘performance bond’’
is one executed in connection with a
contract to secure fulfillment of all the
contractor’s obligations under such
contract.

(3) A payment bond on the part of the
contractor for 100 percent of the con-
tract price. A ‘‘payment bond’’ is one
executed in connection with a contract
to assure payment as required by stat-
ute of all persons supplying labor and
material in the execution of the work
provided for in the contract.

(4) Where bonds are required in the
situations described herein, the bonds
shall be obtained from companies hold-
ing certificates of authority as accept-
able sureties pursuant to 31 CFR part
223, ‘‘Surety Companies Doing Business
with the United States.’’

(d) All negotiated contracts (except
those for less than the small purchase
threshold) awarded by recipients shall
include a provision to the effect that
the recipient, the Federal awarding
agency, the Comptroller General of the
United States, or any of their duly au-
thorized representatives, shall have ac-
cess to any books, documents, papers

and records of the contractor which are
directly pertinent to a specific pro-
gram for the purpose of making audits,
examinations, excerpts and tran-
scriptions.

(e) All contracts, including small
purchases, awarded by recipients and
their contractors shall contain the pro-
curement provisions of Appendix A to
this part, as applicable.

REPORTS AND RECORDS

§ 518.50 Purpose of reports and
records.

Sections 518.51 through 518.53 set
forth the procedures for monitoring
and reporting on the recipient’s finan-
cial and program performance and the
necessary standard reporting forms.
They also set forth record retention re-
quirements.

§ 518.51 Monitoring and reporting pro-
gram performance.

(a) Recipients are responsible for
managing and monitoring each project,
program, subaward, function or activ-
ity supported by the award. Recipients
shall monitor subawards to ensure sub-
recipients have met the audit require-
ments as delineated in § 518.26.

(b) The Federal awarding agency
shall prescribe the frequency with
which the performance reports shall be
submitted. Except as provided in
§ 518.51(f), performance reports shall
not be required more frequently than
quarterly or, less frequently than an-
nually. Annual reports shall be due 90
calendar days after the grant year;
quarterly or semi-annual reports shall
be due 30 days after the reporting pe-
riod. The Federal awarding agency may
require annual reports before the anni-
versary dates of multiple year awards
in lieu of these requirements. The final
performance reports are due 90 cal-
endar days after the expiration or ter-
mination of the award.

(c) If inappropriate, a final technical
or performance report shall not be re-
quired after completion of the project.

(d) When required, performance re-
ports shall generally contain, for each
award, brief information on each of the
following.
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(1) A comparison of actual accom-
plishments with the goals and objec-
tives established for the period, the
findings of the investigator, or both.
Whenever appropriate and the output
of programs or projects can be readily
quantified, such quantitative data
should be related to cost data for com-
putation of unit costs.

(2) Reasons why established goals
were not met, if appropriate.

(3) Other pertinent information in-
cluding, when appropriate, analysis
and explanation of cost overruns or
high unit costs.

(e) Recipients shall not be required to
submit more than the original and two
copies of performance reports.

(f) Recipients shall immediately no-
tify the Federal awarding agency of de-
velopments that have a significant im-
pact on the award-supported activities.
Also, notification shall be given in the
case of problems, delays, or adverse
conditions which materially impair the
ability to meet the objectives of the
award. This notification shall include a
statement of the action taken or con-
templated, and any assistance needed
to resolve the situation.

(g) Federal awarding agencies may
make site visits, as needed.

(h) Federal awarding agencies shall
comply with clearance requirements of
5 CFR part 1320 when requesting per-
formance data from recipients.

§ 518.52 Financial reporting.
(a) The following forms or such other

forms as may be approved by OMB are
authorized for obtaining financial in-
formation from recipients.

(1) SF–269 or SF–269A, Financial Sta-
tus Report.

(i) Each Federal awarding agency
shall require recipients to use the SF–
269 or SF–269A to report the status of
funds for all nonconstruction projects
or programs. A Federal awarding agen-
cy may, however, have the option of
not requiring the SF–269 or SF–269A
when the SF–270, Request for Advance
or Reimbursement, or SF–272, Report
of Federal Cash Transactions, is deter-
mined to provide adequate information
to meet its needs, except that a final
SF–269 or SF–269A shall be required at
the completion of the project when the
SF–270 is used only for advances.

(ii) The Federal awarding agency
shall prescribe whether the report shall
be on a cash or accrual basis. If the
Federal awarding agency requires ac-
crual information and the recipient’s
accounting records are not normally
kept on the accrual basis, the recipient
shall not be required to convert its ac-
counting system, but shall develop
such accrual information through best
estimates based on an analysis of the
documentation on hand.

(iii) The Federal awarding agency
shall determine the frequency of the
Financial Status Report for each
project or program, considering the
size and complexity of the particular
project or program. However, the re-
port shall not be required more fre-
quently than quarterly or less fre-
quently than annually. A final report
shall be required at the completion of
the agreement.

(iv) The Federal awarding agency
shall require recipients to submit the
SF–269 or SF–269A (an original and no
more than two copies) no later than 30
days after the end of each specified re-
porting period for quarterly and semi-
annual reports, and 90 calendar days
for annual and final reports. Exten-
sions of reporting due dates may be ap-
proved by the Federal awarding agency
upon request of the recipient.

(2) SF–272, Report of Federal Cash
Transactions.

(i) When funds are advanced to re-
cipients the Federal awarding agency
shall require each recipient to submit
the SF–272 and, when necessary, its
continuation sheet, SF–272a. The Fed-
eral awarding agency shall use this re-
port to monitor cash advanced to re-
cipients and to obtain disbursement in-
formation for each agreement with the
recipients.

(ii) Federal awarding agencies may
require forecasts of Federal cash re-
quirements in the ‘‘Remarks’’ section
of the report.

(iii) When practical and deemed nec-
essary, Federal awarding agencies may
require recipients to report in the ‘‘Re-
marks’’ section the amount of cash ad-
vances received in excess of three days.
Recipients shall provide short nar-
rative explanations of actions taken to
reduce the excess balances.
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(iv) Recipients shall be required to
submit not more than the original and
two copies of the SF–272 15 calendar
days following the end of each quarter.
The Federal awarding agencies may re-
quire a monthly report from those re-
cipients receiving advances totaling $1
million or more per year.

(v) Federal awarding agencies may
waive the requirement for submission
of the SF–272 for any one of the follow-
ing reasons:

(A) When monthly advances do not
exceed $25,000 per recipient, provided
that such advances are monitored
through other forms contained in this
section;

(B) If, in the Federal awarding agen-
cy’s opinion, the recipient’s accounting
controls are adequate to minimize ex-
cessive Federal advances; or,

(C) When the electronic payment
mechanisms provide adequate data.

(b) When the Federal awarding agen-
cy needs additional information or
more frequent reports, the following
shall be observed.

(1) When additional information is
needed to comply with legislative re-
quirements, Federal awarding agencies
shall issue instructions to require re-
cipients to submit such information
under the ‘‘Remarks’’ section of the re-
ports.

(2) When a Federal awarding agency
determines that a recipient’s account-
ing system does not meet the standards
in § 518.21, additional pertinent infor-
mation to further monitor awards may
be obtained upon written notice to the
recipient until such time as the system
is brought up to standard. The Federal
awarding agency, in obtaining this in-
formation, shall comply with report
clearance requirements of 5 CFR part
1320.

(3) Federal awarding agencies are en-
couraged to shade out any line item on
any report if not necessary.

(4) Federal awarding agencies may
accept the identical information from
the recipients in machine readable for-
mat or computer printouts or elec-
tronic outputs in lieu of prescribed for-
mats.

(5) Federal awarding agencies may
provide computer or electronic outputs
to recipients when such expedites or

contributes to the accuracy of report-
ing.

§ 518.53 Retention and access require-
ments for records.

(a) This section sets forth require-
ments for record retention and access
to records for awards to recipients.
Federal awarding agencies shall not
impose any other record retention or
access requirements upon recipients.

(b) Financial records, supporting doc-
uments, statistical records, and all
other records pertinent to an award
shall be retained for a period of three
years from the date of submission of
the final expenditure report or, for
awards that are renewed quarterly or
annually, from the date of the submis-
sion of the quarterly or annual finan-
cial report, as authorized by the Fed-
eral awarding agency. The only excep-
tions are the following.

(1) If any litigation, claim, or audit is
started before the expiration of the 3-
year period, the records shall be re-
tained until all litigation, claims or
audit findings involving the records
have been resolved and final action
taken.

(2) Records for real property and
equipment acquired with Federal funds
shall be retained for 3 years after final
disposition.

(3) When records are transferred to or
maintained by the Federal awarding
agency, the 3-year retention require-
ment is not applicable to the recipient.

(4) Indirect cost rate proposals, cost
allocations plans, etc. as specified in
paragraph § 518.53(g).

(c) Copies of original records may be
substituted for the original records if
authorized by the Federal awarding
agency.

(d) The Federal awarding agency
shall request transfer of certain
records to its custody from recipients
when it determines that the records
possess long term retention value.
However, in order to avoid duplicate
recordkeeping, a Federal awarding
agency may make arrangements for re-
cipients to retain any records that are
continuously needed for joint use.

(e) The Federal awarding agency, the
Inspector General, Comptroller Gen-
eral of the United States, or any of
their duly authorized representatives,
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have the right of timely and unre-
stricted access to any books, docu-
ments, papers, or other records of re-
cipients that are pertinent to the
awards, in order to make audits, ex-
aminations, excerpts, transcripts and
copies of such documents. This right
also includes timely and reasonable ac-
cess to a recipient’s personnel for the
purpose of interview and discussion re-
lated to such documents. The rights of
access in this paragraph are not lim-
ited to the required retention period,
but shall last as long as records are re-
tained.

(f) Unless required by statute, no
Federal awarding agency shall place
restrictions on recipients that limit
public access to the records of recipi-
ents that are pertinent to an award, ex-
cept when the Federal awarding agency
can demonstrate that such records
shall be kept confidential and would
have been exempted from disclosure
pursuant to the Freedom of Informa-
tion Act (5 U.S.C. 552) if the records
had belonged to the Federal awarding
agency.

(g) Indirect cost rate proposals, cost
allocations plans, etc. Paragraphs (g)(1)
and (g)(2) of this section apply to the
following types of documents, and their
supporting records: indirect cost rate
computations or proposals, cost alloca-
tion plans, and any similar accounting
computations of the rate at which a
particular group of costs is chargeable
(such as computer usage chargeback
rates or composite fringe benefit
rates).

(1) If submitted for negotiation. If
the recipient submits to the Federal
awarding agency or the subrecipient
submits to the recipient the proposal,
plan, or other computation to form the
basis for negotiation of the rate, then
the 3-year retention period for its sup-
porting records starts on the date of
such submission.

(2) If not submitted for negotiation.
If the recipient is not required to sub-
mit to the Federal awarding agency or
the subrecipient is not required to sub-
mit to the recipient the proposal, plan,
or other computation for negotiation
purposes, then the 3-year retention pe-
riod for the proposal, plan, or other
computation and its supporting records
starts at the end of the fiscal year (or

other accounting period) covered by
the proposal, plan, or other computa-
tion.

TERMINATION AND ENFORCEMENT

§ 518.60 Purpose of termination and
enforcement.

Sections 518.61 and 518.62 set forth
uniform suspension, termination and
enforcement procedures.

§ 518.61 Termination.
(a) Awards may be terminated in

whole or in part only if the conditions
in paragraphs (a)(1), (2) or (3) of this
section apply.

(1) By the Federal awarding agency,
if a recipient materially fails to com-
ply with the terms and conditions of an
award.

(2) By the Federal awarding agency
with the consent of the recipient, in
which case the two parties shall agree
upon the termination conditions, in-
cluding the effective date and, in the
case of partial termination, the portion
to be terminated.

(3) By the recipient upon sending to
the Federal awarding agency written
notification setting forth the reasons
for such termination, the effective
date, and, in the case of partial termi-
nation, the portion to be terminated.
However, if the Federal awarding agen-
cy determines in the case of partial
termination that the reduced or modi-
fied portion of the grant will not ac-
complish the purposes for which the
grant was made, it may terminate the
grant in its entirety under either para-
graphs (a)(1) or (2) of this section.

(b) If costs are allowed under an
award, the responsibilities of the recip-
ient referred to in § 518.71(a), including
those for property management as ap-
plicable, shall be considered in the ter-
mination of the award, and provision
shall be made for continuing respon-
sibilities of the recipient after termi-
nation, as appropriate.

§ 518.62 Enforcement.
(a) Remedies for noncompliance. If a

recipient materially fails to comply
with the terms and conditions of an
award, whether stated in a Federal
statute, regulation, assurance, applica-
tion, or notice of award, the Federal
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awarding agency may, in addition to
imposing any of the special conditions
outlined in § 518.14, take one or more of
the following actions, as appropriate in
the circumstances.

(1) Temporarily withhold cash pay-
ments pending correction of the defi-
ciency by the recipient or more severe
enforcement action by the Federal
awarding agency.

(2) Disallow (that is, deny both use of
funds and any applicable matching
credit for) all or part of the cost of the
activity or action not in compliance.

(3) Wholly or partly suspend or ter-
minate the current award.

(4) Without further awards for the
project or program.

(5) Take other remedies that may be
legally available.

(b) Hearings and appeals. In taking
an enforcement action, the awarding
agency shall provide the recipient an
opportunity for hearing, appeal, or
other administrative proceeding to
which the recipient is entitled under
any statute or regulation applicable to
the action involved.

(c) Effects of suspension and termi-
nation. Costs of a recipient resulting
from obligations incurred by the recip-
ient during a suspension or after termi-
nation of an award are not allowable
unless the awarding agency expressly
authorizes them in the notice of sus-
pension or termination or subse-
quently. Other recipient costs during
suspension or after termination which
are necessary and not reasonably
avoidable are allowable if the condi-
tions in paragraphs (c) (1) or (2) of this
section apply.

(1) The costs result from obligations
which were properly incurred by the re-
cipient before the effective date of sus-
pension or termination, are not in an-
ticipation of it, and in the case of a ter-
mination, are noncancellable.

(2) The costs would be allowable if
the award were not suspended or ex-
pired normally at the end of the fund-
ing period in which the termination
takes effect.

(d) Relationship to debarment and
suspension. The enforcement remedies
identified in this section, including
suspension and termination, do not
preclude a recipient from being subject
to debarment and suspension under

E.O.s 12549 and 12689 and the Federal
awarding agency implementing regula-
tions (see § 518.13).

Subpart D—After-the-Award
Requirements

§ 518.70 Purpose.

Sections 518.71 through 518.73 contain
closeout procedures and other proce-
dures for subsequent disallowances and
adjustments.

§ 518.71 Closeout procedures.

(a) Recipients shall submit, within 90
calendar days after the date of comple-
tion of the award, all financial, per-
formance, and other reports as required
by the terms and conditions of the
award. The Federal awarding agency
may approve extensions when re-
quested by the recipient.

(b) Unless the Federal awarding agen-
cy authorizes an extension, a recipient
shall liquidate all obligations incurred
under the award not later than 90 cal-
endar days after the funding period or
the date of completion as specified in
the terms and conditions of the award
or in agency implementing instruc-
tions.

(c) The Federal awarding agency
shall make prompt payments to a re-
cipient for allowable reimbursable
costs under the award being closed out.

(d) The recipient shall promptly re-
fund any balances of unobligated cash
that the Federal awarding agency has
advanced or paid and that is not au-
thorized to be retained by the recipient
for use in other projects. OMB Circular
A–129 governs unreturned amounts that
become delinquent debts.

(e) When authorized by the terms and
conditions of the award, the Federal
awarding agency shall make a settle-
ment for any upward or downward ad-
justments to the Federal share of costs
after closeout reports are received.

(f) The recipient shall account for
any real and personal property ac-
quired with Federal funds or received
from the Federal Government in ac-
cordance with §§ 518.31 through 518.37.

(g) In the event a final audit has not
been performed prior to the closeout of
an award, the Federal awarding agency
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shall retain the right to recover an ap-
propriate amount after fully consider-
ing the recommendations on disallow-
ing costs resulting from the final audit.

§ 518.72 Subsequent adjustments and
continuing responsibilities.

(a) The closeout of an award does not
affect any of the following.

(1) The right of the Federal awarding
agency to disallow costs and recover
funds on the basis of a later audit or
other review.

(2) The obligation of the recipient to
return any funds due as a result of
later refunds, corrections, or other
transactions.

(3) Audit requirements in § 518.26.
(4) Property management require-

ments in §§ 518.31 through 518.37.
(5) Records retention as required in

§ 518.53.
(b) After closeout of an award, a rela-

tionship created under an award may
be modified or ended in whole or in
part with the consent of the Federal
awarding agency and the recipient,
provided the responsibilities of the re-
cipient referred to in § 518.73(a), includ-
ing those for property management as
applicable, are considered and provi-
sions made for continuing responsibil-
ities of the recipient, as appropriate.

§ 518.73 Collection of amounts due.
(a) Any funds paid to a recipient in

excess of the amount to which the re-
cipient is finally determined to be enti-
tled under the terms and conditions of
the award constitute a debt to the Fed-
eral Government. If not paid within a
reasonable period after the demand for
payment, the Federal awarding agency
may reduce the debt by the provisions
of paragraphs (a) (1), (2) or (3) of this
section.

(1) Making an administrative offset
against other requests for reimburse-
ments.

(2) Withholding advance payments
otherwise due to the recipient.

(3) Taking over action permitted by
statute.

(b) Except as otherwise provided by
law, the Federal awarding agency shall
charge interest on an overdue debt in
accordance with 4 CFR chapter II,
‘‘Federal Claims Collection Stand-
ards.’’

APPENDIX A TO PART 518—CONTRACT
PROVISIONS

All contracts, awarded by a recipient in-
cluding small purchases, shall contain the
following provisions as applicable:

1. Equal Employment Opportunity—All con-
tracts shall contain a provision requiring
compliance with E.O. 11246, ‘‘Equal Employ-
ment Opportunity,’’ as amended by E.O.
11375, ‘‘Amending Executive Order 11246 Re-
lating to Equal Employment Opportunity,’’
and as supplemented by regulations at 41
CFR part 60, ‘‘Office of Federal Contract
Compliance Programs, Equal Employment
Opportunity, Department of Labor.’’

2. Copeland ‘‘Anti-Kickback’’ Act (18 U.S.C.
874 and 40 U.S.C. 276c)—All contracts and sub-
grants in excess of $2,000 for construction or
repair awarded by recipients and subrecipi-
ents shall include a provision for compliance
with the Copeland ‘‘Anti-Kickback’’ Act (18
U.S.C. 874), as supplemented by Department
of Labor regulations (29 CFR part 3, ‘‘Con-
tractors and Subcontractors on Public Build-
ing or Public Work Financed in Whole or in
part by Loans or Grants from the United
States’’). The Act provides that each con-
tractor or subrecipient shall be prohibited
from inducing, by any means, any person
employed in the construction, completion, or
repair of public work, to give up any part of
the compensation to which he is otherwise
entitled. The recipient shall report all sus-
pected or reported violations to the Federal
awarding agency.

3. Davis-Bacon Act, as amended (40 U.S.C.
276a to a–7)—When required by Federal pro-
gram legislation, all construction contracts
awarded by the recipients and subrecipients
of more than $2,000 shall include a provision
for compliance with the Davis-Bacon Act (40
U.S.C. 276a to a–7) and as supplemented by
Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR
part 5, ‘‘Labor Standards Provisions Applica-
ble to Contracts Governing Federally Fi-
nanced and Assisted Construction’’). Under
this Act, contractors shall be required to pay
wages to laborers and mechanics at a rate
not less than the minimum wages specified
in a wage determination made by the Sec-
retary of Labor. In addition, contractors
shall be required to pay wages not less than
once a week. The recipient shall place a copy
of the current prevailing wage determination
issued by the Department of Labor in each
solicitation and the award of a contract shall
be conditioned upon the acceptance of the
wage determination. The recipient shall re-
port all suspected or reported violations to
the Federal awarding agency.

4. Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards
Act (40 U.S.C. 327–333)—Where applicable, all
contracts awarded by recipients in excess of
$2,000 for construction contracts and in ex-
cess of $2,500 for other contracts that involve
the employment of mechanics or laborers
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shall include a provision for compliance with
Sections 102 and 107 of the Contract Work
Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C.
327–333), as supplemented by Department of
Labor regulations (29 CFR part 5). Under
Section 102 of the Act, each contractor shall
be required to compute the wages of every
mechanic and laborer on the basis of a stand-
ard work week of 40 hours. Work in excess of
the standard work week is permissible pro-
vided that the worker is compensated at a
rate of not less than 11⁄2 times the basic rate
of pay for all hours worked in excess of 40
hours in the work week. Section 107 of the
Act is applicable to construction work and
provides that no laborer or mechanic shall be
required to work in surroundings or under
working conditions which are unsanitary,
hazardous or dangerous. These requirements
do not apply to the purchases of supplies or
materials or articles ordinarily available on
the open market, or contracts for transpor-
tation or transmission of intelligence.

5. Rights to Inventions Made Under a Con-
tract or Agreement—Contracts or agreements
for the performance of experimental, devel-
opmental, or research work shall provide for
the right of the Federal Government and the
recipient in any resulting invention in ac-
cordance with 37 CFR part 401, ‘‘Rights to In-
ventions Made by Nonprofit Organizations
and Small Business Firms Under Govern-
ment Grants, Contracts and Cooperative
Agreements,’’ and any implementing regula-
tions issued by the awarding agency.

6. Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 7401 et seq.) and
the Federal Water Pollution Control Act (33
U.S.C. 1251 et seq.), as amended—Contracts
and subgrants of amounts in excess of
$100,000 shall contain a provision that re-
quires the recipient to agree to comply with
all applicable standards, orders or regula-
tions issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act
(42 U.S.C. 7401 et seq.) and the Federal Water
Pollution Control Act as amended (33 U.S.C.
1251 et seq.). Violations shall be reported to
the Federal awarding agency and the Re-
gional Office of the Environmental Protec-
tion Agency (EPA).

7. Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment (31 U.S.C.
1352)—Contractors who apply or bid for an
award of $100,000 or more shall file the re-
quired certification. Each tier certifies to
the tier above that it will not and has not
used Federal appropriated funds to pay any
person or organization for influencing or at-
tempting to influence an officer or employee
of any agency, a member of Congress, officer
or employee of Congress, or an employee of a
member of Congress in connection with ob-
taining any Federal contract, grant or any
other award covered by 31 U.S.C. 1352. Each
tier shall also disclose any lobbying with
non-Federal funds that takes place in con-
nection with obtaining any Federal award.
Such disclosures are forwarded from tier to
tier up to the recipient.

8. Debarment and Suspension (E.O.s 12549
and 12689)—No contract shall be made to par-
ties listed on the General Services Adminis-
tration’s List of Parties Excluded from Fed-
eral Procurement or Nonprocurement Pro-
grams in accordance with E.O.s 12549 and
12689, ‘‘Debarment and Suspension’’ and 49
CFR part 29. This list contains the names of
parties debarred, suspended, or otherwise ex-
cluded by agencies, and contractors declared
ineligible under statutory or regulatory au-
thority other than E.O. 12549. Contractors
with awards that exceed the small purchase
threshold shall provide the required certifi-
cation regarding its exclusion status and
that of its principal employees.

PART 519—NEW RESTRICTIONS ON
LOBBYING

Subpart A—General

Sec.
519.100 Conditions on use of funds.
519.105 Definitions.
519.110 Certification and disclosure.

Subpart B–Activities by Own Employees

519.200 Agency and legislative liaison.
519.205 Professional and technical services.
519.210 Reporting.

Subpart C—Activities by Other than Own
Employees

519.300 Professional and technical services.

Subpart D—Penalties and Enforcement

519.400 Penalties.
519.405 Penalty procedures.
519.410 Enforcement.

Subpart E—Exemptions

519.500 Secretary of Defense.

Subpart F—Agency Reports

519.600 Semi-annual compilation.
519.605 Inspector General report.

APPENDIX A TO PART 519—CERTIFICATION RE-
GARDING LOBBYING

APPENDIX B TO PART 519—DISCLOSURE FORM

TO REPORT LOBBYING

AUTHORITY: Sec. 319, Public Law 101–121 (31
U.S.C. 1352); 41 U.S.C. 701 et seq.

SOURCE: 55 FR 6737 and 6750, Feb. 26, 1990.

CROSS REFERENCE: See also Office of Man-
agement and Budget notice published at 54
FR 52306, December 20, 1989.
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Subpart A—General
§ 519.100 Conditions on use of funds.

(a) No appropriated funds may be ex-
pended by the recipient of a Federal
contract, grant, loan, or cooperative
ageement to pay any person for influ-
encing or attempting to influence an
officer or employee of any agency, a
Member of Congress, an officer or em-
ployee of Congress, or an employee of a
Member of Congress in connection with
any of the following covered Federal
actions: the awarding of any Federal
contract, the making of any Federal
grant, the making of any Federal loan,
the entering into of any cooperative
agreement, and the extension, continu-
ation, renewal, amendment, or modi-
fication of any Federal contract, grant,
loan, or cooperative agreement.

(b) Each person who requests or re-
ceives from an agency a Federal con-
tract, grant, loan, or cooperative
agreement shall file with that agency a
certification, set forth in appendix A,
that the person has not made, and will
not make, any payment prohibited by
paragraph (a) of this section.

(c) Each person who requests or re-
ceives from an agency a Federal con-
tract, grant, loan, or a cooperative
agreement shall file with that agency a
disclosure form, set forth in appendix
B, if such person has made or has
agreed to make any payment using
nonappropriated funds (to include prof-
its from any covered Federal action),
which would be prohibited under para-
graph (a) of this section if paid for with
appropriated funds.

(d) Each person who requests or re-
ceives from an agency a commitment
providing for the United States to in-
sure or guarantee a loan shall file with
that agency a statement, set forth in
appendix A, whether that person has
made or has agreed to make any pay-
ment to influence or attempt to influ-
ence an officer or employee of any
agency, a Member of Congress, an offi-
cer or employee of Congress, or an em-
ployee of a Member of Congress in con-
nection with that loan insurance or
guarantee.

(e) Each person who requests or re-
ceives from an agency a commitment
providing for the United States to in-
sure or guarantee a loan shall file with

that agency a disclosure form, set forth
in appendix B, if that person has made
or has agreed to make any payment to
influence or attempt to influence an of-
ficer or employee of any agency, a
Member of Congress, an officer or em-
ployee of Congress, or an employee of a
Member of Congress in connection with
that loan insurance or guarantee.

§ 519.105 Definitions.

For purposes of this part:
(a) Agency, as defined in 5 U.S.C.

552(f), includes Federal executive de-
partments and agencies as well as inde-
pendent regulatory commissions and
Government corporations, as defined in
31 U.S.C. 9101(1).

(b) Covered Federal action means any
of the following Federal actions:

(1) The awarding of any Federal con-
tract;

(2) The making of any Federal grant;
(3) The making of any Federal loan;
(4) The entering into of any coopera-

tive agreement; and,
(5) The extension, continuation, re-

newal, amendment, or modification of
any Federal contract, grant, loan, or
cooperative agreement.

Covered Federal action does not in-
clude receiving from an agency a com-
mitment providing for the United
States to insure or guarantee a loan.
Loan guarantees and loan insurance
are addressed independently within
this part.

(c) Federal contract means an acquisi-
tion contract awarded by an agency,
including those subject to the Federal
Acquisition Regulation (FAR), and any
other acquisition contract for real or
personal property or services not sub-
ject to the FAR.

(d) Federal cooperative agreement
means a cooperative agreement en-
tered into by an agency.

(e) Federal grant means an award of
financial assistance in the form of
money, or property in lieu of money,
by the Federal Government or a direct
appropriation made by law to any per-
son. The term does not include tech-
nical assistance which provides serv-
ices instead of money, or other assist-
ance in the form of revenue sharing,
loans, loan guarantees, loan insurance,
interest subsidies, insurance, or direct
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United States cash assistance to an in-
dividual.

(f) Federal loan means a loan made by
an agency. The term does not include
loan guarantee or loan insurance.

(g) Indian tribe and tribal organization
have the meaning provided in section 4
of the Indian Self-Determination and
Education Assistance Act (25 U.S.C.
450B). Alaskan Natives are included
under the definitions of Indian tribes in
that Act.

(h) Influencing or attempting to influ-
ence means making, with the intent to
influence, any communication to or ap-
pearance before an officer or employee
or any agency, a Member of Congress,
an officer or employee of Congress, or
an employee of a Member of Congress
in connection with any covered Federal
action.

(i) Loan guarantee and loan insurance
means an agency’s guarantee or insur-
ance of a loan made by a person.

(j) Local government means a unit of
government in a State and, if char-
tered, established, or otherwise recog-
nized by a State for the performance of
a governmental duty, including a local
public authority, a special district, an
intrastate district, a council of govern-
ments, a sponsor group representative
organization, and any other instrumen-
tality of a local government.

(k) Officer or employee of an agency in-
cludes the following individuals who
are employed by an agency:

(1) An individual who is appointed to
a position in the Government under
title 5, U.S. Code, including a position
under a temporary appointment;

(2) A member of the uniformed serv-
ices as defined in section 101(3), title 37,
U.S. Code;

(3) A special Government employee
as defined in section 202, title 18, U.S.
Code; and,

(4) An individual who is a member of
a Federal advisory committee, as de-
fined by the Federal Advisory Commit-
tee Act, title 5, U.S. Code appendix 2.

(l) Person means an individual, cor-
poration, company, association, au-
thority, firm, partnership, society,
State, and local government, regard-
less of whether such entity is operated
for profit or not for profit. This term
excludes an Indian tribe, tribal organi-
zation, or any other Indian organiza-

tion with respect to expenditures spe-
cifically permitted by other Federal
law.

(m) Reasonable compensation means,
with respect to a regularly employed
officer or employee of any person, com-
pensation that is consistent with the
normal compensation for such officer
or employee for work that is not fur-
nished to, not funded by, or not fur-
nished in cooperation with the Federal
Government.

(n) Reasonable payment means, with
respect to perfessional and other tech-
nical services, a payment in an amount
that is consistent with the amount nor-
mally paid for such services in the pri-
vate sector.

(o) Recipient includes all contractors,
subcontractors at any tier, and sub-
grantees at any tier of the recipient of
funds received in connection with a
Federal contract, grant, loan, or coop-
erative agreement. The term excludes
an Indian tribe, tribal organization, or
any other Indian organization with re-
spect to expenditures specifically per-
mitted by other Federal law.

(p) Regularly employed means, with
respect to an officer or employee of a
person requesting or receiving a Fed-
eral contract, grant, loan, or coopera-
tive agreement or a commitment pro-
viding for the United States to insure
or guarantee a loan, an officer or em-
ployee who is employed by such person
for at least 130 working days within
one year immediately preceding the
date of the submission that initiates
agency consideration of such person for
receipt of such contract, grant, loan,
cooperative agreement, loan insurance
commitment, or loan guarantee com-
mitment. An officer or employee who is
employed by such person for less than
130 working days within one year im-
mediately preceding the date of the
submission that initiates agency con-
sideration of such person shall be con-
sidered to be regularly employed as
soon as he or she is employed by such
person for 130 working days.

(q) State means a State of the United
States, the District of Columbia, the
Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, a terri-
tory or possession of the United States,
an agency or instrumentality of a
State, and a multi-State, regional, or
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interstate entity having governmental
duties and powers.

§ 519.110 Certification and disclosure.

(a) Each person shall file a certifi-
cation, and a disclosure form, if re-
quired, with each submission that ini-
tiates agency consideration of such
person for:

(1) Award of a Federal contract,
grant, or cooperative agreement ex-
ceeding $100,000; or

(2) An award of a Federal loan or a
commitment providing for the United
States to insure or guarantee a loan
exceeding $150,000.

(b) Each person shall file a certifi-
cation, and a disclosure form, if re-
quired, upon receipt by such person of:

(1) A Federal contract, grant, or co-
operative agreement exceeding $100,000;
or

(2) A Federal loan or a commitment
providing for the United States to in-
sure or guarantee a loan exceeding
$150,000,

Unless such person previously filed a
certification, and a disclosure form, if
required, under paragraph (a) of this
section.

(c) Each person shall file a disclosure
form at the end of each calendar quar-
ter in which there occurs any event
that requires disclosure or that materi-
ally affects the accuracy of the infor-
mation contained in any disclosure
form previously filed by such person
under paragraphs (a) or (b) of this sec-
tion. An event that materially affects
the accuracy of the information re-
ported includes:

(1) A cumulative increase of $25,000 or
more in the amount paid or expected to
be paid for influencing or attempting
to influence a covered Federal action;
or

(2) A change in the person(s) or indi-
vidual(s) influencing or attempting to
influence a covered Federal action; or,

(3) A change in the officer(s), em-
ployee(s), or Member(s) contacted to
influence or attempt to influence a
covered Federal action.

(d) Any person who requests or re-
ceives from a person referred to in
paragraphs (a) or (b) of this section:

(1) A subcontract exceeding $100,000
at any tier under a Federal contract;

(2) A subgrant, contract, or sub-
contract exceeding $100,000 at any tier
under a Federal grant;

(3) A contract or subcontract exceed-
ing $100,000 at any tier under a Federal
loan exceeding $150,000; or,

(4) A contract or subcontract exceed-
ing $100,000 at any tier under a Federal
cooperative agreement,

Shall file a certification, and a disclo-
sure form, if required, to the next tier
above.

(e) All disclosure forms, but not cer-
tifications, shall be forwarded from
tier to tier until received by the person
referred to in paragraphs (a) or (b) of
this section. That person shall forward
all disclosure forms to the agency.

(f) Any certification or disclosure
form filed under paragraph (e) of this
section shall be treated as a material
representation of fact upon which all
receiving tiers shall rely. All liability
arising from an erroneous representa-
tion shall be borne solely by the tier
filing that representation and shall not
be shared by any tier to which the er-
roneous representation is forwarded.
Submitting an erroneous certification
or disclosure constitutes a failure to
file the required certification or disclo-
sure, respectively. If a person fails to
file a required certification or disclo-
sure, the United States may pursue all
available remedies, including those au-
thorized by section 1352, title 31, U.S.
Code.

(g) For awards and commitments in
process prior to December 23, 1989, but
not made before that date, certifi-
cations shall be required at award or
commitment, covering activities oc-
curring between December 23, 1989, and
the date of award or commitment.
However, for awards and commitments
in process prior to the December 23,
1989 effective date of these provisions,
but not made before December 23, 1989,
disclosure forms shall not be required
at time of award or commitment but
shall be filed within 30 days.

(h) No reporting is required for an ac-
tivity paid for with appropriated funds
if that activity is allowable under ei-
ther subpart B or C.
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Subpart B—Activities by Own
Employees

§ 519.200 Agency and legislative liai-
son.

(a) The prohibition on the use of ap-
propriated funds, in § 519.100 (a), does
not apply in the case of a payment of
reasonable compensation made to an
officer or employee of a person request-
ing or receiving a Federal contract,
grant, loan, or cooperative agreement
if the payment is for agency and legis-
lative liaison activities not directly re-
lated to a covered Federal action.

(b) For purposes of paragraph (a) of
this section, providing any information
specifically requested by an agency or
Congress is allowable at any time.

(c) For purposes of paragraph (a) of
this section, the following agency and
legislative liaison activities are allow-
able at any time only where they are
not related to a specific solicitation for
any covered Federal action:

(1) Discussing with an agency (in-
cluding individual demonstrations) the
qualities and characteristics of the per-
son’s products or services, conditions
or terms of sale, and service capabili-
ties; and,

(2) Technical discussions and other
activities regarding the application or
adaptation of the person’s products or
services for an agency’s use.

(d) For purposes of paragraph (a) of
this section, the following agencies and
legislative liaison activities are allow-
able only where they are prior to for-
mal solicitation of any covered Federal
action:

(1) Providing any information not
specifically requested but necessary for
an agency to make an informed deci-
sion about initiation of a covered Fed-
eral action;

(2) Technical discussions regarding
the preparation of an unsolicited pro-
posal prior to its official submission;
and,

(3) Capability presentations by per-
sons seeking awards from an agency
pursuant to the provisions of the Small
Business Act, as amended by Public
Law 95–507 and other subsequent
amendments.

(e) Only those activities expressly au-
thorized by this section are allowable
under this section.

§ 519.205 Professional and technical
services.

(a) The prohibition on the use of ap-
propriated funds, in § 519.100 (a), does
not apply in the case of a payment of
reasonable compensation made to an
officer or employee of a person request-
ing or receiving a Federal contract,
grant, loan, or cooperative agreement
or an extension, continuation, renewal,
amendment, or modification of a Fed-
eral contract, grant, loan, or coopera-
tive agreement if payment is for pro-
fessional or technical services rendered
directly in the preparation, submis-
sion, or negotiation of any bid, pro-
posal, or application for that Federal
contract, grant, loan, or cooperative
agreement or for meeting requirements
imposed by or pursuant to law as a
condition for receiving that Federal
contract, grant, loan, or cooperative
agreement.

(b) For purposes of paragraph (a) of
this section, ‘‘professional and tech-
nical services’’ shall be limited to ad-
vice and analysis directly applying any
professional or technical discipline.
For example, drafting of a legal docu-
ment accompanying a bid or proposal
by a lawyer is allowable. Similarly,
technical advice provided by an engi-
neer on the performance or operational
capability of a piece of equipment ren-
dered directly in the negotiation of a
contract is allowable. However, com-
munications with the intent to influ-
ence made by a professional (such as a
licensed lawyer) or a technical person
(such as a licensed accountant) are not
allowable under this section unless
they provide advice and analysis di-
rectly applying their professional or
technical expertise and unless the ad-
vice or analysis is rendered directly
and solely in the preparation, submis-
sion or negotiation of a covered Fed-
eral action. Thus, for example, commu-
nications with the intent to influence
made by a lawyer that do not provide
legal advice or analysis directly and
solely related to the legal aspects of
his or her client’s proposal, but gen-
erally advocate one proposal over an-
other are not allowable under this sec-
tion because the lawyer is not provid-
ing professional legal services. Simi-
larly, communications with the intent
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to influence made by an engineer pro-
viding an engineering analysis prior to
the preparation or submission of a bid
or proposal are not allowable under
this section since the engineer is pro-
viding technical services but not di-
rectly in the preparation, submission
or negotiation of a covered Federal ac-
tion.

(c) Requirements imposed by or pur-
suant to law as a condition for receiv-
ing a covered Federal award include
those required by law or regulation, or
reasonably expected to be required by
law or regulation, and any other re-
quirements in the actual award docu-
ments.

(d) Only those services expressly au-
thorized by this section are allowable
under this section.

§ 519.210 Reporting.
No reporting is required with respect

to payments of reasonable compensa-
tion made to regularly employed offi-
cers or employees of a person.

Subpart C—Activities by Other
Than Own Employees

§ 519.300 Professional and technical
services.

(a) The prohibition on the use of ap-
propriated funds, in § 519.100 (a), does
not apply in the case of any reasonable
payment to a person, other than an of-
ficer or employee of a person request-
ing or receiving a covered Federal ac-
tion, if the payment is for professional
or technical services rendered directly
in the preparation, submission, or ne-
gotiation of any bid, proposal, or appli-
cation for that Federal contract, grant,
loan, or cooperative agreement or for
meeting requirements imposed by or
pursuant to law as a condition for re-
ceiving that Federal contract, grant,
loan, or cooperative agreement.

(b) The reporting requirements in
§ 519.110 (a) and (b) regarding filing a
disclosure form by each person, if re-
quired, shall not apply with respect to
professional or technical services ren-
dered directly in the preparation, sub-
mission, or negotiation of any commit-
ment providing for the United States
to insure or guarantee a loan.

(c) For purposes of paragraph (a) of
this section, ‘‘professional and tech-

nical services’’ shall be limited to ad-
vice and analysis directly applying any
professional or technical discipline.
For example, drafting or a legal docu-
ment accompanying a bid or proposal
by a lawyer is allowable. Similarly,
technical advice provided by an engi-
neer on the performance or operational
capability of a piece of equipment ren-
dered directly in the negotiation of a
contract is allowable. However, com-
munications with the intent to influ-
ence made by a professional (such as a
licensed lawyer) or a technical person
(such as a licensed accountant) are not
allowable under this section unless
they provide advice and analysis di-
rectly applying their professional or
technical expertise and unless the ad-
vice or analysis is rendered directly
and solely in the preparation, submis-
sion or negotiation of a covered Fed-
eral action. Thus, for example, commu-
nications with the intent to influence
made by a lawyer that do not provide
legal advice or analysis directly and
solely related to the legal aspects of
his or her client’s proposal, but gen-
erally advocate one proposal over an-
other are not allowable under this sec-
tion because the lawyer is not provid-
ing professional legal services. Simi-
larly, communications with the intent
to influence made by an engineer pro-
viding an engineering analysis prior to
the preparation or submission of a bid
or proposal are not allowable under
this section since the engineer is pro-
viding technical services but not di-
rectly in the preparation, submission
or negotiation of a covered Federal ac-
tion.

(d) Requirements imposed by or pur-
suant to law as a condition for receiv-
ing a covered Federal award include
those required by law or regulation, or
reasonably expected to be required by
law or regulation, and any other re-
quirements in the actual award docu-
ments.

(e) Persons other than officers or em-
ployees of a person requesting or re-
ceiving a covered Federal action in-
clude consultants and trade associa-
tions.

(f) Only those services expressly au-
thorized by this section are allowable
under this section.
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Subpart D—Penalties and
Enforcement

§ 519.400 Penalties.
(a) Any person who makes an expend-

iture prohibited herein shall be subject
to a civil penalty of not less than
$10,000 and not more than $100,000 for
each such expenditure.

(b) Any person who fails to file or
amend the disclosure form (see appen-
dix B) to be filed or amended if re-
quired herein, shall be subject to a civil
penalty of not less than $10,000 and not
more than $100,000 for each such fail-
ure.

(c) A filing or amended filing on or
after the date on which an administra-
tive action for the imposition of a civil
penalty is commenced does not prevent
the imposition of such civil penalty for
a failure occurring before that date. An
administrative action is commenced
with respect to a failure when an inves-
tigating official determines in writing
to commence an investigation of an al-
legation of such failure.

(d) In determining whether to impose
a civil penalty, and the amount of any
such penalty, by reason of a violation
by any person, the agency shall con-
sider the nature, circumstances, ex-
tent, and gravity of the violation, the
effect on the ability of such person to
continue in business, any prior viola-
tions by such person, the degree of cul-
pability of such person, the ability of
the person to pay the penalty, and such
other matters as may be appropriate.

(e) First offenders under paragraphs
(a) or (b) of this section shall be subject
to a civil penalty of $10,000, absent ag-
gravating circumstances. Second and
subsequent offenses by persons shall be
subject to an appropriate civil penalty
between $10,000 and $100,000, as deter-
mined by the agency head or his or her
designee.

(f) An imposition of a civil penalty
under this section does not prevent the
United States from seeking any other
remedy that may apply to the same
conduct that is the basis for the impo-
sition of such civil penalty.

§ 519.405 Penalty procedures.
Agencies shall impose and collect

civil penalties pursuant to the provi-
sions of the Program Fraud and Civil

Remedies Act, 31 U.S.C. sections 3803
(except subsection (c)), 3804, 3805, 3806,
3807, 3808, and 3812, insofar as these pro-
visions are not inconsistent with the
requirements herein.

§ 519.410 Enforcement.
The head of each agency shall take

such actions as are necessary to ensure
that the provisions herein are vigor-
ously implemented and enforced in
that agency.

Subpart E—Exemptions

§ 519.500 Secretary of Defense.
(a) The Secretary of Defense may ex-

empt, on a case-by-case basis, a cov-
ered Federal action from the prohibi-
tion whenever the Secretary deter-
mines, in writing, that such an exemp-
tion is in the national interest. The
Secretary shall transmit a copy of each
such written exemption to Congress
immediately after making such a de-
termination.

(b) The Department of Defense may
issue supplemental regulations to im-
plement paragraph (a) of this section.

Subpart F—Agency Reports

§ 519.600 Semi-annual compilation.
(a) The head of each agency shall col-

lect and compile the disclosure reports
(see appendix B) and, on May 31 and
November 30 of each year, submit to
the Secretary of the Senate and the
Clerk of the House of Representatives a
report containing a compilation of the
information contained in the disclo-
sure reports received during the six-
month period ending on March 31 or
September 30, respectively, of that
year.

(b) The report, including the com-
pilation, shall be available for public
inspection 30 days after receipt of the
report by the Secretary and the Clerk.

(c) Information that involves intel-
ligence matters shall be reported only
to the Select Committee on Intel-
ligence of the Senate, the Permanent
Select Committee on Intelligence of
the House of Representatives, and the
Committees on Appropriations of the
Senate and the House of Representa-
tives in accordance with procedures
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agreed to by such committees. Such in-
formation shall not be available for
public inspection.

(d) Information that is classified
under Executive Order 12356 or any suc-
cessor order shall be reported only to
the Committee on Foreign Relations of
the Senate and the Committee on For-
eign Affairs of the House of Represent-
atives or the Committees on Armed
Services of the Senate and the House of
Representatives (whichever such com-
mittees have jurisdiction of matters
involving such information) and to the
Committees on Appropriations of the
Senate and the House of Representa-
tives in accordance with procedures
agreed to by such committees. Such in-
formation shall not be available for
public inspection.

(e) The first semi-annual compilation
shall be submitted on May 31, 1990, and
shall contain a compilation of the dis-
closure reports received from Decem-
ber 23, 1989 to March 31, 1990.

(f) Major agencies, designated by the
Office of Management and Budget
(OMB), are required to provide ma-
chine-readable compilations to the
Secretary of the Senate and the Clerk
of the House of Representatives no
later than with the compilations due
on May 31, 1991. OMB shall provide de-
tailed specifications in a memorandum
to these agencies.

(g) Non-major agencies are requested
to provide machine-readable compila-
tions to the Secretary of the Senate
and the Clerk of the House of Rep-
resentatives.

(h) Agencies shall keep the originals
of all disclosure reports in the official
files of the agency.

§ 519.605 Inspector General report.
(a) The Inspector General, or other

official as specified in paragraph (b) of
this section, of each agency shall pre-
pare and submit to Congress each year,
commencing with submission of the
President’s Budget in 1991, an evalua-
tion of the compliance of that agency
with, and the effectiveness of, the re-
quirements herein. The evaluation may
include any recommended changes that
may be necessary to strengthen or im-
prove the requirements.

(b) In the case of an agency that does
not have an Inspector General, the

agency official comparable to an In-
spector General shall prepare and sub-
mit the annual report, or, if there is no
such comparable official, the head of
the agency shall prepare and submit
the annual report.

(c) The annual report shall be sub-
mitted at the same time the agency
submits its annual budget justifica-
tions to Congress.

(d) The annual report shall include
the following: All alleged violations re-
lating to the agency’s covered Federal
actions during the year covered by the
report, the actions taken by the head
of the agency in the year covered by
the report with respect to those alleged
violations and alleged violations in
previous years, and the amounts of
civil penalties imposed by the agency
in the year covered by the report.

APPENDIX A TO PART 519—
CERTIFICATION REGARDING LOBBYING

Certification for Contracts, Grants, Loans, and
Cooperative Agreements

The undersigned certifies, to the best of his
or her knowledge and belief, that:

(1) No Federal appropriated funds have
been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of
the undersigned, to any person for influenc-
ing or attempting to influence an officer or
employee of an agency, a Member of Con-
gress, an officer or employee of Congress, or
an employee of a Member of Congress in con-
nection with the awarding of any Federal
contract, the making of any Federal grant,
the making of any Federal loan, the entering
into of any cooperative agreement, and the
extension, continuation, renewal, amend-
ment, or modification of any Federal con-
tract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.

(2) If any funds other than Federal appro-
priated funds have been paid or will be paid
to any person for influencing or attempting
to influence an officer or employee of any
agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or
employee of Congress, or an employee of a
Member of Congress in connection with this
Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative
agreement, the undersigned shall complete
and submit Standard Form–LLL, ‘‘Disclo-
sure Form to Report Lobbying,’’ in accord-
ance with its instructions.

(3) The undersigned shall require that the
language of this certification be included in
the award documents for all subawards at all
tiers (including subcontracts, subgrants, and
contracts under grants, loans, and coopera-
tive agreements) and that all subrecipients
shall certify and disclose accordingly.

This certification is a material representa-
tion of fact upon which reliance was placed
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when this transaction was made or entered
into. Submission of this certification is a
prerequisite for making or entering into this
transaction imposed by section 1352, title 31,
U.S. Code. Any person who fails to file the
required certification shall be subject to a
civil penalty of not less than $10,000 and not
more than $100,000 for each such failure.

Statement for Loan Guarantees and Loan
Insurance

The undersigned states, to the best of his
or her knowledge and belief, that:

If any funds have been paid or will be paid
to any person for influencing or attempting
to influence an officer or employee of any

agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or
employee of Congress, or an employee of a
Member of Congress in connection with this
commitment providing for the United States
to insure or guarantee a loan, the under-
signed shall complete and submit Standard
Form–LLL, ‘‘Disclosure Form to Report Lob-
bying,’’ in accordance with its instructions.

Submission of this statement is a pre-
requisite for making or entering into this
transaction imposed by section 1352, title 31,
U.S. Code. Any person who fails to file the
required statement shall be subject to a civil
penalty of not less than $10,000 and not more
than $100,000 for each such failure.
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APPENDIX B TO PART 519—DISCLOSURE FORM TO REPORT LOBBYING
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PART 521—IMPLEMENTATION OF
THE PROGRAM FRAUD CIVIL
REMEDIES ACT

Sec.
521.1 Basis and Purpose.
521.2 Definitions.
521.3 Basis for civil penalties and assess-

ments.
521.4 Investigation.
521.5 Review by the reviewing official.
521.6 Prerequisites for issuing a complaint.
521.7 Complaint.
521.8 Service of complaint.
521.9 Answer.

521.10 Default upon failure to file an an-
swer.

521.11 Referral of complaint and answer to
the ALJ.

521.12 Notice of hearing.
521.13 Parties to the hearing.
521.14 Separation of functions.
521.15 Ex parte contacts.
521.16 Disqualifications of reviewing official

or ALJ.
521.17 Rights of parties.
521.18 Authority of the ALJ.
521.19 Prehearing conferences.
521.20 Disclosure of documents.
521.21 Discovery.
521.22 Exchange of witness lists, statements

and exhibits.
521.23 Subpoenas for attendance at hearing.
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521.24 Protective order.
521.25 Fees.
521.26 Form, filing and service of papers.
521.27 Computation of time.
521.28 Motions.
521.29 Sanctions.
521.30 The hearing and burden of proof.
521.31 Determining the amount of penalties

and assessments.
521.32 Location of hearing.
521.33 Witnesses.
521.34 Evidence.
521.35 The record.
521.36 Post-hearing briefs.
521.37 Initial decision.
521.38 Reconsideration of initial decision.
521.39 Appeal to the USIA Director.
521.40 Stays ordered by the Department of

Justice.
521.41 Stay pending appeal.
521.42 Judicial review.
521.43 Collection of civil penalties and as-

sessments.
521.44 Right to administrative offset.
521.45 Deposit in Treasury of United States.
521.46 Compromise or settlement.
521.47 Limitations.

AUTHORITY: 22 U.S.C. 2658; 31 U.S.C. 3801–
3812.

SOURCE: 56 FR 25028, June 3, 1991, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 521.1 Basis and purpose.
(a) Basis. This part implements the

Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act of
1986, Public Law 99–509, sections 6101–
6104, 100 Stat. 1874 (October 21, 1986),
codified at 31 U.S.C. 3801–3812. The Act
requires each authority head to pro-
mulgate regulations necessary to im-
plement the provisions of the statute
(31 U.S.C. 3809).

(b) Purpose. (1) This part establishes
administrative procedures for imposing
civil penalties and assessments against
persons who make, submit, or present,
or cause to be made, submitted, or pre-
sented, false, fictitious, or fraudulent
claims or written statements to the
United States Information Agency or
to its agents, and

(2) Specifies the hearing and appeal
rights of persons subject to allegations
of liability for such penalties and as-
sessments.

(c) Special considerations abroad.
Where a party, witness or material evi-
dence in a proceeding under these regu-
lations is located abroad, the inves-
tigating official, reviewing official or
ALJ, as the case may be, may adjust
the provisions below for service, filing

of documents, time limitations, and re-
lated matters to meet special problems
arising out of that location.

§ 521.2 Definitions.
ALJ means an Administrative Law

Judge in USIA appointed pursuant to 5
U.S.C. 3105 or detailed to USIA pursu-
ant to 5 U.S.C. 3344.

Benefit means, in the context of
‘‘statement,’’ anything of value, in-
cluding but not limited to any advan-
tage, preference, privilege, license, per-
mit, favorable decision, ruling, status,
or loan guarantee.

Claim means any request, demand, or
submission—

(1) Made to USIA for property, serv-
ices or money (including money rep-
resenting grants, loans, insurance or
benefits);

(2) Made to a recipient of property,
services or money from USIA, or to a
party to a contract with USIA—

(i) For property or services if the
United States—

(A) Provided such property or serv-
ices;

(B) Provided any portion of the funds
for the purchase of such property or
services; or

(C) Will reimburse such recipient or
party for the purchase of such property
or services; or

(ii) For the payment of money (in-
cluding money representing grants,
loans, insurance, or benefits) if the
United States—

(A) Provided any portion of the
money requested or demanded; or

(B) Will reimburse such recipient or
party for any portion of the money
paid on such request or demand; or

(3) Made to USIA which has the effect
of decreasing an obligation to pay or
account for property, services, or
money.

Complaint means the administrative
complaint served by the reviewing offi-
cial on the defendant under § 521.7.

Defendant means any person alleged
in a complaint under § 521.7 to be liable
for a civil penalty or assessment under
§ 521.3.

Director means Director of the United
States Information Agency.

Government means the United States
Government.

Individual means a natural person.
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Initial decision means the written de-
cision of the ALJ required by § 521.10 or
§ 521.37, and includes a revised initial
decision issued following a remand or a
motion for reconsideration.

Investigating Official means the In-
spector General for USIA or an officer
or employee of the Office of Inspector
General designated by the Inspector
General and serving in a position for
which the rate of basic pay is not less
than the minimum rate of basic pay for
grade GS–16 under the General Sched-
ule.

Knows or has reason to know means
that a person, with respect to a claim
or statement—

(1) Has the actual knowledge that the
claim or statement is false, fictitious,
or fraudulent;

(2) Acts in deliberate ignorance of the
truth or falsity of the claim or state-
ment; or

(3) Acts in reckless disregard of the
truth or falsity of the claim or state-
ment.

Makes, wherever it appears, shall in-
clude the terms presents, submits and
causes to be made, presented, or submit-
ted. As the context requires, making or
made shall likewise include the cor-
responding forms of such terms.

Person means any individual, part-
nership, corporation, association, or
private organization and includes the
plural of that term.

Representative means an attorney who
is a member in good standing of the bar
of any State, Territory, or possession
of the United States or the District of
Columbia or the Commonwealth of
Puerto Rico.

Reviewing official means the General
Counsel of USIA or his designee who is:

USIA means the United States Infor-
mation Agency.

(1) Not subject to supervision by, or
required to report to, the investigating
official;

(2) Not employed in the organiza-
tional unit of USIA in which the inves-
tigating official is employed; and

(3) Is serving in a position for which
the rate of basic pay is not less than
the minimum rate of basic pay for
grade GS–16 under the General Sched-
ule.

Statement means any representation,
certification, affirmation, document,

record, or accounting or bookkeeping
entry made—

(1) With respect to a claim or to ob-
tain the approval or payment of a
claim (including relating to eligibility
to make a claim); or

(2) With respect to (including relat-
ing to eligibility for)—

(i) A contract with, or a bid or pro-
posal for a contract with; or

(ii) A grant, loan, or benefit from,
USIA, or any State, political subdivi-
sion of a State, or other party, if the
United States Government provides
any portion of the money or property
under such contract or for such grant,
loan, or benefit, or if the Government
will reimburse such State, political
subdivision, or party for any portion of
the money or property under such con-
tract or for such grant, loan, or bene-
fit.

USIA means the United States Infor-
mation Agency.

§ 521.3 Basis for civil penalties and as-
sessments.

(a) Claims. (1) Any person who makes
claim that the person knows or has
reason to know—

(i) Is false, fictitious, or fraudulent;
(ii) Includes or is supported by any

written statement which asserts a ma-
terial fact which is false, fictitious, or
fraudulent;

(iii) Includes or is supported by any
written statement that—

(A) Omits a material fact;
(B) Is false, fictitious, or fraudulent

as a result of such omission; and
(C) Is a statement in which the per-

son making such statement has a duty
to include such material fact; or

(iv) Is for payment for the provision
of property or services which the per-
son has not provided as claimed; shall
be subject, in addition to any other
remedy that may be prescribed by law,
to a civil penalty of not more than
$5,000 for each such claim.

(2) Each voucher, invoice, claim
form, or other individual request or de-
mand for property, services, or money
constitutes a separate claim.

(3) A claim shall be considered made
to USIA, a recipient, or party when
such claim is actually made to an
agent, fiscal intermediary, or other en-
tity, including any State or political
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subdivision thereof, acting for or on be-
half of USIA or such recipient or party.

(4) Each claim for property, services,
or money is subject to a civil penalty
regardless of whether such property,
services, or money is actually delivered
or paid.

(5) If the Government has made any
payment (including transferred prop-
erty or provided services) on a claim, a
person subject to a civil penalty under
paragraph (a)(1) of this section shall
also be subject to an assessment of not
more than twice the amount of such
claim or that portion thereof that is
determined to be in violation of para-
graph (a)(1) of this section. Such as-
sessment shall be in lieu of damages
sustained by the Government because
of such claim.

(b) Statement. (1) Any person who
makes, a written statement that—

(i) The person knows or has reason to
know—

(A) Asserts a material fact which is
false, fictitious, or fraudulent; or

(B) Is false, fictitious, or fraudulent
because it omits a material fact that
the person making the statement has a
duty to include in such statement; and

(ii) Contains or is accompanied by an
express certification or affirmation of
the truthfulness and accuracy of the
contents of the statement, shall be sub-
ject, in addition to any other remedy
that may be prescribed by law, to a
civil penalty of not more than $5,000 for
each such statement.

(2) Each written representation, cer-
tification, or affirmation constitutes a
separate statement.

(3) A statement shall be considered
made to USIA when such statement is
actually made to an agent, fiscal inter-
mediary, or other entity, including any
State or political subdivision thereof,
acting for or on behalf of USIA.

(c) No proof of specific intent to de-
fraud is required to establish liability
under this section.

(d) In any case in which it is deter-
mined that more than one person is lia-
ble for making a claim or statement
under this section, each such person
may be held liable for a civil penalty
under this section.

(e) In any case in which it is deter-
mined that more than one person is lia-
ble for making a claim under this sec-

tion on which the Government has
made payment (including transferred
property or provided services), an as-
sessment may be imposed against any
such person or jointly and severally
against any combination of such per-
sons.

§ 521.4 Investigation.
(a) If an investigating official con-

cludes that a subpoena pursuant to the
authority conferred by 31 U.S.C. 3804(a)
is warranted—

(1) The subpoena so issued shall no-
tify the person to whom it is addressed
of the authority under which the sub-
poena is issued, and shall identify the
records or documents sought;

(2) The investigating official may
designate a person to act on his or her
behalf to receive the documents
sought; and

(3) The person receiving such sub-
poena shall be required to tender to the
investigating official or the person des-
ignated to receive the documents a cer-
tification that the documents sought
have been produced, or that such docu-
ments are not available and the rea-
sons therefore, or that such documents,
suitably identified, have been withheld
based upon the assertion of an identi-
fied privilege.

(b) If the investigating official con-
cludes that an action under the Pro-
gram Fraud Civil Remedies Act may be
warranted, the investigating official
shall submit a report containing the
findings and conclusions of such inves-
tigation to the reviewing official.

(c) Nothing in this section shall pre-
clude or limit an investigating offi-
cial’s discretion to refer allegations di-
rectly to the Department of Justice for
suit under the False Claims Act or
other civil relief, or to defer or post-
pone a report or referral to the review-
ing official to avoid interference with a
criminal investigation or prosecution.

(d) Nothing in this section modifies
any responsibility of an investigating
official to report violations of criminal
law to the Attorney General.

§ 521.5 Review by the reviewing offi-
cial.

(a) If, based on the report of the in-
vestigating official under § 521.4(b), the
reviewing official determines that
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there is adequate evidence to believe
that a person is liable under § 521.3 of
this part, the reviewing official shall
transmit to the Attorney General a
written notice of the reviewing offi-
cial’s intention to issue a complaint
under § 521.7.

(b) Such notice shall include—
(1) A statement of the reviewing offi-

cial’s reasons for issuing a complaint;
(2) A statement specifying the evi-

dence that supports the allegations of
liability;

(3) A description of the claims or
statements upon which the allegations
of liability are based;

(4) An estimate of the amount of
money or the value of property, serv-
ices, or other benefits requested or de-
manded in violation of § 521.3 of this
part;

(5) A statement of any exculpatory or
mitigating circumstances that may re-
late to the claims or statements known
by the reviewing official or the inves-
tigating official; and

(6) A statement that there is a rea-
sonable prospect of collecting an ap-
propriate amount of penalties and as-
sessments.

§ 521.6 Prerequisites for issuing a com-
plaint.

(a) The reviewing official may issue a
complaint under § 521.7 only if:

(1) The Department of Justice ap-
proves the issuance of a complaint in a
written statement described in 31
U.S.C. 3803(b)(1); and

(2) In the case of allegations of liabil-
ity under § 521.3(a) with respect to a
claim, the reviewing official deter-
mines that, with respect to such claim
or a group of related claims submitted
at the same time such claim is submit-
ted (as defined in paragraph (b) of this
section), the amount of money or the
value of property or services demanded
or requested in violation of §521.3(a)
does not exceed $150,000.

(b) For the purposes of this section, a
related group of claims submitted at
the same time shall include only those
claims arising from the same trans-
action (e.g., grant, loan, application, or
contract) that are submitted simulta-
neously as part of a single request, de-
mand, or submission.

(c) Nothing in this section shall be
construed to limit the reviewing offi-
cial’s authority to join in a single com-
plaint against a person’s claims that
are unrelated or were not submitted si-
multaneously, regardless of the
amount of money, or the value of prop-
erty or services, demanded or re-
quested.

§ 521.7 Complaint.

(a) On or after the date the Depart-
ment of Justice approves the issuance
of a complaint in accordance with 31
U.S.C. 3803(b)(1), the reviewing official
may serve a complaint on the defend-
ant, as provided in § 521.8.

(b) The complaint shall state:
(1) Allegations of liability against

the defendant including the statutory
basis for liability, an identificaiton of
the claims or statements that are the
basis for the alleged liability, and the
reasons why liability allegedly arises
from such claims or statements;

(2) The maximum amount of pen-
alties and assessments for which the
defendant may be held liable;

(3) Instructions for filing an answer
to request a hearing, including a spe-
cific statement of the defendant’s right
to request a hearing by filing an an-
swer and to be represented by a rep-
resentative; and

(4) That failure to file an answer
within 30 days of service of the com-
plaint will result in the imposition of
the maximum amount of penalties and
assessment without right to appeal, as
provided in § 521.10.

(c) At the same time the reviewing
official serves the complaint, he or she
shall serve the defendant with a copy
of these regulations.

§ 521.8 Service of complaint.

(a) Service of a complaint must be
made by certified or registered mail or
by delivery in any manner authorized
by rule 4(d) of the Federal Rules of
Civil Procedure. Service is complete
upon receipt.

(b) Proof of service, stating the name
and address of the person on whom the
complaint was served, and the manner
and date of service, may be made by:

(1) Affidavit of the individual serving
the complaint by delivery;
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(2) A United States Postal Service re-
turn receipt card acknowledging re-
ceipt; or

(3) Written acknowledgment of re-
ceipt by the defendant or the defend-
ant’s representative.

(4) In case of service abroad authenti-
cated in accordance with the Conven-
tion on the Service Abroad of Judicial
and Extra Judicial Documents in Civil
or Commercial Matters.

§ 521.9 Answer.
(a) The defendant may request a

hearing by filing an answer with the
reviewing official within 30 days of
service of the complaint. An answer
shall be deemed to be a request for a
hearing.

(b) In the answer, the defendant:
(1) Shall admit or deny each of the

allegations of liability made in the
complaint;

(2) Shall state any defense on which
the defendant intends to rely;

(3) May state any reasons why the de-
fendant contends that the penalties
and assessments should be less than
the statutory maximum; and

(4) Shall state the name, address, and
telephone number of the person author-
ized by the defendant to act as defend-
ant’s representative, if any.

(c) If the defendant is unable to file
an answer meeting the requirements of
paragraph (b) of this section within the
time provided, the defendant may, be-
fore the expiration of 30 days from
service of the complaint, file with the
reviewing official a general answer de-
nying liability and requesting a hear-
ing, and a request for an extension of
time within which to file an answer
meeting the requirements of paragraph
(b) of this section. The reviewing offi-
cial shall file promptly with the ALJ
the complaint, the general answer de-
nying liability, and the request for an
extension of time as provided in
§ 521.11. For good cause shown, the ALJ
may grant the defendant up to 30 addi-
tional days within which to file an an-
swer meeting the requirements of para-
graph (b) of this section.

§ 521.10 Default upon failure to file an
answer.

(a) If the defendant does not file an
answer within the time prescribed in

§ 521.9(a), the reviewing official may
refer the complaint to the ALJ.

(b) Upon the referral of the com-
plaint, the ALJ shall promptly serve
on defendant in the manner prescribed
in § 521.8, a notice that an initial deci-
sion will be issued under this section.

(c) If the defendant fails to answer,
the ALJ shall assume the facts alleged
in the complaint to be true, and, if
such facts establish liability under
§ 521.3, the ALJ shall issue an initial
decision imposing the maximum
amount of penalties and assessments
allowed under the statute.

(d) Except as otherwise provided in
this section, by failing to file a timely
answer, the defendant waives any right
to further review of the penalties and
assessments imposed under paragraph
(c) of this section, and the initial deci-
sion shall become final and binding
upon the parties 30 days after it is
issued.

(e) If, before such an initial decision
becomes final, the defendant files a
motion with the ALJ seeking to reopen
on the grounds that extraordinary cir-
cumstances prevented the defendant
from filing an answer, the initial deci-
sion shall be stayed pending the ALJ’s
decision on the motion.

(f) If, on such motion, the defendant
can demonstrate extraordinary cir-
cumstances excusing the failure to file
a timely answer, the ALJ shall with-
draw the initial decision in paragraph
(c) of this section, if such a decision
has been issued, and shall grant the de-
fendant an opportunity to answer the
complaint.

(g) A decision of the ALJ denying de-
fendant’s motion under paragraph (e)
of this section is not subject to recon-
sideration under § 521.38.

(h) The defendant may appeal to the
Director the decision denying a motion
to reopen by filing a notice of appeal
with the Director within 15 days after
the ALJ denies the motion. The timely
filing of a notice of appeal shall stay
the initial decision until the Director
decides the issue.

(i) If the defendant files a timely no-
tice of appeal with the Director, the
ALJ shall forward the record of the
proceeding to the Director.
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(j) The Director shall decide expedi-
tiously whether extraordinary cir-
cumstances excuse the defendant’s fail-
ure to file a timely answer based solely
on the record before the ALJ.

(k) If the Director decides that ex-
traordinary circumstances excused the
defendant’s failure to file a timely an-
swer, the Director shall remand the
case to the ALJ with instructions to
grant the defendant an opportunity to
answer.

(l) If the Director decides that the de-
fendant’s failure to file a timely an-
swer is not excused, the Director shall
reinstate the initial decision of the
ALJ, which shall become final and
binding upon the parties 30 days after
the Director issues such decision.

§ 521.11 Referral of complaint and an-
swer to the ALJ.

Upon receipt of an answer, the re-
viewing official shall file the complaint
and answer with the ALJ.

§ 521.12 Notice of hearing.
(a) When the ALJ receives the com-

plaint and answer, the ALJ shall
promptly serve a notice of hearing
upon the defendant in the manner pre-
scribed by § 521.8. At the same time, the
ALJ shall send a copy of such notice to
the representative for the Government.

(b) Such notice shall include:
(1) The tentative time and place, and

the nature of the hearing;
(2) The legal authority and jurisdic-

tion under which the hearing is to be
held;

(3) The matters of fact and law to be
asserted;

(4) A description of the procedures for
the conduct of the hearing;

(5) The name, address, and telephone
number of the representative of the
Government and of the defendant, if
any; and

(6) Such other matters as the ALJ
deems appropriate.

§ 521.13 Parties to the hearing.
(a) The parties to the hearing shall

be the defendant and USIA.
(b) Pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 3730(c)(5), a

private plaintiff under the False
Claims Act may participate in these
proceedings to the extent authorized
by the provisions of that Act.

§ 521.14 Separation of functions.
(a) The investigating official, the re-

viewing official, and any employee or
agent of USIA who takes part in inves-
tigating, preparing, or presenting a
particular case may not, in such case
or a factually related case:

(1) Participate in the hearing as the
ALJ;

(2) Participate or advise in the initial
decision or the review of the initial de-
cision by the Director, except as a wit-
ness or representative in public pro-
ceedings; or

(3) Make the collection of penalties
and assessments under 31 U.S.C. 3806.

(b) The ALJ shall not be responsible
to, or subject to, the supervision or di-
rection of the investigating official or
the reviewing official.

(c) Except as provided in paragraph
(a) of this section, the representative
for the Government may be employed
anywhere in USIA, including in the of-
fices of either the investigating official
or the reviewing official.

§ 521.15 Ex Parte contacts.
No party or person (except employees

of the ALJ’s office) shall communicate
in any way with the ALJ on any mat-
ter at issue in a case, unless on notice
and opportunity for all parties to par-
ticipate. This provision does not pro-
hibit a person or party from inquiring
about the status of a case or asking
routine questions concerning adminis-
trative functions or procedures.

§ 521.16 Disqualification of reviewing
official or ALJ.

(a) A reviewing official or ALJ in a
particular case may disqualify himself
or herself at any time.

(b) A party may file with the ALJ a
motion for disqualification of a review-
ing official or ALJ. Such motion shall
be accompanied by an affidavit alleg-
ing personal bias or other reason for
disqualification.

(c) Such motion and affidavit shall be
filed promptly upon the party’s discov-
ery of reasons requiring disqualifica-
tion, or such objections shall be
deemed waived.

(d) Such affidavit shall state specific
facts that support the party’s belief
that personal bias or other reason for
disqualification exists and the time
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and circumstances of the party’s dis-
covery of such facts. It shall be accom-
panied by a certificate of the rep-
resentative of record that it is made in
good faith.

(e) Upon the filing of such a motion
and affidavit, the ALJ shall proceed no
further in the case until he or she re-
solves the matter of disqualification in
accordance with paragraph (f) of this
section.

(f)(1) If the ALJ determines that the
reviewing official is disqualified, the
ALJ shall dismiss the complaint with-
out prejudice.

(2) If the ALJ disqualifies himself or
herself, the case shall be reassigned
promptly to another ALJ.

(3) If the ALJ denies a motion to dis-
qualify, the Director may determine
the matter only as part of his or her re-
view of the initial decision upon ap-
peal, if any.

§ 521.17 Rights of parties.
Except as otherwise limited by this

part, all parties may:
(a) Be accompanied, represented, and

advised by a representative;
(b) Participate in any conference

held by the ALJ;
(c) Conduct discovery;
(d) Agree to stipulations of fact or

law, which shall be made part of the
record;

(e) Present evidence relevant to the
issues at the hearing;

(f) Present and cross-examine wit-
nesses;

(g) Present oral arguments at the
hearing as permitted by the ALJ; and

(h) Submit written briefs and pro-
posed findings of fact and conclusions
of law after the hearing.

§ 521.18 Authority of the ALJ.
(a) The ALJ shall conduct a fair and

impartial hearing, avoid delay, main-
tain order, and assure that a record of
the proceeding is made.

(b) The ALJ may:
(1) Set and change the date, time and

place of the hearing upon reasonable
notice to the parties;

(2) Continue or recess the hearing in
whole or in part for a reasonable period
of time;

(3) Hold conferences to identify or
simplify the issues, or to consider

other matters that may aid in the ex-
peditious disposition of the proceeding;

(4) Administer oaths and affirma-
tions;

(5) Issue subpoenas to be served with-
in the United States requiring the at-
tendance of witnesses and the produc-
tion of documents at depositions or at
hearings. Subpoenas to be served out-
side the jurisdiction of the United
States shall state on their face the au-
thority therefore;

(6) Rule on motions and other proce-
dural matters;

(7) Regulate the scope and time of
discovery;

(8) Regulate the course of the hearing
and the conduct of representatives and
parties;

(9) Examine witnesses;
(10) Receive, rule on, exclude, or

limit evidence;
(11) Upon motion of a party, take of-

ficial notice of facts;
(12) Upon motion of a party, decide

cases, in whole or in part, by summary
judgment where there is no disputed
issue of material fact;

(13) Conduct any conference, argu-
ment, or hearing on motions in person
or by telephone; and

(14) Exercise such other authority as
is necessary to carry out the respon-
sibilities of the ALJ under this part.

(c) The ALJ does not have the au-
thority to find treaties and other inter-
national agreements or Federal Stat-
utes or regulations invalid.

§ 521.19 Prehearing conferences.
(a) The ALJ may schedule prehearing

conferences as appropriate.
(b) Upon the motion of any party, the

ALJ shall schedule at least one pre-
hearing conference at a reasonable
time in advance of the hearing.

(c) The ALJ may use prehearing con-
ferences to discuss the following:

(1) Simplification of the issues;
(2) The necessity or desirability of

amendments to the pleadings, includ-
ing the need for a more definite state-
ment;

(3) Stipulations and admissions of
fact or as to the contents and authen-
ticity of documents;

(4) Whether the parties can agree to
submission of the case on a stipulated
record;
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(5) Whether a party chooses to waive
appearance at an oral hearing and to
submit only documentary evidence
(subject to the objection of other par-
ties) and written argument;

(6) Limitation of the number of wit-
nesses;

(7) Scheduling dates for the exchange
of witness lists and of proposed exhib-
its;

(8) Discovery;
(9) The time and place for the hear-

ing; and
(10) Such other matters as may tend

to expedite the fair and just disposition
of the proceedings.

(d) The ALJ shall issue an order con-
taining all matters agreed upon by the
parties or ordered by the ALJ at a pre-
hearing conference.

§ 521.20 Disclosure of documents.

(a) Upon written request to the re-
viewing official, the defendant may re-
view any relevant and material docu-
ments, transcripts, records, and other
materials that relate to the allegations
set out in the complaint and upon
which the findings and conclusions of
the investigating official under
§ 521.4(b) are based, unless such docu-
ments are subject to a privilege under
Federal law. Upon payment of fees for
duplication, the defendant may obtain
copies of such documents.

(b) Upon written request to the re-
viewing official, the defendant also
may obtain a copy of all exculpatory
information in the possession of the re-
viewing official or investigating offi-
cial relating to the allegations in the
complaint, even if it is contained in a
document that would otherwise be
privileged. If the document would oth-
erwise be privileged, only that portion
containing exculpatory information
must be disclosed.

(c) The notice sent to the Attorney
General from the reviewing official as
described in § 521.5 is not discoverable
under any circumstances.

(d) The defendant may file a motion
to compel disclosure of the doucment
subject to the provisions of this sec-
tion. Such a motion may only be filed
with the ALJ following the filing of an
answer pursuant to § 521.9.

§ 521.21 Discovery.

(a) The following types of discovery
are authorized:

(1) Requests for production of docu-
ments for inspection and copying;

(2) Requests for admissions of the au-
thenticity of any relevant document or
the truth of any relevant fact;

(3) Written interrogatories; and
(4) Depositions.
(b) For the purpose of this section

and § 521.22 and § 521.23, the term ‘‘docu-
ments’’ includes information, docu-
ments, reports, answers, records, ac-
counts, papers, and other data and doc-
umentary evidence. Nothing contained
herein shall be interpreted to require
the creation of a document.

(c) Unless mutually agreed to by the
parties, discovery is available only as
ordered by the ALJ. The ALJ shall reg-
ulate the timing of discovery.

(d) Motions for discovery. (1) A party
seeking discovery may file a motion
with the ALJ. Such a motion shall be
accompanied by a copy of the requested
discovery, or in the case of depositions,
a summary of the scope of the proposed
deposition.

(2) Within ten days of service a party
may file an opposition to the motion
and/or a motion for protective order as
provided § 521.24.

(3) The ALJ may grant a motion for
discovery only if the ALJ finds that
the discovery sought:

(i) Is necessary for the expeditious,
fair, and reasonable consideration of
the issues;

(ii) Is not unduly costly or burden-
some;

(iii) Will not unduly delay the pro-
ceeding; and

(iv) Does not seek privileged informa-
tion.

(4) The burden of showing that dis-
covery should be allowed is on the
party seeking discovery.

(5) The ALJ may grant discovery sub-
ject to a protective order under § 521.24.

(e) Deposition. (1) If a motion for dep-
osition is granted, the ALJ shall issue
a subpoena for the deponent, which
may require the deponent to produce
documents. The subpoena shall specify
the time and place at which the deposi-
tion will be held.
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(2) The party seeking to depose shall
serve the subpoena in the manner pre-
scribed in § 521.8.

(3) The deponent may file with the
ALJ a motion to quash the subpoena or
a motion for a protective order within
ten days of service.

(4) The party seeking to depose shall
provide for the taking of a verbatim
transcript of the deposition which it
shall make available to all other par-
ties for inspection and copying.

(f) Each party shall bear its own
costs of discovery.

§ 521.22 Exchange of witness lists,
statements and exhibits.

(a) At least 15 days before the hear-
ing or at such other time as may be or-
dered by the ALJ, the parties shall ex-
change witness lists, copies of prior
statements of proposed witnesses, and
copies of proposed hearing exhibits, in-
cluding copies of any written state-
ments that the party intends to offer
in lieu of live testimony in accordance
with § 521.33(b). At the time the above
documents are exchanged, any party
that intends to rely on the transcript
of deposition testimony in lieu of live
testimony at the hearing, if permitted
by the ALJ, shall provide each party
with a copy of the specific pages of the
transcript it intends to introduce into
evidence.

(b) If a party objects, the ALJ shall
not admit into evidence the testimony
of any witness whose name does not ap-
pear on the witness list or any exhibit
not provided to the opposing party as
provided above, unless the ALJ finds
good cause for the failure or that there
is no prejudice to the objecting party.

(c) Unless another party objects
within the time set by the ALJ, docu-
ments exchanged in accordance with
paragraph (a) of this section shall be
deemed to be authentic for the purpose
of admissibility at the hearing.

§ 521.23 Subpoenas for attendance at
hearing.

(a) A party wishing to procure the
appearance and testimony of any indi-
vidual at the hearing may request that
the ALJ issue a subpoena.

(b) A subpoena requiring the attend-
ance and testimony of an individual

may also require the individual to
produce documents at the hearing.

(c) A party seeking a subpoena shall
file a written request therefor not less
than 15 days before the date fixed for
the hearing unless otherwise allowed
by the ALJ for good cause shown. Such
request shall specify any documents to
be produced and shall designate the
witnesses and describe the address and
location thereof with sufficient par-
ticularity to permit such witnesses to
be found.

(d) The subpoena shall specify the
time and place at which the witness is
to appear and any documents the wit-
ness is to produce.

(e) The party seeking the subpoena
shall serve it in the manner prescribed
in § 521.8. A subpoena on a party or
upon an individual under the control of
a party may be served by first class
mail.

(f) A party or individual to whom the
subpoena is directed may file with the
ALJ a motion to quash the subpoena
within ten days after service or on or
before the time specified in the sub-
poena for compliance if it is less than
ten days after service.

§ 521.24 Protective order.
(a) A party or a prospective witness

or deponent may file a motion for a
protective order with respect to discov-
ery sought by an opposing party or,
with respect to the hearing, seeking to
limit the availability or disclosure of
evidence.

(b) In issuing a protective order, the
ALJ may make any order which justice
requires to protect a party or person
from annoyance, embarrassment, op-
pression, or undue burden or expense,
including one or more of the following:

(1) That the discovery not be had;
(2) That the discovery may be had

only on specified terms and conditions,
including a designation of the time or
place;

(3) That the discovery may be had
only through a method of discovery
other than that requested;

(4) That certain matters not be in-
quired into, or that the scope of discov-
ery be limited to certain matters;

(5) That discovery be conducted with
no one present except persons des-
ignated by the ALJ;
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(6) That the contents of discovery or
evidence be sealed;

(7) That a deposition after being
sealed be opened only by order of the
ALJ;

(8) That a trade secret or other con-
fidential research, development, com-
mercial information, or facts pertain-
ing to any criminal investigation, pro-
ceeding or other administrative inves-
tigation not be disclosed or be dis-
closed only in a designated way; or

(9) That the parties simultaneously
file specified documents or information
enclosed in sealed envelopes to be
opened as directed by the ALJ.

§ 521.25 Fees.
The party requesting a subpoena

shall pay the cost of the fee and mile-
age of any witness subpoenaed in the
amounts that would be payable to a
witness in a proceeding in the United
States District Court. A check for wit-
ness fees and mileage shall accompany
the subpoena when served, except that
when a subpoena is issued on behalf of
USIA, a check for witness fees and
mileage need not accompany the sub-
poena.

§ 521.26 Form, filing and service of pa-
pers.

(a) Form. (1) Documents filed with the
ALJ shall include an original and two
copies.

(2) Every pleading and paper filed in
the proceeding shall contain a caption
setting forth the title of the action, the
case number assigned by the ALJ, and
a designation of the paper (e.g., motion
to quash subpoena), and shall be in
English or accompanied by an English
translation.

(3) Every pleading and paper shall be
signed by, and shall contain the ad-
dress and telephone number of, the
party or the person on whose behalf the
paper was filed, or his or her represent-
ative.

(4) Papers are considered filed when
they are mailed. Date of mailing may
be established by a certificate from the
party or its representative or by proof
that the document was sent by cer-
tified or registered mail.

(b) Service. A party filing a document
with the ALJ shall, at the time of fil-
ing, serve a copy of such document on

every other party. Service upon any
party of any document other than
those required to be served as pre-
scribed in § 521.8, shall be made by de-
livering a copy or by placing a copy of
the document in the United States
mail, postage prepaid, and addressed to
the party’s last known address. When a
party is represented by a representa-
tive, service shall be made upon such
representative in lieu of the actual
party.

(c) Proof of service. A certificate of
the individual serving the document by
personal delivery or by mail, setting
forth the manner of service, shall be
proof of service.

§ 521.27 Computation of time.

(a) In computing any period of time
under this part or in an order issued
hereunder, the time begins with the
day following the act, event, or default,
and includes the last day of the period,
unless it is a Saturday, Sunday, or
legal holiday observed by the Federal
Government, in which event it includes
the next business day.

(b) When the period of time allowed
is less than seven days, intermediate
Saturdays, Sundays, and legal holidays
observed by the Federal Government
shall be excluded from the computa-
tion.

(c) Where a document has been served
or issued by placing it in the mail, an
additional five days will be added to
the time permitted for any response.

§ 521.28 Motions.

(a) Any application to the ALJ for an
order or ruling shall be by motion. Mo-
tions shall state the relief sought, the
authority relied upon, and the facts al-
leged, and shall be filed with the ALJ
and served on all other parties.

(b) Except for motions made during a
prehearing conference or at the hear-
ing, all motions shall be in writing.
The ALJ may require that oral mo-
tions be reduced to writing.

(c) Within 15 days after a written mo-
tion is served, or such other time as
may be fixed by the ALJ, any party
may file a response to such motion.

(d) The ALJ may not grant a written
motion before the time for filing re-
sponses thereto has expired, except
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upon consent of the parties or follow-
ing a hearing on the motion, but may
overrule or deny such motion without
awaiting a response.

(e) The ALJ shall make a reasonable
effort to dispose of all outstanding mo-
tions prior to the beginning of the
hearing.

§ 521.29 Sanctions.

(a) The ALJ may sanction a person,
including any party or representative
for:

(1) Failing to comply with an order,
rule, or procedure governing the pro-
ceeding;

(2) Failing to prosecute or defend an
action; or

(3) Engaging in other misconduct
that interferes with the speedy, or-
derly, or fair conduct of the hearing.

(b) Any such sanction, including but
not limited to those listed in para-
graphs (c), (d), and (e) of this section,
shall reasonably relate to the severity
and nature of the failure or mis-
conduct.

(c) When a party fails to comply with
an order, including an order for taking
a deposition, the production of evi-
dence within the party’s control, or a
request for admission, the ALJ may:

(1) Draw an inference in favor of the
requesting party with regard to the in-
formation sought;

(2) In the case of requests for admis-
sion, deem each matter of which an ad-
mission is requested to be admitted;

(3) Prohibit the party failing to com-
ply with such order from introducing
evidence concerning, or otherwise rely-
ing upon, testimony relating to the in-
formation sought; and

(4) Strike any part of the pleadings
or other submissions of the party fail-
ing to comply with such request.

(d) If a party fails to prosecute or de-
fend an action under this part com-
menced by service of a notice of hear-
ing, the ALJ may dismiss the action or
may issue an initial decision imposing
penalties and assessments.

(e) The ALJ may refuse to consider
any motion, request, response, brief or
other document which is not filed in a
timely fashion.

§ 521.30 The hearing and burden of
proof.

(a) The ALJ shall conduct a hearing
on the record in order to determine
whether the defendant is liable for a
civil penalty or assessment under
§ 521.3, and if so, the appropriate
amount of any such civil penalty or as-
sessment considering any aggravating
or mitigating factors.

(b) USIA shall prove defendant’s li-
ability and any aggravating factors by
a preponderance of the evidence.

(c) The defendant shall prove any af-
firmative defenses and any mitigating
factors by a preponderance of the evi-
dence.

(d) The hearing shall be open to the
public unless otherwise ordered by the
ALJ for good cause shown.

§ 521.31 Determining the amount of
penalties and assessments.

(a) In determining an appropriate
amount of civil penalties and assess-
ments, the ALJ and the Director, upon
appeal, should evaluate any cir-
cumstances that mitigate or aggravate
the violation and should articulate in
their opinions the reasons that support
the penalties and assessments they im-
pose. Because of the intangible costs of
fraud, the expense of investigating
such conduct, and the need to deter
others who might be similarly tempt-
ed, ordinarily double damages and a
significant civil penalty should be im-
posed.

(b) Although not exhaustive, the fol-
lowing factors are among those that
may influence the ALJ and the Direc-
tor in determining the amount of pen-
alties and assessments to impose with
respect to the misconduct (i.e., the
false, fictitious, or fraudulent claims
or statements) charged in the com-
plaint:

(1) The number of false, fictitious, or
fraudulent claims or statements;

(2) The time period over which such
claims or statements were made;

(3) The degree of the defendant’s cul-
pability with respect to the mis-
conduct;

(4) The amount of money or the value
of the property, services, or benefit
falsely claimed;

(5) The value of the Government’s ac-
tual loss as a result of the misconduct,
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including foreseeable consequential
damages and the costs of investigation;

(6) The relationship of the amount
imposed as civil penalties to the
amount of the Government’s loss;

(7) The potential or actual impact of
the misconduct upon national defense,
public health or safety, or public con-
fidence in the management of Govern-
ment programs and operations, includ-
ing particularly the impact on the in-
tended beneficiaries of such programs;

(8) Whether the defendant has en-
gaged in a pattern of the same or simi-
lar misconduct;

(9) Whether the defendant attempted
to conceal the misconduct;

(10) The degree to which the defend-
ant has involved others in the mis-
conduct or in concealing it;

(11) Where the misconduct of employ-
ees of agents is imputed to the defend-
ant, the extent to which the defend-
ant’s practices fostered or attempted
to preclude such misconduct;

(12) Whether the defendant cooper-
ated in or obstructed an investigation
of the misconduct;

(13) Whether the defendant assisted
in identifying and prosecuting other
wrongdoers;

(14) The complexity of the program
or transaction, and the degree of the
defendant’s sophistication with respect
to it, including the extent of defend-
ant’s prior participation in the pro-
gram or in similar transactions;

(15) Whether the defendant has been
found, in any criminal, civil, or admin-
istrative proceeding, to have engaged
in similar misconduct or to have dealt
dishonestly with the Government of
the United States or of a State, di-
rectly or indirectly; and

(16) The need to deter the defendant
and others from engaging in the same
or similar misconduct.

(c) Nothing in this section shall be
construed to limit the ALJ or the Di-
rector from considering any other fac-
tors that in any given case may miti-
gate or aggravate the offense for which
penalties and assessments are imposed.

§ 521.32 Location of hearing.
(a) The hearing may be held:
(1) In any judicial district of the

United States in which the defendant
resides or transacts business;

(2) In any judicial district of the
United States in which the claim or
statement in issue was made; or

(3) In such other place as may be
agreed upon by the defendant and the
ALJ.

(b) Each party shall have the oppor-
tunity to present arguments with re-
spect to the location of the hearing.

(c) The hearing shall be held at the
place and at the time ordered by the
ALJ.

§ 521.33 Witnesses.

(a) Except as provided in paragraph
(b) of this section, testimony at the
hearing shall be given orally by wit-
nesses under oath or affirmation.

(b) At the discretion of the ALJ, tes-
timony may be admitted in the form of
a written statement or deposition. Any
such written statement must be pro-
vided to all other parties along with
the last known address of such witness,
in a manner which allows sufficient
time for other parties to subpoena such
witness for cross-examination at the
hearing. Prior written statements of
witnesses proposed to testify at the
hearing and deposition transcripts
shall be exchanged as provided in
§ 521.22(a).

(c) The ALJ shall exercise reasonable
control over the mode and order of in-
terrogating witnesses and presenting
evidence so as to

(1) Make the interrogation and pres-
entation effective for the ascertain-
ment of the truth,

(2) Avoid needless consumption of
time, and

(3) Protect witnesses from harass-
ment or undue embarrassment.

(d) The ALJ shall permit the parties
to conduct such cross-examination as
may be required for a full and true dis-
closure of the facts.

(e) At the discretion of the ALJ, a
witness may be cross-examined on mat-
ters relevant to the proceeding without
regard to the scope of his or her direct
examination. To the extent permitted
by the ALJ, cross-examination on mat-
ters outside the scope of direct exam-
ination shall be conducted in the man-
ner of direct examination and may pro-
ceed by leading questions only if the
witness is a hostile witness, an adverse
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party, or a witness identified with an
adverse party.

(f) Upon motion of any party, the
ALJ shall order witnesses excluded so
that they cannot hear the testimony of
other witnesses. This rule does not au-
thorize exclusion of:

(1) A party who is an individual;
(2) In the case of a party that is not

an individual, an officer or employee of
the party appearing for the entity pro
se or designated by the party’s rep-
resentative; or

(3) An individual whose presence is
shown by a party to be essential to the
presentation of its case, including an
individual employed by the Govern-
ment engaged in assisting the rep-
resentative for the Government.

§ 521.34 Evidence.

(a) The ALJ shall determine the ad-
missibility of evidence.

(b) Except as provided in this part,
the ALJ shall not be bound by the Fed-
eral Rules of Evidence. However, the
ALJ may apply the Federal Rules of
Evidence, where appropriate (e.g., to
exclude unreliable evidence).

(c) The ALJ shall exclude irrelevant
and immaterial evidence.

(d) Although relevant, evidence may
be excluded if its probative value is
substantially outweighed by the danger
of unfair prejudice, confusion of the
issues, or by consideration of undue
delay or needless presentation of cumu-
lative evidence.

(e) Although relevant, evidence may
be excluded if it is privileged under
Federal law.

(f) Evidence concerning offers of com-
promise or settlement shall be inad-
missible to the extent provided in Rule
408 of the Federal Rules of Evidence.

(g) The ALJ shall permit the parties
to introduce rebuttal witnesses and
evidence.

(h) All documents and other evidence
offered or taken for the record shall be
open to examination by all parties, un-
less otherwise ordered by the ALJ pur-
suant to § 521.24.

§ 521.35 The record.

(a) The hearing will be recorded and
transcribed. Transcripts may be ob-
tained following the hearing from the

ALJ at a cost not to exceed the actual
cost of duplication.

(b) The transcript of testimony, ex-
hibits and other evidence admitted at
the hearing, and all papers and re-
quests filed in the proceeding con-
stitute the record for the decision by
the ALJ and the Director.

(c) The record of the hearing may be
inspected and copied (upon payment of
a reasonable fee) by anyone, unless
otherwise ordered by the ALJ pursuant
to § 521.24.

§ 521.36 Post-hearing briefs.
The ALJ may require the parties to

file post-hearing briefs. In any event,
any party may file a post-hearing brief.
The ALJ shall fix the time for filing
briefs, at a time not exceeding 60 days
from the date the parties receive the
transcript of the hearing or, if applica-
ble, the stipulated record. Such briefs
may be accompanied by proposed find-
ings of fact and conclusions of law. The
ALJ may permit the parties to file
reply briefs.

§ 521.37 Initial decision.
(a) The ALJ shall issue an initial de-

cision based only on the record, which
shall contain findings of fact, conclu-
sions of law, and the amount of any
penalties and assessments imposed.

(b) The findings of fact shall include
a finding on each of the following
issues:

(1) Whether the claims or statements
identified in the complaint, or any por-
tion thereof, violate § 521.3;

(2) If the person is liable for penalties
or assessments, the appropriate
amount of any such penalties or assess-
ments, considering any mitigating or
aggravating factors that he or she finds
in the case, such as those described in
§ 521.31.

(c) The ALJ shall promptly serve the
initial decision on all parties within 90
days after the time for submission of
post-hearing briefs and reply briefs (if
permitted) has expired. The ALJ shall
at the same time serve all parties with
a statement describing the right of any
defendant determined to be liable for a
civil penalty or assessment to file a
motion for reconsideration with the
ALJ or a notice of appeal with the Di-
rector. If the ALJ fails to meet the
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deadline contained in this paragraph,
he or she shall notify the parties of the
reason for the delay and shall set a new
deadline.

(d) Unless the initial decision of the
ALJ is timely appealed to the Director,
or a motion for reconsideration of the
initial decision is timely filed, the ini-
tial decision shall constitute the final
decision of the Director and shall be
final and binding on the parties 30 days
after it is issued by the ALJ.

§ 521.38 Reconsideration of initial de-
cision.

(a) Except as provided in paragraph
(d) of this section, any party may file a
motion for reconsideration of the ini-
tial decision within 20 days of receipt
of the initial decision. If service was
made by mail, receipt will be presumed
to be five days from the date of mailing
in the absence of contrary proof.

(b) Every such motion must set forth
the matters claimed to have been erro-
neously decided and the nature of the
alleged errors. Such motion shall be
accompanied by a supporting brief.

(c) Responses to such motions shall
be allowed only upon request of the
ALJ.

(d) No party may file a motion for re-
consideration of an initial decision
that has been revised in response to a
previous motion for reconsideration.

(e) The ALJ may dispose of a motion
for reconsideration by denying it or by
issuing a revised initial decision.

(f) If the ALJ denies a motion for re-
consideration, the initial decision shall
constitute the final decision of the Di-
rector and shall be final and binding on
the parties 30 days after the ALJ de-
nies the motion, unless the initial deci-
sion is timely appealed to the Director
in accordance with § 521.39.

(g) If the ALJ issues a revised initial
decision, that decision shall constitute
the final decision of the Director and
shall be final and binding on the par-
ties 30 days after it is issued, unless it
is timely appealed to the Director in
accordance with § 521.39.

§ 521.39 Appeal to the USIA Director.
(a) Any defendant who has filed a

timely answer and who is determined
in an initial decision to be liable for a
civil penalty or assessment may appeal

such decision to the USIA Director by
filing a notice of appeal with the USIA
Director in accordance with this sec-
tion.

(b)(1) No notice of appeal may be
filed until the time period for filing a
motion for reconsideration under
§ 521.38 has expired.

(2) If a motion for reconsideration is
timely filed, a notice of appeal may be
filed within 30 days after the ALJ de-
nies the motion or issues a revised ini-
tial decision, whichever applies.

(3) If no motion for reconsideration is
timely filed, a notice of appeal must be
filed within 30 days after the ALJ
issues the initial decision.

(4) The Director may extend the ini-
tial 30-day period for an additional 30
days if the defendant files with the Di-
rector a request for an extension with-
in the initial 30-day period and shows
good cause.

(c) If the defendant files a timely no-
tice of appeal with the Director, and
the time for filing motions for recon-
sideration under § 521.38 has expired,
the ALJ shall forward the record of the
proceeding to the Director.

(d) A notice of appeal shall be accom-
panied by a written brief specifying ex-
ceptions to the initial decisions and
reasons supporting the exceptions.

(e) The representative for the Gov-
ernment may file a brief in opposition
to exceptions within 30 days of receiv-
ing the notice of appeal and accom-
panying brief.

(f) There is no right to appear person-
ally before the Director.

(g) There is no right to appeal any in-
terlocutory ruling by the ALJ.

(h) In reviewing the initial decision,
the Director shall not consider any ob-
jection that was not raised before the
ALJ unless a demonstration is made of
extraordinary circumstances causing
the failure to raise the objection.

(i) If any party demonstrates to the
satisfaction of the Director that addi-
tional evidence not presented at such
hearing is material and that there were
reasonable grounds for the failure to
present such evidence at such hearing,
the Director shall remand the matter
to the ALJ for consideration of such
additional evidence.

(j) The Director may affirm, reduce,
reverse, compromise, remand, or settle
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any penalty or assessment determined
by the ALJ in an initial decision.

(k) The Director shall promptly serve
each party to the appeal with a copy of
her/his decision and a statement de-
scribing the right of any person deter-
mined to be liable for a penalty or as-
sessment to seek judicial review.

(l) Unless a petition for review is
filed as provided in 31 U.S.C. 3805 after
a defendant has exhausted all adminis-
trative remedies under this part and
within 60 days after the date on which
the Director serves the defendant with
a copy of her/his decision, a determina-
tion that a defendant is liable under
§ 521.3 is final and is not subject to judi-
cial review.

§ 521.40 Stays ordered by the Depart-
ment of Justice.

If at any time the Attorney General
or an Assistant Attorney General des-
ignated by the Attorney General trans-
mits to the Director a written finding
that continuation of the administra-
tive process described in this part with
respect to a claim or statement may
adversely affect any pending or poten-
tial criminal or civil action related to
such claim or statement, the Director
shall stay the process immediately.
The Director may order the process re-
sumed only upon receipt of the written
authorization of the Attorney General.

§ 521.41 Stay pending appeal.
(a) An initial decision is stayed auto-

matically pending disposition of a mo-
tion for reconsideration or of an appeal
to the Director.

(b) No administrative stay is avail-
able following a final decision of the
Director.

§ 521.42 Judicial review.
Section 3805 of title 31, United States

Code, authorizes judicial review by an
appropriate United States District
Court of a final decision of the Director
imposing penalties or assessments
under this part and specifies the proce-
dures for such.

§ 521.43 Collection of civil penalties
and assessments.

Sections 3806 and 3808(b) of title 31,
United States Code, authorize actions
for collection of civil penalties and as-

sessments imposed under this part and
specify the procedures for such actions.

§ 521.44 Right to administrative offset.
The amount of any penalty or assess-

ment which has become final, or for
which a judgment has been entered
under § 521.42 or § 521.43, or any amount
agreed upon in a compromise or settle-
ment under § 521.46, may be collected
by administrative offset under 31
U.S.C. 3716, except that an administra-
tive offset may not be made under the
subsection against a refund of an over-
payment of Federal taxes, then or later
owing by the United States to the de-
fendant.

§ 521.45 Deposit in Treasury of United
States.

All amounts collected pursuant to
this part shall be deposited as mis-
cellaneous receipts in the Treasury of
the United States, except as provided
in 31 U.S.C. 3806(g).

§ 521.46 Compromise or settlement.
(a) Parties may make offers of com-

promise or settlement at any time.
(b) The reviewing official has the ex-

clusive authority to compromise or
settle a case under this part at any
time after the date on which the re-
viewing official is permitted to issue a
complaint and before the date on which
the ALJ issues an initial decision.

(c) The Director has exclusive au-
thority to compromise or settle a case
under this part at any time after the
date on which the ALJ issues an initial
decision, except during pendency of
any review under § 521.42 or during the
pendency of any action to collect pen-
alties and assessments under § 521.43.

(d) The Attorney General has exclu-
sive authority to compromise or settle
a case under this part during the pend-
ency of any review under § 521.42 or of
any action to recover penalties and as-
sessments under 31 U.S.C. 3806.

(e) The investigating official may
recommend settlement terms to the re-
viewing official, the Director, or the
Attorney General, as appropriate. The
reviewing official may recommend set-
tlement terms to the Director, or the
Attorney General, as appropriate.

(f) Any compromise or settlement
must be in writing.
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§ 521.47 Limitations.
(a) The notice of hearing with respect

to a claim or statement must be served
in the manner specified in § 521.8 within
6 years after the date on which such
claim or statement is made.

(b) If the defendant fails to file a
timely answer, service of a notice
under § 521.10(b) shall be deemed notice
of hearing for purposes of this section.

(c) The statute of limitations may be
extended by agreement of the parties.

PART 525—ADMINISTRATIVE EN-
FORCEMENT PROCEDURES OF
POST-EMPLOYMENT RESTRIC-
TIONS

Sec.
525.1 General.
525.2 Action on receipt of information re-

garding violation.
525.3 Initiation of administrative discipli-

nary proceeding.
525.4 Notice.
525.5 Failure to request hearing.
525.6 Appointment and qualifications of ex-

aminer.
525.7 Time, date and place of hearing.
525.8 Rights of parties at hearing.
525.9 Burden of proof.
525.10 Findings.
525.11 Appeal.
525.12 Finding of violation.
525.13 Appropriate action.
525.14 Judicial review.
525.15 Delegation of authority.
525.16 Administrative and secretarial sup-

port.

AUTHORITY: 18 U.S.C. 207(j).

SOURCE: 45 FR 28, Jan. 2, 1980, unless other-
wise noted.

§ 525.1 General.
The following procedures are hereby

established with respect to the admin-
istrative enforcement of restrictions on
post-employment activities (18 U.S.C.
207(a), (b) or (c)) and implementing reg-
ulations (44 FR 19987 and 19988, April 3,
1979) published by the Office of Govern-
ment Ethics.

§ 525.2 Action on receipt of informa-
tion regarding violation.

On receipt of information regarding a
possible violation of the statutory or
regulatory post-employment restric-
tions by a former employee and after
determining that such information

does not appear to be frivolous, the Di-
rector or the Director’s designee shall
provide such information to the Direc-
tor of the Office of Government Ethics
and to the Criminal Division, Depart-
ment of Justice. Any investigation or
administrative action shall be coordi-
nated with the Department of Justice
to avoid prejudicing possible criminal
proceedings. If the Department of Jus-
tice informs the Agency that it does
not intend to institute criminal pro-
ceedings, such coordination shall no
longer be required and the Director or
his or her designee is free to decide
whether to pursue administrative ac-
tion.

§ 525.3 Initiation of administrative dis-
ciplinary proceeding.

Whenever the Director or the Direc-
tor’s designee determines after appro-
priate review that there is reasonable
cause to believe that a former Govern-
ment employee has violated the statu-
tory or regulatory post-employment
restrictions, an administrative discipli-
nary proceeding shall be initiated.

§ 525.4 Notice.
The Director or the Director’s des-

ignee shall initiate an administrative
disciplinary hearing by providing the
former Government employee with no-
tice of an intention to institute a pro-
ceeding and an opportunity for a hear-
ing. Notice must include:

(a) A statement of allegations and
the basis thereof sufficiently detailed
to enable the former Government em-
ployee to prepare an adequate defense;

(b) Notification of the right to a
hearing; and

(c) An explanation of the method by
which a hearing may be requested.

§ 525.5 Failure to request hearing.
The Director may take appropriate

action in the case of any former Gov-
ernment employee who has failed to re-
quest a hearing after receiving ade-
quate notice.

§ 525.6 Appointment and qualifications
of examiner.

When a former Government employee
after receiving adequate notice re-
quests a hearing, a presiding official
(hereinafter referred to as ‘‘examiner’’)
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shall be appointed by the Director to
make an initial decision. The examiner
shall be a member of the bar of a State
or of the District of Columbia, who is
impartial and who has not participated
in any manner in the decision to initi-
ate the proceedings.

[46 FR 18972, Mar. 27, 1981]

§ 525.7 Time, date and place of hear-
ing.

The examiner shall establish a rea-
sonable time, date and place to conduct
the hearing. In establishing a date, the
examiner shall give due regard to the
former employee’s need for:

(a) Adequate time to prepare a de-
fense properly, and

(b) An expeditious resolution of alle-
gations that may be damaging to his or
her reputation.

§ 525.8 Rights of parties at hearing.
A hearing shall include, at a mini-

mum, the following rights for both par-
ties:

(a) To represent oneself or to be rep-
resented by counsel;

(b) To introduce and to examine wit-
nesses and to submit physical evidence
(including the use of interrogatories);

(c) To confront and to cross-examine
adverse witnesses;

(d) To present oral argument; and
(e) To receive a transcript or record-

ing of the proceedings on request.

[45 FR 28, Jan. 2, 1980, as amended at 46 FR
18972, Mar. 27, 1981]

§ 525.9 Burden of proof.
In any hearing the Agency shall have

the burden of proof and must establish
substantial evidence of a violation.

§ 525.10 Findings.
The examiner shall make a deter-

mination exclusively on matters of
record in the proceeding and shall set
forth in the written decision all find-
ings of fact and conclusions of law rel-
evant to the matters in issue.

§ 525.11 Appeal.
Within twenty days of the date of the

initial decision, either party may ap-
peal the decision to the Director. The
Director shall base his or her decision
on such appeal solely on the record of

the proceedings or those portions
thereof cited by the parties to limit the
issues.

§ 525.12 Finding of violation.

The Director shall take appropriate
action in the case of an individual who
is found in violation of the statutory or
regulatory post-employment restric-
tions, after a final administrative deci-
sion.

§ 525.13 Appropriate action.

Appropriate actions mentioned in
§§ 525.2 and 525.12 include:

(a) Prohibiting the individual from
making, on behalf of any other person
(except the United States), any formal
or informal appearance before, or with
the intent to influence, any oral or
written communication to, the Agency
on any matter of business for a period
not to exceed five years, which may be
accomplished by directing Agency em-
ployees to refuse to participate in any
such appearance or to accept any such
communication.

(b) Taking other appropriate discipli-
nary action.

§ 525.14 Judicial review.

Any person found to have partici-
pated in a violation of statutory or reg-
ulatory post-employment restrictions
(18 U.S.C. 207(a), (b) or (c) or the regu-
lations compiled in part 737 of title 5 of
the Code of Federal Regulations) may
seek judicial review of the administra-
tive determination.

[46 FR 18972, Mar. 27, 1981]

§ 525.15 Delegation of authority.

The functions of the Director speci-
fied in §§ 525.2 through 525.6 are dele-
gated to the General Counsel of the
United States Information Agency. An
examiner shall be delegated authority
on an ad hoc basis.

§ 525.16 Administrative and secretarial
support.

The Examiner shall be provided ad-
ministrative and secretarial support by
the Director of Personnel.

[45 FR 28, Jan. 2, 1980, as amended at 51 FR
11016, Apr. 1, 1986]
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PART 526—AVAILABILITY OF THE
RECORDS OF THE NATIONAL EN-
DOWMENT FOR DEMOCRACY

Sec.
526.1 Introduction.
526.2 Location of description of organiza-

tion and substantive rules of general ap-
plicability adopted as authorized by law,
and statements of general applicability
formulated and adopted by NED.

526.3 Places at which forms and instruc-
tions for use by the public may be ob-
tained.

526.4 Availability of final opinions, orders,
policies, interpretations, manuals, and
instructions.

526.5 Availability of NED records.
526.6 Exemptions.
526.7 Limitation of exemptions.
526.8 Reports.

AUTHORITY: 22 U.S.C. 4411 et seq.; Pub. L.
99–570, Secs. 1801–1804, 100 Stat. 3207–48 (1986).

SOURCE: 51 FR 40162, Nov. 5, 1986, unless
otherwise noted.

§ 526.1 Introduction.
These regulations amend the Code of

Federal Regulations to conform with
Pub. L. 99–93. Pub. L. 99–93 amended
the National Endowment for Democ-
racy Act (22 U.S.C. 4411, et. seq.) to re-
quire the National Endowment for De-
mocracy (hereinafter ‘‘NED’’) to com-
ply fully with the provisions of the
Freedom of Information Act (5 U.S.C.
552) (hereinafter ‘‘FOIA’’), notwith-
standing that NED is not an agency or
establishment of the United States
Government. NED will make informa-
tion about its operation, organization,
procedures and records available to the
public in accordance with the provi-
sions of FOIA.

§ 526.2 Location of description of orga-
nization and substantive rules of
general applicability adopted as au-
thorized by law, and statements of
general applicability formulated
and adopted by NED.

See 22 CFR part 527 for a description
of the organization of NED and sub-
stantive rules of general applicability
formulated and adopted by NED.

§ 526.3 Places at which forms and in-
structions for use by the public may
be obtained.

(a) All forms and instructions per-
taining to procedures under FOIA may

be obtained from the FOIA Officer of
the National Endowment for Democ-
racy, 1156 15th Street NW., Suite 304,
Washington, DC 20005.

(b) Grant guidelines may be obtained
from the Program Office of NED to the
address shown in paragraph (a) of this
section.

(c) General information may be ob-
tained from the Public Affairs Office of
NED at the address shown in paragraph
(a) of this section.

§ 526.4 Availability of final opinions,
orders, policies, interpretations,
manuals and instructions.

NED is not an adjudicatory organiza-
tion and therefore does not issue final
opinions and orders made in the adju-
dication of cases. NED will, however, in
accordance with the rules in this sec-
tion and § 526.7, make available for pub-
lic inspection and copying those state-
ments of policy and interpretation that
have been adopted by NED and are not
published in the FEDERAL REGISTER,
and administrative staff manuals and
instructions to staff that affect any
member of the public.

(a) Deletion to protect privacy. To the
extent required to prevent a clearly un-
warranted invasion of personal privacy,
NED may delete identifying details
when it makes available or publishes a
statement of policy, interpretation, or
staff manual or instruction. Whenever
NED finds any such deletion necessary,
the responsible officer or employee
must fully explain the justification
therefor in writing.

(b) Current index. NED will maintain
and make available on its premises for
public inspection and copying a current
index providing identifying informa-
tion for the public as to any matter
issued, adopted or promulgated after
July 4, 1967, and required by this sec-
tion to be made available or published.
NED will provide copies on request at a
cost of $0.15 per page.

§ 526.5 Availability of NED records.

Except with respect to the records
made available under § 526.4, NED will,
upon request that reasonably describes
records in accordance with the require-
ments of this section, and subject to
the exemptions listed in 5 U.S.C. 552(b),
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make such records promptly available
to any person.

(a) Requests for records—How made and
addressed. (1) Requesters seeking access
to NED records under FOIA should di-
rect all requests in writing to: Freedom
of Information Act Officer, National
Endowment for Democracy, 1156 15th
Street, NW., Suite 304, Washington, DC
20005, (202) 293–9072.
Although requesters are encouraged to
make their requests for access to NED
records directly to NED, requests for
access to NED records also may be sub-
mitted to USIA’s Office of General
Counsel and Congressional Liaison at
the following address: Freedom of In-
formation/Privacy Acts Coordinator,
U.S. Information Agency, Room M–04,
301 Fourth Street SW., Washington, DC
20547.

(2) Appeals of denials of initial re-
quests must be addressed to NED or
USIA in the same manner, with the ad-
dition of the word ‘‘APPEAL’’ preced-
ing the address on the envelope. Re-
quests or appeals addressed directly to
USIA’s Office of the General Counsel
and Congressional Liaison will not be
deemed to have been received by NED
for purposes of the time period set
forth in 5 U.S.C. 552(a)(6)(A)(i) until ac-
tually received by NED. USIA shall for-
ward any request or appeal received by
it to NED within 2 working days from
the actual day of receipt by USIA.

(3) The request letter should contain
all available data concerning the de-
sired records, including a description of
the material, dates, titles, authors, and
other information that may help iden-
tify the records. The first paragraph of
a request letter should state whether it
is an initial request or an appeal.

(b) Administrative time limits. (1) With-
in 10 working days after NED’s receipt
of any request for access to NED
records in compliance with paragraph
(a) of this section, NED shall make an
initial determination whether to pro-
vide the requested information and
NED shall notify the requester in writ-
ing of its initial determination. In the
event of an adverse determination, no-
tification shall include the reasons for
the adverse determination, the officials
responsible for such determination, the
right of the requester to appeal within
NED, and that the final determination

by NED to deny a request for records in
whole or in part shall be submitted to
the Director of USIA for review. NED
shall also provide USIA a copy of its
response as soon as practicable after it
responds to the requester.

(2) When a request for records has
been denied in whole or in part, the re-
quester may, within 30 days of the date
of receipt by the requester of the ad-
verse determination from NED, appeal
the denial to the President of NED or
his designee, who will make a deter-
mination whether to grant or deny
such appeal within 20 working days of
receipt thereof. All appeals should be
addressed in compliance with para-
graph (a) of this section. If on appeal,
the denial of the request for records is
upheld, in whole or in part, NED shall
notify the requester in writing of such
determination, the reasons therefor,
the officials responsible for such deter-
mination, the right of the requester to
judicial review, and that the final de-
termination by NED whether to deny a
request for records in whole or in part
shall be submitted to the Director of
USIA for review.

(3) If the requester elects not to ap-
peal to the President of NED or his des-
ignee within the appeal period specified
above, NED’s initial determination will
become the final NED determination
upon expiration of said appeal period or
receipt by NED of notice from the re-
quester that he does not elect to ap-
peal, whichever is earlier. If the re-
quester chooses to appeal NED’s initial
determination within NED, the deci-
sion on appeal will become NED’s final
determination.

(4)(i) Once NED’s determination to
deny a request in whole or in part be-
comes final, NED shall submit a report
to the Director of USIA explaining the
reasons for such denial no later than 5
working days thereafter.

(ii) The Director of USIA shall review
NED’s final determination within 20
working days. If the Director of USIA
or his designee approves NED’s denial
in whole or in part, USIA shall inform
the requester and NED in writing of
such determination, the reasons there-
for, the officials responsible for such
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determination, and the right of the re-
quester to judicial review of NED’s de-
termination. In the event of such a de-
termination, USIA shall assume full re-
sponsibility, including financial re-
sponsibility, for defending NED in any
litigation relating to such request.

(iii) If the Director of USIA or his
designee disapproves NED’s denial in
whole or in part, USIA shall promptly
notify NED and thereafter NED shall
promptly comply with the request for
the pertinent records.

(iv) Because review by the Director of
USIA may resolve any dispute over ac-
cess to NED records in the requester’s
favor, the requester is encouraged (but
not required) to wait for the deter-
mination on review by the Director of
USIA before seeking judicial review of
NED’s final determination.

(5) In unusual circumstances as de-
fined in 5 U.S.C. 552(a)(6)(B), the time
limit provisions noted in paragraphs
(b)(1) and (b)(2) of this section may be
extended by written notice to the re-
quester setting forth the reasons for
such extension and the date on which a
determination can be expected. Such
extensions of the time limits may not
exceed 10 working days in the aggre-
gate.

(6) Any person making a request for
records pursuant to § 526.5 may con-
sider administrative remedies ex-
hausted if NED fails to comply within
the applicable time limit provisions of
this section. When no determination
can be dispatched within the applicable
time limits set forth in this section,
NED shall nevertheless continue to
process the request. On the expiration
of the time limit, NED shall inform the
requester of the reason for the delay, of
the date on which a determination may
be expected to be dispatched, and of the
requester’s right to treat the delay as a
denial and of the requester’s right to
appeal. NED may ask the requester to
forego appeal until a determination is
made. A copy of any such notice of
delay will be sent to the Director of
USIA or to his designee no later than 2
working days after it has been sent to
the requester. A court may retain ju-
risdiction and allow NED additional
time to complete its review of the
records, if it can be determined that
exceptional circumstances exist and

that NED is exercising due diligence in
responding to the request.

(c) Definitions governing schedule of
standard fees and fee waivers. For pur-
poses of these regulations governing
fees and fee waivers:

(1) All of the terms defined in FOIA
apply;

(2) A statute specifically providing for
setting the level of fees for particular
types of records means any statute that
specifically requires the NED to set the
level of fees for particular types of
records;

(3) The term direct costs means those
expenditures that NED actually incurs
in searching for and duplicating (and in
the case of commercial requesters, re-
viewing) documents, photographs,
drawings or any other material to re-
spond to a FOIA request. [Direct costs
include the salary of the employee per-
forming the work (the basic rate of pay
for the employee plus 16% of that rate
to cover benefits) and the cost of oper-
ating duplicating machinery. Not in-
cluded in direct costs are overhead ex-
penses such as costs of space, any heat-
ing or lighting, the facility in which
the records are stored];

(4) The term search includes all time
spent looking for material that is re-
sponsive to a request, including page
by page or line by line identification of
material within documents. Searches
shall be conducted to ensure that they
are undertaken in the most efficient
and least expensive manner so as to
minimize costs for both NED and the
requester. ‘‘Search’’ is distinguished
from ‘‘review’’ of material in order to
determine whether the material is ex-
empt from disclosure (see subparagraph
(c)(6) below);

(5) The term duplication refers to the
process of making a copy of a docu-
ment, drawing, photograph, or any
other material necessary to respond to
a FOIA request. The copy provided by
NED will be in a form that is reason-
ably usable by requesters;

(6) The term review refers to the proc-
ess of examining documents that are
located in response to a request that is
for a commercial use (see subparagraph
(c)(7) below) to determine whether any
portion of any document located is per-
mitted to be withheld. It also includes

VerDate 04<MAY>98 11:02 May 07, 1998 Jkt 179076 PO 00000 Frm 00280 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\179076.TXT 179076-3



285

United States Information Agency § 526.5

processing any documents for disclo-
sure, e.q., doing all that is necessary to
excise them and otherwise prepare
them for release. Review does not in-
clude time spent resolving general
legal or policy issues regarding the ap-
plication of exemptions;

(7) The term ‘commercial use’ requests
refers to a request from or on behalf of
one who seeks information for a use or
purpose that furthers the commercial,
trade, or profit interests of the re-
quester or the person on whose behalf
the request is made. In determining
whether a requester properly belongs
in this category, NED will determine
the use to which a requester will put
the documents requested. Where NED
has reasonable cause to doubt the use
to which a requester will put the
records sought, or where that use is not
clear from the request itself, NED will
seek additional clarification before as-
signing the request to a specific cat-
egory;

(8) The term educational institution re-
fers to a preschool, a public or private
elementary or secondary school, an in-
stitution of graduate higher education,
an institution of undergraduate higher
education, an institution of profes-
sional education, and an institution of
vocational education, that operates a
program or programs of scholarly
study and/or research;

(9) The term non-commercial scientific
institution refers to an institution that
is not operated on a ‘‘commercial’’
basis as that term is referenced in
paragraph (c)(7) of this section and
that is operated solely for the purpose
of conducting scientific research, the
results of which are not intended to
promote any particular product or in-
dustry;

(10) The term representative of the
news media refers to any person ac-
tively gathering news for an entity
that is organized and operated to pub-
lish or broadcast news to the public.
The term ‘‘news’’ means information
that is about current events or that
would be of current interest to the pub-
lic. Examples of news media entities
include television or radio stations
that broadcast to the public at large,
and publishers of periodicals (but only
in those instances when they can qual-
ify as disseminators of ‘‘news’’) who

make their products available for pur-
chase or subscription by the general
public. These examples are not in-
tended to be all-inclusive. In the case
of ‘‘free-lance’’ journalists, such jour-
nalists may be regarded as working for
a news organization if they can dem-
onstrate a solid basis for expecting
publication through that organization
even though they are not actually em-
ployed by a news organization. A publi-
cation contract would be the clearest
proof, but NED will also look to the
past publication record of a requester
in making this determination.

(d) Fees to be charged—general. NED
shall charge fees that recoup the full
allowable direct costs it incurs. NED
shall use the most efficient and least
costly methods to comply with re-
quests for documents, drawings, photo-
graphs, and any other materials made
under the FOIA.

(e) Specific fees. The specific fees for
which NED shall charge the requester
when so required by the FOIA are as
follows:

(1) Manual searches for records—$8.00
per hour for clerical personnel; $15.00
per hour for supervisory personnel;

(2) Computer searches for records—In
any case where a computer search is
possible and the most efficient means
by which to conduct a search, NED will
charge the cost of operating the cen-
tral processing unit for that portion of
operating time that is directly attrib-
utable to searching for records respon-
sive to a FOIA request and the opera-
tor-programmer salary apportionable
to the search. The charge for the cost
of the operator-programmer time shall
be based on the salary of the operator-
programmer plus 16 percent;

(3) Review of records—Requesters
who seek documents for commercial
use shall be charged for the time NED
spends reviewing records to determine
whether such records are exempt from
mandatory disclosure. These charges
shall be assessed only for the initial re-
view; i.e., the review undertaken the
first time NED analyzes the applicabil-
ity of a specific exemption to a par-
ticular record or portion of a record.
Neither NED nor the United States In-
formation Agency will charge for re-
view at the administrative appeal level
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for an exemption already applied. How-
ever, NED will charge for review of
records or portions of records withheld
in full under an exemption that is sub-
sequently determined not to apply. The
fee for review as that term is used in
these regulations shall be $15.00 per
hour;

(4) Duplication of records—(i) making
photocopies—15¢ per page; (ii) for cop-
ies prepared by computer, such as tapes
or printouts, NED shall charge the ac-
tual cost, including operator time, of
production of the tape or printout; (iii)
for other methods of reproduction or
duplication, NED shall charge the ac-
tual direct costs of producing the docu-
ment(s);

(5) Other charges—(i) there shall be
no fee for a signed statement of non-
availability of a record; (ii) NED will
not incur expenses arising out of send-
ing records by special methods such as
express mail;

(6) Restrictions on assessing fees—
With the exception of requesters seek-
ing documents for a commercial use,
section (a)(4)(A)(iv) of the Freedom of
Information Act, as amended, requires
NED to provide the first 100 pages of
duplication and the first two hours of
search time without charge. NED shall
not charge fees to any requester, in-
cluding commercial use requesters, if
the cost of collecting a fee would be
equal to or greater than the fee itself.
NED will not begin to assess fees until
it has first provided the above-ref-
erenced free search and reproduction.
The elements to be considered in deter-
mining the ‘‘cost of collecting a fee’’
are the administrative costs to NED of
receiving and recording a requester’s
remittance and processing the fee for
deposit in NED’s account. For purposes
of these restrictions on assessment of
fees, the word ‘‘pages’’ refers to paper
copies of a standard size, which will
normally be 81⁄2 x 11 or 11 x 14. Thus, for
example, requesters shall not be enti-
tled to 100 microfiche or 100 computer
disks without charge.

(f) Fees to be charged—categories of re-
questers. There are four categories of
FOIA requesters: commercial use re-
questers; educational and non-commer-
cial scientific institutions; representa-
tives of the news media; and all other
requesters. The fees to be charged each

of these categories of requesters are as
follows:

(1) Commercial use requesters—when
NED receives a request for documents
for commercial use, it shall assess
charges that recover the full direct
costs of searching for, reviewing for re-
lease, and duplicating the records
sought. Commercial use requesters are
entitled to neither two hours of free
search time nor 100 free pages of repro-
duction of documents. NED shall re-
cover the cost of searching for and re-
viewing records even if there is ulti-
mately no disclosure of records. Re-
questers must reasonably describe the
records sought;

(2) Educational and non-commercial
scientific institution requesters—NED
shall provide documents to educational
and non-commercial scientific institu-
tion requesters for the cost of repro-
duction alone, excluding charges for
the first 100 pages of duplication. To be
eligible for inclusion in this category,
requesters must show that the request
is being made as authorized by and
under the auspices of a qualifying in-
stitution and that the records are not
sought for a commercial use, but are
sought in furtherance of scholarly (if
the request is from an educational in-
stitution) or scientific (if the request is
from a non-commercial scientific insti-
tution) research. Requesters must rea-
sonably describe the records sought;

(3) Requesters who are representa-
tives of the news media—NED shall
provide documents to requesters who
are representatives of the news media
for the cost of reproduction alone, ex-
cluding charges for the first 100 pages.
To be eligible for inclusion in this cat-
egory, a requester must meet the cri-
teria in subsection (c)(10) above, and
the request must not be made for a
commercial use. A request for records
supporting the news-dissemination
function of the requester shall not be
considered to be a request that is for a
commercial use. Requesters must rea-
sonably describe the records sought;

(4) All other requesters—NED shall
charge requesters who do not fit into
any of the above categories those fees
that recover the full reasonable direct
costs of searching for and reproducing
records that are responsive to the re-
quest, except that the first 100 pages of
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reproduction and the first two hours of
search time shall be furnished without
charge. Requesters must reasonably de-
scribe the records sought.

(g) Assessment and collection of fees. (1)
NED shall assess interest charges on an
unpaid bill starting on the 31st day fol-
lowing the day on which the billing
was sent. The fact that the fee has been
received by NED, even if not processed,
will suffice to stay the accrual of inter-
est. Interest will be at the rate pre-
scribed in section 3717 of title 31 of the
United States Code and will accrue
from the date of the billing.

(2) Charges for unsuccessful
searches—If NED estimates that search
charges are likely to exceed $25.00, it
shall notify the requester of the esti-
mated amount of fees unless the re-
quester has indicated in advance a will-
ingness to pay fees as high as those an-
ticipated. Such notice shall offer the
requester the opportunity to confer
with agency personnel with the object
of reformulating the request to meet
the requester’s needs at a lower cost.
Dispatch of such a notice of request
shall suspend the running of the period
for response by NED until a reply is re-
ceived from the requester.

(3) Aggregating requests—Except for
requests that are for a commercial use,
NED shall not charge for the first two
hours of search time or for the first 100
pages of reproduction. However, a re-
quester may not file multiple requests
at the same time, each seeking por-
tions of a document or documents,
solely in order to avoid payment of
fees. When NED reasonably believes
that a requester or a group of request-
ers acting in concert are attempting to
divide a request into a series of re-
quests for the purpose of evading the
assessment of fees, NED shall aggre-
gate any such requests and charge ac-
cordingly. One element to be consid-
ered in determining whether a belief
would be reasonable is the time period
in which the requests have been made.
Before aggregating requests from more
than one requester, NED must have a
concrete basis on which to conclude
that the requesters are acting in con-
cert and are acting specifically to
avoid payment of fees. In no case shall
NED aggregate multiple requests on
unrelated subjects from one requester.

(4) Advance payments—NED shall
not require payment for fees before
work has commenced or continued on a
request unless:

(i) NED estimates or determines that
allowable charges that a requester may
be required to pay are likely to exceed
$250.00. In this event, NED shall notify
the requester of the likely cost and
may require an advance payment of an
amount up to the full amount of esti-
mated charges; or

(ii) A requester has previously failed
to pay a fee charged within 30 days of
the date of billing.

In this event, NED shall require the re-
quester to pay the full amount owed
plus any applicable interest as provided
above or demonstrate that he or she
has, in fact, paid the fee, and to make
an advance payment of the full amount
of the estimated fee before NED begins
to process a new request or a pending
request from that requester.

(iii) When NED acts under para-
graphs (g)(4)(i) or (ii) above, the admin-
istrative time limits prescribed in sub-
section (a)(6) of the FOIA will begin
only after NED has received fee pay-
ments described above.

(5) Form of payment—Remittances
shall be in the form of a personal check
or bank draft drawn on any bank in the
United States, a postal money order, or
cash. Remittances shall be made pay-
able to the order of: National Endow-
ment for Democracy. NED will assume
no responsibility for cash lost in the
mail.

(h) Fee waiver or reduction. NED shall
furnish documents without charge or
at a charge reduced below the fees es-
tablished by these regulations if disclo-
sure of the information is in the public
interest because the disclosure of the
information is likely to contribute sig-
nificantly to public understanding of
the operations or activities of govern-
ment and is not primarily in the com-
mercial interest of the requester. In
making a determination under this
subsection, NED shall consider these
factors in the following order:

(1) Whether the subject of the request
for documents concerns the operations
or activities of the government. For
purposes of determining whether this
factor is met:
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(i) Records generated by a non-gov-
ernment entity are less likely to re-
spond to a request for documents con-
cerning the operations or activities of
the government;

(ii) Records that are sought for their
intrinsic informational content apart
from their informative value with re-
spect to specific activities or oper-
ations of government are less likely to
meet this factor.

(2) Whether the information re-
quested is likely to contribute to an
understanding of government oper-
ations or activities. For purposes of de-
termining whether the request meets
this factor:

(i) NED will consider the extent to
which the information requested al-
ready exists in the public domain;

(ii) NED will consider the extent to
which the value of the information re-
lates to an understanding of govern-
ment operations or activities as op-
posed to the extent to which the infor-
mation relates to other subjects.

(3) Whether the information re-
quested will contribute to public un-
derstanding of government operations
or activities. For purposes of determin-
ing whether the request meets this fac-
tor:

(i) NED will consider whether the dis-
closure will contribute to a public un-
derstanding as opposed to a primarily
personal understanding of the re-
quester;

(ii) NED will consider the identity of
the requester to determine whether
such requester is in a position to con-
tribute to public understanding
through disclosure of the information.
Requesters shall describe their quali-
fications to satisfy this consideration;

(iii) NED will consider the expertise
of the requester and the extent to
which the expertise will enable the re-
quester to extract, synthesize and con-
vey the information to the public. Re-
questers shall describe their qualifica-
tions to satisfy this consideration;

(4) Whether the contribution to pub-
lic understanding will be significant. In
determining whether this factor has
been met:

(i) NED will consider whether the
public’s understanding of the subject
matter in question is likely to be en-

hanced by the disclosure of informa-
tion by a significant extent;

(ii) NED will compare the likely level
of public understanding of the subject
matter of the request before and after
disclosure.

(5) After NED is satisfied that factors
(h)(1) through (4) have been met, it will
consider whether the requested disclo-
sure is primarily in the commercial in-
terest of the requester.

(i) For purposes of this subsection,
commercial interest is one that furthers
a commercial, trade, or profit interest
as those terms are commonly under-
stood. Under this subsection, a ‘‘com-
mercial interest’’ shall not be an inter-
est served by a request for records sup-
porting the news dissemination func-
tion of the requester. All requesters
who seek a fee waiver under section (h)
of these regulations must disclose any
and all commercial interests that
would be furthered by the requested
disclosure. NED shall use this informa-
tion, information in its possession, rea-
sonable inferences drawn from the re-
quester’s identity, and the cir-
cumstances surrounding the request to
determine whether the requester has
any commercial interest that would be
furthered by the disclosure. If informa-
tion that NED obtains from a source
other than the requester or reasonable
inferences or other circumstances are
used in making a determination under
this paragraph (h)(5), NED shall inform
the requester of the information, infer-
ences or circumstances that were used
in its initial determination. The re-
quester may, prior to filing an appeal
of the initial determination with the
President of NED or his designee under
paragraph (a)(2) of this section, provide
further information to rebut such rea-
sonable inferences, or to clarify the
circumstances of the request to the
person responsible for the initial deter-
mination. Such action by the requester
must occur within 20 days of the initial
determination by NED. Within 10 days
of receipt of such further information,
clarification, or rebuttal, NED shall re-
spond to the additional information,
reverse or affirm its original position
and state the reasons for the reversal
or affirmation. Receipt of an affirma-
tion by the requester shall constitute
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an initial denial of a request for pur-
poses of the appeal process described in
paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section.

(ii) NED shall consider the mag-
nitude of the requester’s commercial
interest. In making a determination
under this factor, NED shall consider
the role that the disclosed information
plays with respect to the requester’s
commercial interests and the extent to
which the disclosed information serves
the range of commercial interests of
the requester.

(iii) NED shall weigh the magnitude
of the identified commercial interest of
the requester against the public inter-
est in disclosure in order to determine
whether the disclosure is primarily in
the commercial interest of the re-
quester. If the magnitude of the public
interest in disclosure is greater than
the magnitude of the requester’s com-
mercial interest, NED shall grant a full
or partial fee waiver.

(6) In determining whether to grant a
full or partial fee waiver, NED shall, to
the extent possible, identify the por-
tion of the information sought by the
requester that satisfies the standard
governing fee waivers set forth in
FOIA, as amended, 5 U.S.C.
552(a)(4)(A)(iii), and in paragraphs
(h)(1) through (6) of this section, and
grant a fee waiver with respect to
those documents. Fees for reproduction
of documents that do not satisfy these
standards shall be assessed as provided
in paragraphs (c) through (g) of this
section.

(i) Except as provided in paragraph
(h)(5)(i) of this section, a requester may
appeal a determination of the fees to be
charged or waived under these regula-
tions as he or she would appeal an ini-
tial determination of documents to be
disclosed under paragraphs (a) and (b)
of this section.

[51 FR 40162, Nov. 5, 1986, as amended at 52
FR 37766, Oct. 9, 1987]

§ 526.6 Exemptions.
NED reserves the right to withhold

records and information that are ex-
empt from disclosure under FOIA. See 5
U.S.C. 552(b).

§ 526.7 Limitation of exemptions.
FOIA does not authorize withholding

of information or limit the availability

of NED records to the public except as
specifically stated in this part. Nor is
authority granted to withhold informa-
tion from Congress.

§ 526.8 Reports.
On or before March 1 of each calendar

year, NED shall submit a reporting
covering the preceding calendar year to
the Speaker of the House of Represent-
atives and the President of the Senate
for referral to the appropriate commit-
tees of the Congress. The report shall
include those items specified at 5
U.S.C. 552(d).

PART 527—ORGANIZATION OF THE
NATIONAL ENDOWMENT FOR DE-
MOCRACY

Sec.
527.1 Introduction.
527.2 Board of Directors.
527.3 Management.
527.4 Description of functions and proce-

dures.

AUTHORITY: 22 U.S.C. 4411 et seq.; Title II,
Sec. 210, Pub. L. 99–93, 99 Stat. 431, 22 U.S.C.
4415.

SOURCE: 51 FR 40164, Nov. 5, 1986, unless
otherwise note.

§ 527.1 Introduction.
(a) The National Endowment for De-

mocracy (hereinafter ‘‘NED’’) was cre-
ated in 1983 to strengthen democratic
values and institutions around the
world through nongovernmental ef-
forts. Incorporated in the District of
Columbia and governed by a bipartisan
Board of Directors, NED is tax-exempt,
nonprofit, private corporation as de-
fined in section 501(c)(3) of the Internal
Revenue Code. Through its worldwide
grant program, NED seeks to enlist the
energies and talents of private citizens
and groups to work with partners
abroad who wish to build for them-
selves a democratic future.

(b) Since its establishment in 1983,
NED has received an annual appropria-
tion approved by the United States
Congress as part of the United States
Information Agency budget. Appropria-
tions for NED are authorized in the Na-
tional Endowment for Democracy Act
(the ‘‘Act’’), 22 U.S.C. 4411 et seq.

(c) The activities supported by NED
are guided by the six purposes set forth
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in NED’s Articles of Incorporation and
the National Endowment for Democ-
racy Act. These six purposes are:

(1) To encourage free and democratic
institutions throughout the world
through private-sector initiatives, in-
cluding activities which promote the
individual rights and freedoms (includ-
ing internationally recognized human
rights) which are essential to the func-
tioning of democratic institutions;

(2) To facilitate exchanges between
U.S. private sector groups (especially
the two major American political par-
ties, labor and business) and demo-
cratic groups abroad;

(3) To promote U.S. nongovernmental
participation (especially through the
two major American political parties,
labor, and business) in democratic
training programs and democratic in-
stitution-building abroad;

(4) To strengthen democratic elec-
toral processes abroad through timely
measures in cooperation with indige-
nous democratic forces;

(5) To support the participation of
the two major American political par-
ties, labor, business, and other U.S. pri-
vate-sector groups in fostering co-
operation with those abroad dedicated
to the cultural values, institutions,
and organizations of democratic plural-
ism; and

(6) To encourage the establishment
and growth of democratic development
in a manner consistent both with the
broad concerns of United States na-
tional interests and with the specific
requirements of the democratic groups
in other countries which are aided by
NED-supported programs.

§ 527.2 Board of Directors.
(a) NED is governed by a bipartisan

Board of Directors of not fewer than
thirteen and not more than seventeen
members reflecting the diversity of
American society. The officers of the
corporation are Chairman and Vice
Chairman of the Board, who shall be
members of the Board, a President,
Secretary and Treasurer, and such
other officers as the Board of Directors
may from time to time appoint. Meet-
ings of the Board of Directors are held
at times determined by the Board, but
in no event fewer than four times each
year. A current list of members of the

Board of Directors and a schedule of
upcoming meetings is available from
NED’s office at 1156 15th Street, NW.,
Suite 304, Washington, DC 20005.

(b) All major policy and funding deci-
sions are made by the Board of Direc-
tors. The primary statement of NED’s
operating philosophy, general prin-
ciples and priorities is contained in the
National Endowment for Democracy’s
Statement of Principles and Objectives,
adopted by the Board of Directors in
December 1984. Copies of this state-
ment as well as other general informa-
tion concerning the organization are
available from NED on request.

(c) As a grantmaking organization,
NED does not carry out programs di-
rectly. The procedures for approval of
grants are stated in NED’s bylaws:
‘‘[a]ll grants made by the corporation
shall be by a two-thirds vote of those
voting at a meeting at which a quorum
is present, provided, however, that no
grant may be approved by less than a
majority of the Board of Directors’’
(Article VI, Section 5). In addition,
‘‘[a]ny Board member who is an officer
or director of an organization seeking
to receive grants from the Corporation
must abstain from consideration of and
any vote on such grant’’ (Article VI,
Section 6). Copies of the bylaws are
available from NED’s offices.

§ 527.3 Management.
(a) NED’s operations and staff are

managed by a President selected by the
Board of Directors. The President is
the chief executive officer of the cor-
poration and manages the business of
the corporation under the policy direc-
tion of the Board of Directors. The
President directs a staff whose func-
tions are divided among the Office of
the President, a Program Section and a
Finance Office.

(b) The Office of the President pro-
vides policy direction and is respon-
sible for day-to-day management of the
organization, including personnel man-
agement, liaison with the Board of Di-
rectors and preparation of meetings of
the Board and Board committees. The
President’s office also provides infor-
mation concerning NED’s activities to
the press and public. The Program Sec-
tion, under the direction of the Direc-
tor of Program, is responsible for the
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review and preparation of proposals
submitted to the Endowment and for
the monitoring and evaluation of all
programs funded by NED.

(c) The Finance Office, under the di-
rection of the Comptroller, is respon-
sible, with the President and the Board
of Directors, for financial management
of NED’s affairs, including both admin-
istrative financial management and
grant management. The Director of
Program and the Comptroller report to
the NED President.

§ 527.4 Description of functions and
procedures.

(a) In accordance with the Statement
of Principles and Objectives, NED is cur-
rently developing and funding pro-
grams in five substantive areas:

(1) Pluralism. NED encourages the de-
velopment of strong, independent pri-
vate-sector organizations, especially
trade unions and business associations.
It also supports cooperatives, civic and
women’s organizations, and youth
groups, among other organizations.
Programs in the areas of labor and
business are carried out, respectively,
through the Free Trade Union Insti-
tute and the Center for International
Private Enterprise.

(2) Democratic governance and political
processes. NED seeks to promote
strong, stable political parties commit-
ted to the democratic process. It also
supports programs in election adminis-
tration and law, as well as programs
that promote dialogue among different
sectors of society and advance demo-
cratic solutions to national problems.

(3) Education, culture and communica-
tions. NED funds programs that nourish
a strong democratic civic culture, in-
cluding support for publications and
other communications media and
training programs for journalists; the
production and dissemination of books
and other materials to strengthen pop-
ular understanding and intellectual ad-
vocacy of democracy; and programs of
democratic education.

(4) Research. A modest portion of
NED’s resources is reserved for re-
search, including studies of particular
regions or countries where NED has a
special interest, and evaluations of pre-
vious or existing efforts to promote de-
mocracy.

(5) International cooperation. NED
seeks to encourage regional and inter-
national cooperation in promoting de-
mocracy, including programs that
strengthen cohesion among democ-
racies and enhance coordination among
democratic forces.

(b) As a grantmaking organization,
NED has certain responsibilities that
govern its relationship with all poten-
tial and actual grantees. Briefly, these
are:

(1) Setting program priorities within
the framework of the purposes outlined
in NED’s articles of incorporation and
contained in the legislation, and guided
by the general policy Statement of the
Board of Directors;

(2) Reviewing and vetting proposals,
guided by the general guidelines and
selection criteria adopted by the NED
Board;

(3) Coordinating among all grantees to
avoid duplication and to assure maxi-
mum program effectiveness;

(4) Negotiating a grant agreement
which ensures a high standard of ac-
countability on the part of each grant-
ee;

(5) Financial and programmatic mon-
itoring following the approval and nego-
tiation of a grant, and ongoing and/or
follow-up evaluation of programs prior
to any subsequent funding of either a
particular grantee or a specific pro-
gram. Grantees will also be expected to
monitor projects, to provide regular re-
ports to NED on the progress of pro-
grams, and to inform NED promptly of
any significant problems that could af-
fect the successful implementation of
the project. NED grantees will also
conduct their own evaluations of pro-
grams.

(6) As a recipient of congressionally
appropriated funds, NED has a special
responsibility to:

(i) Operate openly,
(ii) Provide relevant information on

programs and operations to the public,
and

(iii) Ensure that funds are spent wise-
ly, efficiently, and in accordance with
all relevant regulations.

(c) Institutes representing business,
labor, and the major political parties
carry out programs which are central
to NED’s purposes. As a result of their
unique relationship to NED, institute
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programs are an integral part of NED’s
priorities and the institutes themselves
are ‘‘core’’ grantees. As such, the insti-
tutes, while subject to all the normal
procedures governing NED’s relation-
ships with grantees, will be treated dif-
ferently in the following respects:

(1) The institutes will have the man-
date to carry out programs funded by
NED in their respective sectors of busi-
ness, labor and political parties.

(2) As an integral part of the process
of budgeting and setting program pri-
orities, the NED Board will target a
certain amount of its annual resources
for institute programs in their respec-
tive fields of activity.

(3) Unlike its practice for the major-
ity of its grantees, NED will fund sig-
nificant administrative costs for each
of the core grantees.

(4) Institute staff will assume respon-
sibility for program development and
preparation of proposals for the Board
in each field of activity for which it
has a special mandate.

(5) NED will expect its core grantees
to perform their monitoring/evaluation
function described in programmatic
monitoring under Financial and pro-
grammatic monitoring above in a manner
that will minimize the need to devote
NED resources for these purposes. (In-
dividual copies of the Grants Policy are
available from the NED office.)

(6) As stated above, in awarding
grants the Board is guided by estab-
lished grant selection critieria. In addi-
tion to evaluating how a program fits
within NED’s overall priorities, the
Board considers factors such as the ur-
gency of a program, its relevance to
specific needs and conditions in a par-
ticular country, and the democratic
commitment and experience of the ap-
plicant. NED is especially interested in
proposals that originate with indige-
nous democratic groups. It is also in-
terested in nonpartisan programs seek-
ing to strengthen democratic values
among all sectors of the democratic po-
litical spectrum.

(d) Selection criteria. In determining
the relative merit of a particular pro-
posal NED considers whether the grant
application:

(1) Proposes a program that will
make a concrete contribution to assist-
ing foreign individuals or groups who

are working for democratic ends and
who need NED’s assistance.

(2) Proposes a program, project or ac-
tivity which is consistent with current
NED program priorities and contrib-
utes to overall program balance and ef-
fectiveness.

(3) Proposes an activity that meets
an especially urgent need.

(4) Does not overlap with what others
are doing well.

(5) Proposes a program that will en-
courage an intellectual climate which
is favorable to the growth of demo-
cratic institutions.

(6) Proposes a program that is not
only culturally or intellectually ap-
pealing, but will affect the education
and the awareness of minorities and/or
the less privileged members of a soci-
ety.

(7) Originates from an organization
within a particular country represent-
ing the group whose needs are to be ad-
dressed.

(8) Appears to be well thought out,
avoiding imprudent activities and pos-
sibilities for negative repercussions.

(9) Takes into consideration not only
what objectively could be significant
to a certain society, but how the cul-
tural traditions and values of that soci-
ety will react to the project.

(10) Incorporates an analysis of the
problem of democracy in the area in
question and the method by which the
proposed program will have a construc-
tive impact on the problem.

(11) Proposes a program that will en-
hance our understanding of what really
helps in aiding democracy.

(12) Creatively enlists supports for
foreign democratic organizations.

(13) Encourages democratic solutions
and peaceful resolution of conflict in
situations otherwise fraught with vio-
lence.

(14) Proposes a program, project or
activity that is clearly relevant to
NED program objectives and not better
funded by other government or private
organizations. (Proposing organiza-
tions will be be referred to other fund-
ing organizations where substantial
overlap exists.)

(15) Proposes a program or strategy
that is appropriate to the cir-
cumstances in the country concerned.
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(16) Proposes a program that can be
expected to have a multiplier effect,
hence having an impact broader than
that of the specific project itself; or es-
tablishes a model that could be readily
replicated in other countries or institu-
tions.

(17) Proposes appropriate, qualified
staff who have a demonstrated ability
to administer programs capably so as
to accomplish stated goals and objec-
tives.

(18) Proposes an appropriate ratio of
administrative to program funds.

(19) Is responsive to NED suggestions
with regard to program revisions.

(20) Proposes a realistic budget that
is consistent with NED perceptions of
project value and is performed within a
stated and realistic time frame; and

(21) Proposes a program that has, as
one of its principal aspects, a major
impact on the role of women and/or mi-
norities.

(e) The following guidelines also
apply to all projects funded by NED.

(1) The proposing organization must
be able to show that it is a responsible,
credible organization or group that has
a serious and demonstrable commit-
ment to democratic values. (Various
factors may be considered in this re-
gard: recognized democratic orienta-
tion; established professional reputa-
tion; proven ability to perform; exist-
ence of organization charter, board of
directors, regular audits, etc.);

(2) The proposing organization must
be willing to comply with all provi-
sions of the National Endowment for
Democracy Act as well as all provi-
sions of current and subsequent agree-
ments between the USIA and NED;

(3) The proposing organization must
agree not to use grant funds for the
purpose of educating, training, or in-
forming United States audiences of any
U.S. political party’s policy or prac-
tice, or candidate for office. (This con-
dition does not exclude making grants
or expenditures for the purpose of edu-
cating, training or informing audiences
of other countries on the institutions
and values of democracy that may inci-
dentally educate, train, or inform
American participants);

(4) The proposing organization must
agree that no NED funds will be used
for lobbying or propaganda that is di-

rected at influencing public policy de-
cisions of the government of the United
States or of any state or locality there-
of;

(5) The proposing organization must
agree that there shall be no expendi-
ture of NED funds for the purpose of
supporting physical violence by indi-
viduals, groups or governments;

(6) The proposing organization may
not employ any person engaged in in-
telligence activity on behalf of the
United States government or any other
government;

(7) NED will not normally reimburse
grantees for expenses incurred prior to
the signing of a grant agreement with
NED;

(8) Each grant made by NED will be
an independent action implying no fu-
ture commitment on NED’s part to a
project or program;

(9) NED may, from time to time, fund
feasibility studies. Applications for
grants in this category should include,
but not be limited to, the following:
Scope, method and objective of the
study; Calendar; Proposed administra-
tion of the study; and Detailed budget.
The funding of a feasibility study by
NED does not imply support for any
project growing out of the study. It
does, however, imply interest by NED
in the area under study and a willing-
ness to entertain a project proposal
growing out of the study; and

(10) The proposing organization may
not use NED funds to finance the cam-
paigns of candidates for public office.

(f) All proposals received by NED are
reviewed by the staff in order to deter-
mine their congruence with NED’s pur-
poses as stated in the organization’s
Articles of Incorporation and the NED
Act.

(g) Grant applications must contain
the following information:

(1) A one-page summary of the pro-
posed program;

(2) Organizational background and bi-
ographical information on staff and di-
rectors in the U.S. and abroad;

(3) A complete project description,
including a statement of objectives, a
project calendar, and a description of
anticipated results;

(4) A statement describing how the
project relates to NED’s purposes;
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(5) A description of the methods to be
used to evaluate the project in relation
to its objectives;

(6) A detailed budget, including an
explanation of any counterpart support
anticipated by the applicant, whether
monetary or in-kind, domestic or for-
eign; and

(7) The names and addresses of all
other funding organizations to which
the proposal has been submitted or will
be submitted.

(h) After an award determination has
been made by the Board, NED enters
into a grant agreement with the recipi-
ent. That agreement is made in accord-
ance with NED policy, the terms of
NED’s grant agreement with USIA, and
the terms of the Act, and the terms of
NED’s standard grant agreement as
they apply to the specific project in
question. The NED Board of Directors
approved a revised Statement of Gen-
eral Procedures and Guidelines on Sep-
tember 12, 1986. The statement, out-
lined above, is available from the NED
office.

(i) NED Staff welcomes preliminary
letters of inquiry prior to submission
of a formal proposal. Letters of inquiry
and formal proposals should be submit-
ted to: Director of Program, National
Endowment for Democracy, 1156 15th
Street, NW., Suite 304, Washington, DC
20005.

PART 530—ENFORCEMENT OF
NONDISCRIMINATION ON THE
BASIS OF HANDICAP IN PRO-
GRAMS OR ACTIVITIES CON-
DUCTED BY THE UNITED STATES
INFORMATION AGENCY

Sec.
530.101 Purpose.
530.102 Application.
530.103 Definitions.
530.104—530.109 [Reserved]
530.110 Self-evaluation.
530.111 Notice.
530.112—530.129 [Reserved]
530.130 General prohibitions against dis-

crimination.
530.131—530.139 [Reserved]
530.140 Employment.
530.141—530.148 [Reserved]
530.149 Program accessibility: Discrimina-

tion prohibited.
530.150 Program accessibility: Existing fa-

cilities.

530.151 Program accessibility: New con-
struction and alterations.

530.152—530.159 [Reserved]
530.160 Communications.
530.161—530.169 [Reserved]
530.170 Compliance procedures.
530.171—530.999 [Reserved]

AUTHORITY: 29 U.S.C. 794.

SOURCE: 51 FR 22890, 22896, June 23, 1986,
unless otherwise noted.

§ 530.101 Purpose.
This part effectuates section 119 of

the Rehabilitation, Comprehensive
Services, and Developmental Disabil-
ities Amendments of 1978, which
amended section 504 of the Rehabilita-
tion Act of 1973 to prohibit discrimina-
tion on the basis of handicap in pro-
grams or activities conducted by Exec-
utive agencies or the United States
Postal Service.

§ 530.102 Application.
This part applies to all programs or

activities conducted by the agency.

§ 530.103 Definitions.
For purposes of this part, the term—
Assistant Attorney General means the

Assistant Attorney General, Civil
Rights Division, United States Depart-
ment of Justice.

Auxiliary aids means services or de-
vices that enable persons with im-
paired sensory, manual, or speaking
skills to have an equal opportunity to
participate in, and enjoy the benefits
of, programs or activities conducted by
the agency. For example, auxiliary aids
useful for persons with impaired vision
include readers, brailled materials,
audio recordings, telecommunications
devices and other similar services and
devices. Auxiliary aids useful for per-
sons with impaired hearing include
telephone handset amplifiers, tele-
phones compatible with hearing aids,
telecommunication devices for deaf
persons (TDD’s), interpreters,
notetakers, written materials, and
other similar services and devices.

Complete complaint means a written
statement that contains the complain-
ant’s name and address and describes
the agency’s alleged discriminatory ac-
tion in sufficient detail to inform the
agency of the nature and date of the al-
leged violation of section 504. It shall
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be signed by the complainant or by
someone authorized to do so on his or
her behalf. Complaints filed on behalf
of classes or third parties shall describe
or identify (by name, if possible) the
alleged victims of discrimination.

Facility means all or any portion of
buildings, structures, equipment,
roads, walks, parking lots, rolling
stock or other conveyances, or other
real or personal property.

Handicapped person means any person
who has a physical or mental impair-
ment that substantially limits one or
more major life activities, has a record
of such an impairment, or is regarded
as having such an impairment.

As used in this definition, the phrase:
(1) Physical or mental impairment in-

cludes—
(i) Any physiological disorder or con-

dition, cosmetic disfigurement, or ana-
tomical loss affecting one or more of
the following body systems: Neuro-
logical; musculoskeletal; special sense
organs; respiratory, including speech
organs; cardiovascular; reproductive;
digestive; genitourinary; hemic and
lymphatic; skin; and endocrine; or

(ii) Any mental or psychological dis-
order, such as mental retardation, or-
ganic brain syndrome, emotional or
mental illness, and specific learning
disabilities. The term physical or mental
impairment includes, but is not limited
to, such diseases and conditions as or-
thopedic, visual, speech, and hearing
impairments, cerebral palsy, epilepsy,
muscular dystrophy, multiple sclerosis,
cancer, heart disease, diabetes, mental
retardation, emotional illness, and
drug addiction and alocoholism.

(2) Major life activities includes func-
tions such as caring for one’s self, per-
forming manual tasks, walking, seeing,
hearing, speaking, breathing, learning,
and working.

(3) Has a record of such an impairment
means has a history of, or has been
misclassified as having, a mental or
physical impairment that substantially
limits one or more major life activi-
ties.

(4) Is regarded as having an impairment
means—

(i) Has a physical or mental impair-
ment that does not substantially limit
major life activities but is treated by

the agency as constituting such a limi-
tation;

(ii) Has a physical or mental impair-
ment that substantially limits major
life activities only as a result of the at-
titudes of others toward such impair-
ment; or

(iii) Has none of the impairments de-
fined in paragraph (1) of this definition
but is treated by the agency as having
such an impairment.

Historic preservation programs means
programs conducted by the agency that
have preservation of historic properties
as a primary purpose.

Historic properties means those prop-
erties that are listed or eligible for
listing in the National Register of His-
toric Places or properties designated as
historic under a statute of the appro-
priate State or local government body.

Qualified handicapped person means—
(1) With respect to preschool, elemen-

tary, or secondary education services
provided by the agency, a handicapped
person who is a member of a class of
persons otherwise entitled by statute,
regulation, or agency policy to receive
education services from the agency.

(2) With respect to any other agency
program or activity under which a per-
son is required to perform services or
to achieve a level of accomplishment, a
handicapped person who meets the es-
sential eligibility requirements and
who can acheive the purpose of the pro-
gram or activity without modifications
in the program or activity that the
agency can demonstrate would result
in a fundamental alteration in its na-
ture;

(3) With respect to any other pro-
gram or activity, a handicapped person
who meets the essential eligibility re-
quirements for participation in, or re-
ceipt of benefits from, that program or
activity; and

(4) Qualified handicapped person is de-
fined for purposes of employment in 29
CFR 1613.702(f), which is made applica-
ble to this part by § 530.140.

Section 504 means section 504 of the
Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (Pub. L. 93–
112, 87 Stat. 394 (29 U.S.C. 794)), as
amended by the Rehabilitation Act
Amendments of 1974 (Pub. L. 93–516, 88
Stat. 1617), and the Rehabilitation,
Comprehensive Services, and Develop-
mental Disabilities Amendments of
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1978 (Pub. L. 95–602, 92 Stat. 2955). As
used in this part, section 504 applies
only to programs or activities con-
ducted by Executive agencies and not
to federally assisted programs.

Substantial impairment means a sig-
nificant loss of the integrity of finished
materials, design quality, or special
character resulting from a permanent
alteration.

§§ 530.104—530.109 [Reserved]

§ 530.110 Self-evaluation.

(a) The agency shall, by August 24,
1987, evaluate its current policies and
practices, and the effects thereof, that
do not or may not meet the require-
ments of this part, and, to the extent
modification of any such policies and
practices is required, the agency shall
proceed to make the necessary modi-
fications.

(b) The agency shall provide an op-
portunity to interested persons, includ-
ing handicapped persons or organiza-
tions representing handicapped per-
sons, to participate in the self-evalua-
tion process by submitting comments
(both oral and written).

(c) The agency shall, until three
years following the completion of the
self-evaluation, maintain on file and
make available for public inspection:

(1) A description of areas examined
and any problems identified, and

(2) A description of any modifications
made.

§ 530.111 Notice.

The agency shall make available to
employees, applicants, participants,
beneficiaries, and other interested per-
sons such information regarding the
provisions of this part and its applica-
bility to the programs or activities
conducted by the agency, and make
such information available to them in
such manner as the head of the agency
finds necessary to apprise such persons
of the protections against discrimina-
tion assured them by section 504 and
this regulation.

§§ 530.112—530.129 [Reserved]

§ 530.130 General prohibitions against
discrimination.

(a) No qualified handicapped person
shall, on the basis of handicap, be ex-
cluded from participation in, be denied
the benefits of, or otherwise be sub-
jected to discrimination under any pro-
gram or activity conducted by the
agency.

(b)(1) The agency, in providing any
aid, benefit, or service, may not, di-
rectly or through contractual, licens-
ing, or other arrangements, on the
basis of handicap—

(i) Deny a qualified handicapped per-
son the opportunity to participate in
or benefit from the aid, benefit, or
service;

(ii) Afford a qualified handicapped
person an opportunity to participate in
or benefit from the aid, benefit, or
service that is not equal to that af-
forded others;

(iii) Provide a qualified handicapped
person with an aid, benefit, or service
that is not as effective in affording
equal opportunity to obtain the same
result, to gain the same benefit, or to
reach the same level of achievement as
that provided to others;

(iv) Provide different or separate aid,
benefits, or services to handicapped
persons or to any class of handicapped
persons than is provided to others un-
less such action is necessary to provide
qualified handicapped persons with aid,
benefits, or services that are as effec-
tive as those provided to others;

(v) Deny a qualified handicapped per-
son the opportunity to participate as a
member of planning or advisory boards;
or

(vi) Otherwise limit a qualified
handicapped person in the enjoyment
of any right, privilege, advantage, or
opportunity enjoyed by others receiv-
ing the aid, benefit, or service.

(2) The agency may not deny a quali-
fied handicapped person the oppor-
tunity to participate in programs or
activities that are not separate or dif-
ferent, despite the existence of permis-
sibly separate or different programs or
activities.
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(3) The agency may not, directly or
through contractual or other
arrangments, utilize criteria or meth-
ods of administration the purpose or ef-
fect of which would—

(i) Subject qualified handicapped per-
sons to discrimination on the basis of
handicap; or

(ii) Defeat or substantially impair ac-
complishment of the objectives of a
program or activity with respect to
handicapped persons.

(4) The agency may not, in determin-
ing the site or location of a facility,
make selections the purpose or effect
of which would—

(i) Exclude handicapped persons
from, deny them the benefits of, or oth-
erwise subject them to discrimination
under any program or activity con-
ducted by the agency; or

(ii) Defeat or substantially impair
the accomplishment of the objectives
of a program or activity with respect
to handicapped persons.

(5) The agency, in the selection of
procurement contractors, may not use
criteria that subject qualified handi-
capped persons to discrimination on
the basis of handicap.

(6) The agency may not administer a
licensing or certification program in a
manner that subjects qualified handi-
capped persons to discrimination on
the basis of handicap, nor may the
agency establish requirements for the
programs or activities of licensees or
certified entities that subject qualified
handicapped persons to discrimination
on the basis of handicap. However, the
programs or activities of entities that
are licensed or certified by the agency
are not, themselves, covered by this
part.

(c) The exclusion of nonhandicapped
persons from the benefits of a program
limited by Federal statute or Execu-
tive order to handicapped persons or
the exclusion of a specific class of
handicapped persons from a program
limited by Federal statute or Execu-
tive order to a different class of handi-
capped persons is not prohibited by
this part.

(d) The agency shall administer pro-
grams and activities in the most inte-
grated setting appropriate to the needs
of qualified handicapped persons.

§§ 530.131—530.139 [Reserved]

§ 530.140 Employment.
No qualified handicapped person

shall, on the basis of handicap, be sub-
jected to discrimination in employ-
ment under any program or activity
conducted by the agency. The defini-
tions, requirements, and procedures of
section 501 of the Rehabilitation Act of
1973 (29 U.S.C. 791), as established by
the Equal Employment Opportunity
Commission in 29 CFR part 1613, shall
apply to employment in federally con-
ducted programs or activities.

§§ 530.141—530.148 [Reserved]

§ 530.149 Program accessibility: Dis-
crimination prohibited.

Except as otherwise provided in
§ 530.150, no qualified handicapped per-
son shall, because the agency’s facili-
ties are inaccessible to or unusable by
handicapped persons, be denied the
benefits of, be excluded from participa-
tion in, or otherwise be subjected to
discrimination under any program or
activity conducted by the agency.

§ 530.150 Program accessibility: Exist-
ing facilities.

(a) General. The agency shall operate
each program or activity so that the
program or activity, when viewed in its
entirety, is readily accessible to and
usable by handicapped persons. This
paragraph does not—

(1) Necessarily require the agency to
make each of its existing facilities ac-
cessible to and usable by handicapped
persons;

(2) In the case of historic preserva-
tion programs, require the agency to
take any action that would result in a
substantial impairment of significant
historic features of an historic prop-
erty; or

(3) Require the agency to take any
action that it can demonstrate would
result in a fundamental alteration in
the nature of a program or activity or
in undue financial and administrative
burdens. In those circumstances where
agency personnel believe that the pro-
posed action would fundamentally
alter the program or activity or would
result in undue financial and adminis-
trative burdens, the agency has the
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burden of proving that compliance with
§ 530.150(a) would result in such alter-
ation or burdens. The decision that
compliance would result in such alter-
ation or burdens must be made by the
agency head or his or her designee
after considering all agency resources
available for use in the funding and op-
eration of the conducted program or
activity, and must be accompanied by
a written statement of the reasons for
reaching that conclusion. If an action
would result in such an alteration or
such burdens, the agency shall take
any other action that would not result
in such an alteration or such burdens
but would nevertheless ensure that
handicapped persons receive the bene-
fits and services of the program or ac-
tivity.

(b) Methods—(1) General. The agency
may comply with the requirements of
this section through such means as re-
design of equipment, reassignment of
services to accessible buildings, assign-
ment of aides to beneficiaries, home
visits, delivery of services at alternate
accessible sites, alteration of existing
facilities and construction of new fa-
cilities, use of accessible rolling stock,
or any other methods that result in
making its programs or activities read-
ily accessible to and usable by handi-
capped persons. The agency is not re-
quired to make structural changes in
existing facilities where other methods
are effective in achieving compliance
with this section. The agency, in mak-
ing alterations to existing buildings,
shall meet accessibility requirements
to the extent compelled by the Archi-
tectural Barriers Act of 1968, as amend-
ed (42 U.S.C. 4151–4157), and any regula-
tions implementing it. In choosing
among available methods for meeting
the requirements of this section, the
agency shall give priority to those
methods that offer programs and ac-
tivities to qualified handicapped per-
sons in the most integrated setting ap-
propriate.

(2) Historic preservation programs. In
meeting the requirements of § 530.150(a)
in historic preservation programs, the
agency shall give priority to methods
that provide physical access to handi-
capped persons. In cases where a phys-
ical alteration to an historic property
is not required because of § 530.150(a)(2)

or (a)(3), alternative methods of
achieving program accessibility in-
clude—

(i) Using audio-visual materials and
devices to depict those portions of an
historic property that cannot other-
wise be made accessible;

(ii) Assigning persons to guide handi-
capped persons into or through por-
tions of historic properties that cannot
otherwise be made accessible; or

(iii) Adopting other innovative meth-
ods.

(c) Time period for compliance. The
agency shall comply with the obliga-
tions established under this section by
October 21, 1986, except that where
structural changes in facilities are un-
dertaken, such changes shall be made
by August 22, 1989, but in any event as
expeditiously as possible.

(d) Transition plan. In the event that
structural changes to facilities will be
undertaken to achieve program acces-
sibility, the agency shall develop, by
February 23, 1987, a transition plan set-
ting forth the steps necessary to com-
plete such changes. The agency shall
provide an opportunity to interested
persons, including handicapped persons
or organizations representing handi-
capped persons, to participate in the
development of the transition plan by
submitting comments (both oral and
written). A copy of the transition plan
shall be made available for public in-
spection. The plan shall, at a mini-
mum—

(1) Identify physical obstacles in the
agency’s facilities that limit the acces-
sibility of its programs or activities to
handicapped persons;

(2) Describe in detail the methods
that will be used to make the facilities
accessible;

(3) Specify the schedule for taking
the steps necessary to achieve compli-
ance with this section and, if the time
period of the transition plan is longer
than one year, identify steps that will
be taken during each year of the tran-
sition period; and

(4) Indicate the official responsible
for implementation of the plan.

§ 530.151 Program accessibility: New
construction and alterations.

Each building or part of a building
that is constructed or altered by, on
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behalf of, or for the use of the agency
shall be designed, constructed, or al-
tered so as to be readily accessible to
and usable by handicapped persons.
The definitions, requirements, and
standards of the Architectural Barriers
Act (42 U.S.C. 4151–4157), as established
in 41 CFR 101–19.600 to 101–19.607, apply
to buildings covered by this section.

§§ 530.152—530.159 [Reserved]

§ 530.160 Communications.
(a) The agency shall take appropriate

steps to ensure effective communica-
tion with applicants, participants, per-
sonnel of other Federal entities, and
members of the public.

(1) The agency shall furnish appro-
priate auxiliary aids where necessary
to afford a handicapped person an equal
opportunity to participate in, and
enjoy the benefits of, a program or ac-
tivity conducted by the agency.

(i) In determining what type of auxil-
iary aid is necessary, the agency shall
give primary consideration to the re-
quests of the handicapped person.

(ii) The agency need not provide indi-
vidually prescribed devices, readers for
personal use or study, or other devices
of a personal nature.

(2) Where the agency communicates
with applicants and beneficiaries by
telephone, telecommunication devices
for deaf person (TDD’s) or equally ef-
fective telecommunication systems
shall be used.

(b) The agency shall ensure that in-
terested persons, including persons
with impaired vision or hearing, can
obtain information as to the existence
and location of accessible services, ac-
tivities, and facilities.

(c) The agency shall provide signage
at a primary entrance to each of its in-
accessible facilities, directing users to
a location at which they can obtain in-
formation about accessible facilities.
The international symbol for acces-
sibility shall be used at each primary
entrance of an accessible facility.

(d) This section does not require the
agency to take any action that it can
demonstrate would result in a fun-
damental alteration in the nature of a
program or activity or in undue finan-
cial and adminstrative burdens. In
those circumstances where agency per-

sonnel believe that the proposed action
would fundamentally alter the program
or activity or would result in undue fi-
nancial and administrative burdens,
the agency has the burden of proving
that compliance with § 530.160 would re-
sult in such alteration or burdens. The
decision that compliance would result
in such alteration or burdens must be
made by the agency head or his or her
designee after considering all agency
resources available for use in the fund-
ing and operation of the conducted pro-
gram or activity, and must be accom-
panied by a written statement of the
reasons for reaching that conclusion. If
an action required to comply with this
section would result in such an alter-
ation or such burdens, the agency shall
take any other action that would not
result in such an alteration or such
burdens but would nevertheless ensure
that, to the maximum extent possible,
handicapped persons receive the bene-
fits and services of the program or ac-
tivity.

§§ 530.161—530.169 [Reserved]

§ 530.170 Compliance procedures.
(a) Except as provided in paragraph

(b) of this section, this section applies
to all allegations of discrimination on
the basis of handicap in programs or
activities conducted by the agency.

(b) The agency shall process com-
plaints alleging violations of section
504 with respect to employment accord-
ing to the procedures established by
the Equal Employment Opportunity
Commission in 29 CFR part 1613 pursu-
ant to section 501 of the Rehabilitation
Act of 1973 (29 U.S.C. 791).

(c) The Director, Office of Equal Em-
ployment Opportunity and Civil
Rights, shall be responsible for coordi-
nating implementation of this section.
Complaints may be sent to Director,
Office of Equal Employment Oppor-
tunity and Civil Rights, United States
Information Agency, 301 4th Street
NW., Washington, DC 20547.

(d) The agency shall accept and in-
vestigate all complete complaints for
which it has jurisdiction. All complete
complaints must be filed within 180
days of the alleged act of discrimina-
tion. The agency may extend this time
period for good cause.
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(e) If the agency receives a complaint
over which it does not have jurisdic-
tion, it shall promptly notify the com-
plainant and shall make reasonable ef-
forts to refer the complaint to the ap-
propriate government entity.

(f) The agency shall notify the Archi-
tectural and Transportation Barriers
Compliance Board upon receipt of any
complaint alleging that a building or
facility that is subject to the Architec-
tural Barriers Act of 1968, as amended
(42 U.S.C. 4151–4157), or section 502 of
the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as
amended (29 U.S.C. 792), is not readily
accessible to and usable by handi-
capped persons.

(g) Within 180 days of the receipt of a
complete complaint for which it has ju-
risdiction, the agency shall notify the
complainant of the results of the inves-
tigation in a letter containing—

(1) Findings of fact and conclusions
of law;

(2) A description of a remedy for each
violation found; and

(3) A notice of the right to appeal.
(h) Appeals of the findings of fact and

conclusions of law or remedies must be
filed by the complainant within 90 days

of receipt from the agency of the letter
required by § 530.170(g). The agency
may extend this time for good cause.

(i) Timely appeals shall be accepted
and processed by the head of the agen-
cy.

(j) The head of the agency shall no-
tify the complainant of the results of
the appeal within 60 days of the receipt
of the request. If the head of the agen-
cy determines that additional informa-
tion is needed from the complainant,
he or she shall have 60 days from the
date of receipt of the additional infor-
mation to make his or her determina-
tion on the appeal.

(k) The time limits cited in para-
graphs (g) and (j) of this section may be
extended with the permission of the
Assistant Attorney General.

(l) The agency may delegate its au-
thority for conducting complaint in-
vestigations to other Federal agencies,
except that the authority for making
the final determination may not be
delegated to another agency.

[51 FR 22890, 22896, June 23, 1986, as amended
at 51 FR 22890, June 23, 1986]

§§ 530.171—530.999 [Reserved]
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